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  1               CITY OF PROSPECT, KENTUCKY

  2              CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

  3                     JUNE 18, 2015

  4          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  This meeting

  5   will come to order.

  6     This is a special meeting of the City Council

  7   of the City of Prospect, Kentucky.  Today's date is

  8   June 18th, 2015.

  9     This meeting was called by me, the mayor,

 10   John Evans, for the limited purpose of hearing

 11   personal matter and disciplinary matters under

 12   consideration to be determined or not.

 13     The first order of business was to have been

 14   to find out from the officer charged, Officer

 15   Loeser, and her attorney whether they wanted this

 16   meeting to be open or closed.  And it's my

 17   understanding from Mr. Clay, her attorney, that

 18   they wish this meeting to be open; is that correct?

 19          MR. CLAY:  That's correct; you're -- yes,

 20   sir.

 21          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you.  So we will

 22   not be going into executive session.

 23     The next matter that comes to mind, seeing

 24   how many potential witnesses are in the room, is

 25   whether counsel for either party wish these
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  1   witnesses to be, what's the word, sequestered --

  2          MS. JACOBS:  Separated.

  3          MR. CLAY:  Separated.

  4          MAYOR EVANS:  -- separated.  Do I hear

  5   that from either side?

  6   [no audible response]

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay says "no" and

  8   Ms. Jacob says "no."  So everyone may stay right

  9   where you are.

 10     All right.

 11   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 12   made.]

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  I'm going to

 14   ask the counsel if they would like to make opening

 15   statements.  First, Ms. Jacobs?

 16          MS. JACOBS:  Thank you, Mayor.  Good

 17   evening.  My name is Patsey Jacobs, and I've been

 18   asked by the City, by the mayor, to present the

 19   charges tonight against Officer Loeser.

 20     My role here is to present these charges to

 21   you to help you along the process in your

 22   determination of whether she has violated rules

 23   and regulations of the police department.

 24     Now, you're going hear from several people

 25   tonight, and we might go late into the night.  I
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  1   hope not too late.  The weather is not that

  2   hospitable to us, but we may go late into the night

  3   hearing from some officers and -- and other

  4   people.

  5     The first witness we're going to call is David

  6   Beyer, and he's going to tell you who he is and

  7   what he did and why he did it, and give us some

  8   factual background.  And that will lead us to the

  9   charges that I -- I think you've been given a copy

 10   in your -- your handbook there.

 11          MAYOR EVANS:  They have.

 12          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  The statues re --

 13   that govern this whole process require that the

 14   mayor presides at the hearing, and then that you,

 15   as the council, make the final decision.  You act

 16   as a jury in this situation.

 17     So that's what your role is here tonight.  It's

 18   probably a little different than you usually do

 19   sitting up there.

 20     But the only thing you're going to have to

 21   decide tonight is whether there is substantial

 22   evidence to establish whether she violated rules

 23   and regulations of the police department.  There

 24   may be other things that come up.  And I'm sure

 25   Mr. Clay and I will be making objections as those
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  1   things come up, whether we believe they're

  2   relevant or not relevant.

  3     Nobody's trying to hide any evidence here

  4   tonight, but this process is for her protection, for

  5   her due process rights.  And -- and she has every

  6   right to have all of the relevant evidence

  7   presented here tonight.

  8     So when you hear objections, don't hold it

  9   against neither -- either side of -- of us.  We're

 10   just trying to protect the process more than

 11   anything.

 12     But, again, the only thing that you have to

 13   decide and the only thing that's relevant is

 14   whether she violated those policies.  You're going

 15   hear all about that.

 16     So we'll take breaks as we need to and -- and

 17   get through this as best we can.

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  Isn't it also part of the

 19   proposal -- or the proposed instructions that are

 20   given to both sides that the council also determine

 21   if it finds any violations, what is the appropriate

 22   discipline, if any?

 23          MS. JACOBS:  That's right.  And -- and --

 24   and, again, that's pursuant to the statues.  It's

 25   KRS 95.450 if anybody -- in case anybody wants to
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  1   know that, but you will decide whether she has

  2   violated any of the policies; and, if so, what her

  3   punishment is to be.  And the instructions will tell

  4   you exactly how to go about doing that, what those

  5   options are for you.

  6     And at the end, if we have a chance to make a

  7   closing statement, I will make a recommendation.

  8   Mr. Clay will most likely make a recommendation.

  9   And then we'll begin.

 10          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Ms. Jacobs.

 11     Mr. Clay?

 12          MR. CLAY:  Mr. Mayor, ladies and

 13   gentlemen of the council, first of all, I'd like to

 14   say that I appreciate the cooperation Patsey's

 15   extended us in getting ready for this hearing in a

 16   timely manner.  We made several requests, and

 17   she's been prompt in her response to all of those

 18   requests.

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  She passed those along

 20   to us, by the way.

 21          MS. JACOBS:  They've been prompt in

 22   responding to me in response.

 23          MR. CLAY:  See?

 24          MAYOR EVANS:  You're welcome.

 25          MR. CLAY:  Thank you.  In case I forgot,
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  1   thank you.

  2     This is a situation where -- I'm no stranger to

  3   this community.  I've lived here for over 20 years

  4   in Prospect, Coun -- Oldham County and Jefferson

  5   County both.  So in the time I've lived here, I've

  6   gotten to know several members of the Prospect

  7   Police Department, including Officer Loeser here.

  8     And she's been a valuable member of this

  9   police department for 15 years. And up until this

 10   situation involving the current administration, I

 11   believe her total disciplinary record consists of

 12   one writeup in the 15 years she's been here.

 13     And I regret having to be here tonight,

 14   because you-all are going to hear some things

 15   which, in my view, do not reflect favorably upon

 16   this police department and the way it has been

 17   run.  You're going to hear from three Prospect

 18   police officers, in addition to officer Loeser, about

 19   their dissatisfaction with the way the chief and the

 20   deputy chief have been operating.

 21     So while Officer Loeser is not a perfect

 22   officer -- and I will acknowledge that from the

 23   outset.  She is opinionated.  She is strong willed.

 24   And she will not suffer wrongful complaints against

 25   her lightly.
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  1     I believe, from what I know about this case,

  2   the situation got rolling when there was a dispute

  3   between Officer Loeser and Lieutenant Colonel

  4   Shaw involving disclosure about some of her

  5   medical information.  She filed a formal complaint

  6   on him for violating HIPAA regulations.

  7     The chief contacted someone with the

  8   Louisville Metro Police Department in an effort to

  9   find out whether, in fact, his actions violated

 10   HIPAA, and that person told him that, in her

 11   opinion, it did violate HIPAA; and, therefore,

 12   Officer Loeser's charge was sustained.

 13     Now, later on, the mayor hired David Beyer,

 14   who is a gentleman I also have known for a number

 15   of years and for whom I have the greatest respect.

 16   He's a lawyer and a former assistant special agent

 17   in charge of the officer here -- office -- FBI office

 18   here in Louisville.  And so he was asked to do an

 19   investigation into the status of the police

 20   department, which you-all have his report here.

 21     And in the course of interviewing officer

 22   Loeser twice, we came up with a situation

 23   involving this alleged HIPAA violation.  And David

 24   and I both agreed that HIPAA doesn't apply to a

 25   police department.
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  1     So to the extent that that complaint was

  2   sustained, it was improperly sustained.  And I

  3   understand the chief has taken -- or is going to

  4   take corrective action to indicate that that charge

  5   should not have been sustained.

  6     Mr. Beyer interviewed the number of people

  7   you've seen on his report here, including

  8   Lieutenant Colonel Todd Shaw.  And where he was

  9   asked about this complaint, Lieutenant Colonel

 10   Shaw --

 11          MS. JACOBS:  I -- I -- I hate to interrupt

 12   during to the opening, but I'm going to object to

 13   the relevance.  Again, it's only whether she has

 14   violated these rules of regulations.

 15     There's case law to sustain the -- the notion

 16   that the motives behind it are not relevant to the

 17   actual charges.  It's only whether she has violated

 18   these rules and regulations.  I object to this.

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  Ms. Jacobson [sic],

 20   excuse me, it's my understanding that opening

 21   statements are not evidence.  They're just the

 22   opinions of the lawyers.  And so he has not offered

 23   in -- in evidence anything about Lieutenant

 24   Commander Shaw.  So do you still object?

 25          MS. JACOBS:  I do object.  I think his --
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  1   his opening statement is off base.

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay?

  3          MR. CLAY:  I think any time the

  4   motivation or advice of a party who is intimately

  5   involved in this process comes into question that

  6   is relevant to the issue of credibility.  And one of

  7   the primary issues that's going to surface in this

  8   hearing is the credibility of the deputy, chief,

  9   because one of the allegations is -- is she wrote a

 10   response to her violation in which she accused him

 11   of dishonesty.

 12     So it -- I think it's essential for us to be able

 13   to go into his credibility, not only with Officer

 14   Loeser, but with other officers who are prepared to

 15   testify about that.  So I think it is highly relevant.

 16          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, we're not going to

 17   get into a trial of Commander Shaw tonight,

 18   because that is not relevant to whether Officer

 19   Loeser violated the Prospect police policies.  And

 20   I've got a case here.  It's Giberson vs. City of

 21   Ludlow that says just that.

 22          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'd like to take a look

 23   at it at a break or something, because --

 24          MAYOR EVANS:  It's right here.

 25          MR. CLAY:  -- one of the allegations is
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  1   that when she filed her response to her evaluation

  2   and accused the deputy chief of lying, that that

  3   was wrong and that was a false accusation against

  4   him.

  5     So if we can separate that from the credibility

  6   of the deputy chief, then I -- I want to talk more

  7   about that, but --

  8          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, why don't we talk

  9   about that at a break before we get --

 10          MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 11          MAYOR EVANS:  -- to the evidentiary

 12   part.

 13          MR. CLAY:  All right.  But in Mr. Beyer's

 14   interview of Lieutenant Colonel Shaw, he said that

 15   her file and this complaint made him angry.

 16     So we have a series of actions here which

 17   occurred over a long period of time.  They're

 18   alleged in these instructions.

 19     And I've been doing this for a while, and I can

 20   tell you:  This is the best set of instructions I've

 21   ever seen because they lay out exactly what the

 22   charges are. And I think they give the council and

 23   the mayor a pretty good roadmap about where

 24   we're going with these allegations.  So --

 25          MAYOR EVANS:  So I take it you approve
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  1   of those instructions?

  2          MR. CLAY:  I haven't --

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  You just said they were

  4   the best you'd ever seen.  I guess they're good

  5   enough for this hearing.

  6          MR. CLAY:  Well, I haven't come up with

  7   an objection yet, but I haven't quit thinking about

  8   it.

  9          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, you've got time.

 10          MR. CLAY:  And my young associate

 11   here, he got caught up in traffic, he may have a

 12   different view.  We often don't agree on things.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, when you two both

 14   confer and put it in writing [phonetic] just let us

 15   know.

 16          MR. CLAY:  Thank you.

 17          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  T., he can

 18   have an extra copy to look at if you -- if you'd like.

 19          MR. CLAY:  Well, we'd love that. Thank

 20   you, Grover -- I mean, Mr. Potts.

 21     All right.  And this is a fairly complicated,

 22   drawn-out set of instructions.  They're going to

 23   require to you consider --  I think there are nine

 24   charges here.

 25     So what I want to do is give you our view of
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  1   what the evidence is going to be with regard to

  2   each one of these charges.  And I know it's going

  3   to take a minute, and I apologize, but I'm begging

  4   your-all's indulgence, because this literally is

  5   Officer Loeser's future at stake here.  She has a

  6   lot riding on the outcome here.

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay, with that in

  8   mind, please take all the time you want.

  9          MR. CLAY:  All right, sir.  Thank you.

 10     [reads] Instruction Number 1 or Charge 1.  Do

 11   you believe Officer Heather Loeser acted in

 12   violation of City of Prospect SOP 11.14 on

 13   February 11, 2015 when she displayed

 14   insubordinate behavior and disrespect for her

 15   command staff during --

 16          THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Sorry.  Can

 17   you --

 18          MR. CLAY:  Oh, I'm sorry.

 19          THE REPORTER:  That's okay.

 20          MR. CLAY:  Do you want me to slow

 21   down?

 22          THE REPORTER:  Just a tad.

 23          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  [reads] When she

 24   displayed insubordinate behavior and disrespect of

 25   her command staff during her annual ev --
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  1   evaluation?

  2     What happened there is Officer Loeser met

  3   with the chief and the deputy chief, and they

  4   provided her with an evaluation.  It's -- suffice it

  5   to say, the worst evaluation she ever got as a

  6   police officer.  And we have her prior evaluations,

  7   which will show you what a deviation this most

  8   recent evaluation was.

  9     They accused her of doing things.  And Officer

 10   Loeser -- part of this process is that an officer

 11   gets to respond to allegations of deficiencies that

 12   are written up in this evaluation.

 13     And that's exactly what she did.  She provided

 14   not only an oral response to this evaluation, but

 15   she provided a written response to it.

 16     [reads] Charge 2, do you believe Officer

 17   Heather Loeser acted in violation of City of

 18   Prospect SOP 11.14 on February 26, 2015 when

 19   she displayed inappropriate behavior and

 20   disrespect of her command staff by writing a

 21   memorandum to her commanding officer in a

 22   disrespectful and insubordinate manner?

 23     That should be insubordinate, I think;

 24   shouldn't it?  Did you type it up --

 25          MS. JACOBS:  Yes.
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  1          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  It is.

  2          MR. CLAY:  -- Grover?

  3          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  It is.

  4          MR. CLAY:  Did you type that?

  5          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  I did.

  6          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So that's on you.

  7          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Yeah.

  8          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So that is the written

  9   memorandum she provided in response to this

 10   evaluation, with which she strongly disagreed.

 11   And she said some things in there about the chief

 12   and the deputy chief which were not flattering, and

 13   we're going to get into all of that stuff.

 14     The question is:  Were those responses, the

 15   things she said in that response, were they

 16   truthful?  And you're going to be called upon to

 17   evaluate whether that response she provided, the

 18   written response, was accurate.

 19     [reads] Number 3, do you believe Officer

 20   Heather Loeser acted with insubordination in

 21   violation of City of Prospect SOP 11.13 on

 22   February 26, 2015 when she ridiculed a request of

 23   her supervisor to write a memo regarding her

 24   failure to properly monitor her radio while on duty

 25   by stating to Officer Thomas that the request was,



Special Meeting on June 18,  2015 Page: 16

Court Reporting Services, Inc.
502.899.1663

  1   quote, "bullshit," unquote?

  2     What happened there is that Officer Thomas

  3   and Ms. -- Officer Loeser were at Cunningham's.

  4   She had on her microphone.  She was on duty.

  5     Apparently, somehow the volume on the

  6   microphone got turned down to the point where she

  7   did not hear the call that she was supposed to

  8   make a run on.  And she got into discussion with

  9   the deputy chief.  Some things were said.

 10     And, according to Officer Thomas, she thought

 11   that this whole scenario was bullshit because of

 12   other things that had happened with other officers

 13   who had not responded to calls in a timely fashion,

 14   and there was really nothing said or done about it.

 15     [reads] Charge Number 4, do you believe

 16   Officer Heather Loeser made a false report which

 17   included information known by her to be

 18   inaccurate, false, or improper in violation of City

 19   of Prospect SOP 12.02 on February 26, 2015 when

 20   she wrote a memorandum stating she had

 21   responded to the text message of Assistant Chief

 22   Shaw as soon as it was received, and further

 23   stating that Assistant Chief Shaw fabricated

 24   information in an email to her?

 25     Well, you're going to hear her response about
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  1   that.  I don't believe the response was false, as

  2   the evidence will show.  And this is, again, going

  3   to go back to the issue that had festered for a long

  4   time, and finally erupted in this outburst between

  5   Officer Loeser and Deputy Chief Shaw -- Assistant

  6   Chief Shaw.

  7     [reads] Number 5, do you believe that Officer

  8   Heather Loeser made a false report which included

  9   information known to her to be inaccurate, false,

 10   or improper in violation of City of Prospect

 11   SOP 12.02 on March 1st, 2015 when she wrote a

 12   memorandum to Mayor John Evans alleging

 13   intimidating behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw,

 14   then -- theft by Assistant Chief Shaw, and forgery

 15   by Chief Sherrard?

 16     Those are pretty serious allegations.  And I

 17   can assure you, the evidence is going to be she

 18   did not make those allegations lightly.

 19     What we're talking about here is a cell phone

 20   that Officer Loeser see -- seized that had been

 21   stolen.  It was in -- it was in a backpack.  And she

 22   turned that evidence in to the property room, took

 23   photographs of everything that was in the

 24   backpack, including this telephone, and that's the

 25   last she ever saw it.
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  1     Well, Officer Elgin Price is here and he saw

  2   Deputy Chief Shaw in possession of that telephone

  3   after she had turned it in.  He also believes that

  4   the deputy chief was scrolling through this cell

  5   phone, and had possibly even let the suspect use

  6   the -- the cell phone to make a telephone call.

  7     So when Heather Loeser accuses Assistant

  8   Chief Shaw of theft, she is being blamed for the

  9   disappearance of that cell phone when, in fact,

 10   there is an objective, independent witness,

 11   another officer of the department, who saw the

 12   deputy chief in possession of that telephone after

 13   Heather surrendered possession of it.

 14     Forgery by Chief Sherrard, again, that's a --

 15   that's a serious charge.  And you're going to hear

 16   evidence about the SOP for the Prospect Police

 17   Department.  There's a Chapter 30 that's referred

 18   to in here that's supposed to cover the disposition

 19   of property.  For some other reason that I don't

 20   understand, we're going to explore it in this

 21   hearing, I hope, we're going to ask why that

 22   Chapter 30 is not included within the Prospect

 23   SOP, but it's not there.

 24     But what happened is Officer Loeser turned

 25   that property in, and then the chief filled out the
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  1   property slips and signed her name to it or put her

  2   name on these property slips.

  3     Now, I may ask Mr. Beyer here, because he

  4   has a lot of experience in law enforcement and

  5   accountability and proper procedures, whether it's

  6   okay for another officer to sign another officer's

  7   name to property when it's submitted into the

  8   property room.  And I'll be interested to hear what

  9   he has to say about that.

 10     So to the extent that she accused Chief Shaw

 11   of theft and forgery by the chief, I believe the

 12   evidence is going to show that she had a

 13   legitimate basis for making those allegations.

 14     I'm also concerned about the fact that she was

 15   expressing her concerns to the mayor and -- in a

 16   form that is permissible under the SOP for the

 17   Prospect Police Department, and now that letter is

 18   being used as a basis for disciplinary action again

 19   her.

 20     [reads] Charge Number 6, do you believe

 21   Officer Heather Loeser failed to answer a radio

 22   call while on duty and without exigent

 23   circumstances in violation of City of Prospect

 24   SOP 19.11 on February 26, 2015 when she failed

 25   to properly monitor her radio and was not available
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  1   for a dispatched burglar alarm call?

  2     That happened, and you'll hear her

  3   explanation for why that happened.  It was not

  4   something she did deliberately.  She wasn't doing

  5   anything improper.  She was in Cunningham's with

  6   another officer, and she simply did not hear the

  7   call.

  8     I think you're going hear evidence, if we're

  9   permitted, that there other instances here where

 10   the other officers failed to respond calls in a

 11   similar fashion.  They weren't even written up.

 12   There was no disciplinary action taken against any

 13   of these other officers who failed to respond in the

 14   same fash --

 15          MS. JACOBS:  Note my objection to this

 16   line of --

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  Objection noted.

 18          MR. CLAY:  And the reason it's important

 19   is you-all -- if you find her guilty of any of these

 20   charges, you also have to make a decision as to

 21   what kind of punishment you're going impose.

 22     And what's happened in other situations I

 23   think is important and indicating that Officer

 24   Loeser has been treated in a disparate manner;

 25   that the actions proposed to be taken against her



Special Meeting on June 18,  2015 Page: 21

Court Reporting Services, Inc.
502.899.1663

  1   are much more severe than other officers who

  2   engaged in similar conduct and faced no

  3   disciplinary action, not even a writeup, not even a

  4   counseling.

  5     [reads] Charge Number 7, do you believe

  6   Officer Heather Loeser violated the City of

  7   Prospect SOP 26.00 on July 26th, 2014 when she

  8   failed to properly observe a prisoner while in her

  9   custody and failed to remain in close proximity to

 10   a prisoner?

 11     Well, the first thing about that charge is

 12   troubling to me, and you're going to hear evidence

 13   about this, is it's over almost a year ago before

 14   there's any action taken on it.  What actually

 15   happened here, and I don't know -- I'm -- I'm not

 16   assuming that you-all haven't read this stuff.  I'm

 17   assuming that you have, but if you have, and I --

 18   I'm repeating stuff you already know, I apologize

 19   for that.

 20     But what happened was another officer

 21   actually had had this suspect in custody in his car.

 22   He asked Officer Loeser, who was behind him

 23   doing paperwork in relation to this arrest -- it was

 24   a robbery.  It was a strong-arm shoplifting charge

 25   that this woman had been arrested on.
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  1     Number 1, the officer who had -- who had her

  2   in his custody did not secure her properly in

  3   accordance with a Prospect SOP about securing

  4   prisoners.

  5     Number 2, he said he needed her to watch this

  6   prisoner because he had to go relieve himself.  So

  7   he went into Kroger, presumably to go to the

  8   bathroom.  While he was in Kroger, this prisoner --

  9   and, again, I'm not trying to cast blame on people,

 10   but the facts are that this prisoner was not

 11   properly secured.  She got out of the handcuffs,

 12   which is a violation of Prospect SOP policies on

 13   handcuffing prisoners.  And she got out of the car,

 14   and she took off.

 15     So Officer Loeser, when she saw she was

 16   getting out of the car and making a getaway, she

 17   took off after this -- this woman.  And she fell.

 18   She got her foot stuck in a culvert, and injured

 19   herself to the point where she had to receive

 20   medical treatment.

 21     The suspect was apprehended by LMPD.  And

 22   so to the extent that the prisoner escaped, she

 23   didn't escape for very long, and she was

 24   apprehended.

 25     But when it says this prisoner was in her
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  1   custody, "custody" is a term of art.  And,

  2   technically, we're going to submit to you that she

  3   was actually in the custody of another Prospect

  4   police officer.  And Heather Loeser was there to

  5   assist him.

  6     And, a -- again, we're not trying to force and

  7   blame here, but the fact is that Heather Loeser, on

  8   reflection, she probably should have gotten out of

  9   the car when the guy said, "I've got to go to the

 10   bathroom."  She probably should have gotten out

 11   of the car, gone over to the other cruiser where

 12   this person had been apprehended and restrained

 13   and watched her, but she didn't do that.

 14     But, again, the officer who actually had this

 15   person in his custody, he wasn't even written up.

 16   And he didn't secure this prisoner properly by not

 17   handcuffing the person properly, and also by not

 18   putting up a screen that was supposed to restrain

 19   the person who was in custody.

 20     The next one is Charge 8.  [reads] Do you

 21   believe Officer Heather Loeser undermined the

 22   efficiency, discipline, and order of the police

 23   department and discredit herself, other employees

 24   in the department of police in violation of the City

 25   of Prospect SOP 12.40 on April 10th, 2014 during
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  1   firearms training when she acted in an

  2   unprofessional manner to range staff?

  3     All right.  What happened there -- and, again,

  4   this is over a year ago.  This is just now being

  5   brought before you for disciplinary action.

  6     The St. Matthews Police Department

  7   conducted weapons' qualification for the Prospect

  8   Police Department.  They were in charge of the

  9   range.

 10     The department chief showed up.  Heather was

 11   there.  She fired at a target.  You had to have a

 12   certain number of hits in order to qualify.

 13     When the target was first scored, she got a

 14   score of 80 by the range official who was in charge

 15   of scoring those -- those targets, so she passed.

 16   She passed the qualification.

 17     The deputy chief comes up and says, "You

 18   don't have any head shots in there."  So the range

 19   officer in charge of this went over there and said,

 20   "Okay.  So I'm going to rescore her.  She gets

 21   a 66," so she flunked it.  She had to qualify again.

 22     And the bottom line is:  After going through

 23   all this drill, she did qualify, but in the process

 24   she and the deputy chief had another exchange.

 25   And the deputy chief -- and this -- and this is
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  1   really telling.  It gives you an idea of the

  2   motivation of this deputy chief.

  3     The deputy chief comes to the chief, Chief

  4   Sherrard, and says, "I want her written up."  And

  5   you know what happened?  The evidence is going

  6   to show, ladies and gentlemen, that she was not

  7   written up, because the chief of police had talked

  8   to St. Matthews, and St. Matthews said, "It's not

  9   that big a deal."

 10     So when this actually happened and deputy

 11   chief sought to have her written up, the chief

 12   refused to write her up because it wasn't that big a

 13   deal, according to St. Matthews.

 14     [reads] Number 9, finally, do, you believe

 15   Officer Heather Loeser has undermined the

 16   efficiency, discipline, and order of the police

 17   department and discredited herself and other

 18   employees in the department of police in violation

 19   of City of Prospect SOP 12.40 by displaying a

 20   consistent pattern of negative behavior, being

 21   rude to the general public, being resistant to

 22   changes within the department, referring to the

 23   command staff as bitches, and displaying

 24   outbursts in and around police department

 25   faculty -- facilities?
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  1     And here's where the conduct of the deputy

  2   chief becomes important, because one of the

  3   things she's accused of doing is sending a memo

  4   after this radio incident that she didn't respond to

  5   in a timely fashion and referring to him by his last

  6   name in the To line, and referring to him by his

  7   last name in the body of this memorandum.

  8     Well, you're going hear evidence that when he

  9   first arrived, when -- he was a lieutenant when he

 10   was first hired -- Lieutenant Shaw was first hired,

 11   he told Officer Proffitt --

 12          MS. JACOBS:  Note my objection again.

 13   It's -- Officer Shaw is not on trial.

 14          MAYOR EVANS:  Your objection is noted.

 15     And I want to tell everybody again:  None of

 16   what we're hearing right now is evidence.  These

 17   are opening statements expressing from the

 18   attorneys what it is they intend to prove by the

 19   evidence.

 20          MR. CLAY:  Then Lieutenant Shaw told

 21   Officer Proffitt, "Call me Todd."  Well, Officer

 22   Proffitt, being a former Marine himself, refused to

 23   accept that invitation and said, "There's no way

 24   that's going happen."  He said that in the presence

 25   of Officer Loeser, and she confirmed that she was
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  1   not going to refer to him as "Todd."

  2     Now, his invitation to call him by his first

  3   name in itself is a violation of Prospect's SOP

  4   regarding how officers are supposed to be

  5   addressed when they're on duty.

  6     There's going to be other stuff, but I've

  7   probably said way too much, but there are going to

  8   be other things that -- that Lieutenant Colonel

  9   Shaw has done since he's been the deputy chief,

 10   which I think is going to cause this council

 11   concern if we're allowed to present it.

 12     Now, Heather Loeser has served under three

 13   chiefs of police.  The one before Chief Sherrard

 14   was Marvin Wilson.  Marvin Wilson had a different

 15   approach as the chief of the Prospect Police

 16   Department, which, as everybody knows, is a

 17   paramilitary organization.

 18     Chief Wilson allowed officers, in fact, I

 19   believe he encouraged officers to express their

 20   opinions, to state their beliefs.  And there was no

 21   retribution taken as a result of their being candid

 22   about their responses and about actions of the

 23   command staff; but you're going hear evidence

 24   that when Chief Sherrard got here, he attempted

 25   convert the Prospect Police Department, in effect,
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  1   to a mini Louisville Metro Police Department.

  2     And I think Mr. Beyer understands the

  3   difference, and I'm certainly going to elicit -- seek

  4   to elicit testimony from him about the nature of the

  5   responsibilities in this department compared with

  6   some of the things that the Louisville Metro Police

  7   Department has to deal with that we read about

  8   every day in the paper.  Thank you.

  9          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Mr. Clay.

 10     I want to remind the council that everything

 11   you've just heard is not evidence.

 12     We will now move into the evidentiary part of

 13   the hearing.  I will ask Ms. Jacobs if she has a

 14   witness she would like to call.

 15          MS. JACOBS:  David Beyer, please.

 16          MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Beyer, would you

 17   please come up?

 18          MR. BEYER:  [complies]

 19   DAVID BEYER, after having first been duly sworn,

 20   is examined and testifies as follows:

 21   EXAMINATION

 22   BY MS. JACOBS:

 23     Q.   Would you tell the council your name and    Q.

 24   what you do.

 25     A.   Yes, my name is David Beyer, B-e-y-e-r.    A.
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  1   I am currently the executive director of the

  2   Kentucky Board of Dentistry.  I'm also of counsel

  3   with the law firm of Pence & Ogburn.  I represent

  4   the St. Matthews Police as their legal advisor, so

  5   I'm rather busy these days.

  6     Prior to those jobs I was with the FBI for 26

  7   years, served as a special agent conducting

  8   investigations, supervisory, and special agent in

  9   charge of the undercover and special operations

 10   unit at FBI headquarters; was transferred out here

 11   to Louisville, where I was the spokesperson, chief

 12   legal counsel for the FBI, and assisted in -- with

 13   the various sensitive investigations.

 14     Q.   How long have you been retired from the    Q.

 15   FBI?

 16     A.   Approximately three years.    A.

 17     Q.   Okay.  And did you have occasion to be    Q.

 18   contacted by Mayor Evans for the City of Prospect

 19   about doing an investigation?

 20     A.   Yes.  Approximately on February 16 of    A.

 21   this year, I got a call from Chief Steve Conrad with

 22   the Louisville Metro Police.  Chief Conrad and I

 23   have interfaced in my capacity with the FBI, and

 24   I -- I think he has come to respect my credentials.

 25     And he asked whether I'd be interested in
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  1   helping a suburban community assess some

  2   personal issues they were dealing with.  I said that

  3   I would be.

  4     It was at that time he told me that the City of

  5   Prospect was looking for someone to assist them

  6   with some personal issues and matters that they

  7   were dealing with, and asked me to reach out to

  8   Mayor Evans.

  9     Q.   And did you subsequently undertake an    Q.

 10   independent investigation on behalf of -- of the

 11   city?

 12     A.   I did.  I entered into an agreement with    A.

 13   the city on February the 18th.  At that time I met

 14   with Mayor Evans, and he apprised me of some of

 15   the issues they were dealing with.  And his -- his

 16   charge to me was to conduct an impartial,

 17   objective investigation of the department to assess

 18   any problems that I saw.

 19     At the time, he highlighted three issues that

 20   he wanted me to focus in on.  You heard Mr. Clay

 21   refer to those:  The missing cell phone incident,

 22   the arrest incident, and then the firearm's incident

 23   with the St. Matthews Police.  However, Mayor

 24   Evans was very clear to me.  He said, "Wherever

 25   your investigation goes or takes you, I want you to
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  1   go there."

  2     Throughout the course of my independent

  3   investigation, I had some discussions with Mayor

  4   Evans, and explained to him -- when I started to

  5   go off on issues that were being developed during

  6   the course of my investigation, he said, "I want

  7   you to conduct a thorough, impartial investigation.

  8   Wherever it takes you, go forward and do it."

  9     Q.   Okay. And you completed a report dated    Q.

 10   May 13th, 2015 that's a pretty big document; is that

 11   right?

 12     A.   I did; yes.    A.

 13     Q.   And it -- it consists of your report, along    Q.

 14   with some exhibits and -- and other things.

 15     A.   That's correct.    A.

 16     Q.   And I take it you've conducted    Q.

 17   investigations throughout your career?

 18     A.   I have; yes.    A.

 19     Q.   Do you recall how many people you talked    Q.

 20   to during the course of this investigation as -- as

 21   part of the investigative part?

 22     A.   Yes, I -- I formally interviewed 17 people.    A.

 23   I've documented those interviews in the report

 24   that's in front of you.

 25     Q.   Okay.  Now, the report contains some    Q.
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  1   issues that are not related to Officer Loeser;

  2   correct?

  3     A.   That's -- that's correct.    A.

  4     Q.   Okay.  So we're going to focus on those    Q.

  5   things that are -- are related to her.  Do you need

  6   a copy of your report with you, or are you okay?

  7     A.   Right now I'm okay.    A.

  8     Q.   Okay.  All right.  Holler if you need a    Q.

  9   copy; okay?  It's not a -- it's not a -- a test in that

 10   way.

 11     What I want to do is walk through some of

 12   these charges, ask you what you did to investigate

 13   that, and -- and who you talked to; okay?

 14     A.   Okay.    A.

 15     Q.   The first one -- and I'm just going to go    Q.

 16   in order of the charges in the charging document

 17   that I believe is the same order on the

 18   instructions, but I'm not 100% confident of that.

 19   So I'm warning the council to look at the charging

 20   document --

 21          MAYOR EVANS:  Counsel, is it all right if

 22   I share a copy of this document listing these

 23   charges with the witness?

 24          MS. JACOBS:  Sure.  Sure.

 25          MR. CLAY:  Sure.
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  1          MS. JACOBS:  Do you have any objection

  2   to that?

  3          MR. CLAY:  No, ma'am.

  4          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

  5   BY MS. JACOBS:

  6     Q.   And if the council and -- and Mr. Beyer    Q.

  7   will look, it's the last three pages of this

  8   disciplinary charges and notice up here is what I'm

  9   going to be --

 10          MR. CLAY:  I think he's talking -- are you

 11   talking about the instructions or the --

 12          MS. JACOBS:  The charging document.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, what you were

 14   using in your opening statement --

 15          MS. JACOBS:  Oh, is that what you --

 16          MAYOR EVANS:  -- same document.

 17          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 18          MR. CLAY:  I was using the instructions;

 19   yeah.

 20          MAYOR EVANS:  The charging paper.

 21          MS. JACOBS:  I'll use that, too, then.

 22   We'll go with that.

 23          MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 24   BY MS. JACOBS:

 25     Q.   First I want to talk about the issue    Q.
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  1   regarding Officer Loeser's annual evaluation back

  2   on February the 11th, 2015.  Can you tell us who

  3   you talked to, what you found out about that -- not

  4   the content of the evaluation, but her response to

  5   that evaluation?

  6     A.   Yes.  My first meeting with Mayor Evans,    A.

  7   one of the things that he brought to my attention

  8   was an audio recording of that evaluation that --

  9   where her evaluation was given to her by Chief

 10   Sherrard and Assistant Chief Shaw.

 11     They recorded the conversation with her, and

 12   I was provided with a copy of that recording.  And

 13   one of the first things that I did before I began my

 14   investigation was to listen to that audio recording.

 15     I believe it was at -- at least 45 minutes in

 16   length.  There was a period of time where Officer

 17   Loeser was composing her written response where

 18   there was a lull in the -- in the discussion, but I

 19   listened to that from start to finish.

 20     And I was, as re -- reflected in my report,

 21   surprised by the conduct of Officer Loeser in the --

 22   her meeting with the chief and the assistant chief.

 23     Q.   And -- and what do you mean by    Q.

 24   "surprise"?  What was surprising to you about

 25   that?
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  1     A.   You know, I -- I based most -- or much of    A.

  2   what I reported -- my report, obviously, is based

  3   upon my training/experience with the FBI, my

  4   training as a lawyer.  Any time that I interface with

  5   my superiors at the FBI, I did so in a professional

  6   manner; addressed them by their title and their

  7   last name.

  8     I -- I may not agree with them, but at all times

  9   I conducted myself in a professional manner.  And

 10   as a supervisor in the FBI, I expected my

 11   personnel to do the same.

 12     In this audiotape, there are many instances

 13   where Ms. Loeser became rather emotional with --

 14   with the chief and the assistant chief, and I

 15   thought her decorum in that discussion with them

 16   was not professional.

 17     Q.   Do you remember any specifics when you    Q.

 18   say her decorum "was not professional"?

 19     A.   Well, she raised her voice on -- on a    A.

 20   number of occasions with them.  And I -- I don't

 21   have the markings of the audiotape with me, but,

 22   as I said, my initial beginning of the -- of that

 23   phase of the investigation was a listening of that

 24   audiotape.

 25     I also discussed the matter with the chief and
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  1   the assistant chief, and they, too, believed that

  2   the -- the way she responded to them was -- was

  3   unprofessional.

  4     Q.   When -- after you listened to the tape and    Q.

  5   then after you talked with the chief and assistant

  6   chief, were there any discrepancies in what they

  7   related to you about how the interview was

  8   conducted?

  9     A.   No, I -- I -- I think that's one of the    A.

 10   important points of -- with regard to that, is what

 11   was reflected in the -- in the written assessment

 12   was, I thought, consistent with much of what I had

 13   covered during the investigation of -- of this entire

 14   matter.

 15     One -- one of the points in there was that

 16   Officer Loeser has difficulty accepting

 17   responsibility, and also that she becomes

 18   emotional with her superiors.  And I think that was

 19   reflected in her response during the evaluation.

 20     Q.   Okay.  Did you talk with Officer Loeser    Q.

 21   about the evaluation --

 22     A.   I --    A.

 23     Q.   -- response?    Q.

 24     A.   I did.  And --    A.

 25     Q.   And what did she say?    Q.
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  1     A.   She at one point said that there was a --    A.

  2   a note of -- I think rudeness is what -- how she

  3   described it.  She didn't think that her response

  4   was unprofessional, but she acknowledged that it

  5   was probably rude the way she responded to the

  6   chief and the assistant chief.

  7     Q.   Have you ever been qualified as an    Q.

  8   expert in police matters?

  9     A.   I -- I have not.    A.

 10     Q.   Okay.  Are you familiar with police    Q.

 11   policies and procedures and the structure of police

 12   departments?

 13     A.   Yes.  My undergraduate degree is police    A.

 14   administration.  My early career as a lawyer, I

 15   represented the -- or assisted in representation of

 16   the Jefferson County Police Department.  We

 17   handled use of force cases, in the firm that I was

 18   with.

 19     Throughout my experience with the FBI, of

 20   course, I was trained by the FBI, which I think is a

 21   premiere law enforcement agency.  And throughout

 22   my career as the legal advisor for the FBI, I had to

 23   stay abreast of current trends in law enforcement.

 24          THE REPORTER:  Current -- current

 25   what?
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  1          THE WITNESS:  Trends.

  2          THE REPORTER:  Trends.

  3          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah, the microphones

  4   aren't amplifying.

  5          THE REPORTER:  Yes.  Sorry.

  6          MS. JACOBS:  They're just recording,

  7   so. . .

  8          THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

  9   BY MS. JACOBS:

 10     Q.   And are you familiar with the chain of    Q.

 11   command within the City of Prospect Police

 12   Department?

 13     A.   I am; yes.    A.

 14     Q.   And what's your understanding of what    Q.

 15   that is?

 16     A.   My understanding is that you have    A.

 17   officers, patrol officers.  The next level up is the

 18   assistant chief, and then the chief of the police

 19   department.

 20     Q.   And when we say it's a paramilitary    Q.

 21   organization, what does that mean?

 22     A.   In -- in the military there's a rank    A.

 23   structure, and personnel in -- in the military are

 24   expected to follow that rank structure; meaning

 25   that if you have a problem, you go to the next level
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  1   of -- of supervisor, discuss the issue with them.

  2   And then that's the way you begin your -- your --

  3   your discussion.

  4     In addition, in the military operation when a --

  5   a superior tells you to do something, you need to

  6   do that.  And in the military, there are some

  7   severe, significant consequences if you don't do

  8   that.  People could lose their lives.

  9     In the police sector, although you're not

 10   attacking enemies necessarily as you do in the

 11   military, you are dealing with very serious matters.

 12   And it's imperative that the rank and file of a law

 13   enforcement agency abide by the directors and

 14   their supervisors.  If they do not, there can be

 15   serious consequences to that.

 16     Q.   And is that the basis of what we call    Q.

 17   insubordination?

 18     A.   Absolutely correct.    A.

 19     Q.   In your review of the audiotape of the    Q.

 20   annual evaluation and your review and -- and

 21   discussion with the three parties involved, did you

 22   discover any misconduct or disrespect on the part

 23   of Chief Sherrard?

 24     A.   I did not.    A.

 25     Q.   And what about on the part of Assistant    Q.
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  1   Chief Shaw?

  2     A.   I did not.    A.

  3     Q.   Do you think that she displayed    Q.

  4   insubordinate behavior during that evaluation

  5   process?

  6     A.   I thought it was very unprofessional the    A.

  7   way she conducted herself.  And as I said, in -- in

  8   my experience in the FBI, I would have been

  9   severely reprimanded by my superiors had I

 10   conducted myself in that fashion.

 11     Q.   Okay.  Now, I'm going to -- with regard to    Q.

 12   the content of the evaluation, and there were some

 13   things that she scored well on, like her -- her

 14   dress and appearance and things, and then some

 15   things that she did not score well on, do you

 16   believe that the nature of the evaluation itself, the

 17   content, warranted the response that she

 18   presented to her command staff?

 19     A.   No, I do not.    A.

 20     Q.   I'm going to talk about the February 26th    Q.

 21   incident for a little bit, and this is when there was

 22   a radio call that was missed and a text message

 23   [phonetic].  Were you asked to investigate that, or

 24   was that uncovered during part of your

 25   investigation?
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  1     A.   That was a -- a matter that came up    A.

  2   during my investigation.  On -- in  speaking to

  3   Assistant Chief Shaw, he mentioned that incident

  4   to me.  And I asked him to explain to me what had

  5   occurred.

  6     Following that, I spoke to Officer Mike

  7   Thomas, who was at the Cunningham's restaurant

  8   with Officer Loeser, and followed up on that.  And

  9   then I also received a copy of the memo that

 10   Officer Loeser presented to Off -- or Assistant

 11   Chief Shaw.

 12     Q.   And did you ask her about the incident,    Q.

 13   as well, when you interviewed her?

 14     A.   I did; yes.    A.

 15     Q.   So this is some 11 days or so after the    Q.

 16   evaluation; is that right?

 17     A.   Well, I believe the incident was on    A.

 18   February the 26th, and I interviewed Assistant

 19   Chief Shaw on two occasions, as well as Officer

 20   Shaw on two occasions --

 21     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 22     A.   -- or, excuse me, Off -- Officer Loeser on    A.

 23   two occasions.

 24     Q.   Okay.  I was talking about the evaluation    Q.

 25   that occurred on February 11th, my math is wrong,
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  1   but then the incident with the -- the missed call on

  2   February 26th.

  3     So after the evaluation and this incident has

  4   occurred, then something else happens; is that --

  5     A.   That --    A.

  6     Q.   -- right?    Q.

  7     A.   -- that is correct.    A.

  8     Q.   Okay.  Tell the council what -- your    Q.

  9   understanding of -- of what happened.

 10     A.   My understanding is that Officer Loeser    A.

 11   and Officer Mike Thomas of the Prospect Police

 12   Department were having dinner at the

 13   Cunningham's Restaurant on River Road, and a

 14   call went out.  I -- I believe it was a burglar alarm

 15   run.

 16     And they attempted to contact Officer Loeser

 17   on three occasions, and she did not respond to the

 18   radio.

 19     Q.   Was she on duty?    Q.

 20     A.   She was.  She was on duty that day.    A.

 21   Officer Thomas was not on duty.  He was off duty,

 22   but having dinner with Officer Loeser.

 23     Apparently, Assistant Chief Shaw heard the

 24   call, advised the radio dispatch that he'd respond

 25   to the call, which he did.  He got to the call.
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  1     And during the course of these discussions

  2   over the radio, apparently Officer Loeser heard

  3   some transmissions over the microphone that was

  4   on her uniform, and asked the dispatcher what call

  5   Assistant Chief Shaw was responding to?  And they

  6   advised her.  She said she would respond, which

  7   she did; however, she was canceled en route to

  8   that call.

  9     Was on the way back to finish dinner with

 10   Officer Thomas, and I think there was another

 11   burglary call that she offered to respond to;

 12   however, she was cancelled on that; but she

 13   ultimately went back to the Cunningham's

 14   Restaurant and finished dinner with Officer

 15   Thomas.

 16     While they were eating or finishing their

 17   dinner, Officer Loeser received a -- a text

 18   message from Assistant Chief Shaw.  I believe it

 19   was at 1842, which is 6:42 p.m.  And at that time,

 20   Office -- or Assistant Chief Shaw directed Officer

 21   Loeser to prepare a memo as to why she did not

 22   respond to that call, and also to acknowledge

 23   receipt of that text message.

 24     I was told by Officer Thomas that after she

 25   received that from Assistant Chief Shaw she
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  1   became very upset and said, "Look at this

  2   bullshit," I believe the word was.  And --

  3     Q.   Are you talk -- like the -- the text    Q.

  4   message on her --

  5     A.   She showed Mike -- Officer Mike Thomas    A.

  6   the text message she had received from Assistant

  7   Chief Shaw.  And Officer Shaw [sic] said, "Are you

  8   going to respond to it?"  And I believe she said,

  9   "No, I'm not right now."

 10     And instead, she picked up the phone and

 11   called her dad, who's a retired Jefferson County

 12   Police Officer, to seek his guidance on what she

 13   should do.

 14   According to Officer Thomas, his version from what

 15   he was told by Officer Loeser, was Officer's [sic]

 16   Loeser's dad said, "Just don't tell the truth about

 17   it."

 18     And this -- again, that text message came

 19   at 6:42.  Officer Loeser responded to that text

 20   at 7:06 that evening.  And that was that memo that

 21   Mr. Clay referred to in which she referred to

 22   Assistant Chief Shaw simply by his last name

 23   "Shaw" in the To line, and in the body of the text

 24   again used his last name as "Shaw" only.

 25     Q.   Okay.  So there -- if I'm understanding,    Q.
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  1   there's two separate issues that the department

  2   has taken with her behavior.  The first is receiving

  3   the text and not responding immediately; correct?

  4     A.   That''s my --    A.

  5     Q.   And then --    Q.

  6     A.   -- understanding.    A.

  7     Q.   Well, there may be three issues, actually.    Q.

  8   The next one is the memo that she wrote to

  9   Assistant Chief Shaw; corr --

 10     A.   Yes.    A.

 11     Q.   Okay.  And -- and the text message from    Q.

 12   Assistant Chief Shaw was, "Please write a memo

 13   why you -- about why you didn't respond and let

 14   me know that you've received this."

 15     A.   That is correct.    A.

 16     Q.   Okay.  And do you know how many    Q.

 17   minutes it was before she responded that she had

 18   received the text?

 19     A.   Again, it was my understanding that she    A.

 20   received the text at 6:42 p.m., and I believe she

 21   acknowledged receipt of the text at 7:06 p.m.

 22     Q.   Can you do that math?  Because my math    Q.

 23   is bad.

 24     A.   It's --    A.

 25          MR. CLAY:  He's already done it.
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  1   BY MS. JACOBS:

  2     Q.   That's 24 minutes.    Q.

  3     A.   Yes.    A.

  4     Q.   Okay.  And in the interim, is it your    Q.

  5   understanding that she took some other action

  6   to -- before she responded to the text, there were

  7   other things that she did?

  8     A.   Yes.  Again, she showed the cell phone    A.

  9   text message to Officer Mike Thomas, she

 10   contacted her father, concluded her dinner, and

 11   responded to Assistant Chief Shaw.

 12     Q.   And the memo that she wrote to Assistant    Q.

 13   Chief Shaw, do you -- did you see a copy of that?

 14     A.   I did.    A.

 15     Q.   I'm going to show you a copy of it.  If    Q.

 16   you'll just read it for me?

 17     A.   This is a document -- it's in memo form, a    A.

 18   traditional memo that many of us have seen in our

 19   business practices.  It's -- has a To line.

 20     And this memo was, [reads] To:  Shaw, From:

 21   H. Loeser, 02/26/2015.  Shaw, per your request,

 22   I'm monitoring my radio as always.  I was unaware

 23   my volume was lower than usual.  I did respond to

 24   your text when I received it.  So that part of your

 25   email to me is a complete fabrication.
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  1     [reads] You texted me at 1842 hours.  I

  2   responded when I saw the text at 1907, exactly

  3   one minute after you sent an email to me

  4   requesting the same.  H. Loeser.

  5          MS. JACOBS:  I'll take that back.  And

  6   just for the council's information, that is contained

  7   within the report that you have there.

  8   BY MS. JACOBS:

  9     Q.   Do you consider this to be a disrespectful    Q.

 10   memo to a superior officer?

 11     A.   I absolutely do.    A.

 12     Q.   And why is that?    Q.

 13     A.   A -- again, going back to our earlier    A.

 14   discussion about the police department being a

 15   paramilitary organization, in both a military

 16   organization and a paramilitary organization such

 17   as the police department or the FBI, that I'm very

 18   familiar with, I would never ever, ever refer to my

 19   superior by his last name and last name only.  I

 20   would always, at a minimum, say Mr. or Mrs. or

 21   Miss whatever their last name is; but, in the FBI,

 22   we always referred to somebody by their formal

 23   title, unit chief, special agent in charge, whatever

 24   their title was, and their last name.

 25     And I believe in any police operation, that's
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  1   what's expected of officers.  And I think for an

  2   officer of Officer Loeser's experience, 15 years

  3   with the police agency, she would know better than

  4   to address a memo to a superior officer, the

  5   assistant chief, by only using his last name.

  6     I thought it was highly disrespectful, very

  7   insubordinate.  And that was one -- one thing that

  8   offended me more -- not offended me, but I thought

  9   was indicative of the unprofessionalism more than

 10   many other things that I saw.

 11     Q.   I'm going to talk about the content of the    Q.

 12   memo for a minute, and let me know if you need a

 13   copy back.  She said, "I did respond to your text

 14   when I received it."  Do you believe that to be a

 15   true statement?

 16     A.   Not based upon Officer's -- Officer    A.

 17   Thomas's statement to me.

 18     Q.   And -- and then she says, "So that part of    Q.

 19   your email to me is a complete fabrication."  What

 20   email is she talking about?  Do you. . .

 21     A.   I believe following the email -- or the text    A.

 22   message, that Off -- Assistant Chief Shaw sent her

 23   an email.  And I think that may have come in right

 24   about the -- the time that she responded his text

 25   message.
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  1     Q.   Okay.  Do you know what that email said?    Q.

  2     A.   I'd have to look -- look back at that.  I --    A.

  3   I remember being shown a copy, but I -- I -- I don't

  4   recall.

  5     Q.   Are you aware of whether the    Q.

  6   disrespected -- the tone of the memo is in

  7   violation of any specific operating procedure of

  8   the department?

  9     A.   I don't know personally.  I'm only telling    A.

 10   you, that based upon my experience in law

 11   enforcement, that the tenor of the -- the -- the

 12   memo, I thought, was disrespectful, insubordinate,

 13   and unprofessional.

 14          MR. CLAY:  We'll stipulate that there is a

 15   provision that says --

 16          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 17          MR. CLAY:  -- that an officer is supposed

 18   to be addressed by his rank and name.

 19          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 20   BY MS. JACOBS:

 21     Q.   Let me ask you about -- a -- a more    Q.

 22   general question:  Do you believe that because the

 23   size of the City of Prospect is different from the

 24   City of Louisville, that there ought to be different

 25   operating structures in place with re --
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  1     A.   I think --    A.

  2     Q.   -- with regard to the police department?    Q.

  3     A.   With regard to the paramilitary structure    A.

  4   of -- of a police organization, no, I -- I think

  5   that -- and when you're talking in a squad room to

  6   another officer or the chief or assistant chief,

  7   you -- you let your guard down a little bit; but in

  8   formal communication, such as that memorandum,

  9   it should be formalistic by the person's title.

 10     The -- the content should be not a terse

 11   message, but it should be explanatory as to what

 12   happened, not accusatory about the fabrication,

 13   which was completely untrue.

 14     I -- I think there are some differences,

 15   obviously, between the -- the Prospect Police

 16   Department and Louisville Metro Police, or any

 17   other large police agency.  If you have an officer

 18   that is creating some friction in -- in a large police

 19   operation, you can transfer them to another

 20   division or another unit.

 21     In the FBI, if you misbehaved, they could send

 22   you to New York City; Butte, Montana.  That's one

 23   way to deal with that; but in Prospect you can't do

 24   that.  You have a small department.

 25     And because of the size of the Prospect
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  1   Police Department, you need a co -- cohesive unit

  2   that works well together.  And in -- in a small

  3   department like Prospect, having one that

  4   potentially is creating a corrosive environment,

  5   it -- it can be very bad for the department.

  6     Q.   Do you know whether Officer Loeser has    Q.

  7   had any policymaking authority in her position as a

  8   patrol officer for the City of Prospect Police

  9   Department?

 10     A.   Not that I'm aware of.    A.

 11     Q.   Did she have any ability to -- did -- did    Q.

 12   she have any expectation that her suggestions

 13   would be followed by the command staff?

 14          MR. CLAY:  I -- I don't think it's proper

 15   for Mr. Beyer to speculate about what her thought

 16   process was.  I object to that.

 17   BY MS. JACOBS:

 18     Q.   Would --    Q.

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  I'll sustain that.

 20          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 21   BY MS. JACOBS:

 22     Q.   Would a patrol officer in a    Q.

 23   paramilitary-type police department/organization

 24   have any authority to -- well, let me strike -- well,

 25   I'll strike that.  I'm -- I'm not sure. . .
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  1     Do you think that with this February 26, 2015

  2   incident with the text message, when she showed

  3   that to Officer Thomas, that she was acting in a --

  4   a disrespectful and insubordinate manner?

  5     A.   I do.    A.

  6     Q.   And then what she said about that --    Q.

  7   about that text?

  8     A.   Again, I think that whole situation    A.

  9   illustrates a -- an unprofessional attitude, a dis --

 10   disrespectful attitude, insubordinate attitude.

 11     The -- the failure to respond to the radio call,

 12   and, as Mr. Clay suggested, I'm -- I'm sure that

 13   happens occasionally, and it's ones response to

 14   making a mistake that I think is important in how it

 15   was handled.  I thought it was handled very

 16   unprofessionally.

 17     Q.   Did you find any unprofessionalism in the    Q.

 18   way that Assistant Chief Shaw handled the matter?

 19     A.   I did not.    A.

 20     Q.   Do you believe, based on your    Q.

 21   investigation, that the memo that she wrote

 22   contained false information?

 23     A.   I believe it does; yes.    A.

 24     Q.   And what is that false information?    Q.

 25     A.   Both -- that she responded immediately    A.
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  1   upon receipt of the text, that is not true based

  2   upon her comments to me as well as Officer

  3   Thomas's comments to me.  The fact that she

  4   alleges that it was a fabrication is -- is not

  5   accurate.

  6     Q.   And -- and she says the email was a    Q.

  7   fabrication, right, that that's what the memo says?

  8     A.   Whatever she re -- states in there, that    A.

  9   there's a fabrication, based upon my investigation,

 10   Assistant Chief Shaw did not fabricate anything in

 11   this incident.

 12     Q.   Okay.  What did she say when you talked    Q.

 13   to her about this?

 14     A.   She said that she had her radio turned    A.

 15   down.  She didn't hear the call initially, but she

 16   heard some talking on the radio.  And so she tried

 17   to listen.  And when she heard some chatter

 18   between the dispatcher and another car, she got

 19   on the radio and asked what the call was about.

 20   And she learned that it was a burglar alarm run, as

 21   I mentioned, and she told the dispatcher that she

 22   would respond.

 23     But, again, as -- as I mentioned, when she

 24   received that text from Assistant Chief Shaw,

 25   rather than responding immediately as he asked
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  1   her to do, she delayed, called her dad trying to

  2   seek advice as to how to respond.

  3     Q.   And did she tell you that, that she had --    Q.

  4     A.   Yes.    A.

  5     Q.   -- called her father?    Q.

  6     A.   Yes.  She said she called her father.    A.

  7   Officer Thomas also told me that she had called

  8   her father.

  9     When I asked officer Thomas what information

 10   was conveyed to her, it was him -- his im --

 11   impression from Officer Loeser that she received

 12   instructions from him.  When I asked her about

 13   what her father said, she couldn't recall what he

 14   had told her.

 15     Q.   I'm going to jump forward a little bit to    Q.

 16   the March 1st letter to the mayor.  Did you

 17   investigate that incident and -- and interview --

 18   folks about that?

 19     A.   I did.    A.

 20     Q.   Okay.  Tell the council what your    Q.

 21   investigation revealed.

 22     A.   Oh, on March the 1st, Officer Loeser and    A.

 23   Officer Harold Proffitt visited Mayor Evans at his

 24   home, and they delivered -- Officer Proffitt

 25   delivered a letter to the mayor and Officer Loeser
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  1   delivered a memorandum to the mayor outlining

  2   various concerns that she had with the police

  3   department, and mainly concerns with Assistant

  4   Chief Shaw.

  5     I reviewed that document.  I reviewed it with

  6   Officer Loeser on one of the interviews that I

  7   conducted with her.  She went through item by item

  8   trying to provide me with a factual basis for those

  9   concerns.

 10     I also spoke to Assistant Chief Shaw about

 11   many of the items because they pertained to him

 12   in -- in most part, and went through item by item

 13   what she had alleged.

 14     Q.   Now, there's nothing improper in itself    Q.

 15   of -- of giving a letter to the mayor, is there?

 16     A.   No.    A.

 17     Q.   Okay.  And so did you find that there was    Q.

 18   information contained in that letter that was false

 19   and -- and misleading or inaccurate?

 20          MR. CLAY:  Well, now, I object to the

 21   compound question.  The question was:  Is the

 22   information false; did she -- did he find that?  The

 23   second question --

 24          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 25          MR. CLAY:  -- was it misleading?
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  1          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

  2          MR. CLAY:  I object to the --

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  Counsel, can you --

  4          MR. CLAY:  -- compound question.

  5          MAYOR EVANS:  -- restate your question,

  6   please?

  7   BY MS. JACOBS:

  8     Q.   Did you find any of the content -- the    Q.

  9   information that was contained in that March 1st

 10   letter to be -- I'm going to ask it all -- inaccurate,

 11   false, or improper?

 12          MR. CLAY:  I'll object to the compound

 13   question.  I guess Mr. Beyer being a sophisticated

 14   witness, can --

 15          MS. JACOBS:  He can -- he can --

 16          MR. CLAY:  -- pick one.

 17          MS. JACOBS:  -- he can. . .

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, this is an

 19   administrative hearing, and we can make Ms.

 20   Jacobs talk the way that Joe Scarborough does a

 21   morning joke.  I -- I think that would waste time.

 22   So why don't you just ask your question?

 23     A.   You know what would be very helpful to

 24   me in terms of answering that would be if -- if you

 25   have a specific provision in here that you'd like me
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  1   to address, and I can tell you whether I found

  2   anything untruthful about each item that's --

  3   BY MS. JACOBS:

  4     Q.   Okay.  Well, one of the charges against    Q.

  5   her is that she alleged intimidating behavior

  6   against Assistant Chief Shaw that was inaccurate,

  7   false, or improper.  That's the charge.  That's why

  8   I'm using those words.

  9     Do you recall what intimidating behavior she

 10   alleged by Chief [sic] Shaw?  Would you like a

 11   copy of the letter?  Would that be --

 12     A.   That would be very helpful.    A.

 13     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 14          MR. CLAY:  No objection.

 15          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  He's got one.

 16          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  Thank you.

 17     A.   [examines document] I guess the best way

 18   to answer that question is I did not find any

 19   behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw that would

 20   suggest to me that he was treating Officer Loeser

 21   any different than anyone else.  He -- he strikes

 22   me as a very by-the-book individual; that he

 23   expects his officers to do as they're told and not

 24   to debate the issue with -- with him.

 25     And I -- I didn't find that anything that he had
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  1   done in terms of asking her to do various things

  2   for the police department were requests that

  3   shouldn't have been followed.  They weren't

  4   unlawful.  They weren't a violation of the policy.

  5   BY MS. JACOBS:

  6     Q.   Was there anything in your investigation,    Q.

  7   and -- and I know you looked at a lot of things,

  8   that you found to be intimidating beha -- behavior

  9   by Assistant Chief Shaw against Officer Loeser?

 10     A.   Absolutely not.    A.

 11     Q.   Do you believe that letter to contain    Q.

 12   inaccurate, false, or misleading information?

 13     A.   To the extent that she would say that he    A.

 14   was intimidating her, yes, I -- I didn't -- didn't find

 15   that he did anything that a command staff officer

 16   wouldn't -- would not be expected to do.

 17     He's, again, a very by-the-book individual.  He

 18   expects his officers to do as they're told; not

 19   debate issues with him.  And I think that that's

 20   appropriate as a -- as a command staff officer.

 21     Q.   Did she state in that letter to Mayor    Q.

 22   Evans that Assistant Chief Shaw had stolen

 23   something, was guilty of theft?

 24     A.   Yes.  On Page 2 of the letter, bottom of    A.

 25   the page, she states that, [reads] Shaw is the only
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  1   person who has shown a pattern of theft.

  2     And she talks about this cell phone incident

  3   that Mr. Clay alluded to earlier.

  4     Q.   Just to be clear:  It's not the same cell    Q.

  5   phone incident we've already talked about here

  6   with you, the text message.  That's a separate

  7   incident.

  8     A.   No.  The -- the cell phone incident that    A.

  9   I'm referring is the -- it was an arrest of a subject

 10   by the name of Tanner Munday.  And when he was

 11   arrested, there was a cell phone found among

 12   his -- inside a backpack that he was carrying.

 13   That was later found missing.

 14     And my investigation -- part of my

 15   investigation was to try to uncover where that cell

 16   phone went, who may have lost it or -- or taken it.

 17   And I think there's a great leap by Officer Loeser

 18   to suggest that Assistant Chief Shaw stole that

 19   phone, and I found nothing in my investigation to

 20   indicate that.

 21     Q.   Well, on Page 3 of that letter, the last    Q.

 22   bullet point which is close to the top of the page,

 23   she wrote that Chief -- Chief Sherrard forged her

 24   name on evidence bags when handling property

 25   from the -- that -- that case.  Did you find --



Special Meeting on June 18,  2015 Page: 60

Court Reporting Services, Inc.
502.899.1663

  1          THE REPORTER:  I'm sorry.  I didn't hear

  2   the end.  Forged her name on evidence bag --

  3          MS. JACOBS:  On evidence bags when

  4   handling property from the Munday case.

  5          THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Thank you.

  6   BY MS. JACOBS:

  7     Q.   Did you find any evidence to support her    Q.

  8   allegation?

  9     A.   My recollection of that was that when    A.

 10   Chief Sherrard released evidence or property to

 11   the person to whom that property belonged, he

 12   signed his name as releasing that to that

 13   individual.  It's not my recollection that Chief

 14   Sherrard indicated that he had collected the

 15   evidence or -- or forged her name.

 16     I think if you look at it closely, it's -- there's

 17   a clear indication of what transpired.

 18     Q.   If Officer -- or I'm  sorry.  If Chief    Q.

 19   Sherrard wrote her name on the -- the slip that is

 20   officer responsible or collecting officer or

 21   whatever -- whatever that slip says, would that be

 22   considered a forgery?

 23     A.   No, because he was simply reflecting who    A.

 24   the officer in charge of the case and the evidence

 25   was.  He wasn't stating that -- signing her name to
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  1   the fact that she -- she was signing that.  It was

  2   merely a notation that she was the officer

  3   responsible for the evidence.

  4     Q.   Okay.  So do you know if she ever took    Q.

  5   any further action on this March 1 letter to the

  6   mayor of -- with these allegations in it?

  7     A.   Not that I'm aware of.  Again, during my    A.

  8   interview with her, I think it was the second

  9   interview in April, we went through all these items

 10   line by line and -- and discussed her concerns and

 11   allegations set forth therein.

 12     Q.   And did she say at that time that she    Q.

 13   believed Chief Sherrard had forged her name?

 14     A.   Yes.    A.

 15     Q.   Do you believe that that -- what her belief    Q.

 16   is?

 17          MR. CLAY:  Again --

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  I don't think that will

 19   fly, Patsey.

 20          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 21          MAYOR EVANS:  You're going have to

 22   rephrase that one.

 23          MS. JACOBS:  I was asking about his

 24   belief of -- of his impression of her response.

 25          MAYOR EVANS:  That's a double belief --
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  1          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah, yeah.

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  -- sort of thing.

  3          MR. CLAY:  I don't think he could pass a

  4   Daubert challenge on that question as a mind

  5   reader.

  6   BY MS. JACOBS:

  7     Q.   Yeah, and -- and I'm still going in order    Q.

  8   of the charges, so I -- I'm looking at Charge

  9   Number 6 now in those instructions.  So we're

 10   going to go back to the February 26th incident.

 11     A.   Okay.    A.

 12     Q.   Based on your investigation and    Q.

 13   discussion with all of the parties involved, did she

 14   fail to properly monitor her radio while she was on

 15   duty?

 16     A.   Yes.    A.

 17     Q.   Is that acceptable for an officer on duty?    Q.

 18     A.   All officers are supposed to maintain    A.

 19   radio contact with the dispatcher.  It's critical to

 20   the performance of a police agency.  It's critical to

 21   the safety of the officer.

 22     It -- particularly in a small police department

 23   like Prospect where you may have one officer on

 24   duty, it's very important to stay in communication

 25   with the radio dispatcher.
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  1     This case illustrates obviously why that's

  2   important.  There was a call that needed to be --

  3   to be responded to.  She didn't res -- respond to

  4   it, respond to the radio because her radio was not

  5   tuned up so she could hear it.  Whether that was

  6   because of the ambient noise of the restaurant, we

  7   don't know.

  8     But the fact is she did not respond to the

  9   radio, and responding to radio calls is one of the

 10   most important things that the officers do in a

 11   police department.

 12     Q.   I'm going to go back to the -- the prisoner    Q.

 13   incident that happened July 26 of 2014.  Did you

 14   do any investigation about what happened in that

 15   instance?

 16     A.   I did.    A.

 17     Q.   Okay.  And tell the council who you talked    Q.

 18   to and -- and what you found.

 19     A.   I spoke to Chief Shaw -- or Sherrard and    A.

 20   Assistant Chief Shaw, who gave me the background

 21   on that.  Following that background information, I

 22   spoke to Officer Larry Johnson, now retired.  He

 23   explained to me the situation.

 24     I also spoke to Officer Heather Loeser

 25   regarding her participation in that incident.
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  1     Q.   Okay.  And tell the council what happened    Q.

  2   there.

  3     A.   Based upon all of my interviews    A.

  4   conducted, principally with the -- the two officers

  5   that were involved, Officer Loeser and Officer

  6   Johnson, there was a call to the Kroger store.  I

  7   believe it had originally came in as robbery call.

  8     Officer Loeser was working a federal highway

  9   grant traffic control assignment close to the

 10   Kroger store.  She heard the call, responded to the

 11   Kroger store, was the first officer on the scene.

 12     Officer Johnson was on duty that day.  He

 13   responded, also.

 14     When Officer Loeser responded to the Kroger

 15   store, she found the subject in the camera room of

 16   the Kroger store and took the person into custody.

 17   Officer Johnson responded; assisted her.

 18     They escorted the female prisoner out to the

 19   patrol car, placed the prisoner in Officer

 20   Johnson's patrol vehicle, which I believe was a

 21   Ford Escape; placed the prisoner in the rear

 22   passen -- or the rear compartment of the vehicle.

 23     And Officer Johnson informed me that there's

 24   a screen between the -- the backseat and the --

 25   the front portion of the vehicle.  And he decided to
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  1   leave the opening of that shield open so that the

  2   air conditioning from the front of the vehicle could

  3   go to the back where the prisoner was, because it

  4   was a very hot day.

  5     After they secured the prisoner in the vehicle,

  6   Officer Johnson informed Officer Loeser that he

  7   needed to use the restroom.  And at the time,

  8   Officer Loeser was in her patrol car behind Officer

  9   Johnson's vehicle.

 10     And in my interview with Officer Loeser, she

 11   expressed angst and frustration that Officer

 12   Johnson would want to go use the restroom while

 13   on a call.

 14     And, ultimately, Officer Johnson went into

 15   the -- the Kroger store.  While he was in the

 16   Kroger store, the -- the prisoner was able to get

 17   out of the handcuffs, or at least part of the

 18   handcuff, crawl through that opening and through

 19   the shield, and started to run.

 20     Officer Loeser, who was in her patrol car at

 21   the time typing up some documents related to the

 22   run, sees the prisoner running.  She takes off after

 23   the prisoner, as Mr. Clay referenced, and twisted

 24   her ankle, fell, and had to call for a backup to try

 25   to recapture the prisoner.  Louisville Metro and I
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  1   believe Devondale/Graymoor Police responded,

  2   and the prisoner was recaptured by LMPD.

  3     Q.   The charge is that she failed to properly    Q.

  4   observe a -- a prisoner and stay in close proximity

  5   to the prisoner.  What is your understanding of the

  6   officer's responsibility with regard to observing

  7   and -- and watching the prisoner?

  8          MR. CLAY:  I -- I request that the witness

  9   be given the opportunity to lay the foundation for

 10   the basis of his knowledge.  If he's talking about

 11   his experience with the FBI, it's probably the same

 12   experience with Prospect.

 13     Prospect has specific provisions in SOP that

 14   deal with the custody of a prisoner.  So unless

 15   he's familiar with those provisions and is prepared

 16   to refer to them, then I don't think -- I hesitate to

 17   say he's not competent, because he certainly is

 18   competent, but I believe that it's necessary for

 19   them to lay the foundation which would include his

 20   familiarity with the SOP provisions of the Prospect

 21   Police Department.

 22          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.

 23   BY MS. JACOBS:

 24     Q.   As -- as part of your investigation into    Q.

 25   this and all the other matters, did you review the
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  1   Prospect SOPs?

  2     A.   I did.    A.

  3     Q.   And did you review the SOP with regard    Q.

  4   to prisoner custody and control?

  5     A.   Yes, I did.    A.

  6     Q.   Okay.  And based on -- is that -- is their    Q.

  7   policy different from other policies and -- and

  8   procedures throughout the --

  9     A.   It may not be verbatim, the same as    A.

 10   Louisville Metro, St. Matthews, the FBI, but they

 11   all are very clear that when you arrest somebody,

 12   you have to maintain the custody of that individual

 13   so they cannot escape.

 14     And any time in the FBI we arrested somebody

 15   and we placed them in a vehicle, someone had to

 16   stand beside the car to make sure they didn't

 17   escape.  And when you stand beside the car, you

 18   can observe the prisoner inside the vehicle to see

 19   what they're doing.

 20     And if you're standing beside the car, you can

 21   see whether they're trying to get out of the

 22   handcuffs, trying to undo the seatbelt, trying to

 23   use a key to undo the handcuffs.  You can't do that

 24   when you're sitting in a vehicle behind the -- the

 25   vehicle in which the prisoner is secured.
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  1     So it is of paramount importance, whether it's

  2   the FBI, St. Matthews, LMPD, or the Prospect

  3   Police Department that an officer stand beside the

  4   vehicle, observe what's transpiring inside the

  5   vehicle, so that you can ensure that prisoner's not

  6   trying to escape.

  7     And the fact that that wasn't done in this case

  8   is a prime example of why those rules should and

  9   [phonetic] be enforced and are in place in the law

 10   enforcement agency.

 11     Q.   Once Officer Johnson excused himself to    Q.

 12   the restroom, who was in charge of that prisoner?

 13          MR. CLAY:  Again, I'm going to request

 14   that that answer be qualified with some reference

 15   to a rule that governs this situation in the

 16   Prospect Police Department SOP.  When he talks

 17   about the FBI requiring agents to stand by a car

 18   and observe a prisoner, in looking at these SOP

 19   policies, that's not in here.

 20     So he's testifying about apples and oranges

 21   here.  If he can refer to the SOP and say that

 22   there's some provision to that SOP she violated,

 23   that's one thing; but what the FBI does or other

 24   departments do is irrelevant to what Officer Loeser

 25   was required to do pursuant to these policies.
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  1          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- he did testify

  2   that his --

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm glad we're

  4   trying to stick to relevant things, so let's tie this

  5   to the Prospect Police Department.

  6          MS. JACOBS:  Well, he has testified that

  7   he did review the policies and procedures about

  8   whether she had complied with them or not.

  9          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, then ask him that.

 10   BY MS. JACOBS:

 11     Q.   Did she comply with the policies and    Q.

 12   procedures of Prospect's Police Department?

 13     A.   I don't believe she did.  And -- and,    A.

 14   furthermore, I'd like to add that in a prior incident

 15   in which she and Officer --

 16          MR. CLAY:  Wait a minute.  Wait a

 17   minute.  There's -- he answered the --

 18          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 19          MR. CLAY:  -- question.

 20          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 21          MR. CLAY:  And he doesn't need to

 22   volunteer anything else, by the way.  I object to

 23   his adding any other testimony that's not

 24   responsive to that question.

 25          MAYOR EVANS:  No, I'm going to let the
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  1   witness fully answer the question as he sees fit.

  2   BY MS. JACOBS:

  3     Q.   Go ahead.    Q.

  4     A.   In a prior incident in which a prisoner    A.

  5   was -- or a person was arrested by I believe it was

  6   Officer Proffitt, and Officer Loeser was at the

  7   scene, Assistant Chief Shaw had instructed both

  8   Officer Proffitt and Officer Loeser that he never

  9   wanted to see a prisoner in a vehicle ever again

 10   and the officer not be beside that vehicle

 11   observing what was going on inside that -- the

 12   vehicle in which the prisoner was secured.

 13     So I think based upon those directives of the

 14   assistant chief, coupled with the policy of the

 15   department and -- the results of what happened

 16   when that wasn't followed.

 17     Q.   If the policy says to remain in close    Q.

 18   proximity to the suspect or prisoner, and she was

 19   in her car behind the car that the prisoner was in,

 20   is that a -- a violation of the -- the policies and

 21   procedures based on --

 22     A.   I believe it is; yes.    A.

 23     Q.   And when you talked with her about this    Q.

 24   situation, was she accepting of the fact that -- that

 25   something had gone wrong, that -- that it was her
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  1   responsibility?

  2     A.   Not initially.    A.

  3     Q.   And it's my understanding that -- that she    Q.

  4   was a little ticked off that Officer Johnson had

  5   gone to the restroom.

  6          THE REPORTER:  Officer Johnson had

  7   got --

  8          MS. JACOBS:  Johnson had gone to the

  9   restroom.

 10          THE REPORTER:  Oh.

 11          MS. JACOBS:  I'm sorry.  I apologize.

 12          THE REPORTER:  Thank you.  That's

 13   okay.

 14     A.   Yes, she --

 15          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I have a question

 16   just for completeness:  You said "Not initially."

 17   Was she later accepting of the responsibility?

 18          THE WITNESS:  After further prodding by

 19   me and her attorney, yes.

 20          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you.

 21   BY MS. JACOBS:

 22     Q.   I forgot what my question was.    Q.

 23     A.   Whether she was acknowledging    A.

 24   responsibility for the -- the escape of the prisoner,

 25   and I said initially she had not.  She would not.
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  1   She was trying to say that it was Officer Johnson's

  2   responsibility because it was his prisoner, and she

  3   was quite upset that he would leave a call to

  4   use -- go use the restroom.

  5     And I tried to listen from her what she

  6   expected Officer Johnson to do if he said he

  7   needed to go to the bathroom.  What did she

  8   expect him to do?  And it was at that point that we

  9   took a short break.  And I think after some

 10   discussions with her counsel, we came back in,

 11   and then she acknowledged, "Yes, it was my

 12   responsibility to watch him."

 13     Q.   Okay.  April 10th, 2014, firearms training    Q.

 14   over at St. Matthews, did you investigate that

 15   incident?

 16     A.   I did.    A.

 17     Q.   And who did you talk to with regard to    Q.

 18   that?

 19     A.   I spoke to four St. Matthews police    A.

 20   officers; their assistant chief, Lewis Christopher;

 21   firearms instructor Tony Coball; and firearms

 22   instructor Eddie Parsons; and firearms instructor

 23   John Hackle.

 24     Q.   Okay.  And did you talk to anybody from    Q.

 25   the Prospect Police Department that was there?
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  1     A.   I did.  I spoke to both Chief Shaw and    A.

  2   assistant chief -- or, excuse me, Assistant Chief

  3   Shaw and Chief Sherrard.

  4     Q.   Okay.  And what did you discover about    Q.

  5   that incident with regard to Officer Loeser's

  6   conduct?

  7     A.   I think everyone was consistent in the    A.

  8   fact that she shot the course, and initially the --

  9   the target that she shot was scored as a passing

 10   score of 80; however, it was pointed out that her

 11   target didn't have any head shots, which was

 12   required of the course, and, therefore, she failed

 13   the course.

 14     Q.   And what was her response to that    Q.

 15   information that she had not passed?

 16     A.   She -- she was upset by that, quite upset.    A.

 17     Q.   And --    Q.

 18     A.   And following that --    A.

 19     Q.   -- be specific about what you --    Q.

 20     A.   Following that, they took a short break.    A.

 21   And some of the instructors from the St. Matthews

 22   police were at a -- a bench near the range.  And

 23   she walked over there and addressed Major

 24   Christopher and said, "I understand you said I was

 25   cheating."  And Major Christopher said, "No one's
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  1   accused you of cheating.  You -- you just didn't

  2   have the head shots as required."

  3     And she became very upset with both Major

  4   Christopher and the other St. Matthews officers

  5   there, two of whom thought that her conduct was

  6   very unprofessional.

  7     Q.   And unprofessional in what way?  Did --    Q.

  8   what -- her -- her -- her body language?  Her --

  9     A.   Her raising of her voice, the accusations    A.

 10   that she was lodging at the -- the assistant chief

 11   of the St. Matthews Police Department, and just

 12   her behavior towards -- the Prospect Police

 13   Department had been invited by the St. Matthews

 14   police to participate in their firearms training.

 15   And to conduct herself in that fashion to their

 16   instructors, that they thought was nonprofessional.

 17     And if what they verbalized is correct, I think

 18   it's unprofessional, as well.

 19     Q.   So I -- I think you heard Mr. Clay say that    Q.

 20   the officers at St. Matthews told Chief Sherrard

 21   that it was really no big deal.  Did -- is that what

 22   they related to you?

 23     A.   I know that Chief Sherrard spoke to Major    A.

 24   Christopher, and Major Christopher walked through

 25   that event with the -- the chief.
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  1     All I can tell you is that when I spoke to Major

  2   Christopher, he thought that her conduct was

  3   unprofessional, as did Officer Parsons and Officer

  4   Coball.  He said that although her behavior wasn't

  5   necessarily unprofessional, he -- he made some

  6   comment about her having a personality trait that

  7   was consistent with how she behaved that day.

  8     Q.   Is the range staff, is -- is that the St.    Q.

  9   Matthews police officers that were there?

 10     A.   Yes.    A.

 11     Q.   Okay.  The last charge, Number 9 -- and I    Q.

 12   know you didn't write these charges, so I'm kind of

 13   backing up on -- on the. . .

 14     Did you find a -- a pattern of negative

 15   behavior and rudeness on the part of Officer

 16   Loeser?

 17     A.   I did.    A.

 18     Q.   And can you tell the council what facts    Q.

 19   you have to back that up?

 20     A.   The -- the -- one of the first facts was    A.

 21   the -- the initiation of this investigation, when I

 22   listened to that audiotape of her evaluation with

 23   the -- with the chief and assistant chief, I thought

 24   that her behavior during that was unprofessional,

 25   that she raised her voice with her superiors, and
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  1   became very accu -- accusatory with them.  I

  2   thought that was unprofessional.

  3     Certainly, her refusal to accept responsibility

  4   with the arrest incident, I -- I -- I just thought it

  5   was ludicrous to suggest that an officer who needs

  6   to use the restroom should stand there in a

  7   parking lot, watch a prisoner, when he had the

  8   need to use a restroom.

  9     I just -- and the fact that she would not accept

 10   responsibility for that until, you know, taking a

 11   break and speaking to her counsel, again, I

 12   thought that was ridiculous.  I mean, we all -- it --

 13   it -- it's just a basic human need.

 14     If you have to use the restroom, you have to

 15   use the restroom.  I don't care whether you're

 16   flying a 747 or you -- you're a police officer.

 17   And -- and to sug -- suggest that he was doing

 18   something wrong by asking to go to the bathroom,

 19   I -- I -- I thought that was very unprofessional of

 20   her.

 21     Q.   Did you find any -- any pattern or    Q.

 22   evidence of her being rude to the general public?

 23     A.   When I spoke to City Administrator Holly    A.

 24   LeVold, she mentioned that she had heard

 25   incidences when the public would come to the front
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  1   window, and she thought that Officer Loeser was

  2   rude to the public.  She heard her use profanity

  3   on -- on occasions.

  4     And -- and I -- I'm not sure if my report

  5   reflects it, so I don't really want to venture, but

  6   there -- there were other statements that I recall

  7   going back into the past in -- in dealing with her

  8   personnel file where there were some other issues.

  9     Q.   Based on your investigation as a whole    Q.

 10   and all of the people you've talked to, including

 11   Officer Loeser, did you find a -- a pattern of

 12   disrespect and rudeness?

 13     A.   Yes, I did.  And it -- a -- again, if you go    A.

 14   through the report even some of her -- who would

 15   consider themselves best friends on the fire -- on

 16   the police department, mentioned that she can be

 17   confrontational; that if she doesn't get things her

 18   way, that she can become very upset.  And -- and

 19   those are people that consider themselves close

 20   friends of hers.

 21     Q.   Did you find any evidence in your    Q.

 22   investigation that Officer Loeser was treated by

 23   others on the force -- particularly the command

 24   staff, Assistant Chief Shaw and Chief Sherrard,

 25   that -- that she was treated any differently than
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  1   any other person on the police department?

  2     A.   Absolutely not.    A.

  3     Q.   Did you find any evidence that -- that she    Q.

  4   was wronged by her superior officers in any way?

  5     A.   No, I did not.    A.

  6     Q.   In all of the people that you talked with    Q.

  7   during your investigation, did you find any

  8   evidence that Officer Loeser has been treated

  9   badly by her command staff?

 10     A.   No, I did not.    A.

 11          MS. JACOBS:  I don't have any more

 12   questions right now.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Ms. Jacobs.

 14   Mr. Clay, your witness.

 15          MR. CLAY:  No questions at this time;

 16   reserve the right to re-call him.

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  Very well.

 18     We've been at this for an hour and a half.

 19   How about we take a five-minute break, and we can

 20   come back at 7:35?  7:35.  We'll adjourn until

 21   then.

 22   [WHEREUPON, a brief recess is taken.]

 23          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  This hearing

 24   is resumed.  And I'll ask Ms. Jacobs to call her

 25   next witness.
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  1          MS. JACOBS:  I call Officer Mike

  2   Thomas.

  3   OFFICER MIKE THOMAS, after having first been

  4   duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows:

  5   EXAMINATION

  6   BY MS. JACOBS:

  7     Q.   Would you state your name and tell us    Q.

  8   what you do.

  9     A.   Mike Thomas, Prospect Police    A.

 10   Department, officer/patrol.

 11     Q.   And how long have you been here at    Q.

 12   Prospect?

 13     A.   Eight years.    A.

 14     Q.   Okay.  You've been a police officer longer    Q.

 15   than that?

 16     A.   I have.  I've been a police officer    A.

 17   approximately 24 years.

 18     Q.   Do you know Officer Heather Loeser?    Q.

 19     A.   I do.    A.

 20     Q.   And is that from working with her on the    Q.

 21   department?

 22     A.   I -- I have worked with her on a couple of    A.

 23   different departments.

 24     Q.   Okay.  Do you consider her to be a    Q.

 25   friend?
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  1     A.   I have.    A.

  2     Q.   Have you socialized with her?    Q.

  3     A.   I have.    A.

  4     Q.   Back in February of this year, were you at    Q.

  5   dinner with her at Cunningham's?

  6     A.   I was.    A.

  7     Q.   Could you tell the council what happened    Q.

  8   at dinner?

  9     A.   I contacted Heather and asked if she    A.

 10   wanted to have dinner.  We went to Cunningham's,

 11   as we have in other occasions.  We typically sit in

 12   the back of the -- the area because it's a little

 13   quieter than the -- the main lobby area.  It was

 14   noisy.  There was -- there was a crowd there.

 15     We sat down at the table close to the

 16   windows; had made an order.  We were sitting

 17   there just having some conversation.

 18     Heather wears a shoulder mic on her radio.  I

 19   do not.  I was not on duty, but she's far better at

 20   listening to it, I always comment, because she has

 21   hers turned down, but she -- she hears it much

 22   better than I do.  I keep mine turned up.

 23     But we were sitting here conversating, and I

 24   noticed that she leaned over.  And she looked at

 25   me, and she says, "I think I've missed a run."
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  1     And she got on the radio and called, and, sure

  2   enough, they had dispatched a 1035 alarm I

  3   believe over in Hunting Creek.

  4     Q.   What's a "1035"?    Q.

  5     A.   That's a -- a burglar alarm.    A.

  6     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  7     A.   She got on the radio, asked for location.    A.

  8   She got up.  She left, headed for that location.

  9     And I believe, according to when she came

 10   back, she told me that she had been cancelled off

 11   of that, but received another call and responded to

 12   that before coming back to Cunningham's where we

 13   continued with dinner.

 14     Q.   And did she receive a -- a text at some    Q.

 15   point during that continuation of the dinner?

 16     A.   She did.  She received a text that she    A.

 17   told me was from Lieutenant Colonel Shaw asking

 18   her for an immediate response in reference to

 19   missing -- missing a run.

 20     Q.   And what was her response to receiving    Q.

 21   that text?

 22     A.   She was surprised by it.  She was    A.

 23   surprised that -- that there was a -- a text that

 24   quickly asking for an immediate response.

 25     Q.   And did she say anything to you about    Q.
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  1   that?

  2     A.   She basically thought it was bullshit.    A.

  3   Sorry.

  4     Q.   Is that what she said to you?    Q.

  5     A.   I don't remember the exact, but, I mean,    A.

  6   that was the gist of it.  I -- I mean, she was upset

  7   that she got the text.

  8     You know, it's -- I won't say that it's common

  9   that your radio would be turned down or that it

 10   could get turned down, but it happens.  You know,

 11   things happen in the course of a day.

 12     Q.   When you are on call, is your radio    Q.

 13   supposed to be turned up so you can hear calls?

 14     A.   It is.  And --    A.

 15     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 16     A.   -- and, I mean, there again, it's -- you    A.

 17   know, it's what's supposed to be.

 18     Q.   All right.    Q.

 19     A.   And -- and I think everybody strives for    A.

 20   that.

 21     Q.   Well, is it an operating procedure -- a    Q.

 22   standard operating procedure that you respond to

 23   calls on your radio when you're on duty?

 24     A.   Correct.    A.

 25     Q.   Okay.    Q.
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  1     A.   Yes.    A.

  2     Q.   So what was she upset about when she    Q.

  3   got the text?

  4     A.   That -- that there was a question about,    A.

  5   you know, "I -- I need an immediate response to

  6   why you missed that run."

  7     Q.   Did she respond immediately?    Q.

  8     A.   No, she called her father first and said    A.

  9   that, you know, said -- basically telling him the

 10   situation.

 11     Q.   And -- and what did she say to her dad    Q.

 12   what -- what the situation was?

 13     A.   I don't -- specifics, I don't really -- I    A.

 14   mean, I'm sitting across from her, but, I mean,

 15   she -- she said, "He texted me and told me that I

 16   missed a run and he wants an immediate

 17   response."

 18     I don't know what he said.  I have no idea, but

 19   the assumption -- and I sometimes hate to use that

 20   word.  The assumption I got was -- is that he said,

 21   "Just stick with the fact that the radio -- the

 22   volume was down."

 23     Q.   Did -- were you present when she did    Q.

 24   respond to the text?

 25     A.   I -- no.    A.
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  1     Q.   Okay.  Do you know if she responded to    Q.

  2   the next?

  3     A.   I -- not to my knowledge.    A.

  4     Q.   How long were you-all there after she got    Q.

  5   the text?

  6     A.   I -- probably, I guess, 45 minutes to an    A.

  7   hour.

  8     Q.   Do you know anything about the memo    Q.

  9   that she wrote to Assistant Chief Shaw following

 10   that text?

 11     A.   Other than she told me she wrote him a    A.

 12   memo.

 13     Q.   Have you talked with her any further    Q.

 14   about this incident?

 15     A.   Huh-uh.    A.

 16     Q.   No?    Q.

 17     A.   No.    A.

 18     Q.   Okay.  It's hard for her to write down a    Q.

 19   "huh-uh."

 20     A.   I'm sorry.    A.

 21     Q.   That's okay.    Q.

 22     A.   No.    A.

 23     Q.   Do you remember -- okay.  Do you    Q.

 24   remember talking with David Beyer about the -- the

 25   police department and incidents?
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  1     A.   Yes, ma'am.    A.

  2     Q.   Okay.  Is it your understanding, as a    Q.

  3   police officer, that when a superior gives you a

  4   lawful order, you have to follow that?

  5     A.   Yes, ma'am.    A.

  6     Q.   Have you observed or have any personal    Q.

  7   knowledge about Heather Loeser having a

  8   negative -- having a -- a pattern of negative

  9   behavior and attitude?

 10     A.   My situation -- to answer the question,    A.

 11   my situation is -- is that I've been friends with

 12   Heather and I have felt as an enemy with Heather.

 13   I've often said that you really never knew on a

 14   day-to-day basis which Heather you was going to

 15   get, because she could come in and be -- and this

 16   could be anybody.  I'm just saying with her.

 17     I mean, she could come in and be just

 18   delightful and -- and spon -- spontaneity, just --

 19   just a great person; and then the next day you

 20   could come in it'd be going to bite your head off.

 21     Q.   And --    Q.

 22     A.   And -- and that could be -- I -- I hate to    A.

 23   point that out like that to her, because I think on

 24   a -- any given day that could happen to anyone.

 25     Q.   Well, we're not talking about anyone.    Q.
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  1   We're talking --

  2     A.   We're not --    A.

  3     Q.   -- about Heather.    Q.

  4     A.   -- talking about anyone.    A.

  5     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  6     A.   And I'm sorry for that.    A.

  7     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  8     A.   I --    A.

  9     Q.   So have you observed her behavior being    Q.

 10   disruptive in the police department?

 11     A.   I don't know really understand the    A.

 12   "disruptive" part.

 13     Q.   Have you --    Q.

 14     A.   Has she come in mad?  Yes.  Has she    A.

 15   been mad at the decision that was made about her

 16   or a -- a question about a run that she made or

 17   something -- or why she did or didn't do

 18   something?  Yes, I've seen that.

 19     Q.   Have you observed her to be rude to the    Q.

 20   public or members of the police department?

 21     A.   I think that on occasion she's been    A.

 22   disrespective to command.  I don't know that I

 23   would say that to the public.

 24     Q.   When you say "disrespective to    Q.

 25   command," what do you mean?  What -- what
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  1   instances are you talking about?

  2     A.   It's just a generality.  Prospect is not    A.

  3   Louisville Metro.  Prospect is not any other --

  4   Prospect is a small police department that covers

  5   a -- an affluent neighborhood and -- and people

  6   and -- you know, when you're talking about eight

  7   or nine people, you -- you think about morale.  You

  8   think about just having, you know, one -- you

  9   know, you don't get in this job -- you get in this

 10   job because you want to be in it.  You want to help

 11   people.  You want to do the right thing.

 12     I've seen command in the past, and not this

 13   current administration, prior administrations, that

 14   we didn't get support from.

 15     Q.   Okay.  I'm -- I'm asking about --    Q.

 16     A.   Heather.    A.

 17     Q.   -- Heather.    Q.

 18     A.   Okay.    A.

 19     Q.   And you said you have seen her be    Q.

 20   disrespectful to command.  So tell me what you

 21   mean by that.

 22     A.   I've -- just personally feel that she has    A.

 23   some disrespect to the lieutenant colonel and the

 24   colonel --

 25     Q.   Assistant Chief Shaw and --    Q.



Special Meeting on June 18,  2015 Page: 88

Court Reporting Services, Inc.
502.899.1663

  1     A.   -- simply because --    A.

  2     Q.   -- and Chief Sherrard?    Q.

  3     A.   Correct.  Because, again, I don't know if    A.

  4   it's because decisions they made with her or what.

  5   I just know that I've heard her, you know, think

  6   that they were out for her, that it -- she just has

  7   a -- a lack of respect for them.

  8     Q.   Would you say she has a lack of respect    Q.

  9   for authority?

 10     A.   I don't think it's authority as much as it is    A.

 11   the people.  I -- I've said it many times that you

 12   cannot -- you can hate the person behind the

 13   badge.  It's the badge that you have to respect.

 14     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 15          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  That's all the

 16   questions I have for you, sir.

 17          MR. CLAY:  No questions at this time;

 18   reserve the right to re-call him.

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  Very well.

 20          MS. JACOBS:  You can't leave.  You can

 21   get off the stand, but you can't leave.

 22   Call officer -- Chief Sherrard.

 23          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  Chief?

 24   CHIEF JEFF SHERRARD, after having first been

 25   duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows:
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  1   EXAMINATION

  2   BY MR. JACOBS:

  3     Q.   Just for the record, state your name,    Q.

  4   please.

  5     A.   Jeff Sherrard.    A.

  6     Q.   And you are the chief of police here of    Q.

  7   the City of Prospect?

  8     A.   Yes, ma'am; I have been since March    A.

  9   of 2012.

 10     Q.   And what did you do before that?    Q.

 11     A.   I was retired for a couple of years, but    A.

 12   prior to that I served with Jefferson County, then

 13   Louisville Metro Police upon merger for 27-1/4

 14   years.

 15     Q.   And what positions did you hold there?    Q.

 16     A.   At the time that I retired, I was a captain    A.

 17   and was in charge of special operations unit; but

 18   prior to that I held positions as commander of

 19   internal affairs, public integrity, the training

 20   division, assistant commander of Metro narcotics.

 21   I at one time was the commander of the hostage

 22   negotiating team; was the commander of evidence

 23   technician at one point; a homicide detective.

 24     Let's see.  Obviously, patrol sargent, patrol

 25   lieutenant, and patrol officer, and a homicide
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  1   detective.

  2     Q.   Here at -- at the City of Prospect, are --    Q.

  3   does the buck stop with you with respect to the

  4   police department?

  5     A.   Yes, ma'am.    A.

  6     Q.   And what is the chain of command in the    Q.

  7   department?

  8     A.   We have the chief of police; then the    A.

  9   assistant chief of police, which is the rank of a

 10   lieutenant colonel; and then the patrol officers.

 11     Q.   And other than the size, which is    Q.

 12   obviously different from a -- a metro police

 13   department, is there any difference in the chain of

 14   command here as opposed to a larger metropolitan

 15   area?

 16     A.   No, ma'am.  The chain of command still    A.

 17   operates the same as it would for any department.

 18   It's just sometimes that the chain gets a little flat.

 19   The organizational structure is just flatter because

 20   there's only a couple of levels as opposed to

 21   where you get into divisions and things of that

 22   nature.

 23     Q.   Okay.  And what did you say?  You    Q.

 24   started March of 2012?

 25     A.   Yes, ma'am.    A.
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  1     Q.   And was Officer Loeser an officer at that    Q.

  2   time?

  3     A.   Yes, she was.    A.

  4     Q.   Some of the charges that -- that you have    Q.

  5   brought -- and you're the one who signed these

  6   charges; correct?

  7     A.   Yes, ma'am.    A.

  8     Q.   Date back a year or so.  Can you tell the    Q.

  9   council why they weren't brought as charges at the

 10   time that those incidents happened?

 11     A.   It was mentioned in -- in the middle of    A.

 12   last year about bringing these things up, because

 13   there was things that were going on throughout the

 14   year, and we considered bringing up some of the

 15   charges towards the late summer/early fall of last

 16   year.  A couple of other things were transpiring.

 17     But with the elections coming forward and --

 18   we thought that the -- well, the mayor didn't have

 19   time to be able to hold the hearings and then

 20   conduct all the other business that was at hand at

 21   the time, and we were advised to just continually

 22   document these incidents that we had.

 23     Q.   Un -- until the annual evaluation?    Q.

 24     A.   Until the annual evaluation, and then list    A.

 25   everything that we had on the evaluation, and
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  1   then --

  2     Q.   Now --    Q.

  3     A.   -- proceed from that point.    A.

  4     Q.   -- when -- when you say just -- just wait    Q.

  5   and list everything on the evaluation, was --

  6   these -- these were not secret events that

  7   happened.  Ms. -- Ms. Loeser was aware of what

  8   was going on; right?

  9     A.   Yeah, because she was a participant --    A.

 10     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 11     A.   -- in the events, obviously [phonetic].    A.

 12     Q.   And say, for instance, with the escaped    Q.

 13   prisoner incident --

 14     A.   Right.    A.

 15     Q.   -- did -- did you discuss with her the --    Q.

 16   the -- the problems that were inherent with that --

 17     A.   Well, when she was --    A.

 18     Q.   -- then?    Q.

 19     A.   -- injured that particular evening, when    A.

 20   she hurt her ankle, I went over to the hospital to

 21   check on her.  And even at that point she made the

 22   comment that this was Larry's fault because he left

 23   the window open.

 24     And -- and I said, "No, that's not the

 25   problem."  I said, "You take responsibility in this,
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  1   as well.  This -- this is -- this falls on you, as

  2   well."  And that discussion was held in -- in the

  3   emergency room.

  4     Q.   Okay.  I'm going to go through these    Q.

  5   charges  and we've already done that with Mr.

  6   Beyer, but -- but you're the one who's going to tell

  7   us the facts that you know, and then why --

  8     A.   Okay.    A.

  9     Q.   -- they violated; and then I'm going to ask    Q.

 10   a recommendation at the end; okay?

 11     A.   All right.    A.

 12     Q.   I'm going to start kind of in the middle of    Q.

 13   it, though, with the annual evaluation on February

 14   the 11th.

 15     A.   Okay.    A.

 16     Q.   My understanding, you and Assistant    Q.

 17   Chief Shaw were there together?

 18     A.   That's correct.    A.

 19     Q.   And did you work with him on preparing    Q.

 20   that evaluation?

 21     A.   Yes.    A.

 22     Q.   Can you tell us just kind of -- and, again,    Q.

 23   I'm not talking about the content of it right now,

 24   but the process that you went through and her

 25   reaction to the --
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  1     A.   Okay.    A.

  2     Q.   -- evaluation?    Q.

  3     A.   Well, we pre -- we do evaluations for    A.

  4   everyone; and then, obviously, met in person with

  5   the various officers.  I think that evening we did

  6   three.  We did a couple the day before; but on that

  7   particular evening we did the -- Officer Loeser's

  8   and also Officer Proffitt and Officer Marianne

  9   Haverlin.

 10     And the process was -- is we had worked on

 11   them for -- for some time, you know, a week or two

 12   in advance; discussed everything to see whether

 13   or not we were -- you know, we were seeing the

 14   same things, things of that nature along the way.

 15   You know, I believe that this was -- is an

 16   appropriate rating in this, and we, again,

 17   discussed that and --

 18     Q.   You mean "we" being you and the    Q.

 19   assistant chief?

 20     A.   Yes, Assistant Chief Shaw.  And then    A.

 21   basically put together the documents and -- with

 22   all of the rating system, and took what we believed

 23   was an objective look at each and every topic.

 24     Again, it was not -- we had commented before

 25   that we don't particularly like the current
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  1   evaluation program, because there's some of the

  2   topics that overlap; that you may have something

  3   to do with the report -- report taking and some

  4   other category that are listed together, and you

  5   might do very well with report taking but another

  6   part of the category you might be deficient.

  7     So it kind of -- it -- it really can murky the

  8   waters a little bit in terms of what the ratings are.

  9   And we even explained that at the very beginning

 10   with Heather on her evaluation.  And, like I said,

 11   the first couple of ratings were acceptable; and

 12   then when we started to get into the ones that

 13   came up to topics where she was deficient, that's

 14   where the problems came in where she didn't want

 15   to take responsibility for things that she was

 16   deficient, would not accept feedback in any kind of

 17   positive light, became very argumentative.

 18     Q.   Did you go through each category with    Q.

 19   her and --

 20     A.   Yes, one at --    A.

 21     Q.   -- and discuss --    Q.

 22     A.   -- one at a time.    A.

 23     Q.   -- the specifics?    Q.

 24     A.   And if -- and we'd make sure that    A.

 25   everything was ironed out before we'd move onto
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  1   the next one.  So we would talk about, you know,

  2   like Section 1, go over that.  "This is what you

  3   were rated in this particular pot"; and then read to

  4   her the statement that was in there, and, "You

  5   were rated this because of this."  And so it was

  6   clear to her why she was rated --

  7          MR. CLAY:  Objection to whatever is

  8   clear to her what it was.

  9     A.   It was made clear to her.

 10   BY MS. JACOBS:

 11     Q.   Did she express that she didn't    Q.

 12   understand any of the evaluation or the remarks?

 13     A.   Not that she didn't understand it.  She    A.

 14   disagreed with it.

 15     Q.   And do you believe that her behavior was    Q.

 16   disrespectful and insubordinate to you?

 17     A.   I do.    A.

 18     Q.   And why is that?    Q.

 19     A.   She became extremely argumentative.    A.

 20   She was raising her voice way over the normal

 21   conversation that we were having.  She was the

 22   one that was attempting to escalate everything

 23   from a verbal standpoint.

 24     It -- it was my opinion it was -- it was loud.  It

 25   was over the top.  It was insubordinate.  It was
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  1   uncalled for, because everything was being

  2   handled in a -- in a calm, professional manner, but

  3   she became obviously angry and agitated by it.

  4     And attempts to explain to her why she was

  5   marked as deficient in some categories, she

  6   refused to cept -- accept any responsibility; or

  7   when you attempted to provide positive feedback,

  8   it was immediately deflected with something that

  9   didn't make it her fault, or deflected blame to

 10   someone else, or brought up -- you know, just

 11   deferring blame to others --

 12     Q.   So --    Q.

 13     A.   -- and away from her.    A.

 14     Q.   -- tell us what the difference is between    Q.

 15   not agreeing with an evaluation and insubordinate

 16   behavior.  I mean, it's okay to disagree with an

 17   evaluation; right?

 18     A.   Sure.    A.

 19     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 20     A.   Sure.    A.

 21     Q.   So what did she do that -- that crossed    Q.

 22   the line, in your mind, that made it insubordinate?

 23     A.   Just like I said, yelling, becoming very    A.

 24   argumentative, accusatory, that's how I would

 25   describe it.
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  1     Q.   You've been a police officer for a long    Q.

  2   time?

  3     A.   Yes, ma'am.    A.

  4     Q.   What's your understanding of what    Q.

  5   insubordinate behavior is?

  6     A.   It's not honoring the -- I don't know if you    A.

  7   want to call it the dignity of the profession; in

  8   other words, if -- not treating someone with the

  9   respect due to them, you know, whether it be from

 10   a rank -- or -- just behavior that -- that you would

 11   just -- it's one of those things that you -- when you

 12   see it, you know it, but. . .

 13     It -- it's -- it's a little difficult to describe, I

 14   guess you would say, but being disrespectful to

 15   the rank, to the chain of command, to have -- to

 16   disobeying lawful orders or reasonable requests.

 17   For example, to request a memo, to have that

 18   memo come back in a -- in a normal form or in a

 19   proper form and not to come back with just

 20   someone's last name on it or in a -- or in -- written

 21   in a terse tone; to just conduct yourself in a

 22   professional behavior.

 23     Even if you disre -- disobey -- not disobey,

 24   even if you disagree with someone, you can still

 25   handle that in a professional manner.
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  1     Q.   Was her behavior at her evaluation    Q.

  2   unprofessional, in your opinion?

  3     A.   Yes.    A.

  4     Q.   What did you do in response to that after    Q.

  5   this event has taken place?

  6     A.   Within the next day or so I went down and    A.

  7   met with Mayor Evans, and expressed to him my

  8   sincere frustrations with -- with dealing with

  9   Officer Loeser and the way that she acts.

 10     Q.   And is it your understanding that that is    Q.

 11   what began the internal -- or -- or the independent

 12   investigation?

 13     A.   Yes.    A.

 14     Q.   What do you know about the incident on    Q.

 15   February 26th, some 15 days -- do I have my math

 16   right -- after her evaluation, when she was at

 17   Cunningham's and missed the radio call?

 18     A.   Okay.  That she was contacted -- or the    A.

 19   radio -- a Jefferson County Sheriff's Dispatch,

 20   that's who handles dispatch for us, they attempted

 21   to contact her three times.  She failed to respond

 22   to the radio.

 23     Assistant Chief Shaw heard them trying to

 24   contact her.  He got on the radio and accepted the

 25   run.  It was a burglar alarm.  He responded to the
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  1   run.  At some point she did answer the call, but I

  2   think that he was already there.  Cancelled her

  3   before she could arrive.

  4     Subsequently, he sent her a text asking for a

  5   memo explaining why she didn't respond -- or

  6   didn't listen to the radio, and respond to that.

  7   And -- and also with a text that said, "Acknowledge

  8   that you've received this request."

  9     And he advised that he did not receive that in

 10   a timely manner, and that, in fact, he was advised

 11   by Officer Thomas that he was with her at the time

 12   that that came out, and she did not respond --

 13   respond timely as had been requested.

 14     Q.   Do you know how long it was that it took    Q.

 15   her to respond?

 16     A.   I believe it was 24 minutes.  It was, like,    A.

 17   from 6:42 to 7:06, or something like that.

 18     Q.   Do you know, based on your investigation    Q.

 19   and your information about this event, whether she

 20   had actually received that text prior to her

 21   response?

 22     A.   It's my understanding that she showed    A.

 23   the text, or at least displayed the text, to Officer

 24   Thomas and said, "Look at this.  I can't believe

 25   that this -- that I'm being told to do this," and then
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  1   de -- declared it as bullshit.

  2     Q.   Did you see the memo that she eventually    Q.

  3   wrote?

  4     A.   I did.    A.

  5     Q.   And -- and, again, without looking at the    Q.

  6   content of it at this point, is that a -- a proper

  7   memo, a -- a respectful memo to --

  8     A.   Ab -- absolutely not.  That is not the    A.

  9   proper format to use in a police organization.

 10     You refer to someone by their title, and -- and

 11   certainly you would respond to what the request

 12   was.  If you're asked to respond to something in

 13   writing, you respond to what you were asked to.

 14     Q.   How would she know that?  I mean, it --    Q.

 15   I'm a layperson, and I see that memo, it might

 16   mean something different to you as a commanding

 17   officer.  How would she know that that's an

 18   improper --

 19     A.   That's just a business practice that    A.

 20   happens in police departments throughout the

 21   years.  She's been asked on many occasions -- her

 22   personnel file has plenty of memorandums in there

 23   that were done in a proper format where she did

 24   address her superiors by rank and title.

 25     Q.   Is it a violation of an operating procedure    Q.
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  1   of the police department to not address her

  2   superior officers --

  3     A.   I don't think that we have specificity in --    A.

  4   in that.  I would have to --to look that up.  Off the

  5   top of my head, I don't know if that's -- the

  6   formatting's in there.

  7     I know that was in there for Metro, but I don't

  8   know if we have it or not, to be honest with you.

  9     Q.   Okay.  Do you need your -- let me hand    Q.

 10   you your book.

 11   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 12   made.]

 13   BY MS. JACOBS:

 14     Q.   If you'll look at Number 11.14?    Q.

 15     A.   Okay.    A.

 16     Q.   And I'm just going to read it because it's    Q.

 17   short.  [reads] Employees shall treat all other

 18   employees with respect -- with courtesy and

 19   respect, and shall not be insubordinate or

 20   disrespectful to any other employee.  Officers

 21   shall be referred to by rank when on duty.

 22     Do you believe that she violated this policy in

 23   writing that memo?

 24     A.   I do.    A.

 25     Q.   And how?    Q.
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  1     A.   The -- the terse tone of the -- the memo,    A.

  2   the -- the accusatory nature of -- of the memo

  3   where she states that the -- that -- well, there was

  4   something in here about. . .

  5     Q.   She said that email was a complete    Q.

  6   fabrication.

  7     A.   Yeah.    A.

  8          MR. CLAY:  May the witness testify

  9   without prompting from counsel for the city?

 10          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 11     A.   I was just looking for my notes on that.

 12   Yeah, she stated that it was a complete

 13   fabrication, that his email to her was a complete

 14   fabrication, and that she had, in fact, responded at

 15   that appropriate time.

 16   BY MS. JACOBS:

 17     Q.   Okay.  So I want to ask now about the    Q.

 18   content of the memo a little bit.  Do you have that

 19   in front of you?

 20     A.   Yes.    A.

 21     Q.   Okay.  Do you need to find it?    Q.

 22     A.   I will here in a second [examines    A.

 23   document].  Okay.

 24     Q.   With respect to the content of it, do you    Q.

 25   find any information in there that you consider
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  1   inappropriate?

  2     A.   Yes.  Yes, I do.  First of all, the -- the    A.

  3   way -- the manner in which that he was addressed

  4   that -- Assistant Chief Shaw, the failure to

  5   recognize that title.

  6     Secondly, it didn't really address what was

  7   asked in -- in what you would consider a standard

  8   format, but, also, it -- it goes off on a -- I don't

  9   know if you want to call it a tangent, but -- but to

 10   the point that says that that part of your email to

 11   me was a complete fabrication.  You texted me

 12   at 1842.  I responded when I saw the text at 1907.

 13   And based on the information received from Officer

 14   Thomas, that was not true.

 15     Q.   Okay.  And what about the part where she    Q.

 16   says that's a complete fabrication?  Did -- do you

 17   know what that email from Assistant Chief Shaw to

 18   her said?

 19     A.   Yes.    A.

 20     Q.   What's it say?    Q.

 21     A.   At 1808 --    A.

 22     Q.   Which is 6?    Q.

 23     A.   Yes, 6:06.    A.

 24     Q.   6:06.    Q.

 25     A.   And then, again, the text doesn't come in    A.
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  1   until 1842, much later.  It says, [reads] The

  2   dispatch center attempted to contact you by radio

  3   three times for a call for service.  Upon not

  4   responding, I picked up the run and handled it.  I

  5   need you to submit to me in writing in memo form

  6   as to why you were not monitoring your radio for

  7   calls for service, and where you were at the time

  8   of the incident.

  9     [reads] Shortly thereafter I sent you a text

 10   message to your personal cell phone on file, and

 11   explicitly stated to you to respond back and

 12   acknowledge that text.  No response was received

 13   by you in regards to this issue.

 14     And that's why he drafted the -- the memo,

 15   was because -- or, I'm sorry, the email was

 16   because he hadn't received the text response

 17   back.  And --

 18     Q.   At the time he --    Q.

 19     A.   At the time that he sends the email, he    A.

 20   had not sent -- or he had not received the text

 21   back from her that said received, because at some

 22   point she does send a text back to him that says

 23   received, acknowledging that she did, in fact, get

 24   the text.

 25     But when you look at the timing of both of
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  1   them, it looks like that they were sent virtually at

  2   the same time, that he sends this email out at the

  3   same time she's sending back her text that says

  4   received.

  5     So the -- he's been drafting this for some

  6   time.  Obviously, you can't write all this in -- in a

  7   minute, so. . .

  8     And it just states it's important to note that

  9   we will be able to depend on the duty officer while

 10   they are on patrol and must be accessible by

 11   phone and radio.

 12   And, also, he just had to remind her on there that

 13   it was their decision to carry personal cell phones

 14   on duty.  We have city-issued phones that they can

 15   use, but officers have elected to carry their own so

 16   they don't have to carry two phones with them.

 17     Q.   Okay.  Let me back up a little bit.  Is it a    Q.

 18   violation of a standard operating procedure to not

 19   answer a call on your radio?

 20     A.   Yes.    A.

 21     Q.   So when she failed to hear that call, that    Q.

 22   would be a violation.

 23     A.   Yes.    A.

 24     Q.   Turning to Charge Number 3 --    Q.

 25     A.   Okay.    A.
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  1     Q.   -- this is about the -- the statement that    Q.

  2   she made to Officer Thomas with regard to the text

  3   message.  Is -- is it a violation of a standard

  4   operating procedure to ridicule the -- the request

  5   that had been made of her?

  6     A.   Yes.    A.

  7     Q.   And is that written here in the policy?    Q.

  8     A.   Yes, it says criticism or ridicule of a    A.

  9   supervisor or orders given by a supervisor shall be

 10   considered insubordinate.

 11     Q.   And do you consider her statement to    Q.

 12   Officer Thomas to be criticism or ridicule?

 13     A.   Absolutely.    A.

 14     Q.   We've already talked about the talk memo    Q.

 15   a little bit.

 16     Let's talk about her March 1st letter to the

 17   mayor.  In that she says that you forged her name.

 18   Did you forge her name at any time?

 19     A.   No, I completed property slips.  After the    A.

 20   Tanner Munday arrest, she collected a backpack;

 21   had placed that backpack in a -- in a white plastic

 22   bag.

 23     The -- the arrest occurred on a weekend, on a

 24   Saturday morning.  And at the time that the -- Mr.

 25   Munday was being processed out to be
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  1   transported, Officer Loeser asked if she could put

  2   the -- the evidence in the property room and

  3   complete the property slips later because it was

  4   already late in the day.  They'd already been there

  5   for quite a while.  She had taken a number of

  6   reports at that time.

  7     So I advised her, yes, that she could put it in

  8   the -- in the property room.  I opened the door for

  9   her.  There's two keys to that -- to that lock.  I

 10   have one and Colonel Shaw has one.  I opened the

 11   door and allowed her, basically, to set it in on the

 12   floor; closed the door back.

 13     Early the following week on that -- it was

 14   Monday or Tuesday, one of the victims shows up --

 15   one of the victims from the theft shows up and said

 16   she was there to recover her property.  And she

 17   had been advised that we had possession of some

 18   of her property that had been stolen, a -- a

 19   backpack.

 20     So at -- at that point, I opened the property

 21   room.  The backpack was still in the plastic bag

 22   where Heather had put it or, you know, dropped it

 23   off.

 24     And I asked the lady, "Is this the backpack?"

 25   So she identifies it, and then one by one took
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  1   items out of the backpack.  And they were literally

  2   soaking wet.

  3     I mean, the arrest occurred in a light rain, and

  4   the stuff inside there -- and inside that plastic

  5   bag, things -- you know, it kind of smelled mildewy

  6   and it's -- it was a little messy.

  7     So, anyway, we take the things out.  And each

  8   one that we pull out, I ask this lady if she

  9   recognizes it.  Well, virtually everything in that

 10   backpack, with the exception of a folding knife and

 11   a little black -- it looked like a material, almost a

 12   T-shirt, but it had been fashioned into a mask.

 13     That morning that guy -- that the guy was

 14   stealing, he was wearing a mask that had been

 15   worn a few times [phonetic].  So that had been

 16   placed in that -- that backpack, either by him or

 17   the police or whatever.

 18     And wrapped around the knife was a -- a -- a

 19   black medical glove.  And I know that Officer

 20   Loeser is one of the few around here that uses the

 21   black gloves. Everybody else had blue, but I know

 22   that she uses black.

 23     And I think she had collected the -- the

 24   glove -- or the -- the knife from him at one point,

 25   and that she may have put that in the backpack.  I
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  1   don't know whether he had it in there or she just

  2   wrapped it in there --

  3     Q.   Well --    Q.

  4     A.   -- for protection.    A.

  5     Q.   -- did you move that stuff, the -- the    Q.

  6   items, did you --

  7     A.   Yeah.    A.

  8     Q.   -- do something --    Q.

  9     A.   Basically --    A.

 10     Q.   -- with them?    Q.

 11     A.   -- with -- with the -- the victim, Ms. Lisa    A.

 12   Smock, present; pulled it out, photographed it on

 13   the floor in the interview room; and then advised

 14   her that we would be holding that for court.

 15     And then I placed it in the hall in paper bags,

 16   and used six different bags to use it just to fit

 17   everything in and -- because it will dry better in

 18   paper and not in plastic.

 19     Q.   And so --    Q.

 20     A.   And at that -- and at that point listed the    A.

 21   property that was in there, and there was actually

 22   a little bit of cash, too.  She was, like, around $43

 23   or whatever I think off the top of my head.  It's

 24   somewhere around that area.

 25     And she acknowledged everything that I was
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  1   writing down on there.  And -- and then wrote on

  2   the top that this lie -- this stuff had been collected

  3   by Officer Loeser.  It was all printed in.  And then

  4   I signed my initials next to her name.

  5     Q.   Okay.  When you say "printed in,"    Q.

  6   there -- there's a --

  7     A.   Yeah, I use block letters.  I -- I went to    A.

  8   Catholic school the first couple of years, and I

  9   have pretty decent printing when I take my time.

 10   And it's all block letters, and it's very, very clear.

 11     Q.   Was there --    Q.

 12     A.   And it just says Collecting Officer.  So    A.

 13   that's -- I printed "Loeser" in where it says

 14   Collecting Officer.

 15     Q.   Okay.  So there was never any even    Q.

 16   attempt to sign her name?

 17     A.   Oh, absolutely not.    A.

 18     Q.   So when she accuses you in this March 1st    Q.

 19   letter of forging her name; is that untrue?

 20     A.   That's untrue.    A.

 21     Q.   And do you consider that to be    Q.

 22   insubordination for her to make that accusation?

 23     A.   I consider it to be very untruthful,    A.

 24   insubordinate, and just -- this is totally

 25   inaccurate.  That's not -- that's not the case.
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  1     Q.   Now, at some point in this incident,    Q.

  2   there's a cell phone that goes missing; right?

  3     A.   Yes.    A.

  4     Q.   Okay. And has -- and -- and the --    Q.

  5   nobody's ever figured out what happened to the

  6   cell phone, is there?

  7     A.   Right.  And when we went through the    A.

  8   backpack with -- with Ms. Smock and went through

  9   everything, there was no cell phone in that

 10   backpack at that time.  And, in fact, I don't even

 11   know the existence of a backpack until I get a

 12   court order in the early part of August.

 13     Q.   Okay.  Did you on the evaluation    Q.

 14   accuse -- on -- in annual evaluation in February,

 15   was -- was Ms. Loeser accused of stealing the

 16   phone or improperly disposed of --

 17     A.   I clearly --    A.

 18     Q.   -- the phone?    Q.

 19     A.   -- just says that at some point the phone    A.

 20   was lost or misplaced.

 21     Q.   Okay.  And was that a mark against her    Q.

 22   evaluation?

 23     A.   No, just the -- the fact that she had not    A.

 24   taken care of the evidence that would have been

 25   her responsibility.
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  1     Q.   Now, just to -- to -- to get a jump on what    Q.

  2   Mr. Clay is going to ask you about Section 30 of

  3   the SOPs regards what?

  4     A.   It would be over evidence and property.    A.

  5     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  6     A.   And it's not being completed.    A.

  7     Q.   It's not being completed?    Q.

  8          MR. CLAY:  Section 30.

  9          MS. JACOBS:  Section 30?

 10          MR. CLAY:  Yeah.

 11   BY MS. JACOBS:

 12     Q.   It's not being completed?    Q.

 13     A.   No, ma'am.    A.

 14     Q.   And why is that?    Q.

 15     A.   Because we were, and still are,    A.

 16   transitioning from having our own in-house facility

 17   for property to using Louisville Metro Police

 18   Property Room.  And the reason for that is for

 19   accountability purposes.

 20     They have, like, retention policies in place.

 21   It's all computerized.  They know, like, if found

 22   property comes in, they have X number of days

 23   that they can hold on to property, and then it can

 24   be destroyed.

 25     And the same way with evidence, the -- like,
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  1   for example, if any drug evidence is collected,

  2   everything is specifically documented.  Every pill

  3   is counted.  Marijuana and things like that, they're

  4   weighed specifically.

  5     And then -- actually, all of their evidence

  6   eve -- is even bar coded, so it's easier to recover.

  7   So it's a -- it's a very meticulous process.

  8     But in requesting to do that, that ta -- that

  9   has taken awhile to get permission from them to

 10   work with people in their property.  They've

 11   changed hands a couple times with the lieutenants

 12   that run the property room.  And we recently,

 13   within March, have been able to start taking our

 14   property up there.

 15     One of the reasons for not having our own

 16   property room is because, like for accreditation

 17   purposes, you have to have -- the facility has to

 18   have X, Y, and Z in terms of security.  And we

 19   don't have that.  And we've come to a great deal of

 20   expense to the city to do that.

 21     So -- and there's other small departments like

 22   us that are use -- utilizing the system.

 23   Graymoor-Devondale is using the system with

 24   Louisville Metro, and has for some time.  And

 25   they -- I've talked to them about it, and they highly
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  1   recommend it.

  2     Q.   So is it fair to say it's just in process    Q.

  3   to --

  4     A.   It's in -- it's in process, because we have    A.

  5   to also have a policy that fits in with what

  6   Louisville Metro does, because there's some things

  7   that you can take to the property room and some

  8   things you can't.

  9     So it all has to mesh with what they're doing

 10   before we can write it in ours and say, "Okay.

 11   This is what you do."

 12     Q.   Now, Ms. Loeser's not been charged with    Q.

 13   violating any SOP with regard to the lost phone,

 14   has she?

 15     A.   No.    A.

 16     Q.   She also alleges in that March 1st letter    Q.

 17   to the mayor that she has been subject to

 18   intimidating behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw.

 19   Are you aware of any intimidating behavior by

 20   Assistant Chief Shaw?

 21     A.   No.    A.

 22     Q.   She also states in that letter that    Q.

 23   Assistant Chief Shaw has a pattern of theft.  Are

 24   you aware of any pattern of theft by Assistant

 25   Chief Shaw?
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  1     A.   I'm aware that she said it, but I'm not    A.

  2   aware of him committing any theft.

  3     Q.   Talk about the prisoner incident for just a    Q.

  4   minute.  The council has heard that a prisoner

  5   escaped while -- while she was supposed to have

  6   that under her control.

  7     A.   M-hm.    A.

  8     Q.   Is there a specific policy that was    Q.

  9   violated by --

 10     A.   Yes.    A.

 11     Q.   -- Ms. Loeser in that incident?    Q.

 12     A.   Yes.    A.

 13     Q.   Can you tell the council what that policy    Q.

 14   is and how she violated it?

 15     A.   It's under our Chapter 26, under    A.

 16   Prisoners Custody and Control.  Let's see.  [reads]

 17   Officer shall observe prisoners at all times while

 18   under custody and monitor for any medical

 19   treatment.  Let's see.  Officers shall remain in

 20   close proximity to a suspect or a prisonal --

 21   prisoner to handle any problems when allowing

 22   them to use a restroom or other [phonetic]

 23   facility.

 24     Let's see [examines document].

 25     Q.   Let me help you out with a statement that    Q.
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  1   says, [reads] Officers shall observe prisoners at

  2   all times while in their custody.

  3     A.   Right.    A.

  4     Q.   Did she violate that policy in this    Q.

  5   situation?

  6     A.   Yes, she was distracted with other things    A.

  7   and was not monitoring the prisoner.

  8          MR. CLAY:  I'm sorry, sir.  I can't hear

  9   you.

 10   BY MS. JACOBS:

 11     Q.   You have to speak up.    Q.

 12     A.   I'm sorry.  She was --    A.

 13     Q.   You have to speak up a little bit.    Q.

 14     A.   -- distracted while doing paperwork and    A.

 15   was not watching the prisoner.

 16     Q.   Was she in close proximity to the    Q.

 17   prisoner?

 18     A.   No, not as she had been directed to be.    A.

 19     Q.   All right.  And -- and "not as she had    Q.

 20   been directed to be," tell us what you mean by

 21   that?

 22     A.   Assistant Chief Shaw had directed her on    A.

 23   a previous occasion, because we had an incident

 24   sometime previously where we had a prisoner that

 25   had -- they kicked out the back door of one of our
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  1   police cars.  The prisoner had been arrested,

  2   handcuffed, placed in the back of the car, kicked

  3   out the back door of Officer Proffitt's car.

  4     Within a period of time shortly thereafter,

  5   within weeks, they had another prisoner that was

  6   in the car.  And this is Officer Proffitt and Officer

  7   Loeser.  And Assistant Chief Shaw was there.

  8     And when he -- he arrived, they were not

  9   watching this person as closely -- now, it turns out

 10   this person wasn't combative, but he pointed out to

 11   them, "Look what happened to you a few -- a few

 12   weeks ago, or whatever, could very easily happen

 13   again.  You-all need to come up here and stay by

 14   the window of this car, and one of you needs to

 15   watch this person closely at all times."

 16     Q.   Okay.  The firearms training incident --    Q.

 17     A.   Yes.    A.

 18     Q.   -- were you made aware of an incident    Q.

 19   or -- or behavior on be -- behalf of Officer Loeser?

 20     A.   Yes.    A.

 21     Q.   And what were you told there?    Q.

 22     A.   Initially I received a phone call from    A.

 23   Assistant Chief Shaw on the date that it occurred

 24   that -- that she had failed a course, became upset,

 25   and was -- was acting unprofessionally in front of
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  1   the firearms staff for St. Matthews, and that -- that

  2   he -- that she had failed the first two times.

  3     And at that point, he told me that they were

  4   going to take her aside to another range that was

  5   adjacent to that, and that they were going to work

  6   with her individually to see if they couldn't get her

  7   skills up to snuff where she could pass the course,

  8   and -- because they had some concerns.

  9     And he did tell me that there was a -- a

 10   controversy over the fact that -- initially, that she

 11   was told that she passed; however, she didn't have

 12   the head shots that were required.  I had fired the

 13   same course the day before, so I was familiar with

 14   what was going on.  And she fired the second day,

 15   I believe.

 16     And so he just told me that initially was told

 17   she had passed, but then, when they looked, there

 18   was no head shots in there.  So when they

 19   rescored the actual hits on the target, she didn't

 20   have enough hits for a passing score.

 21     So she was told she failed, became very

 22   upset.  And then I was told she was unprofessional

 23   with the -- the training staff of St. Matthews Police

 24   Department.

 25     Q.   And do you -- do you know specifics    Q.
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  1   about how she became unprofessional?

  2     A.   Yes.  She approached Major Christopher    A.

  3   and said something to the effect like, "Why am I

  4   being accused of cheating?"  And he said,

  5   "Heather, no one said that you were cheating.

  6   Nobody has mentioned that."

  7     And -- and, also, you know, was angry, "Why

  8   was I told that I passed and now you said I

  9   failed?"

 10     Q.   Now, again, the same with regard to the    Q.

 11   evaluation, it's not a violation of policy to

 12   disagree with someone, is it?

 13     A.   No.    A.

 14     Q.   Okay.  So what about her behavior made    Q.

 15   it different from just disagreeing with how things

 16   were going to being disrespectful to others?

 17     A.   The anger and the tone, the fact that we    A.

 18   were a -- a guest on their range, it was a superior

 19   officer and an assistant chief from the St.

 20   Matthews Police Department, and that I would

 21   expect our officers to -- to act with decorum as

 22   if -- I mean, while they're there, they're working

 23   for him that day, in -- in my mind, and that they

 24   should treat him with the same dignity and respect

 25   as they should our own staff.
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  1     Q.   Did -- and you talked with Officer    Q.

  2   Christopher from St. Matthews about the event?

  3     A.   Yes, Major Christopher.    A.

  4     Q.   Okay.  I'm sorry.    Q.

  5     A.   And I had received a -- a -- I guess, a --    A.

  6   a letter or memo.  I believe Officer Loeser had

  7   written it to Mayor Evans, and complained about

  8   the range that day; and felt that she was treated

  9   unfairly, and felt that -- that Colonel Shaw,

 10   basically, was behind the fact that she failed that

 11   day and was upset with it, so -- and that she

 12   was -- that she was treated unprofessionally by

 13   Colonel Shaw.

 14     So I went out and personally met with Major

 15   Christopher and asked him, like, who was around,

 16   what transpired.  And his version mirrored what

 17   Colonel Shaw had already told me, that she was

 18   the person that was out of line that day, not him.

 19     I asked him if Colonel Shaw had acted

 20   inappropriately in any way, mistreated her in any

 21   way, and he said, "No."  He said, "I saw none of

 22   that."

 23     Q.   Did he say that her behavior was -- was    Q.

 24   not that big of a deal?

 25     A.   Well, he -- he characterized it -- when --    A.
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  1   when we talked about and I said, "Well, was she

  2   insubordinate?"  And he said -- he -- "I would have

  3   to say  yes,' but she wasn't over the top."  And I

  4   think that was the term he used.  "She wasn't over

  5   the top.  It was disrespectful, but not to the point

  6   that I won't invite you back," because that was a

  7   concern that I would have, you know.

  8     Q.   Did you talk with her about the event at    Q.

  9   all?

 10     A.   Yes.    A.

 11     Q.   When did you do that?  At the evaluation    Q.

 12   or before --

 13     A.   Well, we talked about it within a week or    A.

 14   so when she came back, because she was

 15   reiterating the fact that -- that, "I passed."  She

 16   kept saying, "but I passed."

 17     And I said, "No."  I said, "No, they may have

 18   incorrectly told you initially that you passed, but

 19   the fact of the matter was there's X number of hits

 20   on the target; okay?  And that was not a passing

 21   score."

 22     I said you could -- and I even used the

 23   analogy about playing golf.  I said. "You can go

 24   out and play golf and take 82 strokes on the golf

 25   course, and you can write 76 down.  You can't go
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  1   telling everybody you shot a 76, because you

  2   took 82 strokes."

  3     And I used the golf-course analogy, that just

  4   because you may sign a card that says that doesn't

  5   mean that that's what happened.  And so I said,

  6   "When they actually counted that, you failed."

  7     And then she was upset, that she felt like --

  8   because we had agreed to send her to the DOCJT,

  9   Department of Criminal Justice Training.  They

 10   have a 40 arms firearm -- or 40-hours firearms

 11   class.  It's very difficult to get into.  It's high in

 12   demand.

 13     We had already previously had Officer

 14   Haverlin set up to take this class, but when we ran

 15   into this issue that she was having difficulty, even

 16   though she passed, we determined she would get

 17   more benefit out of it, because it's 40 hours you're

 18   going to be on the range, and they're going to

 19   teach you a number of skills.  This would really

 20   help her.

 21     And so we switched them out.  Colonel Shaw

 22   contacts DOCJT.  They switched them out.

 23     She thought that she was -- and her

 24   estimation was that we were putting her in there so

 25   she would fail.  That is absolutely the polar
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  1   opposite of the reason why she was put in there.

  2   It was to help her, to get her to shoot well.

  3     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  4     A.   She goes to the class.  At the end of    A.

  5   the 40 hours of instruction, on the time when she

  6   was asked to display the skills, she fails.  She

  7   takes it a second time I believe the same day.  She

  8   fails again.

  9     So, now, if you take it a third time -- if you

 10   elect to stay there and take it a third time and you

 11   fail, then you fail the course.  So you're given the

 12   opportunity to come back, like, in a couple of

 13   weeks.  So she does come back in a few weeks and

 14   subsequently passes it.

 15     Q.   Okay.  Now, she's not being charged with    Q.

 16   failing to certify or failing to qualify, is she?

 17     A.   No, and that was mentioned on the -- on    A.

 18   the evaluation to just document her problems with

 19   firearms, because it looks like that could be an

 20   issue for the future, because, I mean, it was -- it

 21   was pretty bad after all these firearms.

 22     And even along the way, Colonel Shaw

 23   provided -- even tells her, "You're struggling.

 24   We'll provide you with a box of ammo a month so

 25   you can go out on your own to improve your
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  1   proficiency."  So we've done nothing but try to

  2   help her.

  3     Q.   So the -- the charge with regard to the    Q.

  4   firearms incident is her reaction to the situation,

  5   not her proficiency on the --

  6     A.   Correct.    A.

  7     Q.   -- course.    Q.

  8     A.   Correct.    A.

  9     Q.   Okay.  And if you can look at SOP 12.40?    Q.

 10     A.   Okay.    A.

 11     Q.   Because it's short, go on and read that    Q.

 12   out loud, if you will?

 13     A.   [reads] Employees whose conduct    A.

 14   demonstrates any breach of peace, neglect of

 15   duty, or any other conduct that undermines the

 16   efficiency, discipline, and order of the department

 17   or reflects discredit upon themselves, any other

 18   employee, or the department shall be considered

 19   prohibitive conduct.

 20     Q.   And the title of that is Conduct    Q.

 21   Unbecoming?

 22     A.   Yes.    A.

 23     Q.   And do you believe her behavior with    Q.

 24   regard to the firearms incident on April 14th, 2014

 25   violates that policy?
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  1     A.   I do.    A.

  2     Q.   Was that Number 8?    Q.

  3          MR. CLAY:  9.

  4   BY MS. JACOBS:

  5     Q.   Look at Number 9, Charge Number 9.  Did    Q.

  6   you draw up these charges?

  7     A.   Pardon me.    A.

  8     Q.   You're the one who -- who preferred these    Q.

  9   charges; correct?

 10     A.   I was the one that brought the charges.    A.

 11     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 12     A.   I didn't prepare this document, but I was    A.

 13   the one that filled out the initial charge.

 14     Q.   Okay.  And one of the -- the charge -- the    Q.

 15   last one there that -- is that she displayed a

 16   consistent pattern of negative behavior.  Can you

 17   explain to the council what you mean by that?

 18     A.   Every attempt to correct behavior or to    A.

 19   counsel her, to provide constructive criticism is

 20   always immediately met with resistance.  She won't

 21   accept responsibility for any of her actions.

 22     It's -- I can just tell you that it's -- it's just

 23   bizarre, that you have someone that absolutely

 24   refuses to take responsibility for any of their own

 25   actions, and immediately falls into a defense
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  1   mechanism where they as -- assign blame to

  2   someone else.  It's always somebody else's fault.

  3   It's not me.

  4     And that's -- that's on anything that you

  5   attempt to correct her on or bring it to her

  6   attention, that you -- you were deficient in this or

  7   you failed to do this or you made a mistake with

  8   this, and it's -- and it's always -- it's like the

  9   default setting.  This is what happens.  And -- and

 10   it's very difficult to deal with.

 11     Q.   You wrote that she violated the policy by    Q.

 12   being rude to the general public.  What is your

 13   factual basis for that?

 14     A.   Just -- just the -- the general history of --    A.

 15   you know, of -- if you want to call the file review

 16   of dealing with others who had problems with her.

 17   I'll give you an example of one last year.

 18     Well, in the middle of the summer when a

 19   complaint was called in on her -- and this lady

 20   initially wanted to file a complaint; however, calls

 21   back the second day and says that she doesn't

 22   want file -- or she doesn't want to file a formal

 23   complaint because she has a wedding pending.

 24     The -- the gist of the complaint was that she

 25   was op -- operating her car on 42 --
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  1          MR. CLAY:  Excuse me.  At this point I

  2   have to object to this testimony.  There's no

  3   reference to this incident in any of the materials

  4   been provided to us as a basis for any allegation

  5   to support Charge 9.

  6   BY MS. JACOBS:

  7     Q.   Can you tell us any --    Q.

  8          MAYOR EVANS:  Ms. Jacobs, what do you

  9   say that?

 10          MS. JACOBS:  I'd like to object, but he's

 11   right, so. . .

 12          MAYOR EVANS:  He's right.  Then I

 13   sustain.

 14          MR. CLAY:  That's one thing I like about

 15   her.

 16          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.

 17          MR. CLAY:  We agree about so many

 18   things.

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  And she makes my job

 20   easy.

 21          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.

 22   BY MS. JACOBS:

 23     Q.   You also have noted that she is resistant    Q.

 24   to changes within the department.  Has that been

 25   a -- an issue with you as a commanding officer?
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  1     A.   Yes.    A.

  2     Q.   And -- and have -- have you observed her    Q.

  3   being resistant to changes?

  4     A.   Yes, but, I mean, she falls in line with    A.

  5   several of them, because we -- we've made so

  6   many changes with regards to, you know, in -- in --

  7   instilling new policies, new procedural things,

  8   attempting to have more accountability than was

  9   previously expected.

 10     We have a set of standards that we expect.

 11   I -- I do not believe they are unrealistic in any

 12   way, the standards that we expect.

 13     For example, the reports that we -- that we

 14   do, previously they were not -- they did not have

 15   to send in reports that ended up in Frankfort, so

 16   we started using a niber [phonetic] system.  That

 17   initially was met with some resistance.

 18     Q.   Some resistance by Heather Loeser?    Q.

 19     A.   No, I can't say that she resisted the    A.

 20   report -- that report.

 21          MR. CLAY:  Then I request we confine

 22   our answer to matters that relate to Officer

 23   Loeser.  He's talking about Officer Proffitt in that

 24   particular case.

 25   BY MS. JACOBS:
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  1     Q.   Chief, you've been in command positions,    Q.

  2   authority positions, supervisory positions for many

  3   years; is that correct?

  4     A.   Yes, ma'am.    A.

  5     Q.   Is there a possibility, in your opinion as    Q.

  6   the chief of police here, of -- of rehabilitating

  7   Officer Loeser so she that could come back to the

  8   department in a -- in a productive manner?

  9     A.   No, not in my opinion.    A.

 10     Q.   And why is that?    Q.

 11     A.   Because of her failure to accept any    A.

 12   responsibility, I find that to be someone that is

 13   untrainable.  If you can't get someone to

 14   acknowledge a mistake to where they can learn to

 15   move on, then that's somebody that you can't rely

 16   on.

 17     That's -- she's just -- refusal to accept

 18   anything and always deflects blame; and then --

 19   more importantly, then brings in a level of

 20   diversionary tactics to divert attention away from

 21   her -- her problems to put things on others, even

 22   at the point that fabricating information or always

 23   embellishing a story to make herself look better in

 24   light and others to look worse.

 25     And I don't think there's any cure to that
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  1   problem.

  2     Q.   Has her behavior and her actions been    Q.

  3   disruptive to the department?

  4     A.   I believe so.    A.

  5     Q.   What is your recommendation to the    Q.

  6   counsel with regard to her future employment?

  7     A.   I believe that she should be terminated    A.

  8   immediately.

  9     Q.   Is there -- would a reprimand solve the    Q.

 10   problem, in your opinion?

 11     A.   No, ma'am.    A.

 12     Q.   Would suspension solve the problem, in    Q.

 13   your opinion?

 14     A.   No, ma'am.    A.

 15          MS. JACOBS:  That's all the questions I

 16   have right now.

 17   EXAMINATION

 18   BY MR. CLAY:

 19     Q.   Chief, I believe you referred to some    Q.

 20   notes you might have there?

 21     A.   Some notes that I have?    A.

 22     Q.   Yeah, you said you need to refer to your    Q.

 23   notes.  Do you have any noes?

 24     A.   Well, actually, it's not -- no.  It's the    A.

 25   same -- it's the -- the Beyer file that I ha -- the
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  1   only thing I do is I have mine tabbed.

  2     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  3     A.   I don't -- I don't actually have notes.    A.

  4   They're -- they're the same documents that you

  5   have in the Beyer investigation.  I just have mine

  6   tabbed so they're --

  7     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  8     A.   -- separated.    A.

  9     Q.   Do you have any notes about any of the    Q.

 10   steps you took in this situation with Officer Loeser

 11   at all?

 12     A.   There were notes that were put to the file    A.

 13   about, you know, other meetings along the way.

 14   There were -- like there was an administrative

 15   incident report that was filed the night the

 16   prisoner escaped.  There's a -- a -- other things,

 17   let's see, like the note from my meeting with Major

 18   Christopher --

 19     Q.   Uh-huh.    Q.

 20     A.   -- after that.    A.

 21     Q.   Uh-huh.    Q.

 22     A.   And that's. . .    A.

 23     Q.   Where are those notes?    Q.

 24     A.   They're up -- up in the file in the office.    A.

 25   I wasn't asked to give any of them.
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  1     Q.   Well, I'm asking you to produce those.    Q.

  2   Would it be a problem for you to produce those

  3   notes?

  4          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- I object.  The

  5   information with regard to the charges is contained

  6   in the report.  Everything that this has been based

  7   on as contained within the report has been

  8   produced.

  9     He's not entitled to the chief's personal notes

 10   about things.

 11          MR. CLAY:  Well, they relate to the

 12   subject matter of the chief's testimony, and I

 13   think, as a minimum, he ought to produce those

 14   notes for us to be able to look at them to see if

 15   there's anything relevant to his testimony here

 16   that might be inconsistent with what he said.

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  That's fine with me.

 18   Chief, how long would it take to get you those?

 19          MS. JACOBS:  Well, let me object again.

 20   I mean, there's not been a request before right

 21   now, and this is not the -- the proper way to do it,

 22   just to produce it on the spot.

 23     If he wanted it, he could have asked for it

 24   beforehand, you know, but everything that has

 25   been testified to is within here.  And that's all he's
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  1   entitled to --

  2          MR. CLAY:  Well, not exactly, because he

  3   said he took notes, and he referred to his notes.

  4   So, again, I. . .

  5          MAYOR EVANS:  He hasn't referred to

  6   his notes tonight.

  7          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm requesting that he

  8   be required to produce those notes.

  9   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 10   made.]

 11          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  We'll take a

 12   five-minute recess.  Jeff, get your notes.

 13          THE WITNESS:  I don't know that I can

 14   produce them.

 15          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm not going to call --

 16   I'm not going to -- that was the only questions I

 17   had for him right now.  It -- I'm not going to

 18   question him anymore, so he'll have plenty of time

 19   to go get them.

 20          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'd request to see a

 21   copy of those before they're produced to make

 22   sure there's nothing that's privileged or not

 23   admissible or not relevant to this.

 24          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, it sounds like

 25   we're not going to finish tonight then; doesn't it?
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  1          MR. CLAY:  I have several witnesses to

  2   call, and I want -- I want to be sure -- and I'm not

  3   presuming anything, so I hope nobody takes this

  4   the wrong way; but I want to be sure that we're not

  5   going to the point where people are becoming

  6   fatigued and -- and -- I'll just leave it at that,

  7   but --

  8          MAYOR EVANS:  No, I understand what

  9   you're saying.

 10          COUNCIL MEMBER TUCCI:  We still have

 11   a couple gallons of water up here.  We're doing

 12   fine.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  How are you holding up?

 14          MR. CLAY:  You-all go into executive

 15   session on that.

 16          MAYOR EVANS:  Not at all.

 17          MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  Not at all.

 19          MS. JACOBS:  With the exception of

 20   these notes that have been requested, this is the

 21   conclusion of the proof on behalf of -- of the city.

 22   So if we're going to take a break and come back at

 23   another time, now is probably a good time to do it

 24   rather than getting in the middle of your case and

 25   then come back.
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  1          MR. CLAY:  Thank you.

  2          MS. JACOBS:  So. . .

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, what are you

  4   saying?  Are you suggesting that we adjourn to

  5   another day right now, or just take --

  6          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I suggest --

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  -- a five-minute break

  8   or what?

  9          MS. JACOBS:  I'm happy to go until

 10   whenever, but if we're going to be five or six

 11   hours, we may as well call it now instead of

 12   suffering through the night.

 13          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm not playing games,

 14   but here's what I've got.  I'm not going to question

 15   the chief now, but at some point I am going to

 16   question him.  And it will take some time.

 17     I'm going to call Deputy Chief Shaw.  I've got

 18   two other Prospect officers here that I'm going to

 19   call.  I've got two officers from St. Matthews.  I'm

 20   going to re-call David Beyer.  And, of course, last

 21   but not least, I'm going to call Officer Loeser.

 22     So it's not going to be something we're going

 23   to get done in -- at least in my opinion, in the next

 24   couple of hours, but we're prepared to go as long

 25   as you-all want to.
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  1          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, why don't we keep

  2   going for a while, and we can stop when everybody

  3   is too tired to go on?

  4          MS. JACOBS:  Sounds good.

  5          MR. CLAY:  Kind of like when the judge

  6   says to the jury, "Anybody needs to take a break,

  7   just raise your hand."  How about that?

  8          MS. JACOBS:  Sounds good.

  9          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Then I have no further

 10   questions for Chief Sherrard right now.  And if

 11   that's their case, I'm prepared to call our first

 12   witness.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  Please do.

 14          MR. CLAY:  Todd Shaw, Colonel --

 15   Lieutenant Colonel.  That's -- can we have our

 16   folders?

 17     Yeah, I've got exhibits, too, and I think we've

 18   got folders for all members of the council.  These

 19   folders contain exhibits that we're going to be

 20   referring to, and I'll be happy to share those with

 21   council before we present them to the. . .

 22     These are all things that are either SOP

 23   provisions or documents that are included in Mr.

 24   Beyer's report, though, but I'll certainly share

 25   them with council before we present them to the
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  1   witness.

  2   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

  3   made.]

  4   LIEUTENANT COLONEL SHAW, after having first

  5   been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as

  6   follows:

  7   EXAMINATION

  8   BY MR. CLAY:

  9     Q.   Would you state your name, please, sir.    Q.

 10     A.   Yes, sir.  It's James Todd Shaw, S-h-a-w.    A.

 11     Q.   Is it okay if I call you "Lieutenant    Q.

 12   Colonel"?

 13     A.   That's fine.    A.

 14     Q.   Okay.  Now, I've looked at some resume    Q.

 15   you provided to Mr. Beyer, and it says, I believe,

 16   in 1994 you worked for KSP.

 17     A.   That is correct.    A.

 18     Q.   You were assigned to a post.    Q.

 19     A.   That is correct.    A.

 20     Q.   Were you a trooper?    Q.

 21     A.   I was.    A.

 22     Q.   And you left -- how long did you work for    Q.

 23   KSP?

 24     A.   Approximately nine months.    A.

 25     Q.   Why did you leave KSP?    Q.



Special Meeting on June 18,  2015 Page: 139

Court Reporting Services, Inc.
502.899.1663

  1          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  This is

  2   irrelevant to the charges against Officer Loeser.

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

  4   BY MR. CLAY:

  5     Q.   Okay.  Let's talk about the complaint that    Q.

  6   Officer Loeser made against you.  Are you --

  7          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  It's irrelevant

  8   against to the charges against Officer Loeser.

  9          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 10          MR. CLAY:  Wait.  Excuse me.  It is

 11   highly relevant, and I'd like the opportunity to

 12   respond to that.

 13     Not only did Mr. Beyer testify that he did

 14   things by the book, but part of the charges against

 15   Officer Loeser is that she submitted false

 16   information accusing him of a pattern of theft.

 17     I intend to prove that pattern of theft, and one

 18   of the things that is involved in that relates to this

 19   complaint that Officer Loeser made against Shaw.

 20   And it has to do with his motivation and his

 21   agenda, which I believe we can establish that he

 22   had to get rid of her as part of that plan.

 23          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, it's

 24   irrelevant to the charges against her, his -- his

 25   actions before.  Anything that has to do with the
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  1   charges, he can ask about that.  Anything else is

  2   relevant.

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  I agree on vagueness.

  4   Giberson versus City of Ludlow, a court of appeals

  5   case.  It's not relevant to this case.

  6          MR. CLAY:  Would you mind, for the

  7   record, sir, stating the -- what part of that opinion

  8   you think indicates that testimony is improper?

  9          MAYOR EVANS:  I would be glad to.  It

 10   is, [reads] He points out he was prohibited from

 11   questioning witnesses regarding allegations of

 12   inappropriate sexual conduct with minors by

 13   members of the police department to establish he

 14   was terminated for reasons other than those cited

 15   in the charging document.

 16     [reads] He was also prohibited from

 17   questioning Chief Turner or Lieutenant Colonel

 18   Johnson regarding the discipline of other officers

 19   for similar misconduct or infraction.

 20     [reads] The city contends that the only

 21   relevant evidence was that which either proved or

 22   disproved Giberson's misconduct and infractions of

 23   the department's rules and regulations.  The court

 24   of appeals said we agree.

 25          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, that's in the
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  1   record and --

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  So what we're looking

  3   for is testimony that either proves or it disproves

  4   the charges.

  5          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, at some point

  6   I'd like to have the opportunity to introduce

  7   testimony by avow from Colonel -- Lieutenant

  8   Colonel Shaw then, which will be made part of the

  9   record, but it won't be considered by the council.

 10          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, I don't that's -- or,

 11   Mayor, I don't think that's appropriate or called for

 12   in an administrative hearing, that that's -- you

 13   know, that -- that council will hear what they'll

 14   hear, and then, you know, if -- if she's agreed to

 15   buy that, she --

 16          MAYOR EVANS:  I -- I -- I agree.  This is

 17   not a -- a -- a circuit court.  This is an

 18   administrative hearing.

 19          MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 20   BY MR. CLAY:

 21     Q.   Colonel Shaw, let's talk about the cell    Q.

 22   phone incident.  Are you familiar with that?

 23     A.   I am.    A.

 24     Q.   And tell us what you know about it, if you    Q.

 25   would?
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  1     A.   There was a -- an offender, Tanner    A.

  2   Munday, who actually broke in -- into several cars.

  3   It was over a period of I'm going to guess three or

  4   four nights.  I don't actually remember.  He'd hit

  5   one subdivision, and then he'd hit another.

  6     It was, like, a Saturday morning.  Officer

  7   Loeser was working.  She called us, the chief and

  8   I, at the house.  We got up, came out.  Ended up --

  9   we ended up catching the individual, caught him in

 10   the Sutherland, one of the subdivisions here

 11   off 42.

 12     Immediately when we caught him, I had Officer

 13   Loeser take her phone, which had a camera on it,

 14   and I had her take her phone, and I would pull the

 15   stuff out of each pocket of the backpack that he

 16   was carrying.  And we would document exactly

 17   what was in each compartment, and put it back in.

 18     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 19     A.   All pf the --    A.

 20     Q.   So you were on the scene at the arrest.    Q.

 21     A.   Correct.    A.

 22     Q.   Okay.  So Officer Loeser photographed    Q.

 23   the items that were in the backpack.

 24     A.   That is correct.    A.

 25     Q.   All right.  She physically replaced the    Q.
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  1   items into the bag.

  2     A.   I put them back in the bag.  She's taking    A.

  3   the pictures.

  4     Q.   Okay.  Was that bag then placed within    Q.

  5   another plastic bag?

  6     A.   She took custody of that bag, because we    A.

  7   were going to take Tanner around to find property

  8   that he had thrown out in the woods.  So what I

  9   was doing was having her document, before we --

 10   any of us left the scene, exactly what was in that

 11   backpack --

 12     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 13     A.   -- in case something came up missing    A.

 14   later or a question arose.

 15     Q.   Do you know who removed the backpack    Q.

 16   at the station from her car?

 17     A.   I do not.    A.

 18     Q.   Were you there when it was removed?    Q.

 19     A.   I do not recall who remove -- removed it    A.

 20   or -- or -- no.

 21     Q.   When was the next time you saw the bag?    Q.

 22     A.   The backpack?    A.

 23     Q.   The backpack.    Q.

 24     A.   In the property room.    A.

 25     Q.   All right.  What happened when it was in    Q.
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  1   the property room?

  2     A.   It was -- it was put into different bags    A.

  3   and stuff where the chief had -- had categorized it.

  4     Q.   Well, who actually seized the property?    Q.

  5     A.   Officer Loeser.    A.

  6     Q.   Who actually placed the property in the    Q.

  7   property bags?

  8     A.   Well, she -- according to his testimony,    A.

  9   she put it into a plastic bag that day.  He allowed

 10   her into the property room, placed it in there.

 11     Then when the other -- the person whose stuff

 12   was stolen came back, he took it out of the bag

 13   and then categorized it.

 14     Q.   And who -- who -- whose name was put on    Q.

 15   the paper bags?

 16     A.   I haven't seen the paper bags, so I don't    A.

 17   know.

 18     Q.   Okay.  Well, you heard the chief's    Q.

 19   testimony; didn't you?

 20     A.   I did.    A.

 21     Q.   Did you hear him say he put the stuff in    Q.

 22   the paper bags?

 23     A.   I heard him say that.    A.

 24     Q.   So are you familiar with the chain of    Q.

 25   custody --
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  1     A.   I --    A.

  2     Q.   -- issue?    Q.

  3     A.   -- I certainly am.    A.

  4     Q.   And what is the chain of custody?    Q.

  5     A.   The chain of custody should have been    A.

  6   the officer who was in charge of that property

  7   should have done it before they left that day.

  8     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  9     A.   That's what should have occurred.    A.

 10     Q.   But she asked the chief if it was okay for    Q.

 11   her not to do it, and he said it's okay.

 12     A.   So then it's placed into a secure --    A.

 13     Q.   Is that true --    Q.

 14     A.   -- area.    A.

 15     Q.   -- sir?  Did the chief say it was okay for    Q.

 16   her not to put it in property that day?

 17     A.   I -- I don't know if he said that or not.    A.

 18     Q.   You heard him testify; didn't you?    Q.

 19     A.   If he said it, that's what it is.    A.

 20     Q.   Okay.  So what -- what I'm getting to is:    Q.

 21   Was the chief himself in the chain of custody as

 22   far as possessing the items in that backpack?

 23     A.   Was it documented on the form, you're    A.

 24   saying?

 25     Q.   No, sir.  Based on the --    Q.
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  1     A.   What --    A.

  2     Q.   -- testimony that you've heard here    Q.

  3   tonight from the chief, was the chief in the chain

  4   of custody for those items that were in the

  5   backpack?

  6     A.   If it goes from the officer to the -- to the    A.

  7   room and then someone else touches it, that would

  8   be correct.

  9     Q.   And the chief touched it, didn't he, by his    Q.

 10   own testimony?

 11     A.   That is correct.    A.

 12     Q.   So he's part of the chain of custody.    Q.

 13     A.   Correct.    A.

 14     Q.   Isn't it true that anyone who's in the    Q.

 15   chain of custody should be reflected on those

 16   property documents?

 17     A.   Would be true.    A.

 18     Q.   So despite the fact that Prospect does    Q.

 19   not have a policy -- and you can see they don't

 20   have a policy regarding the handling of evidence;

 21   correct?

 22     A.   That I don't know.  I can't testify to it.    A.

 23   I'd have to look through the SOP and see.

 24     Q.   Well, let's let him take a look at 3310,    Q.

 25   which refers to SOP Chapter 30.
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  1     A.   I would have to look through the whole    A.

  2   SOP --

  3     Q.   Oh, I -- I --    Q.

  4     A.   -- to see the --    A.

  5     Q.   Trust me.  I'm going to give it to you.    Q.

  6     A.   Okay.    A.

  7     Q.   I've got it.    Q.

  8          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'm -- I'm going to

  9   just make an objection that she's not been charged

 10   with violating an SOP with regard to the handling

 11   of the evidence.

 12          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, that's true.

 13          MR. CLAY:  She's being charged with

 14   mishandling that telephone.

 15          MS. JACOBS:  She's not being charged

 16   for --

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  No, she hasn't.

 18          MS. JACOBS:  -- mishandling that

 19   telephone.

 20          MR. CLAY:  Let me take a look, because I

 21   think she is [examines document].

 22     Charge Number 5, it doesn't say that she

 23   mishandled it.  It says that she accused Assistant

 24   Chief Shaw of theft.  One of the item -- and that's

 25   alleged to be false in here.
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  1     So one of the items that she's accused Deputy

  2   Chief Shaw -- Assistant Chief Saw -- Shaw of

  3   stealing is the telephone.  That's why this

  4   testimony this relevant.

  5          MS. JACOBS:  It's -- it's still not the --

  6   the existence or nonexistence or in-process nature

  7   of the policy with regard to property is not

  8   relevant.  I -- I mean, we're going to spend a lot of

  9   time looking for a policy that the chief has already

 10   said was in process and --

 11          MAYOR EVANS:  I don't think that's Mr.

 12   Clay's point.  Mr. Clay makes the point, correct me

 13   if I'm wrong, that Officer Loeser has been accused

 14   of falsely stating something about what happened

 15   to this telephone; is that correct?

 16          MR. CLAY:  Yes, sir.

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  Can you state that

 18   better than I just did?

 19          MR. CLAY:  You did a pretty good job,

 20   and I think I'll just go with that.

 21          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.

 22          MR. CLAY:  And she also said that Chief

 23   Sherrard forced --

 24          MAYOR EVANS:  So this goes to the

 25   charge that that was a false statement.
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  1          MR. CLAY:  Exactly.

  2          MS. JACOBS:  But, again, with regard

  3   to -- she's not been charged violating the policy.

  4   He's asking him to --

  5          MAYOR EVANS:  No, she --

  6          MS. JACOBS:  -- look for a policy that --

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  No, she has not --

  8          MS. JACOBS:  -- doesn't exist.

  9          MAYOR EVANS:  -- been charged with

 10   vol -- violating the policy with regard to chain of

 11   custody of evidence; that's --

 12          MS. JACOBS:  So if --

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  -- correct.

 14          MS. JACOBS:  -- if -- if he wants to ask

 15   about, you know, the -- an alleged theft that he

 16   believes that she was falsely accused of -- falsely

 17   accusing her --

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm sure he's

 19   capable of doing that.

 20          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- I -- my -- my

 21   objection is we need to get on to that instead of --

 22          MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.

 23          MS. JACOBS:  -- fooling with the

 24   nonexistence --

 25          MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.
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  1          MS. JACOBS:  -- of the policy.

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, let's do it that

  3   way then.

  4          MR. CLAY:  I'll try to move on with that.

  5   BY MR. CLAY:

  6     Q.   Okay.  We've already established, based    Q.

  7   on your training with the chain of custody, that

  8   Chief Sherrard's identification should have been

  9   on that chain of custody document involving this

 10   backpack; correct?

 11     A.   I would agree with that.    A.

 12     Q.   All right.  Now, let's talk about the    Q.

 13   telephone.  When's the last time you saw the cell

 14   phone that is involved in this proceeding tonight?

 15     A.   When we took the pictures of it and    A.

 16   placed it back in the backpack at the scene.

 17     Q.   Okay.  Did you ever see the cell phone    Q.

 18   once it got to the area here outside the property

 19   room or inside the property room?

 20     A.   I do not recall ever seeing it again.    A.

 21     Q.   Okay.  You do not recall.  Are you    Q.

 22   denying that you saw it?

 23     A.   I said I do not recall ever seeing it again.    A.

 24     Q.   All right.    Q.

 25     A.   I'm not denying anything.    A.
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  1     Q.   Did you ever possess -- did you ever hold    Q.

  2   that telephone in your hand?

  3     A.   I did not.    A.

  4     Q.   Did you ever scroll through the    Q.

  5   telephone?

  6     A.   I did not.    A.

  7     Q.   Did you ever show the suspect the    Q.

  8   telephone or allow the suspect to use the

  9   telephone?

 10     A.   I did not, and I'll tell you why.  I told Mr.    A.

 11   Beyer this when he questioned me on this.

 12     The phone was an iPhone.  If you gave me an

 13   iPhone right now, I would not even know how to

 14   operate it.  I had an Android for a while, and I got

 15   rid of it.

 16     I'm a pretty simplistic person.  If you hand me

 17   an iPhone, I have no idea how to turn it on, how to

 18   go through it.  So I can tell you emphatically that I

 19   did not go through that phone.

 20     Q.   Are you aware of any other officer who    Q.

 21   says that he saw you in possession of that phone?

 22     A.   I'm aware that another officer said that.    A.

 23     Q.   Who?    Q.

 24     A.   Officer Elgin Price.    A.

 25     Q.   What did he say?    Q.
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  1     A.   I was told during the investigation he was    A.

  2   asked about it, and apparently he said that I

  3   scrolled through it.

  4     Q.   And you had it in your hand.    Q.

  5     A.   That's what he said.    A.

  6     Q.   And he -- he also said --    Q.

  7     A.   I'm telling you that I did not --    A.

  8     Q.   Okay.  Okay.    Q.

  9     A.   -- because I don't even know how to    A.

 10   operate it.

 11     Q.   I get it.  I -- I know what you're saying,    Q.

 12   but you know what Officer Elgin -- Elgin said --

 13   Elgin Price said.

 14     A.   Okay.    A.

 15     Q.   So do you know if Elgin Price and Heather    Q.

 16   Loeser talked about the situation of that cell

 17   phone?

 18     A.   I have no knowledge of that.    A.

 19     Q.   So assuming that Elgin Price told her that    Q.

 20   he had seen you with that telephone, would she

 21   have had a basis to believe that you might have

 22   stolen the phone?

 23     A.   I don't know what her thought process    A.

 24   would be, and I wouldn't even begin to think what

 25   her thought process would be.
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  1     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  2     A.   It -- it seems kind of silly that I would    A.

  3   have it documented by her with her camera that it

  4   actually existed.

  5     It seems kind of silly that once we found out

  6   that Mr. Munday was involved in a significant

  7   narcotic's investigation that I would contact a

  8   Metro narcotic's detective, tell him two days later

  9   or three days later after the arrest that we were in

 10   possession of a phone, and that it might behoove

 11   him to get a search warrant for the contacts on it,

 12   because it might help with his case.

 13     So if I had any intention of stealing the

 14   phone, I would never have had her document it in

 15   the first place that it existed.  I would never

 16   contact a Metro narcotic's detective to tell him

 17   that we had it.  That would be pretty silly of me.

 18     Q.   Well, we do agree, though, that there's a    Q.

 19   conflict in what you're testifying to right now and

 20   what Elgin Price told --

 21     A.   I would agree --    A.

 22     Q.   -- Mr. Beyer in his --    Q.

 23     A.   -- with you 100%.    A.

 24     Q.   Okay.  Now, let's talk about the turkey    Q.

 25   fryer.
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  1     A.   Okay.    A.

  2     Q.   Are you familiar with that incident?    Q.

  3     A.   Very.    A.

  4     Q.   Tell the council what you know about    Q.

  5   that.

  6     A.   It was just previous to Thanksgiving.    A.

  7   Approximately two weeks before there was a turkey

  8   fryer.  You have a base, which runs off of, like, a

  9   gas cylinder for a grill.  And --

 10          MAYOR EVANS:  Let me stop -- let me

 11   stop for just a minute.  Mr. Clay, how does this go

 12   to the charges against Ms. Loeser?

 13          MR. CLAY:  When she sent the

 14   memorandum, she said theft by Assistant Chief

 15   Shaw.  It has to do with that issue.  That's what

 16   the memorandum said.

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  Does that relate to a

 18   turkey fryer?

 19          MR. CLAY:  Yes, sir.

 20          MAYOR EVANS:  Go ahead.

 21     A.   So you have the base, which is actually

 22   run off of a gas cylinder, like a gas grill.  And then

 23   you have, like, a -- a container that you deep fry

 24   the turkey in. That thing had been down there

 25   approximately two weeks in the maintenance area,
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  1   not up in the police department, in the

  2   maintenance area, an area that's run and

  3   controlled by two other people.

  4     I had noticed it being down there.  My family

  5   was going to Florida for Thanksgiving.  We were

  6   going to have a crab boil.  I'm thinking to myself,

  7   this would be a very handy thing to have for the

  8   crab boil.

  9     So I asked the maintenance person who's in

 10   charge of that area, "Whose  turkey fryer?"  He

 11   has no idea.  I come up and I ask the city

 12   administrator, "Whose turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.

 13     I ask the code enforcement officer, who also

 14   is part-time maintenance downstairs, "Whose

 15   turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.

 16     I go to the chief of police.  "Do you know

 17   anything about the turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.

 18     Well, no one knows whose it is.  I tell the

 19   chief, "Do you mind if I take it?  Do you think it's

 20   going to be a big issue?"  He said, "Nobody's

 21   claiming it.  We don't know whose it is."

 22     It's down in an area that is somebody else's

 23   area.  If it belonged to an officer, it should not

 24   even have been down there.  It would be like

 25   maintenance bringing something up and storing it
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  1   in our office.

  2     So I let the chief know, "I'm going take that

  3   with me."  If you're going steal something, you

  4   don't tell somebody you're going steal it.  I

  5   wouldn't go to five or  six different people -- and I

  6   lost my count there, four or five people?  I don't

  7   know.  I wouldn't go to them and say, "Hey, I'm

  8   going take this turkey fryer."

  9     So, I mean, that would be -- I don't -- have

 10   you ever seen a thief that would pronounce that to

 11   people?  And then --

 12     Q.   I've seen a lot of thieves, Colonel, and    Q.

 13   they've done a lot of stupid stuff.

 14     A.   And --    A.

 15     Q.   And the answer to your question is maybe    Q.

 16   yes.

 17     A.   I'm going to keep going.  And then the    A.

 18   chief contacts me in Florida and says one of the

 19   officers come forward and said that was their

 20   turkey fryer.  I immediately told the chief, "Go buy

 21   one brand new."

 22     The chief says that to that officer.  "Is it okay

 23   if I go buy one?"

 24     "Yes."  That solves the problem, because they

 25   needed a turkey fryer.  The chief runs to Lowe's,
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  1   buys a turkey fryer, problem solved.

  2     Q.   Well -- but the problem --    Q.

  3     A.   To steal something, you wouldn't tell    A.

  4   people, "I'm getting ready to steal it."

  5     Q.   But the problem wasn't solved, was it?    Q.

  6     A.   She had the turkey fryer.    A.

  7     Q.   Was the problem solved?    Q.

  8     A.   As in?  There was no theft.  Your    A.

  9   question is theft.

 10     Q.   Well, let me ask you this:  Did you --    Q.

 11     A.   Okay.    A.

 12     Q.   -- talk to any officer in the Prospect    Q.

 13   Police Department about having any knowledge

 14   about that turkey fryer?

 15     A.   Did I ask an officer?    A.

 16     Q.   Yes, sir.    Q.

 17     A.   No, I asked the person in charge of that    A.

 18   area.

 19     Q.   Okay.  But you didn't ask any officers.    Q.

 20     A.   Well, you wouldn't suspect than an officer    A.

 21   would store something in an area that's not theirs.

 22     Q.   What you would suspect or not, sir, you    Q.

 23   didn't ask any officers.

 24     A.   You're asking me if I stole it.  I was    A.

 25   accused of stealing.
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  1     Q.   Well, let me ask you this.    Q.

  2     A.   I did not steal it.    A.

  3     Q.   Let me ask you this.    Q.

  4     Q.   I did not steal it.

  5     Q.   Was it your property?

  6     A.   I did not steal it.    A.

  7          MS. JACOBS:  I -- I -- I'm going object.

  8   BY MR. CLAY:

  9     Q.   Was it --    Q.

 10          MS. JACOBS:  That's enough.

 11   BY MR. CLAY:

 12     Q.   -- your property?    Q.

 13          MS. JACOBS:  We've -- that's enough.

 14   He -- he --

 15          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, this is -- this is --

 16          MS. JACOBS:  -- he's asked.  He's

 17   answered.

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  -- getting to

 19   harassment.

 20          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.

 21          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah.

 22   BY MR. CLAY:

 23     Q.   You knew it wasn't your property, sir;    Q.

 24   didn't you?

 25          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, it's --
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  1     A.   That is silly.

  2          MS. JACOBS:  -- or Mayor, it -- it's --

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  I think this is really

  4   getting harassing, Tom.

  5          MR. CLAY:  I -- well, with all respects, I

  6   think it's the witness not being responsive.  I think

  7   it's the witness not accepting any responsibility

  8   for anything that's said that he did wrong, similar

  9   to another situation this council is con -- is

 10   considering tonight.

 11          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, it's

 12   irrelevant.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  You're not -- you're not

 14   here to testify, Tom.

 15          MR. CLAY:  I'm here to make a record.

 16          MAYOR EVANS:  You're doing just fine.

 17          MR. CLAY:  So am I precluded from

 18   asking him more questions about the turkey fryer?

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  No, sir; you can ask him

 20   questions about the turkey fryer all night.

 21   BY MR. CLAY:

 22     Q.   Marianne Haverlin was not happy with    Q.

 23   that resolution, was she?

 24          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, this has

 25   nothing to do with Officer Loeser and the charges
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  1   that she falsely accused him of stealing the turkey

  2   fryer when she knew that wasn't true.

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, I think we've sort

  4   of exhausted the -- the accusation that this turkey

  5   fryer was stolen.  I don't know where else you can

  6   go with it.

  7          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm wanting to ask

  8   questions about Officer Haverlin, who I would have

  9   here as a witness but she's not available, but we

 10   have her statement that she gave to Mr. Beyer,

 11   which may not be in agreement with what

 12   Lieutenant Colonel Shaw has testified here to.  So

 13   that's where we are.

 14          MS. JACOBS:  What -- what that officer

 15   told Mr. Beyer about the turkey fryer, again, has

 16   nothing to do with Officer Loeser's accusation that

 17   he stole the turkey fryer knowing that not to be

 18   true.

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  I agree.

 20          MR. CLAY:  So I'm precluded about

 21   asking any more questions about Officer Haverlin.

 22          MAYOR EVANS:  Yes, sir.

 23   BY MR. CLAY:

 24     Q.   Let's talk about the range incident.    Q.

 25     A.   All right, sir.    A.
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  1     Q.   Did you -- you're the one who actually    Q.

  2   caused the target to be rescored; right?

  3     A.   I am not.    A.

  4     Q.   Didn't you go up to Major Christopher and    Q.

  5   say, "I don't see any head shots on there"?

  6     A.   I did do that.    A.

  7     Q.   So he went back and took another look at    Q.

  8   it as we're -- now, hold on.

  9     A.   Wait a minute.  Wait a minute.  You --    A.

 10     Q.   I'm going to give you the courtesy to --    Q.

 11     A.   Wait a minute.    A.

 12     Q.   -- let -- answer the question.  I want you    Q.

 13   to give me the courtesy of finishing my question

 14   without interrupting me.

 15     A.   All right.    A.

 16     Q.   Isn't it true, sir, that you went to Major    Q.

 17   Christopher and said, "She doesn't have any head

 18   shots.  It needs to be rescored," or words to that

 19   effect?

 20     A.   That is correct.    A.

 21     Q.   Okay.  And he did it --    Q.

 22     A.   That is correct.    A.

 23     Q.   -- right?    Q.

 24     A.   That is correct.    A.

 25     Q.   So did you say anything to Officer Loeser    Q.
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  1   to the effect, quote, "It looks like you were

  2   cheating," unquote?

  3     A.   I did not use the words [sic] "cheating";    A.

  4   no.

  5     Q.   What word did you use?    Q.

  6     A.   "It looks like you did not pass."    A.

  7     Q.   But you didn't use the word "cheating."    Q.

  8     A.   I did not.    A.

  9     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 10     A.   Why -- why would you say "cheating" if    A.

 11   someone doesn't pass?

 12     Q.   Well, unfortunately, it's not my role here    Q.

 13   to answer your questions, sir.

 14     A.   Okay.    A.

 15     Q.   Did you go to Chief Sherrard and tell him    Q.

 16   about this incident?

 17     A.   I don't understand the question.    A.

 18     Q.   Did you go to Chief Sherrard and tell him    Q.

 19   about the incident involving the arms qualification

 20   with St. Matthews Police Department?

 21     A.   I did not go.  I called him immediately    A.

 22   when she failed.

 23     Q.   So you communicated to him about it.    Q.

 24     A.   I did do that.    A.

 25     Q.   How many times did you communicate    Q.
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  1   with him about it?

  2     A.   How many times did I call him?  I'm -- I    A.

  3   don't remember.

  4     Q.   Give me -- I'm not limiting it to calls, sir.    Q.

  5   Communicating:  Calls, texts, emails, face-to-face,

  6   whatever.

  7     A.   He was not there that day, so there would    A.

  8   be no face-to-face.  I don't recall how many times I

  9   called him that day.

 10     I'm sure -- I know I called him to tell him that

 11   she failed, and then I called to tell him that she

 12   eventually passed.

 13     Q.   Well, you also --    Q.

 14     A.   And then --    A.

 15     Q.   -- told him he act -- she acted    Q.

 16   inappropriately.

 17     A.   I did do that.  I don't remember which    A.

 18   call.

 19     Q.   Okay.  And did you make any    Q.

 20   recommendations to the chief about what should

 21   happen?

 22     A.   Recommendation as to what?    A.

 23     Q.   Anything that should happen.    Q.

 24     A.   She was still trying to qualify, and    A.

 25   eventually she did.  So there was no



Special Meeting on June 18,  2015 Page: 164

Court Reporting Services, Inc.
502.899.1663

  1   recommendation to be made.

  2     Q.   Well, at any point in this incident    Q.

  3   involving the range qualification did you make a

  4   recommendation to the chief about what should

  5   happen?

  6     A.   Recommendation for what?    A.

  7     Q.   Anything, sir.  Anything.    Q.

  8     A.   I would not make a recommendation if she    A.

  9   eventually passed, which she did.

 10     Q.   Didn't you tell the chief you wanted her    Q.

 11   written up?

 12     A.   Written up for?  You either pass or you    A.

 13   don't pass, and she eventually did pass.  So there

 14   would be noth -- no reason to write her up.

 15     Q.   So you did make a rec --    Q.

 16     A.   You would -- you would document in the    A.

 17   eval -- in the annual evaluation, which is what we

 18   did.

 19     Q.   You didn't make a recommendation to the    Q.

 20   chief that she be written up for her conduct at this

 21   range.

 22     A.   I don't recall.  Oh, the conduct?  You're    A.

 23   talking about conduct, or are you talking about

 24   passing?  Your -- your question's not clear to me.

 25     Q.   No, it's pretty clear to me.  Maybe it's not    Q.
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  1   clear to you.  Maybe I'm not doing a very good job,

  2   but I asked you:  Did you recommend that she be

  3   written up?

  4     A.   For her conduct, that is correct.    A.

  5     Q.   Okay.  And what did the chief say -- tell    Q.

  6   you?

  7     A.   I don't recall his words.    A.

  8     Q.   He didn't write her up, did he?    Q.

  9     A.   He -- we spoke about it.    A.

 10     Q.   Sir, did you understand my question?    Q.

 11     A.   I most certainly did.    A.

 12     Q.   The question was:  Did the chief write her    Q.

 13   up for that incident --

 14     A.   We did.    A.

 15     Q.   -- at that time?    Q.

 16     A.   At that time, no.  The annual evaluation    A.

 17   encompassed that.

 18     Q.   In fact, he told you he was not going to    Q.

 19   write her up; didn't he?

 20     A.   I don't recall that; no.    A.

 21     Q.   And didn't he tell you he wasn't going to    Q.

 22   write her up because he had talked to St. Matthews

 23   and they said it wasn't that big a deal?

 24     A.   I don't recall that, either.    A.

 25     Q.   Did you read --    Q.



Special Meeting on June 18,  2015 Page: 166

Court Reporting Services, Inc.
502.899.1663

  1     A.   You're going to have --    A.

  2     Q.   -- Mr. Bey --    Q.

  3     A.   -- you're going to --    A.

  4     Q.   Did you read Mr. Beyer's report, sir?    Q.

  5     A.   I was not privy to none of that report.    A.

  6     Q.   Okay.    Q.

  7     A.   I have not seen that report.    A.

  8     Q.   So, specifically, I'm asking you:  Did you    Q.

  9   ask the chief to write her up for her conduct at

 10   the -- at the qualification?

 11     A.   I don't recall specifically asking him to    A.

 12   write her up, but I made him aware of her conduct.

 13   That would be up to the chief as to how he wants

 14   to handle it.  It was encompassed into the annual

 15   evaluation.

 16     Q.   Okay, but that's not my -- I understand    Q.

 17   it's in her evaluation, but what I'm asking you is:

 18   At the time this happened or shortly thereafter,

 19   isn't it true that you asked the chief to write her

 20   up, and he says, "I'm not going to write her up

 21   because St. Matthews said it's not that big of

 22   deal"?

 23     A.   I think I've already answered that.    A.

 24     Q.   Well, you've not -- humor me and answer    Q.

 25   it again.
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  1     A.   I said it was my job to bring it to the    A.

  2   attention of the chief of the issue. If the chief

  3   wants to -- to put it in writing, that's up to the

  4   chief.

  5     Q.   That's not my question.    Q.

  6     A.   That was my answer.    A.

  7     Q.   But your answer's not responsive, sir.    Q.

  8   My question is --

  9     A.   I --    A.

 10     Q.   -- did the chief tell you he wasn't going to    Q.

 11   write her up because St. Matthews said it wasn't

 12   that big a deal?

 13     A.   I don't recall ever having that    A.

 14   conversation.  As a matter of fact, I don't recall

 15   ever hearing him saying, "It was not that big of a

 16   deal" --

 17     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 18     A.   -- until tonight.    A.

 19     Q.   Okay.  So I want to talk to you about this    Q.

 20   use of your name in this memo that Officer Loeser

 21   sent you.  Do you remember when you first were

 22   hired by the City of Prospect Police Department?

 23     A.   June, yeah.    A.

 24     Q.   Do you remember having any conversation    Q.

 25   with any officers about how you should be
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  1   addressed?

  2     A.   You know, it's interesting that you bring    A.

  3   that up, because --

  4     Q.   Well, sir --    Q.

  5          MS. JACOBS:  You just need to just

  6   answer the question.

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  Just answer the

  8   question.

  9          THE WITNESS:  Okay.

 10     A.   Yes.

 11   BY MR. CLAY:

 12     Q.   And what did you say?    Q.

 13     A.   I told the officers they could call me    A.

 14   "Todd."

 15     Q.   Okay.    Q.

 16     A.   And, emphatically, they said, "No, we will    A.

 17   call you, at that time,  lieutenant.'"  And that was

 18   pretty much the standard.  They -- they stuck with

 19   that. So if that's what they wanted to do, I took the

 20   title.

 21     Q.   Were you aware at the time you invited    Q.

 22   them to call you "Todd" that there was a policy or

 23   procedure that said officers are to be addressed

 24   by their name and rank?

 25     A.   I was not aware of the policy at the time    A.
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  1   because I was new here.

  2     Q.   Well, you're aware of it now.    Q.

  3     A.   I'm aware of it now.    A.

  4     Q.   So would you agree, then, that you're    Q.

  5   inviting these officers to address you by your first

  6   name would be a violation of Prospect's policies

  7   and procedures?

  8          MS. JACOBS:  Objection --

  9          MAYOR EVANS:  I think this is --

 10          MS. JACOBS:  -- His conduct is

 11   [phonetic] --

 12          MAYOR EVANS:  -- again, irrelevant to

 13   the charges that have been made.  You're -- he's

 14   not on trial here.

 15          MR. CLAY:  To the extent that this was

 16   common practice in the department where they got

 17   these policies and procedures, which are

 18   conveniently invoked when they wish to terminate

 19   a 15-year officer, yet this officer here was

 20   violating the same policies and procedures she's

 21   accused of violating, I think that's highly relevant.

 22          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, this case that I

 23   just quoted to you, Mr. Clay, says it's not.  I can

 24   read it again.

 25          MR. CLAY:  No, you don't have to read it
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  1   again --

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  I know.

  3          MR. CLAY:  -- but there's also an issue

  4   of what -- if -- if this council finds that she has

  5   violated some of these policies and procedures

  6   and she is, in fact, guilty of some of these

  7   charges, that's not the end of this council's

  8   inquiry. The council has to determine what an

  9   appropriate discipline is.

 10     And I submit that discipline that's been

 11   imposed or not imposed at all on other officers

 12   who have committed similar violations is highly

 13   relevant to whether the discipline they seek to

 14   impose on her is disproportionate given the

 15   allegations against her.

 16     MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm sorry.  And I

 17   respect your reputation as a very experienced trial

 18   lawyer, but this case says that's not so.  And I'd

 19   be glad to read the language of the court of

 20   appeals that says that.

 21          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  And I understand the

 22   ruling.  I respect the ruling.  I disagree with it, but

 23   I'm going to comply with it; but, again, I'm going to

 24   renew my request to have the opportunity to

 25   present avowal testimony, which I think is relevant
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  1   not only to the issue of this witness's motivation

  2   against Officer Loeser, the truth of the allegations

  3   that were made in these memos, which are the

  4   basis for her disciplinary proceedings, and also

  5   the disparate impact of the punishment that Chief

  6   Sherrard proposes to impose on her.

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, that last part

  8   wouldn't even be relevant, because Colonel Shaw

  9   didn't make these charges.  Chief Sherrard did.

 10   And when you cross examine him, that would be

 11   the place to go, not Shaw -- Lieutenant Shaw.

 12          MR. CLAY:  It also has to do -- and Mr.

 13   Beyer. I believe -- I wrote this down here.

 14          MAYOR EVANS:  And you're going call

 15   him back, too, so that --

 16          MR. CLAY:  Oh, I sure am, but I'm -- I

 17   think once they bring out this testimony from Mr.

 18   Beyer about how these commanding officers played

 19   everything by the book, they didn't play everything

 20   by the book.  And I think I'm entitled to controvert

 21   and -- and take issue with Mr. Beyer's testimony to

 22   the effect that they played everything by the book,

 23   because they certainly didn't play everything by

 24   the book.

 25          MS. JACOBS:  And -- and Judge, again,
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  1   if that's relevant to the charges against her, it's

  2   admissible; but whether they played it by the book

  3   has nothing to do with the charges against her.

  4          MAYOR EVANS:  I agree.

  5          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So I'm renewing my

  6   request to -- to get avowal testimony in the record.

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  No, sir; same reason.

  8          MR. CLAY:  So, I guess, has Mr. Beyer's

  9   report been made an exhibit?

 10          MS. JACOBS:  It has not, but they have

 11   it, so it --

 12          MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  In effect it is, because

 14   every member of the council has a copy that's here

 15   [phonetic].

 16          MR. CLAY:  Then I'm going to ask that I

 17   be permitted to refer to his report and certain

 18   items that are included within the report.

 19          MS. JACOBS:  If they are related to the

 20   charges against Officer Loeser, I think that's

 21   proper.  If they're not related and Off -- Mr. Beyer

 22   said there were things that were not related to

 23   those charges, then -- then it's not --

 24          MAYOR EVANS:  We'll take them one at a

 25   time.
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  1          MR. CLAY:  Well, for instance, Officer

  2   Loeser is accused of saying things that were

  3   disrespectful and bought -- brought disrepute on

  4   the department.  There are things in Mr. Beyer's

  5   report here that this witness right here did which

  6   do the same thing, only worse, at least in my

  7   perspective.

  8          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, that's not before

  9   this council.

 10          MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.

 11          MS. JACOBS:  And whether or not

 12   charges will or have or might be brought against

 13   another member of this department is highly

 14   irrelevant to this.  As -- as Mr. Beyer said, there

 15   are things in that report that don't relate to the

 16   charges against her.

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  I'm going to quote from

 18   this opinion one more time a little bit.  [reads] He

 19   was also prohibited from questioning the chief or

 20   the lieutenant colonel regarding discipline of other

 21   officers for similar misconduct or rule infractions.

 22   And the city, on the other hand, contends the only

 23   relevant evidence was that which either proved or

 24   disproved Giberson's misconduct and infractions,

 25   we agree.
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  1     So this says that what you're intending to do

  2   is not admissible.  And that's what I'm relying on,

  3   Mr. Clay, is that court of opinion -- court of --

  4   court of appeals' opinion.

  5          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Is that a reported

  6   case?

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  No, it doesn't have to

  8   be.

  9          MR. CLAY:  Well, actually, there's a

 10   difference between reported authority -- and you

 11   know this being a lawyer.  There's a difference

 12   between reported authority and binding authority

 13   and opinion that's not reported, because an

 14   unreported decision, as you know, does not carry

 15   the same force as -- and, in fact, it's not to be

 16   cited as authority --

 17          MS. JACOBS:  Judge --

 18          MR. CLAY:  -- as I understand it.  I -- I

 19   don't have the rule here in front of me, but when

 20   you're talking about unreported decisions, I don't

 21   think it's supposed to be cited as authority.

 22          MS. JACOBS:  Your Honor --

 23          MAYOR EVANS:  I'm not writing a brief.

 24   And you can cite it as an authority as long as you

 25   point out that it's unreported.
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  1          MR. CLAY:  Well --

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  There was a rule change

  3   about three years ago about that.

  4          MR. CLAY:  We'll get the rule.  And I --

  5   and I'd be happy to be shown that I'm wrong, but --

  6          MS. JACOBS:  If -- if -- you know, if he

  7   wants to bring it up in closing, that's fine, or if he

  8   wants to --

  9          MR. CLAY:  I can't bring something up --

 10          MS. JACOBS:  -- write it in a brief --

 11          MR. CLAY:  -- in closing I haven't been

 12   able to prove.

 13          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I mean, he's

 14   testified for about ten minutes here about your

 15   ruling, and your ruling is what it is.  We should

 16   move on.

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  Sort of like A Few Good

 18   Men.  I strongly object.  Oh, relevant; right?

 19          MS. JACOBS:  That's right.

 20          MR. CLAY:  Well, given the constraints

 21   that have been imposed on an examination of this

 22   witness, I do not have any further questions for

 23   him at this time, but I would like to reserve the

 24   opportunity at some time in the future to provide

 25   additional authority and/or some kind of
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  1   memorandum that indicates, I believe, that the

  2   mayor's ruling is erroneous, respectfully.

  3          MAYOR EVANS:  That would be fine.  I'd

  4   appreciate that.

  5          MS. JACOBS:  Well, Your Honor, let me

  6   say that 15.520 Section 2 or 3, as it stands now,

  7   and I don't think this is changing with the -- the

  8   new version of that, if the officer is aggrieved by

  9   the ruling of the council, she has the right to take

 10   an appeal to the circuit court, where additional

 11   testimony as she sees fit can be presented

 12   according to the circuit court rule.

 13     So I don't think it's appropriate for additional

 14   briefs or memorandum to be presented here.

 15          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Additional

 16   testimony as to arbitrariness.

 17          MS. JACOBS:  But -- but that's the

 18   proper form --

 19          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Right.

 20          MS. JACOBS:  -- for it, not --

 21          MR. CLAY:  Was this -- let's get this

 22   clear on the record:  Is this procedure being

 23   conducted under 15.520?  Because there's nothing

 24   in any information I've gotten that says anything

 25   other than 95.450.
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  1     So if we're going under 15.520, that may alter

  2   some things.

  3          MS. JACOBS:  Well, that -- Your Honor,

  4   it's -- it's under both.

  5          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, it's under both.

  6          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, there's nothing

  7   in the information I've gotten that refers

  8   to 15.520.  And if I'm in error, you can correct me.

  9          MS. JACOBS:  I don't think there's

 10   anything that says 95. . .

 11          MR. CLAY:  Oh, yes, there is.  It's in the

 12   notice to her.

 13          MS. JACOBS:  It -- it's just that the

 14   notice has to be within -- it's not in the notice; but

 15   pursuant to that, which is the more specific statue

 16   with regard to this city, the notice has to -- the

 17   hearing has to be held within three days.

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, let's move on.

 19   Are you through with this witness for now?

 20          MR. CLAY:  For right now; yes, sir.

 21          MAYOR EVANS:  You're excused.

 22          MS. JACOBS:  Is he --

 23          MR. CLAY:  Oh, I'm sorry.

 24          MS. JACOBS:  Again, this is the -- I -- do

 25   we get to re-call witnesses on his turn of cro -- of
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  1   direct?  Does he get to re-call him?

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  Until he closes his

  3   case, he can.

  4          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  I don't have any

  5   questions.

  6          MR. CLAY:  Our next witness is Elgin

  7   Price, officer.

  8   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

  9   made.]

 10   OFFICER ELGIN PRICE, after having first been

 11   duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows:

 12   EXAMINATION

 13   BY  MR. CLAY:

 14     Q.   Would you state your name, please, sir.    Q.

 15     A.   Elgin Price.    A.

 16     Q.   Officer Price, how are you employed?    Q.

 17     A.   I'm employed through the City of Prospect    A.

 18   in the Prospect Police Department.

 19     Q.   How long have you been an officer on the    Q.

 20   Prospect Police Department?

 21     A.   A little over 18 years.    A.

 22     Q.   Are you familiar with this incident    Q.

 23   involving a cell phone?

 24     A.   Yes, sir.    A.

 25     Q.   Tell the council what you know about    Q.
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  1   that.

  2     A.   I know when I came in, I was standing in    A.

  3   front of the dude that I saw [phonetic].  Lieutenant

  4   Colonel Shaw was standing next to me, and Officer

  5   Loeser, I think, was over on the computer, because

  6   she was doing paperwork.

  7     And I remember Lieutenant Shaw scrolling

  8   through this phone.  And he was saying, "Let me

  9   see what Mr. Munday was doing while he was

 10   burglarizing our city," or something.  In effect of

 11   that, he was going through his numbers.

 12     And Mr. Munday was back there begging for

 13   phone calls, begging to use his cell phone.  And I

 14   remember Lieutenant Colonel saying -- he was

 15   negotiating with Munday, "If I let you use the

 16   phone," or something, he was negotiating with

 17   regards to some phone number or something.  I

 18   can't remember exactly what it was, but he was

 19   standing next to me scrolling through that phone.

 20     Q.   Any doubt in your mind about that?    Q.

 21     A.   No, there is no doubt.  He was standing    A.

 22   right next to me.

 23     Q.   Did Mr. Beyer interview you about that    Q.

 24   incident?

 25     A.   Yes, he did.    A.
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  1     Q.   Did you -- was that the first time anybody    Q.

  2   ever got your version of what happened with that

  3   cell phone?

  4     A.   Yes.    A.

  5     Q.   Did --    Q.

  6     A.   Yes, sir.    A.

  7     Q.   -- Chief Sherrard ever talk to you about    Q.

  8   it?

  9     A.   Nobody.    A.

 10     Q.   Lieutenant Colonel Shaw never talked to    Q.

 11   you about it?

 12     A.   No, sir.    A.

 13     Q.   To your knowledge, has any investigation    Q.

 14   been initiated as a result of what you told Mr.

 15   Beyer?

 16     A.   No, sir.    A.

 17          MR. CLAY:  Now, I know I'm going to run

 18   into problems here, but Mr. Beyer testified about

 19   prior administrations, about how things worked

 20   under prior administrations, about what the

 21   atmosphere is now.  And Officer Price is prepared

 22   to testify about that, but I guess I'm not allowed to

 23   rebut what Mr. Beyer testified to about prior

 24   administrations or the atmosphere of this

 25   department.  . .
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  1     So I'm offering the opportunity for Mr. -- or

  2   for Officer Price to testify about that, but I'd like

  3   some guidance from the chair before I start that

  4   line of questioning.

  5          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, first of all, if it

  6   has a bearing on the charges, I think the testimony

  7   of Mr. Beyer under questioning by Ms. Jacobs

  8   opened that door.

  9   BY MR. CLAY:

 10     Q.   Officer Price, can you tell the city council    Q.

 11   how things have evolved since Chief Wilson left,

 12   and how things were under him and how things are

 13   now currently under Chief Sherrard?

 14          MS. JACOBS:  Judge -- or, I'm -- I'm

 15   sorry.  I keep saying "Judge."  I -- I'm promoting

 16   you.

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  And I -- it's perfectly

 18   understandable

 19          MS. JACOBS:  You'll take it.  Again, how

 20   things were under prior administration has no

 21   bearing on the charges against Officer Loeser

 22   tonight.

 23          MAYOR EVANS:  Don't you think that we

 24   opened that door when you questioned Mr. Buyer

 25   about how things were in the past?
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  1          MS. JACOBS:  I don't think I asked him

  2   that question.  There was no objection to that, but

  3   I don't believe I asked him that question.

  4     And -- and, again, it -- if it has a bearing on

  5   the charges against her, I think it's proper, but a

  6   general question of how things were. . .

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  Let's see what Mr. Clay

  8   asks, and we'll decide as he goes whether it has a

  9   bearing on the charges.  Is that all right?

 10          MS. JACOBS:  [no audible response]

 11   BY MR. CLAY:

 12     Q.   Could you tell the council how things    Q.

 13   have evolved under the administration of Chief

 14   Wilson and the transition to the administration of

 15   Chief Sherrard?

 16          MAYOR EVANS:  And how -- how does

 17   that -- excuse me.  How does that relate to the

 18   charges against Officer Loeser?

 19          MR. CLAY:  Because as a 15-year

 20   employee, she operated in a certain manner under

 21   Chief Wilson.  When Chief Sherrard came in, it's

 22   going to be our testimony, I hope, that things

 23   changed dramatically.

 24     And Chief Sherrard even testified to that, that

 25   he implemented substantial changes.  But the
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  1   testimony, I think, of every Prospect officer here

  2   tonight is going to be that nobody ever told them

  3   about these changes.  They were going to be held

  4   to a higher standard or a different standard.  They

  5   just started having things rain down on them.

  6     Like Officer Proffitt here had never --

  7          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, I'm -- I'm -- I'll

  8   interrupt him again.  What does that have to do

  9   with the specific charges against her?

 10          MR. CLAY:  Well, it has to do with

 11   Charge 9, that she is resistant to changes within

 12   the department.

 13          MS. JACOBS:  It doesn't have anything

 14   to do with that.  Just because things change

 15   doesn't mean it's okay to be resistant to the

 16   change.  The authority is the police chief, and he

 17   says the way things are.  And as a subordinate

 18   officer, you do that.

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  I take it you object to

 20   this line --

 21          MS. JACOBS:  I object.

 22          MAYOR EVANS:  -- of questioning?

 23          MS. JACOBS:  Yes.

 24          MAYOR EVANS:  I'm going to sustain

 25   your --
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  1          MS. JACOBS:  Thank you.

  2          MAYOR EVANS: -- objection and exclude

  3   it.

  4   BY MR. CLAY:

  5     Q.   Do you know about the turkey fryer    Q.

  6   incident?

  7     A.   I heard about it.    A.

  8     Q.   Did you talk to Officer Haverlin about it?    Q.

  9     A.   Yes, she was pretty vocal about how she    A.

 10   felt about that.

 11     Q.   Was she satisfied with the resolution?    Q.

 12          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  What does it

 13   have to do. --

 14          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, here we go again.

 15          MS. JACOBS:  Irrelevant.

 16          MR. CLAY:  That's all I have of Officer

 17   Price.

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Officer.

 19          MR. CLAY:  Officer Harold Proffitt.

 20   OFFICER HAROLD LEE PROFFITT, II, after having

 21   first been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as

 22   follows:

 23   EXAMINATION

 24   BY MR. CLAY:

 25     Q.   Will you state your name, please, sir.    Q.
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  1     A.   Officer Harold Lee Proffitt, II.    A.

  2     Q.   How long -- or how are you employed?    Q.

  3     A.   I'm with the City of Prospect Police    A.

  4   Department.

  5     Q.   How long have you been employed by the    Q.

  6   Prospect Police Department?

  7     A.   Sixteen years.    A.

  8     Q.   Prior to Chief Sherrard's administration,    Q.

  9   had you ever been written up for any deficiencies?

 10          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.

 11     A.   No.

 12          MS. JACOBS:  Irrelevant.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 14   BY MR. CLAY:

 15     Q.   When the department chief arrived, did he    Q.

 16   give you any instructions about how he was to be

 17   addressed?

 18          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 19          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 20   BY MR. CLAY:

 21     Q.   Have you seen any Facebook postings    Q.

 22   that the deputy chief has put on social media?

 23          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 24          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 25   BY MR. CLAY:
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  1     Q.   Have you seen anything where the deputy    Q.

  2   chief refers to the Prospect Police Department --

  3          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

  4          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

  5          MR. CLAY:  If I could finish the

  6   question?

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  That would be --

  8          MR. CLAY:  You -- you can sustain the

  9   objection --

 10          MAYOR EVANS:  I know.

 11          MR. CLAY:  -- before I --

 12          MAYOR EVANS:  Do you want to ask it

 13   again?

 14          MR. CLAY:  I'd like to, if you don't mind,

 15   if I can get it out, and then she can -- you can

 16   sustain it and he won't answer it.

 17   BY MR. CLAY:

 18     Q.   Did you see the deputy chief's posting on    Q.

 19   Facebook where he --

 20          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.

 21          MAYOR EVANS:  Let him ask the question

 22   before you object.

 23          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'm -- I'm objecting

 24   to the line of questioning.  The whole line of

 25   questioning is irrelevant.  It's been ruled
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  1   irrelevant, and his question is designed to

  2   prejudice the council by speaking his answer to

  3   that.  It's irrelevant.

  4          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, we don't know

  5   what's relevant and irrelevant until he finishes the

  6   question.  And I -- I -- I understand your concern

  7   with, you know, what the question may imply, but

  8   until it's answered, it doesn't carry any weight.

  9     I agree with you, but he -- he -- he has the

 10   opportunity to ask another question.

 11          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  I'm -- I'm not

 12   arguing with you over the objection like Mr. Clay

 13   likes to do.

 14   BY MR. CLAY:

 15     Q.   Did you ever see a Facebook posting from    Q.

 16   Deputy Chief Shaw where he referred to the

 17   Prospect Police Department as an Andy Frain

 18   organization?

 19          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 20          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained as irrelevant.

 21     I have to say, Mr. Clay, the questions have to

 22   go to charges, not to things that you would believe

 23   were -- contend as Lieutenant Commander Shaw

 24   has done.

 25          MR. CLAY:  I understand --
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  1          MAYOR EVANS:  He's not on trial here.

  2          MR. CLAY:  -- your ruling.  I -- I

  3   understand.

  4          MAYOR EVANS:  And I'm just -- I'm just

  5   saying if you're going to keep asking those

  6   questions, we're going to keep going down the

  7   same road.

  8          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  I understand.

  9   BY MR. CLAY:

 10     Q.   Were you there at the range when this    Q.

 11   issue about Officer Loeser's qualification came

 12   up?

 13     A.   Yes, sir; I was qualifying that day, as    A.

 14   well.

 15     Q.   Tell the council what you observed.    Q.

 16     A.   Officer Loeser passed the qualification    A.

 17   until she didn't pass the qualification.

 18     Q.   What happened?    Q.

 19     A.   Assistant Chief Shaw came up after the    A.

 20   score, after the target was marked, and determined

 21   that since there were no head shots on the target

 22   that -- that it was not scored correctly.  And he

 23   went and brought it to the attention of the St.

 24   Matthews Police Department, who came back and

 25   rescored it.  And then she didn't pass the
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  1   qualification.

  2     Q.   Did you hear any conversation between    Q.

  3   the deputy chief and Officer Loeser?

  4     A.   There was an exchange that -- I could not    A.

  5   quote it verbatim.

  6     Q.   Do you remember the gist of it?    Q.

  7     A.   Officer Loeser was greatly upset that she    A.

  8   had initially passed the qualification, and then in

  9   the next moment she had failed the qualification.

 10     Q.   Did you hear any mention of cheating in    Q.

 11   that conversation?

 12     A.   I don't recall the word "cheating."  I don't    A.

 13   recall the word "cheating."

 14     Q.   Have things happened to you that caused    Q.

 15   you to seek advice, legal advice, and compose a

 16   letter to the mayor expressing your concerns, not

 17   only about the way you were being treated, but

 18   about the way Officer Loeser was being treated by

 19   the command of the Prospect Police Department?

 20          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 21          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 22          MR. CLAY:  That's all for Officer Proffitt.

 23   I'm reserving the right to re-call him in the event

 24   that we are able to prevail on the council to

 25   reconsider his limitations placed on our
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  1   examination.

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.

  3          MR. CLAY:  My young associate, I'm

  4   going to blame it on him, has suggested it might

  5   be an appropriate time to take a break given the

  6   lateness of the hour.

  7          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, us old guys can

  8   hang in longer than the young ones, so I think we

  9   have to take their feelings into consideration.

 10     Yeah.  How long will it take you to do the

 11   fellow from St. Matthews?  He's been here for a

 12   long time.

 13          MR. CLAY:  Not very long.

 14          MAYOR EVANS:  Could we do that and

 15   then take a break?

 16          MR. CLAY:  Sure.

 17          MAYOR EVANS:  Would that be all right

 18   with your associate?

 19          MR. LAY:  Yes.  Thank you, Your Honor.

 20          MAYOR EVANS:  Do you want to call

 21   him?

 22          MR. CLAY:  Sure.

 23   MAJOR LEWIS CHRISTOPHER, after having first

 24   been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as

 25   follows:
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  1          MAYOR EVANS:  Please have a seat and

  2   answer Mr. Clay's questions.

  3   MR. CLAY:

  4     Q.   Would you tell us your name, please, sir.    Q.

  5     A.   Lewis Christopher.    A.

  6     Q.   And what is your rank, sir?    Q.

  7     A.   I'm a major with the St. Matthews Police    A.

  8   Department.

  9     Q.   I'm not going to go into all of your    Q.

 10   qualifications.  You were there at the range the

 11   day this qualification took place.

 12     A.   Yes, sir; I was.    A.

 13     Q.   Did you get to observe Officer Loeser?    Q.

 14     A.   Yes, sir; I did.    A.

 15     Q.   Did you get contacted by Chief Sherrard    Q.

 16   and con -- in relation to this incident at the range?

 17     A.   I did.    A.

 18     Q.   Did he ask you about her conduct?    Q.

 19     A.   He did.    A.

 20     Q.   And did he ask you anything about    Q.

 21   whether you thought it was serious or whether she

 22   deserved to be written up?

 23     A.   He did.    A.

 24     Q.   What did you tell him?    Q.

 25     A.   I told him that it was unprofessional, and    A.
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  1   I did feel it was disrespectful, but it would -- did

  2   not rise to something, that had it been a St.

  3   Matthews' officer, that I would have written him up

  4   for.

  5     Q.   Okay.  And I apologize for keeping you    Q.

  6   here this long just to --

  7     A.   That's fine.    A.

  8     Q.   -- get that limited testimony.    Q.

  9          MR. CLAY:  That's all I have.

 10          MS. JACOBS:  Let me ask him a -- a

 11   question.

 12   EXAMINATION

 13   BY MS. JACOBS:

 14     Q.   What was her conduct at the range?    Q.

 15     A.   Can I ask to get some clarification?  Do    A.

 16   you want to go back to shooting at the course or

 17   just what she spi --

 18     Q.   Well, her --    Q.

 19     A.   -- spoke to me?    A.

 20     Q.   -- reaction to the -- the --    Q.

 21     A.   After shooting the course --    A.

 22     Q.   Yeah.    Q.

 23     A.   -- I was standing with Officer Tony Coball    A.

 24   at a picnic table where the ammunition was set

 25   out.  And she approached us, and she said to me,
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  1   "I want to know why you said I cheated."  And I

  2   said, "I didn't say you cheated."  And Tony Coball

  3   was sitting right beside me, and he said, "Nobody

  4   said that."

  5     She was, "Well, I want to know why I was told

  6   I passed and then I didn't pass."  And I explained

  7   to her that the course had required head shots.  I

  8   had scored her target -- and I will take

  9   responsibility for this.  I counted her misses

 10   instead of the hits on the target and deducted

 11   points accordingly.

 12     And it was pointed out to me, as it's been

 13   stated, by Todd Shaw that she did not shoot the

 14   mandatory head shots.  So that reduced her score

 15   to a point where she did not pass.

 16     Q.   Okay.  And so was she angry, upset,    Q.

 17   emotional?  What -- what was her reaction?

 18     A.   She was angry.    A.

 19     Q.   And how did she express that anger?    Q.

 20     A.   By what I stated, that she -- she said,    A.

 21   "Why was I accused of cheating?"  And I said, "I

 22   did not say you cheated."

 23     Q.   Was it in a -- a loud manner?  In -- in a --    Q.

 24     A.   Yes.  I wouldn't describe it as shouting,    A.

 25   but it was forceful.
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  1     Q.   Were other people -- did --    Q.

  2     A.   There were --    A.

  3     Q.   -- could you tell if other people heard    Q.

  4   this --

  5     A.   -- there were --    A.

  6     Q.   -- exchange?    Q.

  7     A.   -- there were several people in the    A.

  8   vicinity.

  9     Q.   Do you consider that behavior to be    Q.

 10   disrespectful?

 11     A.   Yes, ma'am.    A.

 12          MS. JACOBS:  That's all I have.

 13   RE-EXAMINATION

 14   BY MR. CLAY:

 15     Q.   But the bottom line is you wouldn't have    Q.

 16   written her up if she had been a St. Matthews'

 17   officer.

 18     A.   No, sir.    A.

 19          MR. CLAY:  That's all

 20   BY MR. CLAY:

 21     Q.   I'm sorry.    Q.

 22     A.   I -- we would have had a discussion about    A.

 23   it.

 24          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  That's all.

 25          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, sir.
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  1          THE WITNESS:  Am I dismissed?

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  Yes, sir.

  3          MR. CLAY:  Sorry for the inconvenience.

  4          THE WITNESS:  Not a problem.

  5          MAYOR EVANS:  Let's take another

  6   break.  Come back in here, five or eight minutes.

  7   [WHEREUPON, a brief recess is taken.]

  8          MAYOR EVANS:  We're back on the

  9   record.

 10     Mr. Clay is presenting his witnesses, and it's

 11   time for the next one.

 12          MR. CLAY:  I'd like to call Chief

 13   Sherrard, but I'd like to find out if he's been able

 14   to produce the notes that we requested previously.

 15          MAYOR EVANS:  And there he is.

 16          MS. JACOBS:  Your Honor, it's my

 17   understanding that the notes are not in an easily

 18   retrievable -- whatever notes there are, not in an

 19   easily retrievable form.  And, again, I'd like to

 20   have a chance to review those prior to production.

 21     So I don't know how to handle this at this

 22   point.  Also, a request has not been made previous

 23   to tonight, so we weren't prepared for that.

 24          MAYOR EVANS:  Chief, what's the story

 25   on the notes that Mr. Clay has requested?
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  1          CHIEF SHERRARD:  I'm not sure which

  2   filing cabinet they're in because of the

  3   refurbishing upstairs.  You know, we've had

  4   several -- there's some file cabinets are now in

  5   the -- th property room, and then a couple more in

  6   the office.

  7     And I'm not sure which ones they were,

  8   because I put together the file for Mr. Beyer's

  9   review, and I'm not sure what cabinet all that's in.

 10   It'll take some time to recover it.

 11          MAYOR EVANS:  And that's the situation.

 12          MR. CLAY:  Then I propose we adjourn

 13   for another day until we can get access to those

 14   notes.

 15          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  So be it.

 16          MS. JACOBS:  We need to find a -- a -- a

 17   convenient day for everybody to come back.

 18          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, Patsey, what

 19   about you?

 20          MS. JACOBS:  I prefer not tomorrow

 21   night, Friday, but I can do it if -- if that's the

 22   counsel's pleasure.

 23          MR. SPEAKER:  I cannot be here

 24   tomorrow night.  I won't be in town.

 25          MS. JACOBS:  Monday, Tuesday, or
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  1   Thursday, I believe, would be -- or Thursday --

  2          MAYOR EVANS:  And it goes to --

  3          MS. JACOBS:  I think any day next week.

  4   Not Thursday.  Monday, Tuesday, or Wednesday

  5   would be. . .

  6          COUNCIL MEMBER TUCCI:  Any of those

  7   would work for me.

  8          COUNCIL MEMBER SCHMIDT:  I'd prefer

  9   not to do Tuesday.  I mean, Monday or Wednesday

 10   night would work.

 11          THE REPORTER:  Do -- do you want to

 12   keep this part on the record?

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  It's starting to look like

 14   Monday.

 15          THE REPORTER:  Okay.

 16          MR. CLAY:  I've got a mediation in

 17   Lexington with LRC Monday.

 18   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 19   made.]

 20          MAYOR EVANS:  So is Monday out?

 21          MS. JACOBS:  How about Wednesday?

 22          MR. CLAY:  Wednesday's perfect, if that

 23   suits everybody else.

 24          COUNCIL MEMBER SCHMIDT:  Works for

 25   me.
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  1          MAYOR EVANS:  I'm open to hearing

  2   objections.

  3          COUNCIL MEMBER LEONARD:  Sa --

  4   same time?  6:00?

  5          MAYOR EVANS:  6:00 Wednesday, speak

  6   now.

  7   [no audible response]

  8          MAYOR EVANS:  6:00 Wednesday it is.

  9          MS. JACOBS:  And we will get whatever

 10   file there is, review it, and get it to you.

 11          MR. CLAY:  Thank you, sir.

 12          MAYOR EVANS:  You're welcome.

 13          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  We're

 14   adjourned until Wednesday, June 24th at 6 p.m.

 15   [WHEREUPON, the City Council Special Meeting

 16   concludes at 10:02 p.m.]

 17   .

 18   .

 19   .

 20   .

 21   .

 22   .

 23   .

 24   .

 25   .
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  1                     C A P T I O N

  2          The Meeting in the matter, on the date,

  3   and at the time and place set out on the title page

  4   hereof.

  5          It was requested that the Hearing be

  6   taken by the reporter and that same be reduced to

  7   typewritten form.

  8   .

  9   .

 10   .

 11   .

 12   .

 13   .

 14   .

 15   .

 16   .

 17   .

 18   .

 19   .

 20   .

 21   .

 22   .

 23   .

 24   .

 25   .
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  1                CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

  2   STATE OF KENTUCKY AT LARGE:

  3     I, BARBIE A. HENNESSEY, Notary Public

  4   for the State of Kentucky at Large, do hereby

  5   certify that the foregoing was reported by

  6   stenographic and mechanical means, which matter

  7   was held on the date, and at the time and place

  8   set out in the caption hereof and that the

  9   foregoing constitutes a true and accurate

 10   transcript of same.

 11     I further certify that I am not related to any of

 12   the parties, nor am I an employee of or related to

 13   any of the attorneys representing the parties, and

 14   I have no financial interest in the outcome of this

 15   matter.

 16     GIVEN under my hand and Notarial seal this

 17   _______ day of __________________, 2015.

 18   .

 19   My Commission Expires:          Notary Public

 20   .

 21   JANUARY 2, 2017  _____________________.

 22   .

 23   Notary ID: 480672

 24   .

 25   .
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 01              CITY OF PROSPECT, KENTUCKY

 02             CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

 03                    JUNE 18, 2015

 04         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  This meeting

 05  will come to order.

 06    This is a special meeting of the City Council

 07  of the City of Prospect, Kentucky.  Today's date is

 08  June 18th, 2015.

 09    This meeting was called by me, the mayor,

 10  John Evans, for the limited purpose of hearing

 11  personal matter and disciplinary matters under

 12  consideration to be determined or not.

 13    The first order of business was to have been

 14  to find out from the officer charged, Officer

 15  Loeser, and her attorney whether they wanted this

 16  meeting to be open or closed.  And it's my

 17  understanding from Mr. Clay, her attorney, that

 18  they wish this meeting to be open; is that correct?

 19         MR. CLAY:  That's correct; you're -- yes,

 20  sir.

 21         MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you.  So we will

 22  not be going into executive session.

 23    The next matter that comes to mind, seeing

 24  how many potential witnesses are in the room, is

 25  whether counsel for either party wish these
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 01  witnesses to be, what's the word, sequestered --

 02         MS. JACOBS:  Separated.

 03         MR. CLAY:  Separated.

 04         MAYOR EVANS:  -- separated.  Do I hear

 05  that from either side?

 06  [no audible response]

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay says "no" and

 08  Ms. Jacob says "no."  So everyone may stay right

 09  where you are.

 10    All right.

 11  [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 12  made.]

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  I'm going to

 14  ask the counsel if they would like to make opening

 15  statements.  First, Ms. Jacobs?

 16         MS. JACOBS:  Thank you, Mayor.  Good

 17  evening.  My name is Patsey Jacobs, and I've been

 18  asked by the City, by the mayor, to present the

 19  charges tonight against Officer Loeser.

 20    My role here is to present these charges to

 21  you to help you along the process in your

 22  determination of whether she has violated rules

 23  and regulations of the police department.

 24    Now, you're going hear from several people

 25  tonight, and we might go late into the night.  I
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 01  hope not too late.  The weather is not that

 02  hospitable to us, but we may go late into the night

 03  hearing from some officers and -- and other

 04  people.

 05    The first witness we're going to call is David

 06  Beyer, and he's going to tell you who he is and

 07  what he did and why he did it, and give us some

 08  factual background.  And that will lead us to the

 09  charges that I -- I think you've been given a copy

 10  in your -- your handbook there.

 11         MAYOR EVANS:  They have.

 12         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  The statues re --

 13  that govern this whole process require that the

 14  mayor presides at the hearing, and then that you,

 15  as the council, make the final decision.  You act

 16  as a jury in this situation.

 17    So that's what your role is here tonight.  It's

 18  probably a little different than you usually do

 19  sitting up there.

 20    But the only thing you're going to have to

 21  decide tonight is whether there is substantial

 22  evidence to establish whether she violated rules

 23  and regulations of the police department.  There

 24  may be other things that come up.  And I'm sure

 25  Mr. Clay and I will be making objections as those
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 01  things come up, whether we believe they're

 02  relevant or not relevant.

 03    Nobody's trying to hide any evidence here

 04  tonight, but this process is for her protection, for

 05  her due process rights.  And -- and she has every

 06  right to have all of the relevant evidence

 07  presented here tonight.

 08    So when you hear objections, don't hold it

 09  against neither -- either side of -- of us.  We're

 10  just trying to protect the process more than

 11  anything.

 12    But, again, the only thing that you have to

 13  decide and the only thing that's relevant is

 14  whether she violated those policies.  You're going

 15  hear all about that.

 16    So we'll take breaks as we need to and -- and

 17  get through this as best we can.

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  Isn't it also part of the

 19  proposal -- or the proposed instructions that are

 20  given to both sides that the council also determine

 21  if it finds any violations, what is the appropriate

 22  discipline, if any?

 23         MS. JACOBS:  That's right.  And -- and --

 24  and, again, that's pursuant to the statues.  It's

 25  KRS 95.450 if anybody -- in case anybody wants to
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 01  know that, but you will decide whether she has

 02  violated any of the policies; and, if so, what her

 03  punishment is to be.  And the instructions will tell

 04  you exactly how to go about doing that, what those

 05  options are for you.

 06    And at the end, if we have a chance to make a

 07  closing statement, I will make a recommendation.

 08  Mr. Clay will most likely make a recommendation.

 09  And then we'll begin.

 10         MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Ms. Jacobs.

 11    Mr. Clay?

 12         MR. CLAY:  Mr. Mayor, ladies and

 13  gentlemen of the council, first of all, I'd like to

 14  say that I appreciate the cooperation Patsey's

 15  extended us in getting ready for this hearing in a

 16  timely manner.  We made several requests, and

 17  she's been prompt in her response to all of those

 18  requests.

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  She passed those along

 20  to us, by the way.

 21         MS. JACOBS:  They've been prompt in

 22  responding to me in response.

 23         MR. CLAY:  See?

 24         MAYOR EVANS:  You're welcome.

 25         MR. CLAY:  Thank you.  In case I forgot,
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 01  thank you.

 02    This is a situation where -- I'm no stranger to

 03  this community.  I've lived here for over 20 years

 04  in Prospect, Coun -- Oldham County and Jefferson

 05  County both.  So in the time I've lived here, I've

 06  gotten to know several members of the Prospect

 07  Police Department, including Officer Loeser here.

 08    And she's been a valuable member of this

 09  police department for 15 years. And up until this

 10  situation involving the current administration, I

 11  believe her total disciplinary record consists of

 12  one writeup in the 15 years she's been here.

 13    And I regret having to be here tonight,

 14  because you-all are going to hear some things

 15  which, in my view, do not reflect favorably upon

 16  this police department and the way it has been

 17  run.  You're going to hear from three Prospect

 18  police officers, in addition to officer Loeser, about

 19  their dissatisfaction with the way the chief and the

 20  deputy chief have been operating.

 21    So while Officer Loeser is not a perfect

 22  officer -- and I will acknowledge that from the

 23  outset.  She is opinionated.  She is strong willed.

 24  And she will not suffer wrongful complaints against

 25  her lightly.
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 01    I believe, from what I know about this case,

 02  the situation got rolling when there was a dispute

 03  between Officer Loeser and Lieutenant Colonel

 04  Shaw involving disclosure about some of her

 05  medical information.  She filed a formal complaint

 06  on him for violating HIPAA regulations.

 07    The chief contacted someone with the

 08  Louisville Metro Police Department in an effort to

 09  find out whether, in fact, his actions violated

 10  HIPAA, and that person told him that, in her

 11  opinion, it did violate HIPAA; and, therefore,

 12  Officer Loeser's charge was sustained.

 13    Now, later on, the mayor hired David Beyer,

 14  who is a gentleman I also have known for a number

 15  of years and for whom I have the greatest respect.

 16  He's a lawyer and a former assistant special agent

 17  in charge of the officer here -- office -- FBI office

 18  here in Louisville.  And so he was asked to do an

 19  investigation into the status of the police

 20  department, which you-all have his report here.

 21    And in the course of interviewing officer

 22  Loeser twice, we came up with a situation

 23  involving this alleged HIPAA violation.  And David

 24  and I both agreed that HIPAA doesn't apply to a

 25  police department.
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 01    So to the extent that that complaint was

 02  sustained, it was improperly sustained.  And I

 03  understand the chief has taken -- or is going to

 04  take corrective action to indicate that that charge

 05  should not have been sustained.

 06    Mr. Beyer interviewed the number of people

 07  you've seen on his report here, including

 08  Lieutenant Colonel Todd Shaw.  And where he was

 09  asked about this complaint, Lieutenant Colonel

 10  Shaw --

 11         MS. JACOBS:  I -- I -- I hate to interrupt

 12  during to the opening, but I'm going to object to

 13  the relevance.  Again, it's only whether she has

 14  violated these rules of regulations.

 15    There's case law to sustain the -- the notion

 16  that the motives behind it are not relevant to the

 17  actual charges.  It's only whether she has violated

 18  these rules and regulations.  I object to this.

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  Ms. Jacobson [sic],

 20  excuse me, it's my understanding that opening

 21  statements are not evidence.  They're just the

 22  opinions of the lawyers.  And so he has not offered

 23  in -- in evidence anything about Lieutenant

 24  Commander Shaw.  So do you still object?

 25         MS. JACOBS:  I do object.  I think his --
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 01  his opening statement is off base.

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay?

 03         MR. CLAY:  I think any time the

 04  motivation or advice of a party who is intimately

 05  involved in this process comes into question that

 06  is relevant to the issue of credibility.  And one of

 07  the primary issues that's going to surface in this

 08  hearing is the credibility of the deputy, chief,

 09  because one of the allegations is -- is she wrote a

 10  response to her violation in which she accused him

 11  of dishonesty.

 12    So it -- I think it's essential for us to be able

 13  to go into his credibility, not only with Officer

 14  Loeser, but with other officers who are prepared to

 15  testify about that.  So I think it is highly relevant.

 16         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, we're not going to

 17  get into a trial of Commander Shaw tonight,

 18  because that is not relevant to whether Officer

 19  Loeser violated the Prospect police policies.  And

 20  I've got a case here.  It's Giberson vs. City of

 21  Ludlow that says just that.

 22         MR. CLAY:  Well, I'd like to take a look

 23  at it at a break or something, because --

 24         MAYOR EVANS:  It's right here.

 25         MR. CLAY:  -- one of the allegations is
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 01  that when she filed her response to her evaluation

 02  and accused the deputy chief of lying, that that

 03  was wrong and that was a false accusation against

 04  him.

 05    So if we can separate that from the credibility

 06  of the deputy chief, then I -- I want to talk more

 07  about that, but --

 08         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, why don't we talk

 09  about that at a break before we get --

 10         MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 11         MAYOR EVANS:  -- to the evidentiary

 12  part.

 13         MR. CLAY:  All right.  But in Mr. Beyer's

 14  interview of Lieutenant Colonel Shaw, he said that

 15  her file and this complaint made him angry.

 16    So we have a series of actions here which

 17  occurred over a long period of time.  They're

 18  alleged in these instructions.

 19    And I've been doing this for a while, and I can

 20  tell you:  This is the best set of instructions I've

 21  ever seen because they lay out exactly what the

 22  charges are. And I think they give the council and

 23  the mayor a pretty good roadmap about where

 24  we're going with these allegations.  So --

 25         MAYOR EVANS:  So I take it you approve
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 01  of those instructions?

 02         MR. CLAY:  I haven't --

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  You just said they were

 04  the best you'd ever seen.  I guess they're good

 05  enough for this hearing.

 06         MR. CLAY:  Well, I haven't come up with

 07  an objection yet, but I haven't quit thinking about

 08  it.

 09         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, you've got time.

 10         MR. CLAY:  And my young associate

 11  here, he got caught up in traffic, he may have a

 12  different view.  We often don't agree on things.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, when you two both

 14  confer and put it in writing [phonetic] just let us

 15  know.

 16         MR. CLAY:  Thank you.

 17         CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  T., he can

 18  have an extra copy to look at if you -- if you'd like.

 19         MR. CLAY:  Well, we'd love that. Thank

 20  you, Grover -- I mean, Mr. Potts.

 21    All right.  And this is a fairly complicated,

 22  drawn-out set of instructions.  They're going to

 23  require to you consider --  I think there are nine

 24  charges here.

 25    So what I want to do is give you our view of
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 01  what the evidence is going to be with regard to

 02  each one of these charges.  And I know it's going

 03  to take a minute, and I apologize, but I'm begging

 04  your-all's indulgence, because this literally is

 05  Officer Loeser's future at stake here.  She has a

 06  lot riding on the outcome here.

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay, with that in

 08  mind, please take all the time you want.

 09         MR. CLAY:  All right, sir.  Thank you.

 10    [reads] Instruction Number 1 or Charge 1.  Do

 11  you believe Officer Heather Loeser acted in

 12  violation of City of Prospect SOP 11.14 on

 13  February 11, 2015 when she displayed

 14  insubordinate behavior and disrespect for her

 15  command staff during --

 16         THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Sorry.  Can

 17  you --

 18         MR. CLAY:  Oh, I'm sorry.

 19         THE REPORTER:  That's okay.

 20         MR. CLAY:  Do you want me to slow

 21  down?

 22         THE REPORTER:  Just a tad.

 23         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  [reads] When she

 24  displayed insubordinate behavior and disrespect of

 25  her command staff during her annual ev --
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 01  evaluation?

 02    What happened there is Officer Loeser met

 03  with the chief and the deputy chief, and they

 04  provided her with an evaluation.  It's -- suffice it

 05  to say, the worst evaluation she ever got as a

 06  police officer.  And we have her prior evaluations,

 07  which will show you what a deviation this most

 08  recent evaluation was.

 09    They accused her of doing things.  And Officer

 10  Loeser -- part of this process is that an officer

 11  gets to respond to allegations of deficiencies that

 12  are written up in this evaluation.

 13    And that's exactly what she did.  She provided

 14  not only an oral response to this evaluation, but

 15  she provided a written response to it.

 16    [reads] Charge 2, do you believe Officer

 17  Heather Loeser acted in violation of City of

 18  Prospect SOP 11.14 on February 26, 2015 when

 19  she displayed inappropriate behavior and

 20  disrespect of her command staff by writing a

 21  memorandum to her commanding officer in a

 22  disrespectful and insubordinate manner?

 23    That should be insubordinate, I think;

 24  shouldn't it?  Did you type it up --

 25         MS. JACOBS:  Yes.
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 01         CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  It is.

 02         MR. CLAY:  -- Grover?

 03         CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  It is.

 04         MR. CLAY:  Did you type that?

 05         CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  I did.

 06         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So that's on you.

 07         CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Yeah.

 08         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So that is the written

 09  memorandum she provided in response to this

 10  evaluation, with which she strongly disagreed.

 11  And she said some things in there about the chief

 12  and the deputy chief which were not flattering, and

 13  we're going to get into all of that stuff.

 14    The question is:  Were those responses, the

 15  things she said in that response, were they

 16  truthful?  And you're going to be called upon to

 17  evaluate whether that response she provided, the

 18  written response, was accurate.

 19    [reads] Number 3, do you believe Officer

 20  Heather Loeser acted with insubordination in

 21  violation of City of Prospect SOP 11.13 on

 22  February 26, 2015 when she ridiculed a request of

 23  her supervisor to write a memo regarding her

 24  failure to properly monitor her radio while on duty

 25  by stating to Officer Thomas that the request was,
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 01  quote, "bullshit," unquote?

 02    What happened there is that Officer Thomas

 03  and Ms. -- Officer Loeser were at Cunningham's.

 04  She had on her microphone.  She was on duty.

 05    Apparently, somehow the volume on the

 06  microphone got turned down to the point where she

 07  did not hear the call that she was supposed to

 08  make a run on.  And she got into discussion with

 09  the deputy chief.  Some things were said.

 10    And, according to Officer Thomas, she thought

 11  that this whole scenario was bullshit because of

 12  other things that had happened with other officers

 13  who had not responded to calls in a timely fashion,

 14  and there was really nothing said or done about it.

 15    [reads] Charge Number 4, do you believe

 16  Officer Heather Loeser made a false report which

 17  included information known by her to be

 18  inaccurate, false, or improper in violation of City

 19  of Prospect SOP 12.02 on February 26, 2015 when

 20  she wrote a memorandum stating she had

 21  responded to the text message of Assistant Chief

 22  Shaw as soon as it was received, and further

 23  stating that Assistant Chief Shaw fabricated

 24  information in an email to her?

 25    Well, you're going to hear her response about
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 01  that.  I don't believe the response was false, as

 02  the evidence will show.  And this is, again, going

 03  to go back to the issue that had festered for a long

 04  time, and finally erupted in this outburst between

 05  Officer Loeser and Deputy Chief Shaw -- Assistant

 06  Chief Shaw.

 07    [reads] Number 5, do you believe that Officer

 08  Heather Loeser made a false report which included

 09  information known to her to be inaccurate, false,

 10  or improper in violation of City of Prospect

 11  SOP 12.02 on March 1st, 2015 when she wrote a

 12  memorandum to Mayor John Evans alleging

 13  intimidating behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw,

 14  then -- theft by Assistant Chief Shaw, and forgery

 15  by Chief Sherrard?

 16    Those are pretty serious allegations.  And I

 17  can assure you, the evidence is going to be she

 18  did not make those allegations lightly.

 19    What we're talking about here is a cell phone

 20  that Officer Loeser see -- seized that had been

 21  stolen.  It was in -- it was in a backpack.  And she

 22  turned that evidence in to the property room, took

 23  photographs of everything that was in the

 24  backpack, including this telephone, and that's the

 25  last she ever saw it.
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 01    Well, Officer Elgin Price is here and he saw

 02  Deputy Chief Shaw in possession of that telephone

 03  after she had turned it in.  He also believes that

 04  the deputy chief was scrolling through this cell

 05  phone, and had possibly even let the suspect use

 06  the -- the cell phone to make a telephone call.

 07    So when Heather Loeser accuses Assistant

 08  Chief Shaw of theft, she is being blamed for the

 09  disappearance of that cell phone when, in fact,

 10  there is an objective, independent witness,

 11  another officer of the department, who saw the

 12  deputy chief in possession of that telephone after

 13  Heather surrendered possession of it.

 14    Forgery by Chief Sherrard, again, that's a --

 15  that's a serious charge.  And you're going to hear

 16  evidence about the SOP for the Prospect Police

 17  Department.  There's a Chapter 30 that's referred

 18  to in here that's supposed to cover the disposition

 19  of property.  For some other reason that I don't

 20  understand, we're going to explore it in this

 21  hearing, I hope, we're going to ask why that

 22  Chapter 30 is not included within the Prospect

 23  SOP, but it's not there.

 24    But what happened is Officer Loeser turned

 25  that property in, and then the chief filled out the
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 01  property slips and signed her name to it or put her

 02  name on these property slips.

 03    Now, I may ask Mr. Beyer here, because he

 04  has a lot of experience in law enforcement and

 05  accountability and proper procedures, whether it's

 06  okay for another officer to sign another officer's

 07  name to property when it's submitted into the

 08  property room.  And I'll be interested to hear what

 09  he has to say about that.

 10    So to the extent that she accused Chief Shaw

 11  of theft and forgery by the chief, I believe the

 12  evidence is going to show that she had a

 13  legitimate basis for making those allegations.

 14    I'm also concerned about the fact that she was

 15  expressing her concerns to the mayor and -- in a

 16  form that is permissible under the SOP for the

 17  Prospect Police Department, and now that letter is

 18  being used as a basis for disciplinary action again

 19  her.

 20    [reads] Charge Number 6, do you believe

 21  Officer Heather Loeser failed to answer a radio

 22  call while on duty and without exigent

 23  circumstances in violation of City of Prospect

 24  SOP 19.11 on February 26, 2015 when she failed

 25  to properly monitor her radio and was not available
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 01  for a dispatched burglar alarm call?

 02    That happened, and you'll hear her

 03  explanation for why that happened.  It was not

 04  something she did deliberately.  She wasn't doing

 05  anything improper.  She was in Cunningham's with

 06  another officer, and she simply did not hear the

 07  call.

 08    I think you're going hear evidence, if we're

 09  permitted, that there other instances here where

 10  the other officers failed to respond calls in a

 11  similar fashion.  They weren't even written up.

 12  There was no disciplinary action taken against any

 13  of these other officers who failed to respond in the

 14  same fash --

 15         MS. JACOBS:  Note my objection to this

 16  line of --

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  Objection noted.

 18         MR. CLAY:  And the reason it's important

 19  is you-all -- if you find her guilty of any of these

 20  charges, you also have to make a decision as to

 21  what kind of punishment you're going impose.

 22    And what's happened in other situations I

 23  think is important and indicating that Officer

 24  Loeser has been treated in a disparate manner;

 25  that the actions proposed to be taken against her
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 01  are much more severe than other officers who

 02  engaged in similar conduct and faced no

 03  disciplinary action, not even a writeup, not even a

 04  counseling.

 05    [reads] Charge Number 7, do you believe

 06  Officer Heather Loeser violated the City of

 07  Prospect SOP 26.00 on July 26th, 2014 when she

 08  failed to properly observe a prisoner while in her

 09  custody and failed to remain in close proximity to

 10  a prisoner?

 11    Well, the first thing about that charge is

 12  troubling to me, and you're going to hear evidence

 13  about this, is it's over almost a year ago before

 14  there's any action taken on it.  What actually

 15  happened here, and I don't know -- I'm -- I'm not

 16  assuming that you-all haven't read this stuff.  I'm

 17  assuming that you have, but if you have, and I --

 18  I'm repeating stuff you already know, I apologize

 19  for that.

 20    But what happened was another officer

 21  actually had had this suspect in custody in his car.

 22  He asked Officer Loeser, who was behind him

 23  doing paperwork in relation to this arrest -- it was

 24  a robbery.  It was a strong-arm shoplifting charge

 25  that this woman had been arrested on.
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 01    Number 1, the officer who had -- who had her

 02  in his custody did not secure her properly in

 03  accordance with a Prospect SOP about securing

 04  prisoners.

 05    Number 2, he said he needed her to watch this

 06  prisoner because he had to go relieve himself.  So

 07  he went into Kroger, presumably to go to the

 08  bathroom.  While he was in Kroger, this prisoner --

 09  and, again, I'm not trying to cast blame on people,

 10  but the facts are that this prisoner was not

 11  properly secured.  She got out of the handcuffs,

 12  which is a violation of Prospect SOP policies on

 13  handcuffing prisoners.  And she got out of the car,

 14  and she took off.

 15    So Officer Loeser, when she saw she was

 16  getting out of the car and making a getaway, she

 17  took off after this -- this woman.  And she fell.

 18  She got her foot stuck in a culvert, and injured

 19  herself to the point where she had to receive

 20  medical treatment.

 21    The suspect was apprehended by LMPD.  And

 22  so to the extent that the prisoner escaped, she

 23  didn't escape for very long, and she was

 24  apprehended.

 25    But when it says this prisoner was in her
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 01  custody, "custody" is a term of art.  And,

 02  technically, we're going to submit to you that she

 03  was actually in the custody of another Prospect

 04  police officer.  And Heather Loeser was there to

 05  assist him.

 06    And, a -- again, we're not trying to force and

 07  blame here, but the fact is that Heather Loeser, on

 08  reflection, she probably should have gotten out of

 09  the car when the guy said, "I've got to go to the

 10  bathroom."  She probably should have gotten out

 11  of the car, gone over to the other cruiser where

 12  this person had been apprehended and restrained

 13  and watched her, but she didn't do that.

 14    But, again, the officer who actually had this

 15  person in his custody, he wasn't even written up.

 16  And he didn't secure this prisoner properly by not

 17  handcuffing the person properly, and also by not

 18  putting up a screen that was supposed to restrain

 19  the person who was in custody.

 20    The next one is Charge 8.  [reads] Do you

 21  believe Officer Heather Loeser undermined the

 22  efficiency, discipline, and order of the police

 23  department and discredit herself, other employees

 24  in the department of police in violation of the City

 25  of Prospect SOP 12.40 on April 10th, 2014 during
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 01  firearms training when she acted in an

 02  unprofessional manner to range staff?

 03    All right.  What happened there -- and, again,

 04  this is over a year ago.  This is just now being

 05  brought before you for disciplinary action.

 06    The St. Matthews Police Department

 07  conducted weapons' qualification for the Prospect

 08  Police Department.  They were in charge of the

 09  range.

 10    The department chief showed up.  Heather was

 11  there.  She fired at a target.  You had to have a

 12  certain number of hits in order to qualify.

 13    When the target was first scored, she got a

 14  score of 80 by the range official who was in charge

 15  of scoring those -- those targets, so she passed.

 16  She passed the qualification.

 17    The deputy chief comes up and says, "You

 18  don't have any head shots in there."  So the range

 19  officer in charge of this went over there and said,

 20  "Okay.  So I'm going to rescore her.  She gets

 21  a 66," so she flunked it.  She had to qualify again.

 22    And the bottom line is:  After going through

 23  all this drill, she did qualify, but in the process

 24  she and the deputy chief had another exchange.

 25  And the deputy chief -- and this -- and this is
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 01  really telling.  It gives you an idea of the

 02  motivation of this deputy chief.

 03    The deputy chief comes to the chief, Chief

 04  Sherrard, and says, "I want her written up."  And

 05  you know what happened?  The evidence is going

 06  to show, ladies and gentlemen, that she was not

 07  written up, because the chief of police had talked

 08  to St. Matthews, and St. Matthews said, "It's not

 09  that big a deal."

 10    So when this actually happened and deputy

 11  chief sought to have her written up, the chief

 12  refused to write her up because it wasn't that big a

 13  deal, according to St. Matthews.

 14    [reads] Number 9, finally, do, you believe

 15  Officer Heather Loeser has undermined the

 16  efficiency, discipline, and order of the police

 17  department and discredited herself and other

 18  employees in the department of police in violation

 19  of City of Prospect SOP 12.40 by displaying a

 20  consistent pattern of negative behavior, being

 21  rude to the general public, being resistant to

 22  changes within the department, referring to the

 23  command staff as bitches, and displaying

 24  outbursts in and around police department

 25  faculty -- facilities?
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 01    And here's where the conduct of the deputy

 02  chief becomes important, because one of the

 03  things she's accused of doing is sending a memo

 04  after this radio incident that she didn't respond to

 05  in a timely fashion and referring to him by his last

 06  name in the To line, and referring to him by his

 07  last name in the body of this memorandum.

 08    Well, you're going hear evidence that when he

 09  first arrived, when -- he was a lieutenant when he

 10  was first hired -- Lieutenant Shaw was first hired,

 11  he told Officer Proffitt --

 12         MS. JACOBS:  Note my objection again.

 13  It's -- Officer Shaw is not on trial.

 14         MAYOR EVANS:  Your objection is noted.

 15    And I want to tell everybody again:  None of

 16  what we're hearing right now is evidence.  These

 17  are opening statements expressing from the

 18  attorneys what it is they intend to prove by the

 19  evidence.

 20         MR. CLAY:  Then Lieutenant Shaw told

 21  Officer Proffitt, "Call me Todd."  Well, Officer

 22  Proffitt, being a former Marine himself, refused to

 23  accept that invitation and said, "There's no way

 24  that's going happen."  He said that in the presence

 25  of Officer Loeser, and she confirmed that she was
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 01  not going to refer to him as "Todd."

 02    Now, his invitation to call him by his first

 03  name in itself is a violation of Prospect's SOP

 04  regarding how officers are supposed to be

 05  addressed when they're on duty.

 06    There's going to be other stuff, but I've

 07  probably said way too much, but there are going to

 08  be other things that -- that Lieutenant Colonel

 09  Shaw has done since he's been the deputy chief,

 10  which I think is going to cause this council

 11  concern if we're allowed to present it.

 12    Now, Heather Loeser has served under three

 13  chiefs of police.  The one before Chief Sherrard

 14  was Marvin Wilson.  Marvin Wilson had a different

 15  approach as the chief of the Prospect Police

 16  Department, which, as everybody knows, is a

 17  paramilitary organization.

 18    Chief Wilson allowed officers, in fact, I

 19  believe he encouraged officers to express their

 20  opinions, to state their beliefs.  And there was no

 21  retribution taken as a result of their being candid

 22  about their responses and about actions of the

 23  command staff; but you're going hear evidence

 24  that when Chief Sherrard got here, he attempted

 25  convert the Prospect Police Department, in effect,
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 01  to a mini Louisville Metro Police Department.

 02    And I think Mr. Beyer understands the

 03  difference, and I'm certainly going to elicit -- seek

 04  to elicit testimony from him about the nature of the

 05  responsibilities in this department compared with

 06  some of the things that the Louisville Metro Police

 07  Department has to deal with that we read about

 08  every day in the paper.  Thank you.

 09         MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Mr. Clay.

 10    I want to remind the council that everything

 11  you've just heard is not evidence.

 12    We will now move into the evidentiary part of

 13  the hearing.  I will ask Ms. Jacobs if she has a

 14  witness she would like to call.

 15         MS. JACOBS:  David Beyer, please.

 16         MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Beyer, would you

 17  please come up?

 18         MR. BEYER:  [complies]

 19  DAVID BEYER, after having first been duly sworn,

 20  is examined and testifies as follows:

 21  EXAMINATION

 22  BY MS. JACOBS:

 23    Q.   Would you tell the council your name and

 24  what you do.

 25    A.   Yes, my name is David Beyer, B-e-y-e-r.
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 01  I am currently the executive director of the

 02  Kentucky Board of Dentistry.  I'm also of counsel

 03  with the law firm of Pence & Ogburn.  I represent

 04  the St. Matthews Police as their legal advisor, so

 05  I'm rather busy these days.

 06    Prior to those jobs I was with the FBI for 26

 07  years, served as a special agent conducting

 08  investigations, supervisory, and special agent in

 09  charge of the undercover and special operations

 10  unit at FBI headquarters; was transferred out here

 11  to Louisville, where I was the spokesperson, chief

 12  legal counsel for the FBI, and assisted in -- with

 13  the various sensitive investigations.

 14    Q.   How long have you been retired from the

 15  FBI?

 16    A.   Approximately three years.

 17    Q.   Okay.  And did you have occasion to be

 18  contacted by Mayor Evans for the City of Prospect

 19  about doing an investigation?

 20    A.   Yes.  Approximately on February 16 of

 21  this year, I got a call from Chief Steve Conrad with

 22  the Louisville Metro Police.  Chief Conrad and I

 23  have interfaced in my capacity with the FBI, and

 24  I -- I think he has come to respect my credentials.

 25    And he asked whether I'd be interested in
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 01  helping a suburban community assess some

 02  personal issues they were dealing with.  I said that

 03  I would be.

 04    It was at that time he told me that the City of

 05  Prospect was looking for someone to assist them

 06  with some personal issues and matters that they

 07  were dealing with, and asked me to reach out to

 08  Mayor Evans.

 09    Q.   And did you subsequently undertake an

 10  independent investigation on behalf of -- of the

 11  city?

 12    A.   I did.  I entered into an agreement with

 13  the city on February the 18th.  At that time I met

 14  with Mayor Evans, and he apprised me of some of

 15  the issues they were dealing with.  And his -- his

 16  charge to me was to conduct an impartial,

 17  objective investigation of the department to assess

 18  any problems that I saw.

 19    At the time, he highlighted three issues that

 20  he wanted me to focus in on.  You heard Mr. Clay

 21  refer to those:  The missing cell phone incident,

 22  the arrest incident, and then the firearm's incident

 23  with the St. Matthews Police.  However, Mayor

 24  Evans was very clear to me.  He said, "Wherever

 25  your investigation goes or takes you, I want you to
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 01  go there."

 02    Throughout the course of my independent

 03  investigation, I had some discussions with Mayor

 04  Evans, and explained to him -- when I started to

 05  go off on issues that were being developed during

 06  the course of my investigation, he said, "I want

 07  you to conduct a thorough, impartial investigation.

 08  Wherever it takes you, go forward and do it."

 09    Q.   Okay. And you completed a report dated

 10  May 13th, 2015 that's a pretty big document; is that

 11  right?

 12    A.   I did; yes.

 13    Q.   And it -- it consists of your report, along

 14  with some exhibits and -- and other things.

 15    A.   That's correct.

 16    Q.   And I take it you've conducted

 17  investigations throughout your career?

 18    A.   I have; yes.

 19    Q.   Do you recall how many people you talked

 20  to during the course of this investigation as -- as

 21  part of the investigative part?

 22    A.   Yes, I -- I formally interviewed 17 people.

 23  I've documented those interviews in the report

 24  that's in front of you.

 25    Q.   Okay.  Now, the report contains some
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 01  issues that are not related to Officer Loeser;

 02  correct?

 03    A.   That's -- that's correct.

 04    Q.   Okay.  So we're going to focus on those

 05  things that are -- are related to her.  Do you need

 06  a copy of your report with you, or are you okay?

 07    A.   Right now I'm okay.

 08    Q.   Okay.  All right.  Holler if you need a

 09  copy; okay?  It's not a -- it's not a -- a test in that

 10  way.

 11    What I want to do is walk through some of

 12  these charges, ask you what you did to investigate

 13  that, and -- and who you talked to; okay?

 14    A.   Okay.

 15    Q.   The first one -- and I'm just going to go

 16  in order of the charges in the charging document

 17  that I believe is the same order on the

 18  instructions, but I'm not 100% confident of that.

 19  So I'm warning the council to look at the charging

 20  document --

 21         MAYOR EVANS:  Counsel, is it all right if

 22  I share a copy of this document listing these

 23  charges with the witness?

 24         MS. JACOBS:  Sure.  Sure.

 25         MR. CLAY:  Sure.
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  Do you have any objection

 02  to that?

 03         MR. CLAY:  No, ma'am.

 04         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 05  BY MS. JACOBS:

 06    Q.   And if the council and -- and Mr. Beyer

 07  will look, it's the last three pages of this

 08  disciplinary charges and notice up here is what I'm

 09  going to be --

 10         MR. CLAY:  I think he's talking -- are you

 11  talking about the instructions or the --

 12         MS. JACOBS:  The charging document.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, what you were

 14  using in your opening statement --

 15         MS. JACOBS:  Oh, is that what you --

 16         MAYOR EVANS:  -- same document.

 17         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 18         MR. CLAY:  I was using the instructions;

 19  yeah.

 20         MAYOR EVANS:  The charging paper.

 21         MS. JACOBS:  I'll use that, too, then.

 22  We'll go with that.

 23         MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 24  BY MS. JACOBS:

 25    Q.   First I want to talk about the issue
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 01  regarding Officer Loeser's annual evaluation back

 02  on February the 11th, 2015.  Can you tell us who

 03  you talked to, what you found out about that -- not

 04  the content of the evaluation, but her response to

 05  that evaluation?

 06    A.   Yes.  My first meeting with Mayor Evans,

 07  one of the things that he brought to my attention

 08  was an audio recording of that evaluation that --

 09  where her evaluation was given to her by Chief

 10  Sherrard and Assistant Chief Shaw.

 11    They recorded the conversation with her, and

 12  I was provided with a copy of that recording.  And

 13  one of the first things that I did before I began my

 14  investigation was to listen to that audio recording.

 15    I believe it was at -- at least 45 minutes in

 16  length.  There was a period of time where Officer

 17  Loeser was composing her written response where

 18  there was a lull in the -- in the discussion, but I

 19  listened to that from start to finish.

 20    And I was, as re -- reflected in my report,

 21  surprised by the conduct of Officer Loeser in the --

 22  her meeting with the chief and the assistant chief.

 23    Q.   And -- and what do you mean by

 24  "surprise"?  What was surprising to you about

 25  that?
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 01    A.   You know, I -- I based most -- or much of

 02  what I reported -- my report, obviously, is based

 03  upon my training/experience with the FBI, my

 04  training as a lawyer.  Any time that I interface with

 05  my superiors at the FBI, I did so in a professional

 06  manner; addressed them by their title and their

 07  last name.

 08    I -- I may not agree with them, but at all times

 09  I conducted myself in a professional manner.  And

 10  as a supervisor in the FBI, I expected my

 11  personnel to do the same.

 12    In this audiotape, there are many instances

 13  where Ms. Loeser became rather emotional with --

 14  with the chief and the assistant chief, and I

 15  thought her decorum in that discussion with them

 16  was not professional.

 17    Q.   Do you remember any specifics when you

 18  say her decorum "was not professional"?

 19    A.   Well, she raised her voice on -- on a

 20  number of occasions with them.  And I -- I don't

 21  have the markings of the audiotape with me, but,

 22  as I said, my initial beginning of the -- of that

 23  phase of the investigation was a listening of that

 24  audiotape.

 25    I also discussed the matter with the chief and
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 01  the assistant chief, and they, too, believed that

 02  the -- the way she responded to them was -- was

 03  unprofessional.

 04    Q.   When -- after you listened to the tape and

 05  then after you talked with the chief and assistant

 06  chief, were there any discrepancies in what they

 07  related to you about how the interview was

 08  conducted?

 09    A.   No, I -- I -- I think that's one of the

 10  important points of -- with regard to that, is what

 11  was reflected in the -- in the written assessment

 12  was, I thought, consistent with much of what I had

 13  covered during the investigation of -- of this entire

 14  matter.

 15    One -- one of the points in there was that

 16  Officer Loeser has difficulty accepting

 17  responsibility, and also that she becomes

 18  emotional with her superiors.  And I think that was

 19  reflected in her response during the evaluation.

 20    Q.   Okay.  Did you talk with Officer Loeser

 21  about the evaluation --

 22    A.   I --

 23    Q.   -- response?

 24    A.   I did.  And --

 25    Q.   And what did she say?
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 01    A.   She at one point said that there was a --

 02  a note of -- I think rudeness is what -- how she

 03  described it.  She didn't think that her response

 04  was unprofessional, but she acknowledged that it

 05  was probably rude the way she responded to the

 06  chief and the assistant chief.

 07    Q.   Have you ever been qualified as an

 08  expert in police matters?

 09    A.   I -- I have not.

 10    Q.   Okay.  Are you familiar with police

 11  policies and procedures and the structure of police

 12  departments?

 13    A.   Yes.  My undergraduate degree is police

 14  administration.  My early career as a lawyer, I

 15  represented the -- or assisted in representation of

 16  the Jefferson County Police Department.  We

 17  handled use of force cases, in the firm that I was

 18  with.

 19    Throughout my experience with the FBI, of

 20  course, I was trained by the FBI, which I think is a

 21  premiere law enforcement agency.  And throughout

 22  my career as the legal advisor for the FBI, I had to

 23  stay abreast of current trends in law enforcement.

 24         THE REPORTER:  Current -- current

 25  what?
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 01         THE WITNESS:  Trends.

 02         THE REPORTER:  Trends.

 03         MS. JACOBS:  Yeah, the microphones

 04  aren't amplifying.

 05         THE REPORTER:  Yes.  Sorry.

 06         MS. JACOBS:  They're just recording,

 07  so. . .

 08         THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

 09  BY MS. JACOBS:

 10    Q.   And are you familiar with the chain of

 11  command within the City of Prospect Police

 12  Department?

 13    A.   I am; yes.

 14    Q.   And what's your understanding of what

 15  that is?

 16    A.   My understanding is that you have

 17  officers, patrol officers.  The next level up is the

 18  assistant chief, and then the chief of the police

 19  department.

 20    Q.   And when we say it's a paramilitary

 21  organization, what does that mean?

 22    A.   In -- in the military there's a rank

 23  structure, and personnel in -- in the military are

 24  expected to follow that rank structure; meaning

 25  that if you have a problem, you go to the next level
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 01  of -- of supervisor, discuss the issue with them.

 02  And then that's the way you begin your -- your --

 03  your discussion.

 04    In addition, in the military operation when a --

 05  a superior tells you to do something, you need to

 06  do that.  And in the military, there are some

 07  severe, significant consequences if you don't do

 08  that.  People could lose their lives.

 09    In the police sector, although you're not

 10  attacking enemies necessarily as you do in the

 11  military, you are dealing with very serious matters.

 12  And it's imperative that the rank and file of a law

 13  enforcement agency abide by the directors and

 14  their supervisors.  If they do not, there can be

 15  serious consequences to that.

 16    Q.   And is that the basis of what we call

 17  insubordination?

 18    A.   Absolutely correct.

 19    Q.   In your review of the audiotape of the

 20  annual evaluation and your review and -- and

 21  discussion with the three parties involved, did you

 22  discover any misconduct or disrespect on the part

 23  of Chief Sherrard?

 24    A.   I did not.

 25    Q.   And what about on the part of Assistant
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 01  Chief Shaw?

 02    A.   I did not.

 03    Q.   Do you think that she displayed

 04  insubordinate behavior during that evaluation

 05  process?

 06    A.   I thought it was very unprofessional the

 07  way she conducted herself.  And as I said, in -- in

 08  my experience in the FBI, I would have been

 09  severely reprimanded by my superiors had I

 10  conducted myself in that fashion.

 11    Q.   Okay.  Now, I'm going to -- with regard to

 12  the content of the evaluation, and there were some

 13  things that she scored well on, like her -- her

 14  dress and appearance and things, and then some

 15  things that she did not score well on, do you

 16  believe that the nature of the evaluation itself, the

 17  content, warranted the response that she

 18  presented to her command staff?

 19    A.   No, I do not.

 20    Q.   I'm going to talk about the February 26th

 21  incident for a little bit, and this is when there was

 22  a radio call that was missed and a text message

 23  [phonetic].  Were you asked to investigate that, or

 24  was that uncovered during part of your

 25  investigation?
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 01    A.   That was a -- a matter that came up

 02  during my investigation.  On -- in  speaking to

 03  Assistant Chief Shaw, he mentioned that incident

 04  to me.  And I asked him to explain to me what had

 05  occurred.

 06    Following that, I spoke to Officer Mike

 07  Thomas, who was at the Cunningham's restaurant

 08  with Officer Loeser, and followed up on that.  And

 09  then I also received a copy of the memo that

 10  Officer Loeser presented to Off -- or Assistant

 11  Chief Shaw.

 12    Q.   And did you ask her about the incident,

 13  as well, when you interviewed her?

 14    A.   I did; yes.

 15    Q.   So this is some 11 days or so after the

 16  evaluation; is that right?

 17    A.   Well, I believe the incident was on

 18  February the 26th, and I interviewed Assistant

 19  Chief Shaw on two occasions, as well as Officer

 20  Shaw on two occasions --

 21    Q.   Okay.

 22    A.   -- or, excuse me, Off -- Officer Loeser on

 23  two occasions.

 24    Q.   Okay.  I was talking about the evaluation

 25  that occurred on February 11th, my math is wrong,
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 01  but then the incident with the -- the missed call on

 02  February 26th.

 03    So after the evaluation and this incident has

 04  occurred, then something else happens; is that --

 05    A.   That --

 06    Q.   -- right?

 07    A.   -- that is correct.

 08    Q.   Okay.  Tell the council what -- your

 09  understanding of -- of what happened.

 10    A.   My understanding is that Officer Loeser

 11  and Officer Mike Thomas of the Prospect Police

 12  Department were having dinner at the

 13  Cunningham's Restaurant on River Road, and a

 14  call went out.  I -- I believe it was a burglar alarm

 15  run.

 16    And they attempted to contact Officer Loeser

 17  on three occasions, and she did not respond to the

 18  radio.

 19    Q.   Was she on duty?

 20    A.   She was.  She was on duty that day.

 21  Officer Thomas was not on duty.  He was off duty,

 22  but having dinner with Officer Loeser.

 23    Apparently, Assistant Chief Shaw heard the

 24  call, advised the radio dispatch that he'd respond

 25  to the call, which he did.  He got to the call.
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 01    And during the course of these discussions

 02  over the radio, apparently Officer Loeser heard

 03  some transmissions over the microphone that was

 04  on her uniform, and asked the dispatcher what call

 05  Assistant Chief Shaw was responding to?  And they

 06  advised her.  She said she would respond, which

 07  she did; however, she was canceled en route to

 08  that call.

 09    Was on the way back to finish dinner with

 10  Officer Thomas, and I think there was another

 11  burglary call that she offered to respond to;

 12  however, she was cancelled on that; but she

 13  ultimately went back to the Cunningham's

 14  Restaurant and finished dinner with Officer

 15  Thomas.

 16    While they were eating or finishing their

 17  dinner, Officer Loeser received a -- a text

 18  message from Assistant Chief Shaw.  I believe it

 19  was at 1842, which is 6:42 p.m.  And at that time,

 20  Office -- or Assistant Chief Shaw directed Officer

 21  Loeser to prepare a memo as to why she did not

 22  respond to that call, and also to acknowledge

 23  receipt of that text message.

 24    I was told by Officer Thomas that after she

 25  received that from Assistant Chief Shaw she
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 01  became very upset and said, "Look at this

 02  bullshit," I believe the word was.  And --

 03    Q.   Are you talk -- like the -- the text

 04  message on her --

 05    A.   She showed Mike -- Officer Mike Thomas

 06  the text message she had received from Assistant

 07  Chief Shaw.  And Officer Shaw [sic] said, "Are you

 08  going to respond to it?"  And I believe she said,

 09  "No, I'm not right now."

 10    And instead, she picked up the phone and

 11  called her dad, who's a retired Jefferson County

 12  Police Officer, to seek his guidance on what she

 13  should do.

 14  According to Officer Thomas, his version from what

 15  he was told by Officer Loeser, was Officer's [sic]

 16  Loeser's dad said, "Just don't tell the truth about

 17  it."

 18    And this -- again, that text message came

 19  at 6:42.  Officer Loeser responded to that text

 20  at 7:06 that evening.  And that was that memo that

 21  Mr. Clay referred to in which she referred to

 22  Assistant Chief Shaw simply by his last name

 23  "Shaw" in the To line, and in the body of the text

 24  again used his last name as "Shaw" only.

 25    Q.   Okay.  So there -- if I'm understanding,
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 01  there's two separate issues that the department

 02  has taken with her behavior.  The first is receiving

 03  the text and not responding immediately; correct?

 04    A.   That''s my --

 05    Q.   And then --

 06    A.   -- understanding.

 07    Q.   Well, there may be three issues, actually.

 08  The next one is the memo that she wrote to

 09  Assistant Chief Shaw; corr --

 10    A.   Yes.

 11    Q.   Okay.  And -- and the text message from

 12  Assistant Chief Shaw was, "Please write a memo

 13  why you -- about why you didn't respond and let

 14  me know that you've received this."

 15    A.   That is correct.

 16    Q.   Okay.  And do you know how many

 17  minutes it was before she responded that she had

 18  received the text?

 19    A.   Again, it was my understanding that she

 20  received the text at 6:42 p.m., and I believe she

 21  acknowledged receipt of the text at 7:06 p.m.

 22    Q.   Can you do that math?  Because my math

 23  is bad.

 24    A.   It's --

 25         MR. CLAY:  He's already done it.
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 01  BY MS. JACOBS:

 02    Q.   That's 24 minutes.

 03    A.   Yes.

 04    Q.   Okay.  And in the interim, is it your

 05  understanding that she took some other action

 06  to -- before she responded to the text, there were

 07  other things that she did?

 08    A.   Yes.  Again, she showed the cell phone

 09  text message to Officer Mike Thomas, she

 10  contacted her father, concluded her dinner, and

 11  responded to Assistant Chief Shaw.

 12    Q.   And the memo that she wrote to Assistant

 13  Chief Shaw, do you -- did you see a copy of that?

 14    A.   I did.

 15    Q.   I'm going to show you a copy of it.  If

 16  you'll just read it for me?

 17    A.   This is a document -- it's in memo form, a

 18  traditional memo that many of us have seen in our

 19  business practices.  It's -- has a To line.

 20    And this memo was, [reads] To:  Shaw, From:

 21  H. Loeser, 02/26/2015.  Shaw, per your request,

 22  I'm monitoring my radio as always.  I was unaware

 23  my volume was lower than usual.  I did respond to

 24  your text when I received it.  So that part of your

 25  email to me is a complete fabrication.
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 01    [reads] You texted me at 1842 hours.  I

 02  responded when I saw the text at 1907, exactly

 03  one minute after you sent an email to me

 04  requesting the same.  H. Loeser.

 05         MS. JACOBS:  I'll take that back.  And

 06  just for the council's information, that is contained

 07  within the report that you have there.

 08  BY MS. JACOBS:

 09    Q.   Do you consider this to be a disrespectful

 10  memo to a superior officer?

 11    A.   I absolutely do.

 12    Q.   And why is that?

 13    A.   A -- again, going back to our earlier

 14  discussion about the police department being a

 15  paramilitary organization, in both a military

 16  organization and a paramilitary organization such

 17  as the police department or the FBI, that I'm very

 18  familiar with, I would never ever, ever refer to my

 19  superior by his last name and last name only.  I

 20  would always, at a minimum, say Mr. or Mrs. or

 21  Miss whatever their last name is; but, in the FBI,

 22  we always referred to somebody by their formal

 23  title, unit chief, special agent in charge, whatever

 24  their title was, and their last name.

 25    And I believe in any police operation, that's

�0048

 01  what's expected of officers.  And I think for an

 02  officer of Officer Loeser's experience, 15 years

 03  with the police agency, she would know better than

 04  to address a memo to a superior officer, the

 05  assistant chief, by only using his last name.

 06    I thought it was highly disrespectful, very

 07  insubordinate.  And that was one -- one thing that

 08  offended me more -- not offended me, but I thought

 09  was indicative of the unprofessionalism more than

 10  many other things that I saw.

 11    Q.   I'm going to talk about the content of the

 12  memo for a minute, and let me know if you need a

 13  copy back.  She said, "I did respond to your text

 14  when I received it."  Do you believe that to be a

 15  true statement?

 16    A.   Not based upon Officer's -- Officer

 17  Thomas's statement to me.

 18    Q.   And -- and then she says, "So that part of

 19  your email to me is a complete fabrication."  What

 20  email is she talking about?  Do you. . .

 21    A.   I believe following the email -- or the text

 22  message, that Off -- Assistant Chief Shaw sent her

 23  an email.  And I think that may have come in right

 24  about the -- the time that she responded his text

 25  message.
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 01    Q.   Okay.  Do you know what that email said?

 02    A.   I'd have to look -- look back at that.  I --

 03  I remember being shown a copy, but I -- I -- I don't

 04  recall.

 05    Q.   Are you aware of whether the

 06  disrespected -- the tone of the memo is in

 07  violation of any specific operating procedure of

 08  the department?

 09    A.   I don't know personally.  I'm only telling

 10  you, that based upon my experience in law

 11  enforcement, that the tenor of the -- the -- the

 12  memo, I thought, was disrespectful, insubordinate,

 13  and unprofessional.

 14         MR. CLAY:  We'll stipulate that there is a

 15  provision that says --

 16         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 17         MR. CLAY:  -- that an officer is supposed

 18  to be addressed by his rank and name.

 19         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 20  BY MS. JACOBS:

 21    Q.   Let me ask you about -- a -- a more

 22  general question:  Do you believe that because the

 23  size of the City of Prospect is different from the

 24  City of Louisville, that there ought to be different

 25  operating structures in place with re --
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 01    A.   I think --

 02    Q.   -- with regard to the police department?

 03    A.   With regard to the paramilitary structure

 04  of -- of a police organization, no, I -- I think

 05  that -- and when you're talking in a squad room to

 06  another officer or the chief or assistant chief,

 07  you -- you let your guard down a little bit; but in

 08  formal communication, such as that memorandum,

 09  it should be formalistic by the person's title.

 10    The -- the content should be not a terse

 11  message, but it should be explanatory as to what

 12  happened, not accusatory about the fabrication,

 13  which was completely untrue.

 14    I -- I think there are some differences,

 15  obviously, between the -- the Prospect Police

 16  Department and Louisville Metro Police, or any

 17  other large police agency.  If you have an officer

 18  that is creating some friction in -- in a large police

 19  operation, you can transfer them to another

 20  division or another unit.

 21    In the FBI, if you misbehaved, they could send

 22  you to New York City; Butte, Montana.  That's one

 23  way to deal with that; but in Prospect you can't do

 24  that.  You have a small department.

 25    And because of the size of the Prospect
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 01  Police Department, you need a co -- cohesive unit

 02  that works well together.  And in -- in a small

 03  department like Prospect, having one that

 04  potentially is creating a corrosive environment,

 05  it -- it can be very bad for the department.

 06    Q.   Do you know whether Officer Loeser has

 07  had any policymaking authority in her position as a

 08  patrol officer for the City of Prospect Police

 09  Department?

 10    A.   Not that I'm aware of.

 11    Q.   Did she have any ability to -- did -- did

 12  she have any expectation that her suggestions

 13  would be followed by the command staff?

 14         MR. CLAY:  I -- I don't think it's proper

 15  for Mr. Beyer to speculate about what her thought

 16  process was.  I object to that.

 17  BY MS. JACOBS:

 18    Q.   Would --

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  I'll sustain that.

 20         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 21  BY MS. JACOBS:

 22    Q.   Would a patrol officer in a

 23  paramilitary-type police department/organization

 24  have any authority to -- well, let me strike -- well,

 25  I'll strike that.  I'm -- I'm not sure. . .
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 01    Do you think that with this February 26, 2015

 02  incident with the text message, when she showed

 03  that to Officer Thomas, that she was acting in a --

 04  a disrespectful and insubordinate manner?

 05    A.   I do.

 06    Q.   And then what she said about that --

 07  about that text?

 08    A.   Again, I think that whole situation

 09  illustrates a -- an unprofessional attitude, a dis --

 10  disrespectful attitude, insubordinate attitude.

 11    The -- the failure to respond to the radio call,

 12  and, as Mr. Clay suggested, I'm -- I'm sure that

 13  happens occasionally, and it's ones response to

 14  making a mistake that I think is important in how it

 15  was handled.  I thought it was handled very

 16  unprofessionally.

 17    Q.   Did you find any unprofessionalism in the

 18  way that Assistant Chief Shaw handled the matter?

 19    A.   I did not.

 20    Q.   Do you believe, based on your

 21  investigation, that the memo that she wrote

 22  contained false information?

 23    A.   I believe it does; yes.

 24    Q.   And what is that false information?

 25    A.   Both -- that she responded immediately
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 01  upon receipt of the text, that is not true based

 02  upon her comments to me as well as Officer

 03  Thomas's comments to me.  The fact that she

 04  alleges that it was a fabrication is -- is not

 05  accurate.

 06    Q.   And -- and she says the email was a

 07  fabrication, right, that that's what the memo says?

 08    A.   Whatever she re -- states in there, that

 09  there's a fabrication, based upon my investigation,

 10  Assistant Chief Shaw did not fabricate anything in

 11  this incident.

 12    Q.   Okay.  What did she say when you talked

 13  to her about this?

 14    A.   She said that she had her radio turned

 15  down.  She didn't hear the call initially, but she

 16  heard some talking on the radio.  And so she tried

 17  to listen.  And when she heard some chatter

 18  between the dispatcher and another car, she got

 19  on the radio and asked what the call was about.

 20  And she learned that it was a burglar alarm run, as

 21  I mentioned, and she told the dispatcher that she

 22  would respond.

 23    But, again, as -- as I mentioned, when she

 24  received that text from Assistant Chief Shaw,

 25  rather than responding immediately as he asked
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 01  her to do, she delayed, called her dad trying to

 02  seek advice as to how to respond.

 03    Q.   And did she tell you that, that she had --

 04    A.   Yes.

 05    Q.   -- called her father?

 06    A.   Yes.  She said she called her father.

 07  Officer Thomas also told me that she had called

 08  her father.

 09    When I asked officer Thomas what information

 10  was conveyed to her, it was him -- his im --

 11  impression from Officer Loeser that she received

 12  instructions from him.  When I asked her about

 13  what her father said, she couldn't recall what he

 14  had told her.

 15    Q.   I'm going to jump forward a little bit to

 16  the March 1st letter to the mayor.  Did you

 17  investigate that incident and -- and interview --

 18  folks about that?

 19    A.   I did.

 20    Q.   Okay.  Tell the council what your

 21  investigation revealed.

 22    A.   Oh, on March the 1st, Officer Loeser and

 23  Officer Harold Proffitt visited Mayor Evans at his

 24  home, and they delivered -- Officer Proffitt

 25  delivered a letter to the mayor and Officer Loeser
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 01  delivered a memorandum to the mayor outlining

 02  various concerns that she had with the police

 03  department, and mainly concerns with Assistant

 04  Chief Shaw.

 05    I reviewed that document.  I reviewed it with

 06  Officer Loeser on one of the interviews that I

 07  conducted with her.  She went through item by item

 08  trying to provide me with a factual basis for those

 09  concerns.

 10    I also spoke to Assistant Chief Shaw about

 11  many of the items because they pertained to him

 12  in -- in most part, and went through item by item

 13  what she had alleged.

 14    Q.   Now, there's nothing improper in itself

 15  of -- of giving a letter to the mayor, is there?

 16    A.   No.

 17    Q.   Okay.  And so did you find that there was

 18  information contained in that letter that was false

 19  and -- and misleading or inaccurate?

 20         MR. CLAY:  Well, now, I object to the

 21  compound question.  The question was:  Is the

 22  information false; did she -- did he find that?  The

 23  second question --

 24         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 25         MR. CLAY:  -- was it misleading?
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 02         MR. CLAY:  I object to the --

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  Counsel, can you --

 04         MR. CLAY:  -- compound question.

 05         MAYOR EVANS:  -- restate your question,

 06  please?

 07  BY MS. JACOBS:

 08    Q.   Did you find any of the content -- the

 09  information that was contained in that March 1st

 10  letter to be -- I'm going to ask it all -- inaccurate,

 11  false, or improper?

 12         MR. CLAY:  I'll object to the compound

 13  question.  I guess Mr. Beyer being a sophisticated

 14  witness, can --

 15         MS. JACOBS:  He can -- he can --

 16         MR. CLAY:  -- pick one.

 17         MS. JACOBS:  -- he can. . .

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, this is an

 19  administrative hearing, and we can make Ms.

 20  Jacobs talk the way that Joe Scarborough does a

 21  morning joke.  I -- I think that would waste time.

 22  So why don't you just ask your question?

 23    A.   You know what would be very helpful to

 24  me in terms of answering that would be if -- if you

 25  have a specific provision in here that you'd like me
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 01  to address, and I can tell you whether I found

 02  anything untruthful about each item that's --

 03  BY MS. JACOBS:

 04    Q.   Okay.  Well, one of the charges against

 05  her is that she alleged intimidating behavior

 06  against Assistant Chief Shaw that was inaccurate,

 07  false, or improper.  That's the charge.  That's why

 08  I'm using those words.

 09    Do you recall what intimidating behavior she

 10  alleged by Chief [sic] Shaw?  Would you like a

 11  copy of the letter?  Would that be --

 12    A.   That would be very helpful.

 13    Q.   Okay.

 14         MR. CLAY:  No objection.

 15         CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  He's got one.

 16         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  Thank you.

 17    A.   [examines document] I guess the best way

 18  to answer that question is I did not find any

 19  behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw that would

 20  suggest to me that he was treating Officer Loeser

 21  any different than anyone else.  He -- he strikes

 22  me as a very by-the-book individual; that he

 23  expects his officers to do as they're told and not

 24  to debate the issue with -- with him.

 25    And I -- I didn't find that anything that he had
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 01  done in terms of asking her to do various things

 02  for the police department were requests that

 03  shouldn't have been followed.  They weren't

 04  unlawful.  They weren't a violation of the policy.

 05  BY MS. JACOBS:

 06    Q.   Was there anything in your investigation,

 07  and -- and I know you looked at a lot of things,

 08  that you found to be intimidating beha -- behavior

 09  by Assistant Chief Shaw against Officer Loeser?

 10    A.   Absolutely not.

 11    Q.   Do you believe that letter to contain

 12  inaccurate, false, or misleading information?

 13    A.   To the extent that she would say that he

 14  was intimidating her, yes, I -- I didn't -- didn't find

 15  that he did anything that a command staff officer

 16  wouldn't -- would not be expected to do.

 17    He's, again, a very by-the-book individual.  He

 18  expects his officers to do as they're told; not

 19  debate issues with him.  And I think that that's

 20  appropriate as a -- as a command staff officer.

 21    Q.   Did she state in that letter to Mayor

 22  Evans that Assistant Chief Shaw had stolen

 23  something, was guilty of theft?

 24    A.   Yes.  On Page 2 of the letter, bottom of

 25  the page, she states that, [reads] Shaw is the only
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 01  person who has shown a pattern of theft.

 02    And she talks about this cell phone incident

 03  that Mr. Clay alluded to earlier.

 04    Q.   Just to be clear:  It's not the same cell

 05  phone incident we've already talked about here

 06  with you, the text message.  That's a separate

 07  incident.

 08    A.   No.  The -- the cell phone incident that

 09  I'm referring is the -- it was an arrest of a subject

 10  by the name of Tanner Munday.  And when he was

 11  arrested, there was a cell phone found among

 12  his -- inside a backpack that he was carrying.

 13  That was later found missing.

 14    And my investigation -- part of my

 15  investigation was to try to uncover where that cell

 16  phone went, who may have lost it or -- or taken it.

 17  And I think there's a great leap by Officer Loeser

 18  to suggest that Assistant Chief Shaw stole that

 19  phone, and I found nothing in my investigation to

 20  indicate that.

 21    Q.   Well, on Page 3 of that letter, the last

 22  bullet point which is close to the top of the page,

 23  she wrote that Chief -- Chief Sherrard forged her

 24  name on evidence bags when handling property

 25  from the -- that -- that case.  Did you find --
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 01         THE REPORTER:  I'm sorry.  I didn't hear

 02  the end.  Forged her name on evidence bag --

 03         MS. JACOBS:  On evidence bags when

 04  handling property from the Munday case.

 05         THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Thank you.

 06  BY MS. JACOBS:

 07    Q.   Did you find any evidence to support her

 08  allegation?

 09    A.   My recollection of that was that when

 10  Chief Sherrard released evidence or property to

 11  the person to whom that property belonged, he

 12  signed his name as releasing that to that

 13  individual.  It's not my recollection that Chief

 14  Sherrard indicated that he had collected the

 15  evidence or -- or forged her name.

 16    I think if you look at it closely, it's -- there's

 17  a clear indication of what transpired.

 18    Q.   If Officer -- or I'm  sorry.  If Chief

 19  Sherrard wrote her name on the -- the slip that is

 20  officer responsible or collecting officer or

 21  whatever -- whatever that slip says, would that be

 22  considered a forgery?

 23    A.   No, because he was simply reflecting who

 24  the officer in charge of the case and the evidence

 25  was.  He wasn't stating that -- signing her name to
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 01  the fact that she -- she was signing that.  It was

 02  merely a notation that she was the officer

 03  responsible for the evidence.

 04    Q.   Okay.  So do you know if she ever took

 05  any further action on this March 1 letter to the

 06  mayor of -- with these allegations in it?

 07    A.   Not that I'm aware of.  Again, during my

 08  interview with her, I think it was the second

 09  interview in April, we went through all these items

 10  line by line and -- and discussed her concerns and

 11  allegations set forth therein.

 12    Q.   And did she say at that time that she

 13  believed Chief Sherrard had forged her name?

 14    A.   Yes.

 15    Q.   Do you believe that that -- what her belief

 16  is?

 17         MR. CLAY:  Again --

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  I don't think that will

 19  fly, Patsey.

 20         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 21         MAYOR EVANS:  You're going have to

 22  rephrase that one.

 23         MS. JACOBS:  I was asking about his

 24  belief of -- of his impression of her response.

 25         MAYOR EVANS:  That's a double belief --
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  Yeah, yeah.

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  -- sort of thing.

 03         MR. CLAY:  I don't think he could pass a

 04  Daubert challenge on that question as a mind

 05  reader.

 06  BY MS. JACOBS:

 07    Q.   Yeah, and -- and I'm still going in order

 08  of the charges, so I -- I'm looking at Charge

 09  Number 6 now in those instructions.  So we're

 10  going to go back to the February 26th incident.

 11    A.   Okay.

 12    Q.   Based on your investigation and

 13  discussion with all of the parties involved, did she

 14  fail to properly monitor her radio while she was on

 15  duty?

 16    A.   Yes.

 17    Q.   Is that acceptable for an officer on duty?

 18    A.   All officers are supposed to maintain

 19  radio contact with the dispatcher.  It's critical to

 20  the performance of a police agency.  It's critical to

 21  the safety of the officer.

 22    It -- particularly in a small police department

 23  like Prospect where you may have one officer on

 24  duty, it's very important to stay in communication

 25  with the radio dispatcher.
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 01    This case illustrates obviously why that's

 02  important.  There was a call that needed to be --

 03  to be responded to.  She didn't res -- respond to

 04  it, respond to the radio because her radio was not

 05  tuned up so she could hear it.  Whether that was

 06  because of the ambient noise of the restaurant, we

 07  don't know.

 08    But the fact is she did not respond to the

 09  radio, and responding to radio calls is one of the

 10  most important things that the officers do in a

 11  police department.

 12    Q.   I'm going to go back to the -- the prisoner

 13  incident that happened July 26 of 2014.  Did you

 14  do any investigation about what happened in that

 15  instance?

 16    A.   I did.

 17    Q.   Okay.  And tell the council who you talked

 18  to and -- and what you found.

 19    A.   I spoke to Chief Shaw -- or Sherrard and

 20  Assistant Chief Shaw, who gave me the background

 21  on that.  Following that background information, I

 22  spoke to Officer Larry Johnson, now retired.  He

 23  explained to me the situation.

 24    I also spoke to Officer Heather Loeser

 25  regarding her participation in that incident.
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 01    Q.   Okay.  And tell the council what happened

 02  there.

 03    A.   Based upon all of my interviews

 04  conducted, principally with the -- the two officers

 05  that were involved, Officer Loeser and Officer

 06  Johnson, there was a call to the Kroger store.  I

 07  believe it had originally came in as robbery call.

 08    Officer Loeser was working a federal highway

 09  grant traffic control assignment close to the

 10  Kroger store.  She heard the call, responded to the

 11  Kroger store, was the first officer on the scene.

 12    Officer Johnson was on duty that day.  He

 13  responded, also.

 14    When Officer Loeser responded to the Kroger

 15  store, she found the subject in the camera room of

 16  the Kroger store and took the person into custody.

 17  Officer Johnson responded; assisted her.

 18    They escorted the female prisoner out to the

 19  patrol car, placed the prisoner in Officer

 20  Johnson's patrol vehicle, which I believe was a

 21  Ford Escape; placed the prisoner in the rear

 22  passen -- or the rear compartment of the vehicle.

 23    And Officer Johnson informed me that there's

 24  a screen between the -- the backseat and the --

 25  the front portion of the vehicle.  And he decided to
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 01  leave the opening of that shield open so that the

 02  air conditioning from the front of the vehicle could

 03  go to the back where the prisoner was, because it

 04  was a very hot day.

 05    After they secured the prisoner in the vehicle,

 06  Officer Johnson informed Officer Loeser that he

 07  needed to use the restroom.  And at the time,

 08  Officer Loeser was in her patrol car behind Officer

 09  Johnson's vehicle.

 10    And in my interview with Officer Loeser, she

 11  expressed angst and frustration that Officer

 12  Johnson would want to go use the restroom while

 13  on a call.

 14    And, ultimately, Officer Johnson went into

 15  the -- the Kroger store.  While he was in the

 16  Kroger store, the -- the prisoner was able to get

 17  out of the handcuffs, or at least part of the

 18  handcuff, crawl through that opening and through

 19  the shield, and started to run.

 20    Officer Loeser, who was in her patrol car at

 21  the time typing up some documents related to the

 22  run, sees the prisoner running.  She takes off after

 23  the prisoner, as Mr. Clay referenced, and twisted

 24  her ankle, fell, and had to call for a backup to try

 25  to recapture the prisoner.  Louisville Metro and I
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 01  believe Devondale/Graymoor Police responded,

 02  and the prisoner was recaptured by LMPD.

 03    Q.   The charge is that she failed to properly

 04  observe a -- a prisoner and stay in close proximity

 05  to the prisoner.  What is your understanding of the

 06  officer's responsibility with regard to observing

 07  and -- and watching the prisoner?

 08         MR. CLAY:  I -- I request that the witness

 09  be given the opportunity to lay the foundation for

 10  the basis of his knowledge.  If he's talking about

 11  his experience with the FBI, it's probably the same

 12  experience with Prospect.

 13    Prospect has specific provisions in SOP that

 14  deal with the custody of a prisoner.  So unless

 15  he's familiar with those provisions and is prepared

 16  to refer to them, then I don't think -- I hesitate to

 17  say he's not competent, because he certainly is

 18  competent, but I believe that it's necessary for

 19  them to lay the foundation which would include his

 20  familiarity with the SOP provisions of the Prospect

 21  Police Department.

 22         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.

 23  BY MS. JACOBS:

 24    Q.   As -- as part of your investigation into

 25  this and all the other matters, did you review the
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 01  Prospect SOPs?

 02    A.   I did.

 03    Q.   And did you review the SOP with regard

 04  to prisoner custody and control?

 05    A.   Yes, I did.

 06    Q.   Okay.  And based on -- is that -- is their

 07  policy different from other policies and -- and

 08  procedures throughout the --

 09    A.   It may not be verbatim, the same as

 10  Louisville Metro, St. Matthews, the FBI, but they

 11  all are very clear that when you arrest somebody,

 12  you have to maintain the custody of that individual

 13  so they cannot escape.

 14    And any time in the FBI we arrested somebody

 15  and we placed them in a vehicle, someone had to

 16  stand beside the car to make sure they didn't

 17  escape.  And when you stand beside the car, you

 18  can observe the prisoner inside the vehicle to see

 19  what they're doing.

 20    And if you're standing beside the car, you can

 21  see whether they're trying to get out of the

 22  handcuffs, trying to undo the seatbelt, trying to

 23  use a key to undo the handcuffs.  You can't do that

 24  when you're sitting in a vehicle behind the -- the

 25  vehicle in which the prisoner is secured.
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 01    So it is of paramount importance, whether it's

 02  the FBI, St. Matthews, LMPD, or the Prospect

 03  Police Department that an officer stand beside the

 04  vehicle, observe what's transpiring inside the

 05  vehicle, so that you can ensure that prisoner's not

 06  trying to escape.

 07    And the fact that that wasn't done in this case

 08  is a prime example of why those rules should and

 09  [phonetic] be enforced and are in place in the law

 10  enforcement agency.

 11    Q.   Once Officer Johnson excused himself to

 12  the restroom, who was in charge of that prisoner?

 13         MR. CLAY:  Again, I'm going to request

 14  that that answer be qualified with some reference

 15  to a rule that governs this situation in the

 16  Prospect Police Department SOP.  When he talks

 17  about the FBI requiring agents to stand by a car

 18  and observe a prisoner, in looking at these SOP

 19  policies, that's not in here.

 20    So he's testifying about apples and oranges

 21  here.  If he can refer to the SOP and say that

 22  there's some provision to that SOP she violated,

 23  that's one thing; but what the FBI does or other

 24  departments do is irrelevant to what Officer Loeser

 25  was required to do pursuant to these policies.
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- he did testify

 02  that his --

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm glad we're

 04  trying to stick to relevant things, so let's tie this

 05  to the Prospect Police Department.

 06         MS. JACOBS:  Well, he has testified that

 07  he did review the policies and procedures about

 08  whether she had complied with them or not.

 09         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, then ask him that.

 10  BY MS. JACOBS:

 11    Q.   Did she comply with the policies and

 12  procedures of Prospect's Police Department?

 13    A.   I don't believe she did.  And -- and,

 14  furthermore, I'd like to add that in a prior incident

 15  in which she and Officer --

 16         MR. CLAY:  Wait a minute.  Wait a

 17  minute.  There's -- he answered the --

 18         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 19         MR. CLAY:  -- question.

 20         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.

 21         MR. CLAY:  And he doesn't need to

 22  volunteer anything else, by the way.  I object to

 23  his adding any other testimony that's not

 24  responsive to that question.

 25         MAYOR EVANS:  No, I'm going to let the
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 01  witness fully answer the question as he sees fit.

 02  BY MS. JACOBS:

 03    Q.   Go ahead.

 04    A.   In a prior incident in which a prisoner

 05  was -- or a person was arrested by I believe it was

 06  Officer Proffitt, and Officer Loeser was at the

 07  scene, Assistant Chief Shaw had instructed both

 08  Officer Proffitt and Officer Loeser that he never

 09  wanted to see a prisoner in a vehicle ever again

 10  and the officer not be beside that vehicle

 11  observing what was going on inside that -- the

 12  vehicle in which the prisoner was secured.

 13    So I think based upon those directives of the

 14  assistant chief, coupled with the policy of the

 15  department and -- the results of what happened

 16  when that wasn't followed.

 17    Q.   If the policy says to remain in close

 18  proximity to the suspect or prisoner, and she was

 19  in her car behind the car that the prisoner was in,

 20  is that a -- a violation of the -- the policies and

 21  procedures based on --

 22    A.   I believe it is; yes.

 23    Q.   And when you talked with her about this

 24  situation, was she accepting of the fact that -- that

 25  something had gone wrong, that -- that it was her
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 01  responsibility?

 02    A.   Not initially.

 03    Q.   And it's my understanding that -- that she

 04  was a little ticked off that Officer Johnson had

 05  gone to the restroom.

 06         THE REPORTER:  Officer Johnson had

 07  got --

 08         MS. JACOBS:  Johnson had gone to the

 09  restroom.

 10         THE REPORTER:  Oh.

 11         MS. JACOBS:  I'm sorry.  I apologize.

 12         THE REPORTER:  Thank you.  That's

 13  okay.

 14    A.   Yes, she --

 15         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I have a question

 16  just for completeness:  You said "Not initially."

 17  Was she later accepting of the responsibility?

 18         THE WITNESS:  After further prodding by

 19  me and her attorney, yes.

 20         MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you.

 21  BY MS. JACOBS:

 22    Q.   I forgot what my question was.

 23    A.   Whether she was acknowledging

 24  responsibility for the -- the escape of the prisoner,

 25  and I said initially she had not.  She would not.
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 01  She was trying to say that it was Officer Johnson's

 02  responsibility because it was his prisoner, and she

 03  was quite upset that he would leave a call to

 04  use -- go use the restroom.

 05    And I tried to listen from her what she

 06  expected Officer Johnson to do if he said he

 07  needed to go to the bathroom.  What did she

 08  expect him to do?  And it was at that point that we

 09  took a short break.  And I think after some

 10  discussions with her counsel, we came back in,

 11  and then she acknowledged, "Yes, it was my

 12  responsibility to watch him."

 13    Q.   Okay.  April 10th, 2014, firearms training

 14  over at St. Matthews, did you investigate that

 15  incident?

 16    A.   I did.

 17    Q.   And who did you talk to with regard to

 18  that?

 19    A.   I spoke to four St. Matthews police

 20  officers; their assistant chief, Lewis Christopher;

 21  firearms instructor Tony Coball; and firearms

 22  instructor Eddie Parsons; and firearms instructor

 23  John Hackle.

 24    Q.   Okay.  And did you talk to anybody from

 25  the Prospect Police Department that was there?
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 01    A.   I did.  I spoke to both Chief Shaw and

 02  assistant chief -- or, excuse me, Assistant Chief

 03  Shaw and Chief Sherrard.

 04    Q.   Okay.  And what did you discover about

 05  that incident with regard to Officer Loeser's

 06  conduct?

 07    A.   I think everyone was consistent in the

 08  fact that she shot the course, and initially the --

 09  the target that she shot was scored as a passing

 10  score of 80; however, it was pointed out that her

 11  target didn't have any head shots, which was

 12  required of the course, and, therefore, she failed

 13  the course.

 14    Q.   And what was her response to that

 15  information that she had not passed?

 16    A.   She -- she was upset by that, quite upset.

 17    Q.   And --

 18    A.   And following that --

 19    Q.   -- be specific about what you --

 20    A.   Following that, they took a short break.

 21  And some of the instructors from the St. Matthews

 22  police were at a -- a bench near the range.  And

 23  she walked over there and addressed Major

 24  Christopher and said, "I understand you said I was

 25  cheating."  And Major Christopher said, "No one's
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 01  accused you of cheating.  You -- you just didn't

 02  have the head shots as required."

 03    And she became very upset with both Major

 04  Christopher and the other St. Matthews officers

 05  there, two of whom thought that her conduct was

 06  very unprofessional.

 07    Q.   And unprofessional in what way?  Did --

 08  what -- her -- her -- her body language?  Her --

 09    A.   Her raising of her voice, the accusations

 10  that she was lodging at the -- the assistant chief

 11  of the St. Matthews Police Department, and just

 12  her behavior towards -- the Prospect Police

 13  Department had been invited by the St. Matthews

 14  police to participate in their firearms training.

 15  And to conduct herself in that fashion to their

 16  instructors, that they thought was nonprofessional.

 17    And if what they verbalized is correct, I think

 18  it's unprofessional, as well.

 19    Q.   So I -- I think you heard Mr. Clay say that

 20  the officers at St. Matthews told Chief Sherrard

 21  that it was really no big deal.  Did -- is that what

 22  they related to you?

 23    A.   I know that Chief Sherrard spoke to Major

 24  Christopher, and Major Christopher walked through

 25  that event with the -- the chief.
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 01    All I can tell you is that when I spoke to Major

 02  Christopher, he thought that her conduct was

 03  unprofessional, as did Officer Parsons and Officer

 04  Coball.  He said that although her behavior wasn't

 05  necessarily unprofessional, he -- he made some

 06  comment about her having a personality trait that

 07  was consistent with how she behaved that day.

 08    Q.   Is the range staff, is -- is that the St.

 09  Matthews police officers that were there?

 10    A.   Yes.

 11    Q.   Okay.  The last charge, Number 9 -- and I

 12  know you didn't write these charges, so I'm kind of

 13  backing up on -- on the. . .

 14    Did you find a -- a pattern of negative

 15  behavior and rudeness on the part of Officer

 16  Loeser?

 17    A.   I did.

 18    Q.   And can you tell the council what facts

 19  you have to back that up?

 20    A.   The -- the -- one of the first facts was

 21  the -- the initiation of this investigation, when I

 22  listened to that audiotape of her evaluation with

 23  the -- with the chief and assistant chief, I thought

 24  that her behavior during that was unprofessional,

 25  that she raised her voice with her superiors, and

�0076

 01  became very accu -- accusatory with them.  I

 02  thought that was unprofessional.

 03    Certainly, her refusal to accept responsibility

 04  with the arrest incident, I -- I -- I just thought it

 05  was ludicrous to suggest that an officer who needs

 06  to use the restroom should stand there in a

 07  parking lot, watch a prisoner, when he had the

 08  need to use a restroom.

 09    I just -- and the fact that she would not accept

 10  responsibility for that until, you know, taking a

 11  break and speaking to her counsel, again, I

 12  thought that was ridiculous.  I mean, we all -- it --

 13  it -- it's just a basic human need.

 14    If you have to use the restroom, you have to

 15  use the restroom.  I don't care whether you're

 16  flying a 747 or you -- you're a police officer.

 17  And -- and to sug -- suggest that he was doing

 18  something wrong by asking to go to the bathroom,

 19  I -- I -- I thought that was very unprofessional of

 20  her.

 21    Q.   Did you find any -- any pattern or

 22  evidence of her being rude to the general public?

 23    A.   When I spoke to City Administrator Holly

 24  LeVold, she mentioned that she had heard

 25  incidences when the public would come to the front
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 01  window, and she thought that Officer Loeser was

 02  rude to the public.  She heard her use profanity

 03  on -- on occasions.

 04    And -- and I -- I'm not sure if my report

 05  reflects it, so I don't really want to venture, but

 06  there -- there were other statements that I recall

 07  going back into the past in -- in dealing with her

 08  personnel file where there were some other issues.

 09    Q.   Based on your investigation as a whole

 10  and all of the people you've talked to, including

 11  Officer Loeser, did you find a -- a pattern of

 12  disrespect and rudeness?

 13    A.   Yes, I did.  And it -- a -- again, if you go

 14  through the report even some of her -- who would

 15  consider themselves best friends on the fire -- on

 16  the police department, mentioned that she can be

 17  confrontational; that if she doesn't get things her

 18  way, that she can become very upset.  And -- and

 19  those are people that consider themselves close

 20  friends of hers.

 21    Q.   Did you find any evidence in your

 22  investigation that Officer Loeser was treated by

 23  others on the force -- particularly the command

 24  staff, Assistant Chief Shaw and Chief Sherrard,

 25  that -- that she was treated any differently than
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 01  any other person on the police department?

 02    A.   Absolutely not.

 03    Q.   Did you find any evidence that -- that she

 04  was wronged by her superior officers in any way?

 05    A.   No, I did not.

 06    Q.   In all of the people that you talked with

 07  during your investigation, did you find any

 08  evidence that Officer Loeser has been treated

 09  badly by her command staff?

 10    A.   No, I did not.

 11         MS. JACOBS:  I don't have any more

 12  questions right now.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Ms. Jacobs.

 14  Mr. Clay, your witness.

 15         MR. CLAY:  No questions at this time;

 16  reserve the right to re-call him.

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  Very well.

 18    We've been at this for an hour and a half.

 19  How about we take a five-minute break, and we can

 20  come back at 7:35?  7:35.  We'll adjourn until

 21  then.

 22  [WHEREUPON, a brief recess is taken.]

 23         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  This hearing

 24  is resumed.  And I'll ask Ms. Jacobs to call her

 25  next witness.
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  I call Officer Mike

 02  Thomas.

 03  OFFICER MIKE THOMAS, after having first been

 04  duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows:

 05  EXAMINATION

 06  BY MS. JACOBS:

 07    Q.   Would you state your name and tell us

 08  what you do.

 09    A.   Mike Thomas, Prospect Police

 10  Department, officer/patrol.

 11    Q.   And how long have you been here at

 12  Prospect?

 13    A.   Eight years.

 14    Q.   Okay.  You've been a police officer longer

 15  than that?

 16    A.   I have.  I've been a police officer

 17  approximately 24 years.

 18    Q.   Do you know Officer Heather Loeser?

 19    A.   I do.

 20    Q.   And is that from working with her on the

 21  department?

 22    A.   I -- I have worked with her on a couple of

 23  different departments.

 24    Q.   Okay.  Do you consider her to be a

 25  friend?
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 01    A.   I have.

 02    Q.   Have you socialized with her?

 03    A.   I have.

 04    Q.   Back in February of this year, were you at

 05  dinner with her at Cunningham's?

 06    A.   I was.

 07    Q.   Could you tell the council what happened

 08  at dinner?

 09    A.   I contacted Heather and asked if she

 10  wanted to have dinner.  We went to Cunningham's,

 11  as we have in other occasions.  We typically sit in

 12  the back of the -- the area because it's a little

 13  quieter than the -- the main lobby area.  It was

 14  noisy.  There was -- there was a crowd there.

 15    We sat down at the table close to the

 16  windows; had made an order.  We were sitting

 17  there just having some conversation.

 18    Heather wears a shoulder mic on her radio.  I

 19  do not.  I was not on duty, but she's far better at

 20  listening to it, I always comment, because she has

 21  hers turned down, but she -- she hears it much

 22  better than I do.  I keep mine turned up.

 23    But we were sitting here conversating, and I

 24  noticed that she leaned over.  And she looked at

 25  me, and she says, "I think I've missed a run."
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 01    And she got on the radio and called, and, sure

 02  enough, they had dispatched a 1035 alarm I

 03  believe over in Hunting Creek.

 04    Q.   What's a "1035"?

 05    A.   That's a -- a burglar alarm.

 06    Q.   Okay.

 07    A.   She got on the radio, asked for location.

 08  She got up.  She left, headed for that location.

 09    And I believe, according to when she came

 10  back, she told me that she had been cancelled off

 11  of that, but received another call and responded to

 12  that before coming back to Cunningham's where we

 13  continued with dinner.

 14    Q.   And did she receive a -- a text at some

 15  point during that continuation of the dinner?

 16    A.   She did.  She received a text that she

 17  told me was from Lieutenant Colonel Shaw asking

 18  her for an immediate response in reference to

 19  missing -- missing a run.

 20    Q.   And what was her response to receiving

 21  that text?

 22    A.   She was surprised by it.  She was

 23  surprised that -- that there was a -- a text that

 24  quickly asking for an immediate response.

 25    Q.   And did she say anything to you about
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 01  that?

 02    A.   She basically thought it was bullshit.

 03  Sorry.

 04    Q.   Is that what she said to you?

 05    A.   I don't remember the exact, but, I mean,

 06  that was the gist of it.  I -- I mean, she was upset

 07  that she got the text.

 08    You know, it's -- I won't say that it's common

 09  that your radio would be turned down or that it

 10  could get turned down, but it happens.  You know,

 11  things happen in the course of a day.

 12    Q.   When you are on call, is your radio

 13  supposed to be turned up so you can hear calls?

 14    A.   It is.  And --

 15    Q.   Okay.

 16    A.   -- and, I mean, there again, it's -- you

 17  know, it's what's supposed to be.

 18    Q.   All right.

 19    A.   And -- and I think everybody strives for

 20  that.

 21    Q.   Well, is it an operating procedure -- a

 22  standard operating procedure that you respond to

 23  calls on your radio when you're on duty?

 24    A.   Correct.

 25    Q.   Okay.
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 01    A.   Yes.

 02    Q.   So what was she upset about when she

 03  got the text?

 04    A.   That -- that there was a question about,

 05  you know, "I -- I need an immediate response to

 06  why you missed that run."

 07    Q.   Did she respond immediately?

 08    A.   No, she called her father first and said

 09  that, you know, said -- basically telling him the

 10  situation.

 11    Q.   And -- and what did she say to her dad

 12  what -- what the situation was?

 13    A.   I don't -- specifics, I don't really -- I

 14  mean, I'm sitting across from her, but, I mean,

 15  she -- she said, "He texted me and told me that I

 16  missed a run and he wants an immediate

 17  response."

 18    I don't know what he said.  I have no idea, but

 19  the assumption -- and I sometimes hate to use that

 20  word.  The assumption I got was -- is that he said,

 21  "Just stick with the fact that the radio -- the

 22  volume was down."

 23    Q.   Did -- were you present when she did

 24  respond to the text?

 25    A.   I -- no.
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 01    Q.   Okay.  Do you know if she responded to

 02  the next?

 03    A.   I -- not to my knowledge.

 04    Q.   How long were you-all there after she got

 05  the text?

 06    A.   I -- probably, I guess, 45 minutes to an

 07  hour.

 08    Q.   Do you know anything about the memo

 09  that she wrote to Assistant Chief Shaw following

 10  that text?

 11    A.   Other than she told me she wrote him a

 12  memo.

 13    Q.   Have you talked with her any further

 14  about this incident?

 15    A.   Huh-uh.

 16    Q.   No?

 17    A.   No.

 18    Q.   Okay.  It's hard for her to write down a

 19  "huh-uh."

 20    A.   I'm sorry.

 21    Q.   That's okay.

 22    A.   No.

 23    Q.   Do you remember -- okay.  Do you

 24  remember talking with David Beyer about the -- the

 25  police department and incidents?
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 01    A.   Yes, ma'am.

 02    Q.   Okay.  Is it your understanding, as a

 03  police officer, that when a superior gives you a

 04  lawful order, you have to follow that?

 05    A.   Yes, ma'am.

 06    Q.   Have you observed or have any personal

 07  knowledge about Heather Loeser having a

 08  negative -- having a -- a pattern of negative

 09  behavior and attitude?

 10    A.   My situation -- to answer the question,

 11  my situation is -- is that I've been friends with

 12  Heather and I have felt as an enemy with Heather.

 13  I've often said that you really never knew on a

 14  day-to-day basis which Heather you was going to

 15  get, because she could come in and be -- and this

 16  could be anybody.  I'm just saying with her.

 17    I mean, she could come in and be just

 18  delightful and -- and spon -- spontaneity, just --

 19  just a great person; and then the next day you

 20  could come in it'd be going to bite your head off.

 21    Q.   And --

 22    A.   And -- and that could be -- I -- I hate to

 23  point that out like that to her, because I think on

 24  a -- any given day that could happen to anyone.

 25    Q.   Well, we're not talking about anyone.
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 01  We're talking --

 02    A.   We're not --

 03    Q.   -- about Heather.

 04    A.   -- talking about anyone.

 05    Q.   Okay.

 06    A.   And I'm sorry for that.

 07    Q.   Okay.

 08    A.   I --

 09    Q.   So have you observed her behavior being

 10  disruptive in the police department?

 11    A.   I don't know really understand the

 12  "disruptive" part.

 13    Q.   Have you --

 14    A.   Has she come in mad?  Yes.  Has she

 15  been mad at the decision that was made about her

 16  or a -- a question about a run that she made or

 17  something -- or why she did or didn't do

 18  something?  Yes, I've seen that.

 19    Q.   Have you observed her to be rude to the

 20  public or members of the police department?

 21    A.   I think that on occasion she's been

 22  disrespective to command.  I don't know that I

 23  would say that to the public.

 24    Q.   When you say "disrespective to

 25  command," what do you mean?  What -- what
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 01  instances are you talking about?

 02    A.   It's just a generality.  Prospect is not

 03  Louisville Metro.  Prospect is not any other --

 04  Prospect is a small police department that covers

 05  a -- an affluent neighborhood and -- and people

 06  and -- you know, when you're talking about eight

 07  or nine people, you -- you think about morale.  You

 08  think about just having, you know, one -- you

 09  know, you don't get in this job -- you get in this

 10  job because you want to be in it.  You want to help

 11  people.  You want to do the right thing.

 12    I've seen command in the past, and not this

 13  current administration, prior administrations, that

 14  we didn't get support from.

 15    Q.   Okay.  I'm -- I'm asking about --

 16    A.   Heather.

 17    Q.   -- Heather.

 18    A.   Okay.

 19    Q.   And you said you have seen her be

 20  disrespectful to command.  So tell me what you

 21  mean by that.

 22    A.   I've -- just personally feel that she has

 23  some disrespect to the lieutenant colonel and the

 24  colonel --

 25    Q.   Assistant Chief Shaw and --
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 01    A.   -- simply because --

 02    Q.   -- and Chief Sherrard?

 03    A.   Correct.  Because, again, I don't know if

 04  it's because decisions they made with her or what.

 05  I just know that I've heard her, you know, think

 06  that they were out for her, that it -- she just has

 07  a -- a lack of respect for them.

 08    Q.   Would you say she has a lack of respect

 09  for authority?

 10    A.   I don't think it's authority as much as it is

 11  the people.  I -- I've said it many times that you

 12  cannot -- you can hate the person behind the

 13  badge.  It's the badge that you have to respect.

 14    Q.   Okay.

 15         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  That's all the

 16  questions I have for you, sir.

 17         MR. CLAY:  No questions at this time;

 18  reserve the right to re-call him.

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  Very well.

 20         MS. JACOBS:  You can't leave.  You can

 21  get off the stand, but you can't leave.

 22  Call officer -- Chief Sherrard.

 23         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  Chief?

 24  CHIEF JEFF SHERRARD, after having first been

 25  duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows:
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 01  EXAMINATION

 02  BY MR. JACOBS:

 03    Q.   Just for the record, state your name,

 04  please.

 05    A.   Jeff Sherrard.

 06    Q.   And you are the chief of police here of

 07  the City of Prospect?

 08    A.   Yes, ma'am; I have been since March

 09  of 2012.

 10    Q.   And what did you do before that?

 11    A.   I was retired for a couple of years, but

 12  prior to that I served with Jefferson County, then

 13  Louisville Metro Police upon merger for 27-1/4

 14  years.

 15    Q.   And what positions did you hold there?

 16    A.   At the time that I retired, I was a captain

 17  and was in charge of special operations unit; but

 18  prior to that I held positions as commander of

 19  internal affairs, public integrity, the training

 20  division, assistant commander of Metro narcotics.

 21  I at one time was the commander of the hostage

 22  negotiating team; was the commander of evidence

 23  technician at one point; a homicide detective.

 24    Let's see.  Obviously, patrol sargent, patrol

 25  lieutenant, and patrol officer, and a homicide
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 01  detective.

 02    Q.   Here at -- at the City of Prospect, are --

 03  does the buck stop with you with respect to the

 04  police department?

 05    A.   Yes, ma'am.

 06    Q.   And what is the chain of command in the

 07  department?

 08    A.   We have the chief of police; then the

 09  assistant chief of police, which is the rank of a

 10  lieutenant colonel; and then the patrol officers.

 11    Q.   And other than the size, which is

 12  obviously different from a -- a metro police

 13  department, is there any difference in the chain of

 14  command here as opposed to a larger metropolitan

 15  area?

 16    A.   No, ma'am.  The chain of command still

 17  operates the same as it would for any department.

 18  It's just sometimes that the chain gets a little flat.

 19  The organizational structure is just flatter because

 20  there's only a couple of levels as opposed to

 21  where you get into divisions and things of that

 22  nature.

 23    Q.   Okay.  And what did you say?  You

 24  started March of 2012?

 25    A.   Yes, ma'am.

�0091

 01    Q.   And was Officer Loeser an officer at that

 02  time?

 03    A.   Yes, she was.

 04    Q.   Some of the charges that -- that you have

 05  brought -- and you're the one who signed these

 06  charges; correct?

 07    A.   Yes, ma'am.

 08    Q.   Date back a year or so.  Can you tell the

 09  council why they weren't brought as charges at the

 10  time that those incidents happened?

 11    A.   It was mentioned in -- in the middle of

 12  last year about bringing these things up, because

 13  there was things that were going on throughout the

 14  year, and we considered bringing up some of the

 15  charges towards the late summer/early fall of last

 16  year.  A couple of other things were transpiring.

 17    But with the elections coming forward and --

 18  we thought that the -- well, the mayor didn't have

 19  time to be able to hold the hearings and then

 20  conduct all the other business that was at hand at

 21  the time, and we were advised to just continually

 22  document these incidents that we had.

 23    Q.   Un -- until the annual evaluation?

 24    A.   Until the annual evaluation, and then list

 25  everything that we had on the evaluation, and
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 01  then --

 02    Q.   Now --

 03    A.   -- proceed from that point.

 04    Q.   -- when -- when you say just -- just wait

 05  and list everything on the evaluation, was --

 06  these -- these were not secret events that

 07  happened.  Ms. -- Ms. Loeser was aware of what

 08  was going on; right?

 09    A.   Yeah, because she was a participant --

 10    Q.   Okay.

 11    A.   -- in the events, obviously [phonetic].

 12    Q.   And say, for instance, with the escaped

 13  prisoner incident --

 14    A.   Right.

 15    Q.   -- did -- did you discuss with her the --

 16  the -- the problems that were inherent with that --

 17    A.   Well, when she was --

 18    Q.   -- then?

 19    A.   -- injured that particular evening, when

 20  she hurt her ankle, I went over to the hospital to

 21  check on her.  And even at that point she made the

 22  comment that this was Larry's fault because he left

 23  the window open.

 24    And -- and I said, "No, that's not the

 25  problem."  I said, "You take responsibility in this,
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 01  as well.  This -- this is -- this falls on you, as

 02  well."  And that discussion was held in -- in the

 03  emergency room.

 04    Q.   Okay.  I'm going to go through these

 05  charges  and we've already done that with Mr.

 06  Beyer, but -- but you're the one who's going to tell

 07  us the facts that you know, and then why --

 08    A.   Okay.

 09    Q.   -- they violated; and then I'm going to ask

 10  a recommendation at the end; okay?

 11    A.   All right.

 12    Q.   I'm going to start kind of in the middle of

 13  it, though, with the annual evaluation on February

 14  the 11th.

 15    A.   Okay.

 16    Q.   My understanding, you and Assistant

 17  Chief Shaw were there together?

 18    A.   That's correct.

 19    Q.   And did you work with him on preparing

 20  that evaluation?

 21    A.   Yes.

 22    Q.   Can you tell us just kind of -- and, again,

 23  I'm not talking about the content of it right now,

 24  but the process that you went through and her

 25  reaction to the --
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 01    A.   Okay.

 02    Q.   -- evaluation?

 03    A.   Well, we pre -- we do evaluations for

 04  everyone; and then, obviously, met in person with

 05  the various officers.  I think that evening we did

 06  three.  We did a couple the day before; but on that

 07  particular evening we did the -- Officer Loeser's

 08  and also Officer Proffitt and Officer Marianne

 09  Haverlin.

 10    And the process was -- is we had worked on

 11  them for -- for some time, you know, a week or two

 12  in advance; discussed everything to see whether

 13  or not we were -- you know, we were seeing the

 14  same things, things of that nature along the way.

 15  You know, I believe that this was -- is an

 16  appropriate rating in this, and we, again,

 17  discussed that and --

 18    Q.   You mean "we" being you and the

 19  assistant chief?

 20    A.   Yes, Assistant Chief Shaw.  And then

 21  basically put together the documents and -- with

 22  all of the rating system, and took what we believed

 23  was an objective look at each and every topic.

 24    Again, it was not -- we had commented before

 25  that we don't particularly like the current

�0095

 01  evaluation program, because there's some of the

 02  topics that overlap; that you may have something

 03  to do with the report -- report taking and some

 04  other category that are listed together, and you

 05  might do very well with report taking but another

 06  part of the category you might be deficient.

 07    So it kind of -- it -- it really can murky the

 08  waters a little bit in terms of what the ratings are.

 09  And we even explained that at the very beginning

 10  with Heather on her evaluation.  And, like I said,

 11  the first couple of ratings were acceptable; and

 12  then when we started to get into the ones that

 13  came up to topics where she was deficient, that's

 14  where the problems came in where she didn't want

 15  to take responsibility for things that she was

 16  deficient, would not accept feedback in any kind of

 17  positive light, became very argumentative.

 18    Q.   Did you go through each category with

 19  her and --

 20    A.   Yes, one at --

 21    Q.   -- and discuss --

 22    A.   -- one at a time.

 23    Q.   -- the specifics?

 24    A.   And if -- and we'd make sure that

 25  everything was ironed out before we'd move onto
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 01  the next one.  So we would talk about, you know,

 02  like Section 1, go over that.  "This is what you

 03  were rated in this particular pot"; and then read to

 04  her the statement that was in there, and, "You

 05  were rated this because of this."  And so it was

 06  clear to her why she was rated --

 07         MR. CLAY:  Objection to whatever is

 08  clear to her what it was.

 09    A.   It was made clear to her.

 10  BY MS. JACOBS:

 11    Q.   Did she express that she didn't

 12  understand any of the evaluation or the remarks?

 13    A.   Not that she didn't understand it.  She

 14  disagreed with it.

 15    Q.   And do you believe that her behavior was

 16  disrespectful and insubordinate to you?

 17    A.   I do.

 18    Q.   And why is that?

 19    A.   She became extremely argumentative.

 20  She was raising her voice way over the normal

 21  conversation that we were having.  She was the

 22  one that was attempting to escalate everything

 23  from a verbal standpoint.

 24    It -- it was my opinion it was -- it was loud.  It

 25  was over the top.  It was insubordinate.  It was
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 01  uncalled for, because everything was being

 02  handled in a -- in a calm, professional manner, but

 03  she became obviously angry and agitated by it.

 04    And attempts to explain to her why she was

 05  marked as deficient in some categories, she

 06  refused to cept -- accept any responsibility; or

 07  when you attempted to provide positive feedback,

 08  it was immediately deflected with something that

 09  didn't make it her fault, or deflected blame to

 10  someone else, or brought up -- you know, just

 11  deferring blame to others --

 12    Q.   So --

 13    A.   -- and away from her.

 14    Q.   -- tell us what the difference is between

 15  not agreeing with an evaluation and insubordinate

 16  behavior.  I mean, it's okay to disagree with an

 17  evaluation; right?

 18    A.   Sure.

 19    Q.   Okay.

 20    A.   Sure.

 21    Q.   So what did she do that -- that crossed

 22  the line, in your mind, that made it insubordinate?

 23    A.   Just like I said, yelling, becoming very

 24  argumentative, accusatory, that's how I would

 25  describe it.
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 01    Q.   You've been a police officer for a long

 02  time?

 03    A.   Yes, ma'am.

 04    Q.   What's your understanding of what

 05  insubordinate behavior is?

 06    A.   It's not honoring the -- I don't know if you

 07  want to call it the dignity of the profession; in

 08  other words, if -- not treating someone with the

 09  respect due to them, you know, whether it be from

 10  a rank -- or -- just behavior that -- that you would

 11  just -- it's one of those things that you -- when you

 12  see it, you know it, but. . .

 13    It -- it's -- it's a little difficult to describe, I

 14  guess you would say, but being disrespectful to

 15  the rank, to the chain of command, to have -- to

 16  disobeying lawful orders or reasonable requests.

 17  For example, to request a memo, to have that

 18  memo come back in a -- in a normal form or in a

 19  proper form and not to come back with just

 20  someone's last name on it or in a -- or in -- written

 21  in a terse tone; to just conduct yourself in a

 22  professional behavior.

 23    Even if you disre -- disobey -- not disobey,

 24  even if you disagree with someone, you can still

 25  handle that in a professional manner.
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 01    Q.   Was her behavior at her evaluation

 02  unprofessional, in your opinion?

 03    A.   Yes.

 04    Q.   What did you do in response to that after

 05  this event has taken place?

 06    A.   Within the next day or so I went down and

 07  met with Mayor Evans, and expressed to him my

 08  sincere frustrations with -- with dealing with

 09  Officer Loeser and the way that she acts.

 10    Q.   And is it your understanding that that is

 11  what began the internal -- or -- or the independent

 12  investigation?

 13    A.   Yes.

 14    Q.   What do you know about the incident on

 15  February 26th, some 15 days -- do I have my math

 16  right -- after her evaluation, when she was at

 17  Cunningham's and missed the radio call?

 18    A.   Okay.  That she was contacted -- or the

 19  radio -- a Jefferson County Sheriff's Dispatch,

 20  that's who handles dispatch for us, they attempted

 21  to contact her three times.  She failed to respond

 22  to the radio.

 23    Assistant Chief Shaw heard them trying to

 24  contact her.  He got on the radio and accepted the

 25  run.  It was a burglar alarm.  He responded to the

�0100

 01  run.  At some point she did answer the call, but I

 02  think that he was already there.  Cancelled her

 03  before she could arrive.

 04    Subsequently, he sent her a text asking for a

 05  memo explaining why she didn't respond -- or

 06  didn't listen to the radio, and respond to that.

 07  And -- and also with a text that said, "Acknowledge

 08  that you've received this request."

 09    And he advised that he did not receive that in

 10  a timely manner, and that, in fact, he was advised

 11  by Officer Thomas that he was with her at the time

 12  that that came out, and she did not respond --

 13  respond timely as had been requested.

 14    Q.   Do you know how long it was that it took

 15  her to respond?

 16    A.   I believe it was 24 minutes.  It was, like,

 17  from 6:42 to 7:06, or something like that.

 18    Q.   Do you know, based on your investigation

 19  and your information about this event, whether she

 20  had actually received that text prior to her

 21  response?

 22    A.   It's my understanding that she showed

 23  the text, or at least displayed the text, to Officer

 24  Thomas and said, "Look at this.  I can't believe

 25  that this -- that I'm being told to do this," and then
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 01  de -- declared it as bullshit.

 02    Q.   Did you see the memo that she eventually

 03  wrote?

 04    A.   I did.

 05    Q.   And -- and, again, without looking at the

 06  content of it at this point, is that a -- a proper

 07  memo, a -- a respectful memo to --

 08    A.   Ab -- absolutely not.  That is not the

 09  proper format to use in a police organization.

 10    You refer to someone by their title, and -- and

 11  certainly you would respond to what the request

 12  was.  If you're asked to respond to something in

 13  writing, you respond to what you were asked to.

 14    Q.   How would she know that?  I mean, it --

 15  I'm a layperson, and I see that memo, it might

 16  mean something different to you as a commanding

 17  officer.  How would she know that that's an

 18  improper --

 19    A.   That's just a business practice that

 20  happens in police departments throughout the

 21  years.  She's been asked on many occasions -- her

 22  personnel file has plenty of memorandums in there

 23  that were done in a proper format where she did

 24  address her superiors by rank and title.

 25    Q.   Is it a violation of an operating procedure
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 01  of the police department to not address her

 02  superior officers --

 03    A.   I don't think that we have specificity in --

 04  in that.  I would have to --to look that up.  Off the

 05  top of my head, I don't know if that's -- the

 06  formatting's in there.

 07    I know that was in there for Metro, but I don't

 08  know if we have it or not, to be honest with you.

 09    Q.   Okay.  Do you need your -- let me hand

 10  you your book.

 11  [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 12  made.]

 13  BY MS. JACOBS:

 14    Q.   If you'll look at Number 11.14?

 15    A.   Okay.

 16    Q.   And I'm just going to read it because it's

 17  short.  [reads] Employees shall treat all other

 18  employees with respect -- with courtesy and

 19  respect, and shall not be insubordinate or

 20  disrespectful to any other employee.  Officers

 21  shall be referred to by rank when on duty.

 22    Do you believe that she violated this policy in

 23  writing that memo?

 24    A.   I do.

 25    Q.   And how?
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 01    A.   The -- the terse tone of the -- the memo,

 02  the -- the accusatory nature of -- of the memo

 03  where she states that the -- that -- well, there was

 04  something in here about. . .

 05    Q.   She said that email was a complete

 06  fabrication.

 07    A.   Yeah.

 08         MR. CLAY:  May the witness testify

 09  without prompting from counsel for the city?

 10         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 11    A.   I was just looking for my notes on that.

 12  Yeah, she stated that it was a complete

 13  fabrication, that his email to her was a complete

 14  fabrication, and that she had, in fact, responded at

 15  that appropriate time.

 16  BY MS. JACOBS:

 17    Q.   Okay.  So I want to ask now about the

 18  content of the memo a little bit.  Do you have that

 19  in front of you?

 20    A.   Yes.

 21    Q.   Okay.  Do you need to find it?

 22    A.   I will here in a second [examines

 23  document].  Okay.

 24    Q.   With respect to the content of it, do you

 25  find any information in there that you consider
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 01  inappropriate?

 02    A.   Yes.  Yes, I do.  First of all, the -- the

 03  way -- the manner in which that he was addressed

 04  that -- Assistant Chief Shaw, the failure to

 05  recognize that title.

 06    Secondly, it didn't really address what was

 07  asked in -- in what you would consider a standard

 08  format, but, also, it -- it goes off on a -- I don't

 09  know if you want to call it a tangent, but -- but to

 10  the point that says that that part of your email to

 11  me was a complete fabrication.  You texted me

 12  at 1842.  I responded when I saw the text at 1907.

 13  And based on the information received from Officer

 14  Thomas, that was not true.

 15    Q.   Okay.  And what about the part where she

 16  says that's a complete fabrication?  Did -- do you

 17  know what that email from Assistant Chief Shaw to

 18  her said?

 19    A.   Yes.

 20    Q.   What's it say?

 21    A.   At 1808 --

 22    Q.   Which is 6?

 23    A.   Yes, 6:06.

 24    Q.   6:06.

 25    A.   And then, again, the text doesn't come in
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 01  until 1842, much later.  It says, [reads] The

 02  dispatch center attempted to contact you by radio

 03  three times for a call for service.  Upon not

 04  responding, I picked up the run and handled it.  I

 05  need you to submit to me in writing in memo form

 06  as to why you were not monitoring your radio for

 07  calls for service, and where you were at the time

 08  of the incident.

 09    [reads] Shortly thereafter I sent you a text

 10  message to your personal cell phone on file, and

 11  explicitly stated to you to respond back and

 12  acknowledge that text.  No response was received

 13  by you in regards to this issue.

 14    And that's why he drafted the -- the memo,

 15  was because -- or, I'm sorry, the email was

 16  because he hadn't received the text response

 17  back.  And --

 18    Q.   At the time he --

 19    A.   At the time that he sends the email, he

 20  had not sent -- or he had not received the text

 21  back from her that said received, because at some

 22  point she does send a text back to him that says

 23  received, acknowledging that she did, in fact, get

 24  the text.

 25    But when you look at the timing of both of
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 01  them, it looks like that they were sent virtually at

 02  the same time, that he sends this email out at the

 03  same time she's sending back her text that says

 04  received.

 05    So the -- he's been drafting this for some

 06  time.  Obviously, you can't write all this in -- in a

 07  minute, so. . .

 08    And it just states it's important to note that

 09  we will be able to depend on the duty officer while

 10  they are on patrol and must be accessible by

 11  phone and radio.

 12  And, also, he just had to remind her on there that

 13  it was their decision to carry personal cell phones

 14  on duty.  We have city-issued phones that they can

 15  use, but officers have elected to carry their own so

 16  they don't have to carry two phones with them.

 17    Q.   Okay.  Let me back up a little bit.  Is it a

 18  violation of a standard operating procedure to not

 19  answer a call on your radio?

 20    A.   Yes.

 21    Q.   So when she failed to hear that call, that

 22  would be a violation.

 23    A.   Yes.

 24    Q.   Turning to Charge Number 3 --

 25    A.   Okay.
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 01    Q.   -- this is about the -- the statement that

 02  she made to Officer Thomas with regard to the text

 03  message.  Is -- is it a violation of a standard

 04  operating procedure to ridicule the -- the request

 05  that had been made of her?

 06    A.   Yes.

 07    Q.   And is that written here in the policy?

 08    A.   Yes, it says criticism or ridicule of a

 09  supervisor or orders given by a supervisor shall be

 10  considered insubordinate.

 11    Q.   And do you consider her statement to

 12  Officer Thomas to be criticism or ridicule?

 13    A.   Absolutely.

 14    Q.   We've already talked about the talk memo

 15  a little bit.

 16    Let's talk about her March 1st letter to the

 17  mayor.  In that she says that you forged her name.

 18  Did you forge her name at any time?

 19    A.   No, I completed property slips.  After the

 20  Tanner Munday arrest, she collected a backpack;

 21  had placed that backpack in a -- in a white plastic

 22  bag.

 23    The -- the arrest occurred on a weekend, on a

 24  Saturday morning.  And at the time that the -- Mr.

 25  Munday was being processed out to be
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 01  transported, Officer Loeser asked if she could put

 02  the -- the evidence in the property room and

 03  complete the property slips later because it was

 04  already late in the day.  They'd already been there

 05  for quite a while.  She had taken a number of

 06  reports at that time.

 07    So I advised her, yes, that she could put it in

 08  the -- in the property room.  I opened the door for

 09  her.  There's two keys to that -- to that lock.  I

 10  have one and Colonel Shaw has one.  I opened the

 11  door and allowed her, basically, to set it in on the

 12  floor; closed the door back.

 13    Early the following week on that -- it was

 14  Monday or Tuesday, one of the victims shows up --

 15  one of the victims from the theft shows up and said

 16  she was there to recover her property.  And she

 17  had been advised that we had possession of some

 18  of her property that had been stolen, a -- a

 19  backpack.

 20    So at -- at that point, I opened the property

 21  room.  The backpack was still in the plastic bag

 22  where Heather had put it or, you know, dropped it

 23  off.

 24    And I asked the lady, "Is this the backpack?"

 25  So she identifies it, and then one by one took
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 01  items out of the backpack.  And they were literally

 02  soaking wet.

 03    I mean, the arrest occurred in a light rain, and

 04  the stuff inside there -- and inside that plastic

 05  bag, things -- you know, it kind of smelled mildewy

 06  and it's -- it was a little messy.

 07    So, anyway, we take the things out.  And each

 08  one that we pull out, I ask this lady if she

 09  recognizes it.  Well, virtually everything in that

 10  backpack, with the exception of a folding knife and

 11  a little black -- it looked like a material, almost a

 12  T-shirt, but it had been fashioned into a mask.

 13    That morning that guy -- that the guy was

 14  stealing, he was wearing a mask that had been

 15  worn a few times [phonetic].  So that had been

 16  placed in that -- that backpack, either by him or

 17  the police or whatever.

 18    And wrapped around the knife was a -- a -- a

 19  black medical glove.  And I know that Officer

 20  Loeser is one of the few around here that uses the

 21  black gloves. Everybody else had blue, but I know

 22  that she uses black.

 23    And I think she had collected the -- the

 24  glove -- or the -- the knife from him at one point,

 25  and that she may have put that in the backpack.  I
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 01  don't know whether he had it in there or she just

 02  wrapped it in there --

 03    Q.   Well --

 04    A.   -- for protection.

 05    Q.   -- did you move that stuff, the -- the

 06  items, did you --

 07    A.   Yeah.

 08    Q.   -- do something --

 09    A.   Basically --

 10    Q.   -- with them?

 11    A.   -- with -- with the -- the victim, Ms. Lisa

 12  Smock, present; pulled it out, photographed it on

 13  the floor in the interview room; and then advised

 14  her that we would be holding that for court.

 15    And then I placed it in the hall in paper bags,

 16  and used six different bags to use it just to fit

 17  everything in and -- because it will dry better in

 18  paper and not in plastic.

 19    Q.   And so --

 20    A.   And at that -- and at that point listed the

 21  property that was in there, and there was actually

 22  a little bit of cash, too.  She was, like, around $43

 23  or whatever I think off the top of my head.  It's

 24  somewhere around that area.

 25    And she acknowledged everything that I was
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 01  writing down on there.  And -- and then wrote on

 02  the top that this lie -- this stuff had been collected

 03  by Officer Loeser.  It was all printed in.  And then

 04  I signed my initials next to her name.

 05    Q.   Okay.  When you say "printed in,"

 06  there -- there's a --

 07    A.   Yeah, I use block letters.  I -- I went to

 08  Catholic school the first couple of years, and I

 09  have pretty decent printing when I take my time.

 10  And it's all block letters, and it's very, very clear.

 11    Q.   Was there --

 12    A.   And it just says Collecting Officer.  So

 13  that's -- I printed "Loeser" in where it says

 14  Collecting Officer.

 15    Q.   Okay.  So there was never any even

 16  attempt to sign her name?

 17    A.   Oh, absolutely not.

 18    Q.   So when she accuses you in this March 1st

 19  letter of forging her name; is that untrue?

 20    A.   That's untrue.

 21    Q.   And do you consider that to be

 22  insubordination for her to make that accusation?

 23    A.   I consider it to be very untruthful,

 24  insubordinate, and just -- this is totally

 25  inaccurate.  That's not -- that's not the case.
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 01    Q.   Now, at some point in this incident,

 02  there's a cell phone that goes missing; right?

 03    A.   Yes.

 04    Q.   Okay. And has -- and -- and the --

 05  nobody's ever figured out what happened to the

 06  cell phone, is there?

 07    A.   Right.  And when we went through the

 08  backpack with -- with Ms. Smock and went through

 09  everything, there was no cell phone in that

 10  backpack at that time.  And, in fact, I don't even

 11  know the existence of a backpack until I get a

 12  court order in the early part of August.

 13    Q.   Okay.  Did you on the evaluation

 14  accuse -- on -- in annual evaluation in February,

 15  was -- was Ms. Loeser accused of stealing the

 16  phone or improperly disposed of --

 17    A.   I clearly --

 18    Q.   -- the phone?

 19    A.   -- just says that at some point the phone

 20  was lost or misplaced.

 21    Q.   Okay.  And was that a mark against her

 22  evaluation?

 23    A.   No, just the -- the fact that she had not

 24  taken care of the evidence that would have been

 25  her responsibility.
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 01    Q.   Now, just to -- to -- to get a jump on what

 02  Mr. Clay is going to ask you about Section 30 of

 03  the SOPs regards what?

 04    A.   It would be over evidence and property.

 05    Q.   Okay.

 06    A.   And it's not being completed.

 07    Q.   It's not being completed?

 08         MR. CLAY:  Section 30.

 09         MS. JACOBS:  Section 30?

 10         MR. CLAY:  Yeah.

 11  BY MS. JACOBS:

 12    Q.   It's not being completed?

 13    A.   No, ma'am.

 14    Q.   And why is that?

 15    A.   Because we were, and still are,

 16  transitioning from having our own in-house facility

 17  for property to using Louisville Metro Police

 18  Property Room.  And the reason for that is for

 19  accountability purposes.

 20    They have, like, retention policies in place.

 21  It's all computerized.  They know, like, if found

 22  property comes in, they have X number of days

 23  that they can hold on to property, and then it can

 24  be destroyed.

 25    And the same way with evidence, the -- like,
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 01  for example, if any drug evidence is collected,

 02  everything is specifically documented.  Every pill

 03  is counted.  Marijuana and things like that, they're

 04  weighed specifically.

 05    And then -- actually, all of their evidence

 06  eve -- is even bar coded, so it's easier to recover.

 07  So it's a -- it's a very meticulous process.

 08    But in requesting to do that, that ta -- that

 09  has taken awhile to get permission from them to

 10  work with people in their property.  They've

 11  changed hands a couple times with the lieutenants

 12  that run the property room.  And we recently,

 13  within March, have been able to start taking our

 14  property up there.

 15    One of the reasons for not having our own

 16  property room is because, like for accreditation

 17  purposes, you have to have -- the facility has to

 18  have X, Y, and Z in terms of security.  And we

 19  don't have that.  And we've come to a great deal of

 20  expense to the city to do that.

 21    So -- and there's other small departments like

 22  us that are use -- utilizing the system.

 23  Graymoor-Devondale is using the system with

 24  Louisville Metro, and has for some time.  And

 25  they -- I've talked to them about it, and they highly
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 01  recommend it.

 02    Q.   So is it fair to say it's just in process

 03  to --

 04    A.   It's in -- it's in process, because we have

 05  to also have a policy that fits in with what

 06  Louisville Metro does, because there's some things

 07  that you can take to the property room and some

 08  things you can't.

 09    So it all has to mesh with what they're doing

 10  before we can write it in ours and say, "Okay.

 11  This is what you do."

 12    Q.   Now, Ms. Loeser's not been charged with

 13  violating any SOP with regard to the lost phone,

 14  has she?

 15    A.   No.

 16    Q.   She also alleges in that March 1st letter

 17  to the mayor that she has been subject to

 18  intimidating behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw.

 19  Are you aware of any intimidating behavior by

 20  Assistant Chief Shaw?

 21    A.   No.

 22    Q.   She also states in that letter that

 23  Assistant Chief Shaw has a pattern of theft.  Are

 24  you aware of any pattern of theft by Assistant

 25  Chief Shaw?

�0116

 01    A.   I'm aware that she said it, but I'm not

 02  aware of him committing any theft.

 03    Q.   Talk about the prisoner incident for just a

 04  minute.  The council has heard that a prisoner

 05  escaped while -- while she was supposed to have

 06  that under her control.

 07    A.   M-hm.

 08    Q.   Is there a specific policy that was

 09  violated by --

 10    A.   Yes.

 11    Q.   -- Ms. Loeser in that incident?

 12    A.   Yes.

 13    Q.   Can you tell the council what that policy

 14  is and how she violated it?

 15    A.   It's under our Chapter 26, under

 16  Prisoners Custody and Control.  Let's see.  [reads]

 17  Officer shall observe prisoners at all times while

 18  under custody and monitor for any medical

 19  treatment.  Let's see.  Officers shall remain in

 20  close proximity to a suspect or a prisonal --

 21  prisoner to handle any problems when allowing

 22  them to use a restroom or other [phonetic]

 23  facility.

 24    Let's see [examines document].

 25    Q.   Let me help you out with a statement that
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 01  says, [reads] Officers shall observe prisoners at

 02  all times while in their custody.

 03    A.   Right.

 04    Q.   Did she violate that policy in this

 05  situation?

 06    A.   Yes, she was distracted with other things

 07  and was not monitoring the prisoner.

 08         MR. CLAY:  I'm sorry, sir.  I can't hear

 09  you.

 10  BY MS. JACOBS:

 11    Q.   You have to speak up.

 12    A.   I'm sorry.  She was --

 13    Q.   You have to speak up a little bit.

 14    A.   -- distracted while doing paperwork and

 15  was not watching the prisoner.

 16    Q.   Was she in close proximity to the

 17  prisoner?

 18    A.   No, not as she had been directed to be.

 19    Q.   All right.  And -- and "not as she had

 20  been directed to be," tell us what you mean by

 21  that?

 22    A.   Assistant Chief Shaw had directed her on

 23  a previous occasion, because we had an incident

 24  sometime previously where we had a prisoner that

 25  had -- they kicked out the back door of one of our
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 01  police cars.  The prisoner had been arrested,

 02  handcuffed, placed in the back of the car, kicked

 03  out the back door of Officer Proffitt's car.

 04    Within a period of time shortly thereafter,

 05  within weeks, they had another prisoner that was

 06  in the car.  And this is Officer Proffitt and Officer

 07  Loeser.  And Assistant Chief Shaw was there.

 08    And when he -- he arrived, they were not

 09  watching this person as closely -- now, it turns out

 10  this person wasn't combative, but he pointed out to

 11  them, "Look what happened to you a few -- a few

 12  weeks ago, or whatever, could very easily happen

 13  again.  You-all need to come up here and stay by

 14  the window of this car, and one of you needs to

 15  watch this person closely at all times."

 16    Q.   Okay.  The firearms training incident --

 17    A.   Yes.

 18    Q.   -- were you made aware of an incident

 19  or -- or behavior on be -- behalf of Officer Loeser?

 20    A.   Yes.

 21    Q.   And what were you told there?

 22    A.   Initially I received a phone call from

 23  Assistant Chief Shaw on the date that it occurred

 24  that -- that she had failed a course, became upset,

 25  and was -- was acting unprofessionally in front of
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 01  the firearms staff for St. Matthews, and that -- that

 02  he -- that she had failed the first two times.

 03    And at that point, he told me that they were

 04  going to take her aside to another range that was

 05  adjacent to that, and that they were going to work

 06  with her individually to see if they couldn't get her

 07  skills up to snuff where she could pass the course,

 08  and -- because they had some concerns.

 09    And he did tell me that there was a -- a

 10  controversy over the fact that -- initially, that she

 11  was told that she passed; however, she didn't have

 12  the head shots that were required.  I had fired the

 13  same course the day before, so I was familiar with

 14  what was going on.  And she fired the second day,

 15  I believe.

 16    And so he just told me that initially was told

 17  she had passed, but then, when they looked, there

 18  was no head shots in there.  So when they

 19  rescored the actual hits on the target, she didn't

 20  have enough hits for a passing score.

 21    So she was told she failed, became very

 22  upset.  And then I was told she was unprofessional

 23  with the -- the training staff of St. Matthews Police

 24  Department.

 25    Q.   And do you -- do you know specifics
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 01  about how she became unprofessional?

 02    A.   Yes.  She approached Major Christopher

 03  and said something to the effect like, "Why am I

 04  being accused of cheating?"  And he said,

 05  "Heather, no one said that you were cheating.

 06  Nobody has mentioned that."

 07    And -- and, also, you know, was angry, "Why

 08  was I told that I passed and now you said I

 09  failed?"

 10    Q.   Now, again, the same with regard to the

 11  evaluation, it's not a violation of policy to

 12  disagree with someone, is it?

 13    A.   No.

 14    Q.   Okay.  So what about her behavior made

 15  it different from just disagreeing with how things

 16  were going to being disrespectful to others?

 17    A.   The anger and the tone, the fact that we

 18  were a -- a guest on their range, it was a superior

 19  officer and an assistant chief from the St.

 20  Matthews Police Department, and that I would

 21  expect our officers to -- to act with decorum as

 22  if -- I mean, while they're there, they're working

 23  for him that day, in -- in my mind, and that they

 24  should treat him with the same dignity and respect

 25  as they should our own staff.
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 01    Q.   Did -- and you talked with Officer

 02  Christopher from St. Matthews about the event?

 03    A.   Yes, Major Christopher.

 04    Q.   Okay.  I'm sorry.

 05    A.   And I had received a -- a -- I guess, a --

 06  a letter or memo.  I believe Officer Loeser had

 07  written it to Mayor Evans, and complained about

 08  the range that day; and felt that she was treated

 09  unfairly, and felt that -- that Colonel Shaw,

 10  basically, was behind the fact that she failed that

 11  day and was upset with it, so -- and that she

 12  was -- that she was treated unprofessionally by

 13  Colonel Shaw.

 14    So I went out and personally met with Major

 15  Christopher and asked him, like, who was around,

 16  what transpired.  And his version mirrored what

 17  Colonel Shaw had already told me, that she was

 18  the person that was out of line that day, not him.

 19    I asked him if Colonel Shaw had acted

 20  inappropriately in any way, mistreated her in any

 21  way, and he said, "No."  He said, "I saw none of

 22  that."

 23    Q.   Did he say that her behavior was -- was

 24  not that big of a deal?

 25    A.   Well, he -- he characterized it -- when --

�0122

 01  when we talked about and I said, "Well, was she

 02  insubordinate?"  And he said -- he -- "I would have

 03  to say  yes,' but she wasn't over the top."  And I

 04  think that was the term he used.  "She wasn't over

 05  the top.  It was disrespectful, but not to the point

 06  that I won't invite you back," because that was a

 07  concern that I would have, you know.

 08    Q.   Did you talk with her about the event at

 09  all?

 10    A.   Yes.

 11    Q.   When did you do that?  At the evaluation

 12  or before --

 13    A.   Well, we talked about it within a week or

 14  so when she came back, because she was

 15  reiterating the fact that -- that, "I passed."  She

 16  kept saying, "but I passed."

 17    And I said, "No."  I said, "No, they may have

 18  incorrectly told you initially that you passed, but

 19  the fact of the matter was there's X number of hits

 20  on the target; okay?  And that was not a passing

 21  score."

 22    I said you could -- and I even used the

 23  analogy about playing golf.  I said. "You can go

 24  out and play golf and take 82 strokes on the golf

 25  course, and you can write 76 down.  You can't go
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 01  telling everybody you shot a 76, because you

 02  took 82 strokes."

 03    And I used the golf-course analogy, that just

 04  because you may sign a card that says that doesn't

 05  mean that that's what happened.  And so I said,

 06  "When they actually counted that, you failed."

 07    And then she was upset, that she felt like --

 08  because we had agreed to send her to the DOCJT,

 09  Department of Criminal Justice Training.  They

 10  have a 40 arms firearm -- or 40-hours firearms

 11  class.  It's very difficult to get into.  It's high in

 12  demand.

 13    We had already previously had Officer

 14  Haverlin set up to take this class, but when we ran

 15  into this issue that she was having difficulty, even

 16  though she passed, we determined she would get

 17  more benefit out of it, because it's 40 hours you're

 18  going to be on the range, and they're going to

 19  teach you a number of skills.  This would really

 20  help her.

 21    And so we switched them out.  Colonel Shaw

 22  contacts DOCJT.  They switched them out.

 23    She thought that she was -- and her

 24  estimation was that we were putting her in there so

 25  she would fail.  That is absolutely the polar
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 01  opposite of the reason why she was put in there.

 02  It was to help her, to get her to shoot well.

 03    Q.   Okay.

 04    A.   She goes to the class.  At the end of

 05  the 40 hours of instruction, on the time when she

 06  was asked to display the skills, she fails.  She

 07  takes it a second time I believe the same day.  She

 08  fails again.

 09    So, now, if you take it a third time -- if you

 10  elect to stay there and take it a third time and you

 11  fail, then you fail the course.  So you're given the

 12  opportunity to come back, like, in a couple of

 13  weeks.  So she does come back in a few weeks and

 14  subsequently passes it.

 15    Q.   Okay.  Now, she's not being charged with

 16  failing to certify or failing to qualify, is she?

 17    A.   No, and that was mentioned on the -- on

 18  the evaluation to just document her problems with

 19  firearms, because it looks like that could be an

 20  issue for the future, because, I mean, it was -- it

 21  was pretty bad after all these firearms.

 22    And even along the way, Colonel Shaw

 23  provided -- even tells her, "You're struggling.

 24  We'll provide you with a box of ammo a month so

 25  you can go out on your own to improve your
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 01  proficiency."  So we've done nothing but try to

 02  help her.

 03    Q.   So the -- the charge with regard to the

 04  firearms incident is her reaction to the situation,

 05  not her proficiency on the --

 06    A.   Correct.

 07    Q.   -- course.

 08    A.   Correct.

 09    Q.   Okay.  And if you can look at SOP 12.40?

 10    A.   Okay.

 11    Q.   Because it's short, go on and read that

 12  out loud, if you will?

 13    A.   [reads] Employees whose conduct

 14  demonstrates any breach of peace, neglect of

 15  duty, or any other conduct that undermines the

 16  efficiency, discipline, and order of the department

 17  or reflects discredit upon themselves, any other

 18  employee, or the department shall be considered

 19  prohibitive conduct.

 20    Q.   And the title of that is Conduct

 21  Unbecoming?

 22    A.   Yes.

 23    Q.   And do you believe her behavior with

 24  regard to the firearms incident on April 14th, 2014

 25  violates that policy?

�0126

 01    A.   I do.

 02    Q.   Was that Number 8?

 03         MR. CLAY:  9.

 04  BY MS. JACOBS:

 05    Q.   Look at Number 9, Charge Number 9.  Did

 06  you draw up these charges?

 07    A.   Pardon me.

 08    Q.   You're the one who -- who preferred these

 09  charges; correct?

 10    A.   I was the one that brought the charges.

 11    Q.   Okay.

 12    A.   I didn't prepare this document, but I was

 13  the one that filled out the initial charge.

 14    Q.   Okay.  And one of the -- the charge -- the

 15  last one there that -- is that she displayed a

 16  consistent pattern of negative behavior.  Can you

 17  explain to the council what you mean by that?

 18    A.   Every attempt to correct behavior or to

 19  counsel her, to provide constructive criticism is

 20  always immediately met with resistance.  She won't

 21  accept responsibility for any of her actions.

 22    It's -- I can just tell you that it's -- it's just

 23  bizarre, that you have someone that absolutely

 24  refuses to take responsibility for any of their own

 25  actions, and immediately falls into a defense
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 01  mechanism where they as -- assign blame to

 02  someone else.  It's always somebody else's fault.

 03  It's not me.

 04    And that's -- that's on anything that you

 05  attempt to correct her on or bring it to her

 06  attention, that you -- you were deficient in this or

 07  you failed to do this or you made a mistake with

 08  this, and it's -- and it's always -- it's like the

 09  default setting.  This is what happens.  And -- and

 10  it's very difficult to deal with.

 11    Q.   You wrote that she violated the policy by

 12  being rude to the general public.  What is your

 13  factual basis for that?

 14    A.   Just -- just the -- the general history of --

 15  you know, of -- if you want to call the file review

 16  of dealing with others who had problems with her.

 17  I'll give you an example of one last year.

 18    Well, in the middle of the summer when a

 19  complaint was called in on her -- and this lady

 20  initially wanted to file a complaint; however, calls

 21  back the second day and says that she doesn't

 22  want file -- or she doesn't want to file a formal

 23  complaint because she has a wedding pending.

 24    The -- the gist of the complaint was that she

 25  was op -- operating her car on 42 --
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 01         MR. CLAY:  Excuse me.  At this point I

 02  have to object to this testimony.  There's no

 03  reference to this incident in any of the materials

 04  been provided to us as a basis for any allegation

 05  to support Charge 9.

 06  BY MS. JACOBS:

 07    Q.   Can you tell us any --

 08         MAYOR EVANS:  Ms. Jacobs, what do you

 09  say that?

 10         MS. JACOBS:  I'd like to object, but he's

 11  right, so. . .

 12         MAYOR EVANS:  He's right.  Then I

 13  sustain.

 14         MR. CLAY:  That's one thing I like about

 15  her.

 16         MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.

 17         MR. CLAY:  We agree about so many

 18  things.

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  And she makes my job

 20  easy.

 21         MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.

 22  BY MS. JACOBS:

 23    Q.   You also have noted that she is resistant

 24  to changes within the department.  Has that been

 25  a -- an issue with you as a commanding officer?
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 01    A.   Yes.

 02    Q.   And -- and have -- have you observed her

 03  being resistant to changes?

 04    A.   Yes, but, I mean, she falls in line with

 05  several of them, because we -- we've made so

 06  many changes with regards to, you know, in -- in --

 07  instilling new policies, new procedural things,

 08  attempting to have more accountability than was

 09  previously expected.

 10    We have a set of standards that we expect.

 11  I -- I do not believe they are unrealistic in any

 12  way, the standards that we expect.

 13    For example, the reports that we -- that we

 14  do, previously they were not -- they did not have

 15  to send in reports that ended up in Frankfort, so

 16  we started using a niber [phonetic] system.  That

 17  initially was met with some resistance.

 18    Q.   Some resistance by Heather Loeser?

 19    A.   No, I can't say that she resisted the

 20  report -- that report.

 21         MR. CLAY:  Then I request we confine

 22  our answer to matters that relate to Officer

 23  Loeser.  He's talking about Officer Proffitt in that

 24  particular case.

 25  BY MS. JACOBS:
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 01    Q.   Chief, you've been in command positions,

 02  authority positions, supervisory positions for many

 03  years; is that correct?

 04    A.   Yes, ma'am.

 05    Q.   Is there a possibility, in your opinion as

 06  the chief of police here, of -- of rehabilitating

 07  Officer Loeser so she that could come back to the

 08  department in a -- in a productive manner?

 09    A.   No, not in my opinion.

 10    Q.   And why is that?

 11    A.   Because of her failure to accept any

 12  responsibility, I find that to be someone that is

 13  untrainable.  If you can't get someone to

 14  acknowledge a mistake to where they can learn to

 15  move on, then that's somebody that you can't rely

 16  on.

 17    That's -- she's just -- refusal to accept

 18  anything and always deflects blame; and then --

 19  more importantly, then brings in a level of

 20  diversionary tactics to divert attention away from

 21  her -- her problems to put things on others, even

 22  at the point that fabricating information or always

 23  embellishing a story to make herself look better in

 24  light and others to look worse.

 25    And I don't think there's any cure to that
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 01  problem.

 02    Q.   Has her behavior and her actions been

 03  disruptive to the department?

 04    A.   I believe so.

 05    Q.   What is your recommendation to the

 06  counsel with regard to her future employment?

 07    A.   I believe that she should be terminated

 08  immediately.

 09    Q.   Is there -- would a reprimand solve the

 10  problem, in your opinion?

 11    A.   No, ma'am.

 12    Q.   Would suspension solve the problem, in

 13  your opinion?

 14    A.   No, ma'am.

 15         MS. JACOBS:  That's all the questions I

 16  have right now.

 17  EXAMINATION

 18  BY MR. CLAY:

 19    Q.   Chief, I believe you referred to some

 20  notes you might have there?

 21    A.   Some notes that I have?

 22    Q.   Yeah, you said you need to refer to your

 23  notes.  Do you have any noes?

 24    A.   Well, actually, it's not -- no.  It's the

 25  same -- it's the -- the Beyer file that I ha -- the
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 01  only thing I do is I have mine tabbed.

 02    Q.   Okay.

 03    A.   I don't -- I don't actually have notes.

 04  They're -- they're the same documents that you

 05  have in the Beyer investigation.  I just have mine

 06  tabbed so they're --

 07    Q.   Okay.

 08    A.   -- separated.

 09    Q.   Do you have any notes about any of the

 10  steps you took in this situation with Officer Loeser

 11  at all?

 12    A.   There were notes that were put to the file

 13  about, you know, other meetings along the way.

 14  There were -- like there was an administrative

 15  incident report that was filed the night the

 16  prisoner escaped.  There's a -- a -- other things,

 17  let's see, like the note from my meeting with Major

 18  Christopher --

 19    Q.   Uh-huh.

 20    A.   -- after that.

 21    Q.   Uh-huh.

 22    A.   And that's. . .

 23    Q.   Where are those notes?

 24    A.   They're up -- up in the file in the office.

 25  I wasn't asked to give any of them.
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 01    Q.   Well, I'm asking you to produce those.

 02  Would it be a problem for you to produce those

 03  notes?

 04         MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- I object.  The

 05  information with regard to the charges is contained

 06  in the report.  Everything that this has been based

 07  on as contained within the report has been

 08  produced.

 09    He's not entitled to the chief's personal notes

 10  about things.

 11         MR. CLAY:  Well, they relate to the

 12  subject matter of the chief's testimony, and I

 13  think, as a minimum, he ought to produce those

 14  notes for us to be able to look at them to see if

 15  there's anything relevant to his testimony here

 16  that might be inconsistent with what he said.

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  That's fine with me.

 18  Chief, how long would it take to get you those?

 19         MS. JACOBS:  Well, let me object again.

 20  I mean, there's not been a request before right

 21  now, and this is not the -- the proper way to do it,

 22  just to produce it on the spot.

 23    If he wanted it, he could have asked for it

 24  beforehand, you know, but everything that has

 25  been testified to is within here.  And that's all he's
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 01  entitled to --

 02         MR. CLAY:  Well, not exactly, because he

 03  said he took notes, and he referred to his notes.

 04  So, again, I. . .

 05         MAYOR EVANS:  He hasn't referred to

 06  his notes tonight.

 07         MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm requesting that he

 08  be required to produce those notes.

 09  [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 10  made.]

 11         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  We'll take a

 12  five-minute recess.  Jeff, get your notes.

 13         THE WITNESS:  I don't know that I can

 14  produce them.

 15         MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm not going to call --

 16  I'm not going to -- that was the only questions I

 17  had for him right now.  It -- I'm not going to

 18  question him anymore, so he'll have plenty of time

 19  to go get them.

 20         MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'd request to see a

 21  copy of those before they're produced to make

 22  sure there's nothing that's privileged or not

 23  admissible or not relevant to this.

 24         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, it sounds like

 25  we're not going to finish tonight then; doesn't it?
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 01         MR. CLAY:  I have several witnesses to

 02  call, and I want -- I want to be sure -- and I'm not

 03  presuming anything, so I hope nobody takes this

 04  the wrong way; but I want to be sure that we're not

 05  going to the point where people are becoming

 06  fatigued and -- and -- I'll just leave it at that,

 07  but --

 08         MAYOR EVANS:  No, I understand what

 09  you're saying.

 10         COUNCIL MEMBER TUCCI:  We still have

 11  a couple gallons of water up here.  We're doing

 12  fine.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  How are you holding up?

 14         MR. CLAY:  You-all go into executive

 15  session on that.

 16         MAYOR EVANS:  Not at all.

 17         MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  Not at all.

 19         MS. JACOBS:  With the exception of

 20  these notes that have been requested, this is the

 21  conclusion of the proof on behalf of -- of the city.

 22  So if we're going to take a break and come back at

 23  another time, now is probably a good time to do it

 24  rather than getting in the middle of your case and

 25  then come back.
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 01         MR. CLAY:  Thank you.

 02         MS. JACOBS:  So. . .

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, what are you

 04  saying?  Are you suggesting that we adjourn to

 05  another day right now, or just take --

 06         MS. JACOBS:  Well, I suggest --

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  -- a five-minute break

 08  or what?

 09         MS. JACOBS:  I'm happy to go until

 10  whenever, but if we're going to be five or six

 11  hours, we may as well call it now instead of

 12  suffering through the night.

 13         MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm not playing games,

 14  but here's what I've got.  I'm not going to question

 15  the chief now, but at some point I am going to

 16  question him.  And it will take some time.

 17    I'm going to call Deputy Chief Shaw.  I've got

 18  two other Prospect officers here that I'm going to

 19  call.  I've got two officers from St. Matthews.  I'm

 20  going to re-call David Beyer.  And, of course, last

 21  but not least, I'm going to call Officer Loeser.

 22    So it's not going to be something we're going

 23  to get done in -- at least in my opinion, in the next

 24  couple of hours, but we're prepared to go as long

 25  as you-all want to.
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 01         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, why don't we keep

 02  going for a while, and we can stop when everybody

 03  is too tired to go on?

 04         MS. JACOBS:  Sounds good.

 05         MR. CLAY:  Kind of like when the judge

 06  says to the jury, "Anybody needs to take a break,

 07  just raise your hand."  How about that?

 08         MS. JACOBS:  Sounds good.

 09         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Then I have no further

 10  questions for Chief Sherrard right now.  And if

 11  that's their case, I'm prepared to call our first

 12  witness.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  Please do.

 14         MR. CLAY:  Todd Shaw, Colonel --

 15  Lieutenant Colonel.  That's -- can we have our

 16  folders?

 17    Yeah, I've got exhibits, too, and I think we've

 18  got folders for all members of the council.  These

 19  folders contain exhibits that we're going to be

 20  referring to, and I'll be happy to share those with

 21  council before we present them to the. . .

 22    These are all things that are either SOP

 23  provisions or documents that are included in Mr.

 24  Beyer's report, though, but I'll certainly share

 25  them with council before we present them to the
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 01  witness.

 02  [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 03  made.]

 04  LIEUTENANT COLONEL SHAW, after having first

 05  been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as

 06  follows:

 07  EXAMINATION

 08  BY MR. CLAY:

 09    Q.   Would you state your name, please, sir.

 10    A.   Yes, sir.  It's James Todd Shaw, S-h-a-w.

 11    Q.   Is it okay if I call you "Lieutenant

 12  Colonel"?

 13    A.   That's fine.

 14    Q.   Okay.  Now, I've looked at some resume

 15  you provided to Mr. Beyer, and it says, I believe,

 16  in 1994 you worked for KSP.

 17    A.   That is correct.

 18    Q.   You were assigned to a post.

 19    A.   That is correct.

 20    Q.   Were you a trooper?

 21    A.   I was.

 22    Q.   And you left -- how long did you work for

 23  KSP?

 24    A.   Approximately nine months.

 25    Q.   Why did you leave KSP?
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  This is

 02  irrelevant to the charges against Officer Loeser.

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 04  BY MR. CLAY:

 05    Q.   Okay.  Let's talk about the complaint that

 06  Officer Loeser made against you.  Are you --

 07         MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  It's irrelevant

 08  against to the charges against Officer Loeser.

 09         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 10         MR. CLAY:  Wait.  Excuse me.  It is

 11  highly relevant, and I'd like the opportunity to

 12  respond to that.

 13    Not only did Mr. Beyer testify that he did

 14  things by the book, but part of the charges against

 15  Officer Loeser is that she submitted false

 16  information accusing him of a pattern of theft.

 17    I intend to prove that pattern of theft, and one

 18  of the things that is involved in that relates to this

 19  complaint that Officer Loeser made against Shaw.

 20  And it has to do with his motivation and his

 21  agenda, which I believe we can establish that he

 22  had to get rid of her as part of that plan.

 23         MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, it's

 24  irrelevant to the charges against her, his -- his

 25  actions before.  Anything that has to do with the
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 01  charges, he can ask about that.  Anything else is

 02  relevant.

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  I agree on vagueness.

 04  Giberson versus City of Ludlow, a court of appeals

 05  case.  It's not relevant to this case.

 06         MR. CLAY:  Would you mind, for the

 07  record, sir, stating the -- what part of that opinion

 08  you think indicates that testimony is improper?

 09         MAYOR EVANS:  I would be glad to.  It

 10  is, [reads] He points out he was prohibited from

 11  questioning witnesses regarding allegations of

 12  inappropriate sexual conduct with minors by

 13  members of the police department to establish he

 14  was terminated for reasons other than those cited

 15  in the charging document.

 16    [reads] He was also prohibited from

 17  questioning Chief Turner or Lieutenant Colonel

 18  Johnson regarding the discipline of other officers

 19  for similar misconduct or infraction.

 20    [reads] The city contends that the only

 21  relevant evidence was that which either proved or

 22  disproved Giberson's misconduct and infractions of

 23  the department's rules and regulations.  The court

 24  of appeals said we agree.

 25         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, that's in the
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 01  record and --

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  So what we're looking

 03  for is testimony that either proves or it disproves

 04  the charges.

 05         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, at some point

 06  I'd like to have the opportunity to introduce

 07  testimony by avow from Colonel -- Lieutenant

 08  Colonel Shaw then, which will be made part of the

 09  record, but it won't be considered by the council.

 10         MS. JACOBS:  Judge, I don't that's -- or,

 11  Mayor, I don't think that's appropriate or called for

 12  in an administrative hearing, that that's -- you

 13  know, that -- that council will hear what they'll

 14  hear, and then, you know, if -- if she's agreed to

 15  buy that, she --

 16         MAYOR EVANS:  I -- I -- I agree.  This is

 17  not a -- a -- a circuit court.  This is an

 18  administrative hearing.

 19         MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 20  BY MR. CLAY:

 21    Q.   Colonel Shaw, let's talk about the cell

 22  phone incident.  Are you familiar with that?

 23    A.   I am.

 24    Q.   And tell us what you know about it, if you

 25  would?
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 01    A.   There was a -- an offender, Tanner

 02  Munday, who actually broke in -- into several cars.

 03  It was over a period of I'm going to guess three or

 04  four nights.  I don't actually remember.  He'd hit

 05  one subdivision, and then he'd hit another.

 06    It was, like, a Saturday morning.  Officer

 07  Loeser was working.  She called us, the chief and

 08  I, at the house.  We got up, came out.  Ended up --

 09  we ended up catching the individual, caught him in

 10  the Sutherland, one of the subdivisions here

 11  off 42.

 12    Immediately when we caught him, I had Officer

 13  Loeser take her phone, which had a camera on it,

 14  and I had her take her phone, and I would pull the

 15  stuff out of each pocket of the backpack that he

 16  was carrying.  And we would document exactly

 17  what was in each compartment, and put it back in.

 18    Q.   Okay.

 19    A.   All pf the --

 20    Q.   So you were on the scene at the arrest.

 21    A.   Correct.

 22    Q.   Okay.  So Officer Loeser photographed

 23  the items that were in the backpack.

 24    A.   That is correct.

 25    Q.   All right.  She physically replaced the
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 01  items into the bag.

 02    A.   I put them back in the bag.  She's taking

 03  the pictures.

 04    Q.   Okay.  Was that bag then placed within

 05  another plastic bag?

 06    A.   She took custody of that bag, because we

 07  were going to take Tanner around to find property

 08  that he had thrown out in the woods.  So what I

 09  was doing was having her document, before we --

 10  any of us left the scene, exactly what was in that

 11  backpack --

 12    Q.   Okay.

 13    A.   -- in case something came up missing

 14  later or a question arose.

 15    Q.   Do you know who removed the backpack

 16  at the station from her car?

 17    A.   I do not.

 18    Q.   Were you there when it was removed?

 19    A.   I do not recall who remove -- removed it

 20  or -- or -- no.

 21    Q.   When was the next time you saw the bag?

 22    A.   The backpack?

 23    Q.   The backpack.

 24    A.   In the property room.

 25    Q.   All right.  What happened when it was in
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 01  the property room?

 02    A.   It was -- it was put into different bags

 03  and stuff where the chief had -- had categorized it.

 04    Q.   Well, who actually seized the property?

 05    A.   Officer Loeser.

 06    Q.   Who actually placed the property in the

 07  property bags?

 08    A.   Well, she -- according to his testimony,

 09  she put it into a plastic bag that day.  He allowed

 10  her into the property room, placed it in there.

 11    Then when the other -- the person whose stuff

 12  was stolen came back, he took it out of the bag

 13  and then categorized it.

 14    Q.   And who -- who -- whose name was put on

 15  the paper bags?

 16    A.   I haven't seen the paper bags, so I don't

 17  know.

 18    Q.   Okay.  Well, you heard the chief's

 19  testimony; didn't you?

 20    A.   I did.

 21    Q.   Did you hear him say he put the stuff in

 22  the paper bags?

 23    A.   I heard him say that.

 24    Q.   So are you familiar with the chain of

 25  custody --
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 01    A.   I --

 02    Q.   -- issue?

 03    A.   -- I certainly am.

 04    Q.   And what is the chain of custody?

 05    A.   The chain of custody should have been

 06  the officer who was in charge of that property

 07  should have done it before they left that day.

 08    Q.   Okay.

 09    A.   That's what should have occurred.

 10    Q.   But she asked the chief if it was okay for

 11  her not to do it, and he said it's okay.

 12    A.   So then it's placed into a secure --

 13    Q.   Is that true --

 14    A.   -- area.

 15    Q.   -- sir?  Did the chief say it was okay for

 16  her not to put it in property that day?

 17    A.   I -- I don't know if he said that or not.

 18    Q.   You heard him testify; didn't you?

 19    A.   If he said it, that's what it is.

 20    Q.   Okay.  So what -- what I'm getting to is:

 21  Was the chief himself in the chain of custody as

 22  far as possessing the items in that backpack?

 23    A.   Was it documented on the form, you're

 24  saying?

 25    Q.   No, sir.  Based on the --
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 01    A.   What --

 02    Q.   -- testimony that you've heard here

 03  tonight from the chief, was the chief in the chain

 04  of custody for those items that were in the

 05  backpack?

 06    A.   If it goes from the officer to the -- to the

 07  room and then someone else touches it, that would

 08  be correct.

 09    Q.   And the chief touched it, didn't he, by his

 10  own testimony?

 11    A.   That is correct.

 12    Q.   So he's part of the chain of custody.

 13    A.   Correct.

 14    Q.   Isn't it true that anyone who's in the

 15  chain of custody should be reflected on those

 16  property documents?

 17    A.   Would be true.

 18    Q.   So despite the fact that Prospect does

 19  not have a policy -- and you can see they don't

 20  have a policy regarding the handling of evidence;

 21  correct?

 22    A.   That I don't know.  I can't testify to it.

 23  I'd have to look through the SOP and see.

 24    Q.   Well, let's let him take a look at 3310,

 25  which refers to SOP Chapter 30.
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 01    A.   I would have to look through the whole

 02  SOP --

 03    Q.   Oh, I -- I --

 04    A.   -- to see the --

 05    Q.   Trust me.  I'm going to give it to you.

 06    A.   Okay.

 07    Q.   I've got it.

 08         MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'm -- I'm going to

 09  just make an objection that she's not been charged

 10  with violating an SOP with regard to the handling

 11  of the evidence.

 12         MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, that's true.

 13         MR. CLAY:  She's being charged with

 14  mishandling that telephone.

 15         MS. JACOBS:  She's not being charged

 16  for --

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  No, she hasn't.

 18         MS. JACOBS:  -- mishandling that

 19  telephone.

 20         MR. CLAY:  Let me take a look, because I

 21  think she is [examines document].

 22    Charge Number 5, it doesn't say that she

 23  mishandled it.  It says that she accused Assistant

 24  Chief Shaw of theft.  One of the item -- and that's

 25  alleged to be false in here.
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 01    So one of the items that she's accused Deputy

 02  Chief Shaw -- Assistant Chief Saw -- Shaw of

 03  stealing is the telephone.  That's why this

 04  testimony this relevant.

 05         MS. JACOBS:  It's -- it's still not the --

 06  the existence or nonexistence or in-process nature

 07  of the policy with regard to property is not

 08  relevant.  I -- I mean, we're going to spend a lot of

 09  time looking for a policy that the chief has already

 10  said was in process and --

 11         MAYOR EVANS:  I don't think that's Mr.

 12  Clay's point.  Mr. Clay makes the point, correct me

 13  if I'm wrong, that Officer Loeser has been accused

 14  of falsely stating something about what happened

 15  to this telephone; is that correct?

 16         MR. CLAY:  Yes, sir.

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  Can you state that

 18  better than I just did?

 19         MR. CLAY:  You did a pretty good job,

 20  and I think I'll just go with that.

 21         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.

 22         MR. CLAY:  And she also said that Chief

 23  Sherrard forced --

 24         MAYOR EVANS:  So this goes to the

 25  charge that that was a false statement.
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 01         MR. CLAY:  Exactly.

 02         MS. JACOBS:  But, again, with regard

 03  to -- she's not been charged violating the policy.

 04  He's asking him to --

 05         MAYOR EVANS:  No, she --

 06         MS. JACOBS:  -- look for a policy that --

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  No, she has not --

 08         MS. JACOBS:  -- doesn't exist.

 09         MAYOR EVANS:  -- been charged with

 10  vol -- violating the policy with regard to chain of

 11  custody of evidence; that's --

 12         MS. JACOBS:  So if --

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  -- correct.

 14         MS. JACOBS:  -- if -- if he wants to ask

 15  about, you know, the -- an alleged theft that he

 16  believes that she was falsely accused of -- falsely

 17  accusing her --

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm sure he's

 19  capable of doing that.

 20         MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- I -- my -- my

 21  objection is we need to get on to that instead of --

 22         MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.

 23         MS. JACOBS:  -- fooling with the

 24  nonexistence --

 25         MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  -- of the policy.

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, let's do it that

 03  way then.

 04         MR. CLAY:  I'll try to move on with that.

 05  BY MR. CLAY:

 06    Q.   Okay.  We've already established, based

 07  on your training with the chain of custody, that

 08  Chief Sherrard's identification should have been

 09  on that chain of custody document involving this

 10  backpack; correct?

 11    A.   I would agree with that.

 12    Q.   All right.  Now, let's talk about the

 13  telephone.  When's the last time you saw the cell

 14  phone that is involved in this proceeding tonight?

 15    A.   When we took the pictures of it and

 16  placed it back in the backpack at the scene.

 17    Q.   Okay.  Did you ever see the cell phone

 18  once it got to the area here outside the property

 19  room or inside the property room?

 20    A.   I do not recall ever seeing it again.

 21    Q.   Okay.  You do not recall.  Are you

 22  denying that you saw it?

 23    A.   I said I do not recall ever seeing it again.

 24    Q.   All right.

 25    A.   I'm not denying anything.
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 01    Q.   Did you ever possess -- did you ever hold

 02  that telephone in your hand?

 03    A.   I did not.

 04    Q.   Did you ever scroll through the

 05  telephone?

 06    A.   I did not.

 07    Q.   Did you ever show the suspect the

 08  telephone or allow the suspect to use the

 09  telephone?

 10    A.   I did not, and I'll tell you why.  I told Mr.

 11  Beyer this when he questioned me on this.

 12    The phone was an iPhone.  If you gave me an

 13  iPhone right now, I would not even know how to

 14  operate it.  I had an Android for a while, and I got

 15  rid of it.

 16    I'm a pretty simplistic person.  If you hand me

 17  an iPhone, I have no idea how to turn it on, how to

 18  go through it.  So I can tell you emphatically that I

 19  did not go through that phone.

 20    Q.   Are you aware of any other officer who

 21  says that he saw you in possession of that phone?

 22    A.   I'm aware that another officer said that.

 23    Q.   Who?

 24    A.   Officer Elgin Price.

 25    Q.   What did he say?

�0152

 01    A.   I was told during the investigation he was

 02  asked about it, and apparently he said that I

 03  scrolled through it.

 04    Q.   And you had it in your hand.

 05    A.   That's what he said.

 06    Q.   And he -- he also said --

 07    A.   I'm telling you that I did not --

 08    Q.   Okay.  Okay.

 09    A.   -- because I don't even know how to

 10  operate it.

 11    Q.   I get it.  I -- I know what you're saying,

 12  but you know what Officer Elgin -- Elgin said --

 13  Elgin Price said.

 14    A.   Okay.

 15    Q.   So do you know if Elgin Price and Heather

 16  Loeser talked about the situation of that cell

 17  phone?

 18    A.   I have no knowledge of that.

 19    Q.   So assuming that Elgin Price told her that

 20  he had seen you with that telephone, would she

 21  have had a basis to believe that you might have

 22  stolen the phone?

 23    A.   I don't know what her thought process

 24  would be, and I wouldn't even begin to think what

 25  her thought process would be.
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 01    Q.   Okay.

 02    A.   It -- it seems kind of silly that I would

 03  have it documented by her with her camera that it

 04  actually existed.

 05    It seems kind of silly that once we found out

 06  that Mr. Munday was involved in a significant

 07  narcotic's investigation that I would contact a

 08  Metro narcotic's detective, tell him two days later

 09  or three days later after the arrest that we were in

 10  possession of a phone, and that it might behoove

 11  him to get a search warrant for the contacts on it,

 12  because it might help with his case.

 13    So if I had any intention of stealing the

 14  phone, I would never have had her document it in

 15  the first place that it existed.  I would never

 16  contact a Metro narcotic's detective to tell him

 17  that we had it.  That would be pretty silly of me.

 18    Q.   Well, we do agree, though, that there's a

 19  conflict in what you're testifying to right now and

 20  what Elgin Price told --

 21    A.   I would agree --

 22    Q.   -- Mr. Beyer in his --

 23    A.   -- with you 100%.

 24    Q.   Okay.  Now, let's talk about the turkey

 25  fryer.
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 01    A.   Okay.

 02    Q.   Are you familiar with that incident?

 03    A.   Very.

 04    Q.   Tell the council what you know about

 05  that.

 06    A.   It was just previous to Thanksgiving.

 07  Approximately two weeks before there was a turkey

 08  fryer.  You have a base, which runs off of, like, a

 09  gas cylinder for a grill.  And --

 10         MAYOR EVANS:  Let me stop -- let me

 11  stop for just a minute.  Mr. Clay, how does this go

 12  to the charges against Ms. Loeser?

 13         MR. CLAY:  When she sent the

 14  memorandum, she said theft by Assistant Chief

 15  Shaw.  It has to do with that issue.  That's what

 16  the memorandum said.

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  Does that relate to a

 18  turkey fryer?

 19         MR. CLAY:  Yes, sir.

 20         MAYOR EVANS:  Go ahead.

 21    A.   So you have the base, which is actually

 22  run off of a gas cylinder, like a gas grill.  And then

 23  you have, like, a -- a container that you deep fry

 24  the turkey in. That thing had been down there

 25  approximately two weeks in the maintenance area,
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 01  not up in the police department, in the

 02  maintenance area, an area that's run and

 03  controlled by two other people.

 04    I had noticed it being down there.  My family

 05  was going to Florida for Thanksgiving.  We were

 06  going to have a crab boil.  I'm thinking to myself,

 07  this would be a very handy thing to have for the

 08  crab boil.

 09    So I asked the maintenance person who's in

 10  charge of that area, "Whose  turkey fryer?"  He

 11  has no idea.  I come up and I ask the city

 12  administrator, "Whose turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.

 13    I ask the code enforcement officer, who also

 14  is part-time maintenance downstairs, "Whose

 15  turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.

 16    I go to the chief of police.  "Do you know

 17  anything about the turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.

 18    Well, no one knows whose it is.  I tell the

 19  chief, "Do you mind if I take it?  Do you think it's

 20  going to be a big issue?"  He said, "Nobody's

 21  claiming it.  We don't know whose it is."

 22    It's down in an area that is somebody else's

 23  area.  If it belonged to an officer, it should not

 24  even have been down there.  It would be like

 25  maintenance bringing something up and storing it
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 01  in our office.

 02    So I let the chief know, "I'm going take that

 03  with me."  If you're going steal something, you

 04  don't tell somebody you're going steal it.  I

 05  wouldn't go to five or  six different people -- and I

 06  lost my count there, four or five people?  I don't

 07  know.  I wouldn't go to them and say, "Hey, I'm

 08  going take this turkey fryer."

 09    So, I mean, that would be -- I don't -- have

 10  you ever seen a thief that would pronounce that to

 11  people?  And then --

 12    Q.   I've seen a lot of thieves, Colonel, and

 13  they've done a lot of stupid stuff.

 14    A.   And --

 15    Q.   And the answer to your question is maybe

 16  yes.

 17    A.   I'm going to keep going.  And then the

 18  chief contacts me in Florida and says one of the

 19  officers come forward and said that was their

 20  turkey fryer.  I immediately told the chief, "Go buy

 21  one brand new."

 22    The chief says that to that officer.  "Is it okay

 23  if I go buy one?"

 24    "Yes."  That solves the problem, because they

 25  needed a turkey fryer.  The chief runs to Lowe's,
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 01  buys a turkey fryer, problem solved.

 02    Q.   Well -- but the problem --

 03    A.   To steal something, you wouldn't tell

 04  people, "I'm getting ready to steal it."

 05    Q.   But the problem wasn't solved, was it?

 06    A.   She had the turkey fryer.

 07    Q.   Was the problem solved?

 08    A.   As in?  There was no theft.  Your

 09  question is theft.

 10    Q.   Well, let me ask you this:  Did you --

 11    A.   Okay.

 12    Q.   -- talk to any officer in the Prospect

 13  Police Department about having any knowledge

 14  about that turkey fryer?

 15    A.   Did I ask an officer?

 16    Q.   Yes, sir.

 17    A.   No, I asked the person in charge of that

 18  area.

 19    Q.   Okay.  But you didn't ask any officers.

 20    A.   Well, you wouldn't suspect than an officer

 21  would store something in an area that's not theirs.

 22    Q.   What you would suspect or not, sir, you

 23  didn't ask any officers.

 24    A.   You're asking me if I stole it.  I was

 25  accused of stealing.
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 01    Q.   Well, let me ask you this.

 02    A.   I did not steal it.

 03    Q.   Let me ask you this.

 04    Q.   I did not steal it.

 05    Q.   Was it your property?

 06    A.   I did not steal it.

 07         MS. JACOBS:  I -- I -- I'm going object.

 08  BY MR. CLAY:

 09    Q.   Was it --

 10         MS. JACOBS:  That's enough.

 11  BY MR. CLAY:

 12    Q.   -- your property?

 13         MS. JACOBS:  We've -- that's enough.

 14  He -- he --

 15         MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, this is -- this is --

 16         MS. JACOBS:  -- he's asked.  He's

 17  answered.

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  -- getting to

 19  harassment.

 20         MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.

 21         MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah.

 22  BY MR. CLAY:

 23    Q.   You knew it wasn't your property, sir;

 24  didn't you?

 25         MS. JACOBS:  Judge, it's --
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 01    A.   That is silly.

 02         MS. JACOBS:  -- or Mayor, it -- it's --

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  I think this is really

 04  getting harassing, Tom.

 05         MR. CLAY:  I -- well, with all respects, I

 06  think it's the witness not being responsive.  I think

 07  it's the witness not accepting any responsibility

 08  for anything that's said that he did wrong, similar

 09  to another situation this council is con -- is

 10  considering tonight.

 11         MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, it's

 12  irrelevant.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  You're not -- you're not

 14  here to testify, Tom.

 15         MR. CLAY:  I'm here to make a record.

 16         MAYOR EVANS:  You're doing just fine.

 17         MR. CLAY:  So am I precluded from

 18  asking him more questions about the turkey fryer?

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  No, sir; you can ask him

 20  questions about the turkey fryer all night.

 21  BY MR. CLAY:

 22    Q.   Marianne Haverlin was not happy with

 23  that resolution, was she?

 24         MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, this has

 25  nothing to do with Officer Loeser and the charges
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 01  that she falsely accused him of stealing the turkey

 02  fryer when she knew that wasn't true.

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, I think we've sort

 04  of exhausted the -- the accusation that this turkey

 05  fryer was stolen.  I don't know where else you can

 06  go with it.

 07         MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm wanting to ask

 08  questions about Officer Haverlin, who I would have

 09  here as a witness but she's not available, but we

 10  have her statement that she gave to Mr. Beyer,

 11  which may not be in agreement with what

 12  Lieutenant Colonel Shaw has testified here to.  So

 13  that's where we are.

 14         MS. JACOBS:  What -- what that officer

 15  told Mr. Beyer about the turkey fryer, again, has

 16  nothing to do with Officer Loeser's accusation that

 17  he stole the turkey fryer knowing that not to be

 18  true.

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  I agree.

 20         MR. CLAY:  So I'm precluded about

 21  asking any more questions about Officer Haverlin.

 22         MAYOR EVANS:  Yes, sir.

 23  BY MR. CLAY:

 24    Q.   Let's talk about the range incident.

 25    A.   All right, sir.
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 01    Q.   Did you -- you're the one who actually

 02  caused the target to be rescored; right?

 03    A.   I am not.

 04    Q.   Didn't you go up to Major Christopher and

 05  say, "I don't see any head shots on there"?

 06    A.   I did do that.

 07    Q.   So he went back and took another look at

 08  it as we're -- now, hold on.

 09    A.   Wait a minute.  Wait a minute.  You --

 10    Q.   I'm going to give you the courtesy to --

 11    A.   Wait a minute.

 12    Q.   -- let -- answer the question.  I want you

 13  to give me the courtesy of finishing my question

 14  without interrupting me.

 15    A.   All right.

 16    Q.   Isn't it true, sir, that you went to Major

 17  Christopher and said, "She doesn't have any head

 18  shots.  It needs to be rescored," or words to that

 19  effect?

 20    A.   That is correct.

 21    Q.   Okay.  And he did it --

 22    A.   That is correct.

 23    Q.   -- right?

 24    A.   That is correct.

 25    Q.   So did you say anything to Officer Loeser
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 01  to the effect, quote, "It looks like you were

 02  cheating," unquote?

 03    A.   I did not use the words [sic] "cheating";

 04  no.

 05    Q.   What word did you use?

 06    A.   "It looks like you did not pass."

 07    Q.   But you didn't use the word "cheating."

 08    A.   I did not.

 09    Q.   Okay.

 10    A.   Why -- why would you say "cheating" if

 11  someone doesn't pass?

 12    Q.   Well, unfortunately, it's not my role here

 13  to answer your questions, sir.

 14    A.   Okay.

 15    Q.   Did you go to Chief Sherrard and tell him

 16  about this incident?

 17    A.   I don't understand the question.

 18    Q.   Did you go to Chief Sherrard and tell him

 19  about the incident involving the arms qualification

 20  with St. Matthews Police Department?

 21    A.   I did not go.  I called him immediately

 22  when she failed.

 23    Q.   So you communicated to him about it.

 24    A.   I did do that.

 25    Q.   How many times did you communicate
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 01  with him about it?

 02    A.   How many times did I call him?  I'm -- I

 03  don't remember.

 04    Q.   Give me -- I'm not limiting it to calls, sir.

 05  Communicating:  Calls, texts, emails, face-to-face,

 06  whatever.

 07    A.   He was not there that day, so there would

 08  be no face-to-face.  I don't recall how many times I

 09  called him that day.

 10    I'm sure -- I know I called him to tell him that

 11  she failed, and then I called to tell him that she

 12  eventually passed.

 13    Q.   Well, you also --

 14    A.   And then --

 15    Q.   -- told him he act -- she acted

 16  inappropriately.

 17    A.   I did do that.  I don't remember which

 18  call.

 19    Q.   Okay.  And did you make any

 20  recommendations to the chief about what should

 21  happen?

 22    A.   Recommendation as to what?

 23    Q.   Anything that should happen.

 24    A.   She was still trying to qualify, and

 25  eventually she did.  So there was no
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 01  recommendation to be made.

 02    Q.   Well, at any point in this incident

 03  involving the range qualification did you make a

 04  recommendation to the chief about what should

 05  happen?

 06    A.   Recommendation for what?

 07    Q.   Anything, sir.  Anything.

 08    A.   I would not make a recommendation if she

 09  eventually passed, which she did.

 10    Q.   Didn't you tell the chief you wanted her

 11  written up?

 12    A.   Written up for?  You either pass or you

 13  don't pass, and she eventually did pass.  So there

 14  would be noth -- no reason to write her up.

 15    Q.   So you did make a rec --

 16    A.   You would -- you would document in the

 17  eval -- in the annual evaluation, which is what we

 18  did.

 19    Q.   You didn't make a recommendation to the

 20  chief that she be written up for her conduct at this

 21  range.

 22    A.   I don't recall.  Oh, the conduct?  You're

 23  talking about conduct, or are you talking about

 24  passing?  Your -- your question's not clear to me.

 25    Q.   No, it's pretty clear to me.  Maybe it's not
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 01  clear to you.  Maybe I'm not doing a very good job,

 02  but I asked you:  Did you recommend that she be

 03  written up?

 04    A.   For her conduct, that is correct.

 05    Q.   Okay.  And what did the chief say -- tell

 06  you?

 07    A.   I don't recall his words.

 08    Q.   He didn't write her up, did he?

 09    A.   He -- we spoke about it.

 10    Q.   Sir, did you understand my question?

 11    A.   I most certainly did.

 12    Q.   The question was:  Did the chief write her

 13  up for that incident --

 14    A.   We did.

 15    Q.   -- at that time?

 16    A.   At that time, no.  The annual evaluation

 17  encompassed that.

 18    Q.   In fact, he told you he was not going to

 19  write her up; didn't he?

 20    A.   I don't recall that; no.

 21    Q.   And didn't he tell you he wasn't going to

 22  write her up because he had talked to St. Matthews

 23  and they said it wasn't that big a deal?

 24    A.   I don't recall that, either.

 25    Q.   Did you read --
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 01    A.   You're going to have --

 02    Q.   -- Mr. Bey --

 03    A.   -- you're going to --

 04    Q.   Did you read Mr. Beyer's report, sir?

 05    A.   I was not privy to none of that report.

 06    Q.   Okay.

 07    A.   I have not seen that report.

 08    Q.   So, specifically, I'm asking you:  Did you

 09  ask the chief to write her up for her conduct at

 10  the -- at the qualification?

 11    A.   I don't recall specifically asking him to

 12  write her up, but I made him aware of her conduct.

 13  That would be up to the chief as to how he wants

 14  to handle it.  It was encompassed into the annual

 15  evaluation.

 16    Q.   Okay, but that's not my -- I understand

 17  it's in her evaluation, but what I'm asking you is:

 18  At the time this happened or shortly thereafter,

 19  isn't it true that you asked the chief to write her

 20  up, and he says, "I'm not going to write her up

 21  because St. Matthews said it's not that big of

 22  deal"?

 23    A.   I think I've already answered that.

 24    Q.   Well, you've not -- humor me and answer

 25  it again.
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 01    A.   I said it was my job to bring it to the

 02  attention of the chief of the issue. If the chief

 03  wants to -- to put it in writing, that's up to the

 04  chief.

 05    Q.   That's not my question.

 06    A.   That was my answer.

 07    Q.   But your answer's not responsive, sir.

 08  My question is --

 09    A.   I --

 10    Q.   -- did the chief tell you he wasn't going to

 11  write her up because St. Matthews said it wasn't

 12  that big a deal?

 13    A.   I don't recall ever having that

 14  conversation.  As a matter of fact, I don't recall

 15  ever hearing him saying, "It was not that big of a

 16  deal" --

 17    Q.   Okay.

 18    A.   -- until tonight.

 19    Q.   Okay.  So I want to talk to you about this

 20  use of your name in this memo that Officer Loeser

 21  sent you.  Do you remember when you first were

 22  hired by the City of Prospect Police Department?

 23    A.   June, yeah.

 24    Q.   Do you remember having any conversation

 25  with any officers about how you should be
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 01  addressed?

 02    A.   You know, it's interesting that you bring

 03  that up, because --

 04    Q.   Well, sir --

 05         MS. JACOBS:  You just need to just

 06  answer the question.

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  Just answer the

 08  question.

 09         THE WITNESS:  Okay.

 10    A.   Yes.

 11  BY MR. CLAY:

 12    Q.   And what did you say?

 13    A.   I told the officers they could call me

 14  "Todd."

 15    Q.   Okay.

 16    A.   And, emphatically, they said, "No, we will

 17  call you, at that time,  lieutenant.'"  And that was

 18  pretty much the standard.  They -- they stuck with

 19  that. So if that's what they wanted to do, I took the

 20  title.

 21    Q.   Were you aware at the time you invited

 22  them to call you "Todd" that there was a policy or

 23  procedure that said officers are to be addressed

 24  by their name and rank?

 25    A.   I was not aware of the policy at the time
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 01  because I was new here.

 02    Q.   Well, you're aware of it now.

 03    A.   I'm aware of it now.

 04    Q.   So would you agree, then, that you're

 05  inviting these officers to address you by your first

 06  name would be a violation of Prospect's policies

 07  and procedures?

 08         MS. JACOBS:  Objection --

 09         MAYOR EVANS:  I think this is --

 10         MS. JACOBS:  -- His conduct is

 11  [phonetic] --

 12         MAYOR EVANS:  -- again, irrelevant to

 13  the charges that have been made.  You're -- he's

 14  not on trial here.

 15         MR. CLAY:  To the extent that this was

 16  common practice in the department where they got

 17  these policies and procedures, which are

 18  conveniently invoked when they wish to terminate

 19  a 15-year officer, yet this officer here was

 20  violating the same policies and procedures she's

 21  accused of violating, I think that's highly relevant.

 22         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, this case that I

 23  just quoted to you, Mr. Clay, says it's not.  I can

 24  read it again.

 25         MR. CLAY:  No, you don't have to read it
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 01  again --

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  I know.

 03         MR. CLAY:  -- but there's also an issue

 04  of what -- if -- if this council finds that she has

 05  violated some of these policies and procedures

 06  and she is, in fact, guilty of some of these

 07  charges, that's not the end of this council's

 08  inquiry. The council has to determine what an

 09  appropriate discipline is.

 10    And I submit that discipline that's been

 11  imposed or not imposed at all on other officers

 12  who have committed similar violations is highly

 13  relevant to whether the discipline they seek to

 14  impose on her is disproportionate given the

 15  allegations against her.

 16    MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm sorry.  And I

 17  respect your reputation as a very experienced trial

 18  lawyer, but this case says that's not so.  And I'd

 19  be glad to read the language of the court of

 20  appeals that says that.

 21         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  And I understand the

 22  ruling.  I respect the ruling.  I disagree with it, but

 23  I'm going to comply with it; but, again, I'm going to

 24  renew my request to have the opportunity to

 25  present avowal testimony, which I think is relevant
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 01  not only to the issue of this witness's motivation

 02  against Officer Loeser, the truth of the allegations

 03  that were made in these memos, which are the

 04  basis for her disciplinary proceedings, and also

 05  the disparate impact of the punishment that Chief

 06  Sherrard proposes to impose on her.

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, that last part

 08  wouldn't even be relevant, because Colonel Shaw

 09  didn't make these charges.  Chief Sherrard did.

 10  And when you cross examine him, that would be

 11  the place to go, not Shaw -- Lieutenant Shaw.

 12         MR. CLAY:  It also has to do -- and Mr.

 13  Beyer. I believe -- I wrote this down here.

 14         MAYOR EVANS:  And you're going call

 15  him back, too, so that --

 16         MR. CLAY:  Oh, I sure am, but I'm -- I

 17  think once they bring out this testimony from Mr.

 18  Beyer about how these commanding officers played

 19  everything by the book, they didn't play everything

 20  by the book.  And I think I'm entitled to controvert

 21  and -- and take issue with Mr. Beyer's testimony to

 22  the effect that they played everything by the book,

 23  because they certainly didn't play everything by

 24  the book.

 25         MS. JACOBS:  And -- and Judge, again,
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 01  if that's relevant to the charges against her, it's

 02  admissible; but whether they played it by the book

 03  has nothing to do with the charges against her.

 04         MAYOR EVANS:  I agree.

 05         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So I'm renewing my

 06  request to -- to get avowal testimony in the record.

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  No, sir; same reason.

 08         MR. CLAY:  So, I guess, has Mr. Beyer's

 09  report been made an exhibit?

 10         MS. JACOBS:  It has not, but they have

 11  it, so it --

 12         MR. CLAY:  Okay.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  In effect it is, because

 14  every member of the council has a copy that's here

 15  [phonetic].

 16         MR. CLAY:  Then I'm going to ask that I

 17  be permitted to refer to his report and certain

 18  items that are included within the report.

 19         MS. JACOBS:  If they are related to the

 20  charges against Officer Loeser, I think that's

 21  proper.  If they're not related and Off -- Mr. Beyer

 22  said there were things that were not related to

 23  those charges, then -- then it's not --

 24         MAYOR EVANS:  We'll take them one at a

 25  time.
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 01         MR. CLAY:  Well, for instance, Officer

 02  Loeser is accused of saying things that were

 03  disrespectful and bought -- brought disrepute on

 04  the department.  There are things in Mr. Beyer's

 05  report here that this witness right here did which

 06  do the same thing, only worse, at least in my

 07  perspective.

 08         MS. JACOBS:  Judge, that's not before

 09  this council.

 10         MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.

 11         MS. JACOBS:  And whether or not

 12  charges will or have or might be brought against

 13  another member of this department is highly

 14  irrelevant to this.  As -- as Mr. Beyer said, there

 15  are things in that report that don't relate to the

 16  charges against her.

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  I'm going to quote from

 18  this opinion one more time a little bit.  [reads] He

 19  was also prohibited from questioning the chief or

 20  the lieutenant colonel regarding discipline of other

 21  officers for similar misconduct or rule infractions.

 22  And the city, on the other hand, contends the only

 23  relevant evidence was that which either proved or

 24  disproved Giberson's misconduct and infractions,

 25  we agree.
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 01    So this says that what you're intending to do

 02  is not admissible.  And that's what I'm relying on,

 03  Mr. Clay, is that court of opinion -- court of --

 04  court of appeals' opinion.

 05         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Is that a reported

 06  case?

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  No, it doesn't have to

 08  be.

 09         MR. CLAY:  Well, actually, there's a

 10  difference between reported authority -- and you

 11  know this being a lawyer.  There's a difference

 12  between reported authority and binding authority

 13  and opinion that's not reported, because an

 14  unreported decision, as you know, does not carry

 15  the same force as -- and, in fact, it's not to be

 16  cited as authority --

 17         MS. JACOBS:  Judge --

 18         MR. CLAY:  -- as I understand it.  I -- I

 19  don't have the rule here in front of me, but when

 20  you're talking about unreported decisions, I don't

 21  think it's supposed to be cited as authority.

 22         MS. JACOBS:  Your Honor --

 23         MAYOR EVANS:  I'm not writing a brief.

 24  And you can cite it as an authority as long as you

 25  point out that it's unreported.
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 01         MR. CLAY:  Well --

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  There was a rule change

 03  about three years ago about that.

 04         MR. CLAY:  We'll get the rule.  And I --

 05  and I'd be happy to be shown that I'm wrong, but --

 06         MS. JACOBS:  If -- if -- you know, if he

 07  wants to bring it up in closing, that's fine, or if he

 08  wants to --

 09         MR. CLAY:  I can't bring something up --

 10         MS. JACOBS:  -- write it in a brief --

 11         MR. CLAY:  -- in closing I haven't been

 12  able to prove.

 13         MS. JACOBS:  Well, I mean, he's

 14  testified for about ten minutes here about your

 15  ruling, and your ruling is what it is.  We should

 16  move on.

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  Sort of like A Few Good

 18  Men.  I strongly object.  Oh, relevant; right?

 19         MS. JACOBS:  That's right.

 20         MR. CLAY:  Well, given the constraints

 21  that have been imposed on an examination of this

 22  witness, I do not have any further questions for

 23  him at this time, but I would like to reserve the

 24  opportunity at some time in the future to provide

 25  additional authority and/or some kind of
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 01  memorandum that indicates, I believe, that the

 02  mayor's ruling is erroneous, respectfully.

 03         MAYOR EVANS:  That would be fine.  I'd

 04  appreciate that.

 05         MS. JACOBS:  Well, Your Honor, let me

 06  say that 15.520 Section 2 or 3, as it stands now,

 07  and I don't think this is changing with the -- the

 08  new version of that, if the officer is aggrieved by

 09  the ruling of the council, she has the right to take

 10  an appeal to the circuit court, where additional

 11  testimony as she sees fit can be presented

 12  according to the circuit court rule.

 13    So I don't think it's appropriate for additional

 14  briefs or memorandum to be presented here.

 15         CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Additional

 16  testimony as to arbitrariness.

 17         MS. JACOBS:  But -- but that's the

 18  proper form --

 19         CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Right.

 20         MS. JACOBS:  -- for it, not --

 21         MR. CLAY:  Was this -- let's get this

 22  clear on the record:  Is this procedure being

 23  conducted under 15.520?  Because there's nothing

 24  in any information I've gotten that says anything

 25  other than 95.450.
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 01    So if we're going under 15.520, that may alter

 02  some things.

 03         MS. JACOBS:  Well, that -- Your Honor,

 04  it's -- it's under both.

 05         MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, it's under both.

 06         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, there's nothing

 07  in the information I've gotten that refers

 08  to 15.520.  And if I'm in error, you can correct me.

 09         MS. JACOBS:  I don't think there's

 10  anything that says 95. . .

 11         MR. CLAY:  Oh, yes, there is.  It's in the

 12  notice to her.

 13         MS. JACOBS:  It -- it's just that the

 14  notice has to be within -- it's not in the notice; but

 15  pursuant to that, which is the more specific statue

 16  with regard to this city, the notice has to -- the

 17  hearing has to be held within three days.

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, let's move on.

 19  Are you through with this witness for now?

 20         MR. CLAY:  For right now; yes, sir.

 21         MAYOR EVANS:  You're excused.

 22         MS. JACOBS:  Is he --

 23         MR. CLAY:  Oh, I'm sorry.

 24         MS. JACOBS:  Again, this is the -- I -- do

 25  we get to re-call witnesses on his turn of cro -- of
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 01  direct?  Does he get to re-call him?

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  Until he closes his

 03  case, he can.

 04         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  I don't have any

 05  questions.

 06         MR. CLAY:  Our next witness is Elgin

 07  Price, officer.

 08  [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 09  made.]

 10  OFFICER ELGIN PRICE, after having first been

 11  duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows:

 12  EXAMINATION

 13  BY  MR. CLAY:

 14    Q.   Would you state your name, please, sir.

 15    A.   Elgin Price.

 16    Q.   Officer Price, how are you employed?

 17    A.   I'm employed through the City of Prospect

 18  in the Prospect Police Department.

 19    Q.   How long have you been an officer on the

 20  Prospect Police Department?

 21    A.   A little over 18 years.

 22    Q.   Are you familiar with this incident

 23  involving a cell phone?

 24    A.   Yes, sir.

 25    Q.   Tell the council what you know about
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 01  that.

 02    A.   I know when I came in, I was standing in

 03  front of the dude that I saw [phonetic].  Lieutenant

 04  Colonel Shaw was standing next to me, and Officer

 05  Loeser, I think, was over on the computer, because

 06  she was doing paperwork.

 07    And I remember Lieutenant Shaw scrolling

 08  through this phone.  And he was saying, "Let me

 09  see what Mr. Munday was doing while he was

 10  burglarizing our city," or something.  In effect of

 11  that, he was going through his numbers.

 12    And Mr. Munday was back there begging for

 13  phone calls, begging to use his cell phone.  And I

 14  remember Lieutenant Colonel saying -- he was

 15  negotiating with Munday, "If I let you use the

 16  phone," or something, he was negotiating with

 17  regards to some phone number or something.  I

 18  can't remember exactly what it was, but he was

 19  standing next to me scrolling through that phone.

 20    Q.   Any doubt in your mind about that?

 21    A.   No, there is no doubt.  He was standing

 22  right next to me.

 23    Q.   Did Mr. Beyer interview you about that

 24  incident?

 25    A.   Yes, he did.
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 01    Q.   Did you -- was that the first time anybody

 02  ever got your version of what happened with that

 03  cell phone?

 04    A.   Yes.

 05    Q.   Did --

 06    A.   Yes, sir.

 07    Q.   -- Chief Sherrard ever talk to you about

 08  it?

 09    A.   Nobody.

 10    Q.   Lieutenant Colonel Shaw never talked to

 11  you about it?

 12    A.   No, sir.

 13    Q.   To your knowledge, has any investigation

 14  been initiated as a result of what you told Mr.

 15  Beyer?

 16    A.   No, sir.

 17         MR. CLAY:  Now, I know I'm going to run

 18  into problems here, but Mr. Beyer testified about

 19  prior administrations, about how things worked

 20  under prior administrations, about what the

 21  atmosphere is now.  And Officer Price is prepared

 22  to testify about that, but I guess I'm not allowed to

 23  rebut what Mr. Beyer testified to about prior

 24  administrations or the atmosphere of this

 25  department.  . .
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 01    So I'm offering the opportunity for Mr. -- or

 02  for Officer Price to testify about that, but I'd like

 03  some guidance from the chair before I start that

 04  line of questioning.

 05         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, first of all, if it

 06  has a bearing on the charges, I think the testimony

 07  of Mr. Beyer under questioning by Ms. Jacobs

 08  opened that door.

 09  BY MR. CLAY:

 10    Q.   Officer Price, can you tell the city council

 11  how things have evolved since Chief Wilson left,

 12  and how things were under him and how things are

 13  now currently under Chief Sherrard?

 14         MS. JACOBS:  Judge -- or, I'm -- I'm

 15  sorry.  I keep saying "Judge."  I -- I'm promoting

 16  you.

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  And I -- it's perfectly

 18  understandable

 19         MS. JACOBS:  You'll take it.  Again, how

 20  things were under prior administration has no

 21  bearing on the charges against Officer Loeser

 22  tonight.

 23         MAYOR EVANS:  Don't you think that we

 24  opened that door when you questioned Mr. Buyer

 25  about how things were in the past?
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  I don't think I asked him

 02  that question.  There was no objection to that, but

 03  I don't believe I asked him that question.

 04    And -- and, again, it -- if it has a bearing on

 05  the charges against her, I think it's proper, but a

 06  general question of how things were. . .

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  Let's see what Mr. Clay

 08  asks, and we'll decide as he goes whether it has a

 09  bearing on the charges.  Is that all right?

 10         MS. JACOBS:  [no audible response]

 11  BY MR. CLAY:

 12    Q.   Could you tell the council how things

 13  have evolved under the administration of Chief

 14  Wilson and the transition to the administration of

 15  Chief Sherrard?

 16         MAYOR EVANS:  And how -- how does

 17  that -- excuse me.  How does that relate to the

 18  charges against Officer Loeser?

 19         MR. CLAY:  Because as a 15-year

 20  employee, she operated in a certain manner under

 21  Chief Wilson.  When Chief Sherrard came in, it's

 22  going to be our testimony, I hope, that things

 23  changed dramatically.

 24    And Chief Sherrard even testified to that, that

 25  he implemented substantial changes.  But the
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 01  testimony, I think, of every Prospect officer here

 02  tonight is going to be that nobody ever told them

 03  about these changes.  They were going to be held

 04  to a higher standard or a different standard.  They

 05  just started having things rain down on them.

 06    Like Officer Proffitt here had never --

 07         MS. JACOBS:  Judge, I'm -- I'm -- I'll

 08  interrupt him again.  What does that have to do

 09  with the specific charges against her?

 10         MR. CLAY:  Well, it has to do with

 11  Charge 9, that she is resistant to changes within

 12  the department.

 13         MS. JACOBS:  It doesn't have anything

 14  to do with that.  Just because things change

 15  doesn't mean it's okay to be resistant to the

 16  change.  The authority is the police chief, and he

 17  says the way things are.  And as a subordinate

 18  officer, you do that.

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  I take it you object to

 20  this line --

 21         MS. JACOBS:  I object.

 22         MAYOR EVANS:  -- of questioning?

 23         MS. JACOBS:  Yes.

 24         MAYOR EVANS:  I'm going to sustain

 25  your --
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 01         MS. JACOBS:  Thank you.

 02         MAYOR EVANS: -- objection and exclude

 03  it.

 04  BY MR. CLAY:

 05    Q.   Do you know about the turkey fryer

 06  incident?

 07    A.   I heard about it.

 08    Q.   Did you talk to Officer Haverlin about it?

 09    A.   Yes, she was pretty vocal about how she

 10  felt about that.

 11    Q.   Was she satisfied with the resolution?

 12         MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  What does it

 13  have to do. --

 14         MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, here we go again.

 15         MS. JACOBS:  Irrelevant.

 16         MR. CLAY:  That's all I have of Officer

 17  Price.

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Officer.

 19         MR. CLAY:  Officer Harold Proffitt.

 20  OFFICER HAROLD LEE PROFFITT, II, after having

 21  first been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as

 22  follows:

 23  EXAMINATION

 24  BY MR. CLAY:

 25    Q.   Will you state your name, please, sir.
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 01    A.   Officer Harold Lee Proffitt, II.

 02    Q.   How long -- or how are you employed?

 03    A.   I'm with the City of Prospect Police

 04  Department.

 05    Q.   How long have you been employed by the

 06  Prospect Police Department?

 07    A.   Sixteen years.

 08    Q.   Prior to Chief Sherrard's administration,

 09  had you ever been written up for any deficiencies?

 10         MS. JACOBS:  Objection.

 11    A.   No.

 12         MS. JACOBS:  Irrelevant.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 14  BY MR. CLAY:

 15    Q.   When the department chief arrived, did he

 16  give you any instructions about how he was to be

 17  addressed?

 18         MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 19         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 20  BY MR. CLAY:

 21    Q.   Have you seen any Facebook postings

 22  that the deputy chief has put on social media?

 23         MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 24         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 25  BY MR. CLAY:
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 01    Q.   Have you seen anything where the deputy

 02  chief refers to the Prospect Police Department --

 03         MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 04         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 05         MR. CLAY:  If I could finish the

 06  question?

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  That would be --

 08         MR. CLAY:  You -- you can sustain the

 09  objection --

 10         MAYOR EVANS:  I know.

 11         MR. CLAY:  -- before I --

 12         MAYOR EVANS:  Do you want to ask it

 13  again?

 14         MR. CLAY:  I'd like to, if you don't mind,

 15  if I can get it out, and then she can -- you can

 16  sustain it and he won't answer it.

 17  BY MR. CLAY:

 18    Q.   Did you see the deputy chief's posting on

 19  Facebook where he --

 20         MS. JACOBS:  Objection.

 21         MAYOR EVANS:  Let him ask the question

 22  before you object.

 23         MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'm -- I'm objecting

 24  to the line of questioning.  The whole line of

 25  questioning is irrelevant.  It's been ruled
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 01  irrelevant, and his question is designed to

 02  prejudice the council by speaking his answer to

 03  that.  It's irrelevant.

 04         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, we don't know

 05  what's relevant and irrelevant until he finishes the

 06  question.  And I -- I -- I understand your concern

 07  with, you know, what the question may imply, but

 08  until it's answered, it doesn't carry any weight.

 09    I agree with you, but he -- he -- he has the

 10  opportunity to ask another question.

 11         MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  I'm -- I'm not

 12  arguing with you over the objection like Mr. Clay

 13  likes to do.

 14  BY MR. CLAY:

 15    Q.   Did you ever see a Facebook posting from

 16  Deputy Chief Shaw where he referred to the

 17  Prospect Police Department as an Andy Frain

 18  organization?

 19         MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 20         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained as irrelevant.

 21    I have to say, Mr. Clay, the questions have to

 22  go to charges, not to things that you would believe

 23  were -- contend as Lieutenant Commander Shaw

 24  has done.

 25         MR. CLAY:  I understand --
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 01         MAYOR EVANS:  He's not on trial here.

 02         MR. CLAY:  -- your ruling.  I -- I

 03  understand.

 04         MAYOR EVANS:  And I'm just -- I'm just

 05  saying if you're going to keep asking those

 06  questions, we're going to keep going down the

 07  same road.

 08         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  I understand.

 09  BY MR. CLAY:

 10    Q.   Were you there at the range when this

 11  issue about Officer Loeser's qualification came

 12  up?

 13    A.   Yes, sir; I was qualifying that day, as

 14  well.

 15    Q.   Tell the council what you observed.

 16    A.   Officer Loeser passed the qualification

 17  until she didn't pass the qualification.

 18    Q.   What happened?

 19    A.   Assistant Chief Shaw came up after the

 20  score, after the target was marked, and determined

 21  that since there were no head shots on the target

 22  that -- that it was not scored correctly.  And he

 23  went and brought it to the attention of the St.

 24  Matthews Police Department, who came back and

 25  rescored it.  And then she didn't pass the
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 01  qualification.

 02    Q.   Did you hear any conversation between

 03  the deputy chief and Officer Loeser?

 04    A.   There was an exchange that -- I could not

 05  quote it verbatim.

 06    Q.   Do you remember the gist of it?

 07    A.   Officer Loeser was greatly upset that she

 08  had initially passed the qualification, and then in

 09  the next moment she had failed the qualification.

 10    Q.   Did you hear any mention of cheating in

 11  that conversation?

 12    A.   I don't recall the word "cheating."  I don't

 13  recall the word "cheating."

 14    Q.   Have things happened to you that caused

 15  you to seek advice, legal advice, and compose a

 16  letter to the mayor expressing your concerns, not

 17  only about the way you were being treated, but

 18  about the way Officer Loeser was being treated by

 19  the command of the Prospect Police Department?

 20         MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.

 21         MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.

 22         MR. CLAY:  That's all for Officer Proffitt.

 23  I'm reserving the right to re-call him in the event

 24  that we are able to prevail on the council to

 25  reconsider his limitations placed on our
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 01  examination.

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.

 03         MR. CLAY:  My young associate, I'm

 04  going to blame it on him, has suggested it might

 05  be an appropriate time to take a break given the

 06  lateness of the hour.

 07         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, us old guys can

 08  hang in longer than the young ones, so I think we

 09  have to take their feelings into consideration.

 10    Yeah.  How long will it take you to do the

 11  fellow from St. Matthews?  He's been here for a

 12  long time.

 13         MR. CLAY:  Not very long.

 14         MAYOR EVANS:  Could we do that and

 15  then take a break?

 16         MR. CLAY:  Sure.

 17         MAYOR EVANS:  Would that be all right

 18  with your associate?

 19         MR. LAY:  Yes.  Thank you, Your Honor.

 20         MAYOR EVANS:  Do you want to call

 21  him?

 22         MR. CLAY:  Sure.

 23  MAJOR LEWIS CHRISTOPHER, after having first

 24  been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as

 25  follows:
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 01         MAYOR EVANS:  Please have a seat and

 02  answer Mr. Clay's questions.

 03  MR. CLAY:

 04    Q.   Would you tell us your name, please, sir.

 05    A.   Lewis Christopher.

 06    Q.   And what is your rank, sir?

 07    A.   I'm a major with the St. Matthews Police

 08  Department.

 09    Q.   I'm not going to go into all of your

 10  qualifications.  You were there at the range the

 11  day this qualification took place.

 12    A.   Yes, sir; I was.

 13    Q.   Did you get to observe Officer Loeser?

 14    A.   Yes, sir; I did.

 15    Q.   Did you get contacted by Chief Sherrard

 16  and con -- in relation to this incident at the range?

 17    A.   I did.

 18    Q.   Did he ask you about her conduct?

 19    A.   He did.

 20    Q.   And did he ask you anything about

 21  whether you thought it was serious or whether she

 22  deserved to be written up?

 23    A.   He did.

 24    Q.   What did you tell him?

 25    A.   I told him that it was unprofessional, and
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 01  I did feel it was disrespectful, but it would -- did

 02  not rise to something, that had it been a St.

 03  Matthews' officer, that I would have written him up

 04  for.

 05    Q.   Okay.  And I apologize for keeping you

 06  here this long just to --

 07    A.   That's fine.

 08    Q.   -- get that limited testimony.

 09         MR. CLAY:  That's all I have.

 10         MS. JACOBS:  Let me ask him a -- a

 11  question.

 12  EXAMINATION

 13  BY MS. JACOBS:

 14    Q.   What was her conduct at the range?

 15    A.   Can I ask to get some clarification?  Do

 16  you want to go back to shooting at the course or

 17  just what she spi --

 18    Q.   Well, her --

 19    A.   -- spoke to me?

 20    Q.   -- reaction to the -- the --

 21    A.   After shooting the course --

 22    Q.   Yeah.

 23    A.   -- I was standing with Officer Tony Coball

 24  at a picnic table where the ammunition was set

 25  out.  And she approached us, and she said to me,
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 01  "I want to know why you said I cheated."  And I

 02  said, "I didn't say you cheated."  And Tony Coball

 03  was sitting right beside me, and he said, "Nobody

 04  said that."

 05    She was, "Well, I want to know why I was told

 06  I passed and then I didn't pass."  And I explained

 07  to her that the course had required head shots.  I

 08  had scored her target -- and I will take

 09  responsibility for this.  I counted her misses

 10  instead of the hits on the target and deducted

 11  points accordingly.

 12    And it was pointed out to me, as it's been

 13  stated, by Todd Shaw that she did not shoot the

 14  mandatory head shots.  So that reduced her score

 15  to a point where she did not pass.

 16    Q.   Okay.  And so was she angry, upset,

 17  emotional?  What -- what was her reaction?

 18    A.   She was angry.

 19    Q.   And how did she express that anger?

 20    A.   By what I stated, that she -- she said,

 21  "Why was I accused of cheating?"  And I said, "I

 22  did not say you cheated."

 23    Q.   Was it in a -- a loud manner?  In -- in a --

 24    A.   Yes.  I wouldn't describe it as shouting,

 25  but it was forceful.
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 01    Q.   Were other people -- did --

 02    A.   There were --

 03    Q.   -- could you tell if other people heard

 04  this --

 05    A.   -- there were --

 06    Q.   -- exchange?

 07    A.   -- there were several people in the

 08  vicinity.

 09    Q.   Do you consider that behavior to be

 10  disrespectful?

 11    A.   Yes, ma'am.

 12         MS. JACOBS:  That's all I have.

 13  RE-EXAMINATION

 14  BY MR. CLAY:

 15    Q.   But the bottom line is you wouldn't have

 16  written her up if she had been a St. Matthews'

 17  officer.

 18    A.   No, sir.

 19         MR. CLAY:  That's all

 20  BY MR. CLAY:

 21    Q.   I'm sorry.

 22    A.   I -- we would have had a discussion about

 23  it.

 24         MR. CLAY:  Okay.  That's all.

 25         MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, sir.
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 01         THE WITNESS:  Am I dismissed?

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  Yes, sir.

 03         MR. CLAY:  Sorry for the inconvenience.

 04         THE WITNESS:  Not a problem.

 05         MAYOR EVANS:  Let's take another

 06  break.  Come back in here, five or eight minutes.

 07  [WHEREUPON, a brief recess is taken.]

 08         MAYOR EVANS:  We're back on the

 09  record.

 10    Mr. Clay is presenting his witnesses, and it's

 11  time for the next one.

 12         MR. CLAY:  I'd like to call Chief

 13  Sherrard, but I'd like to find out if he's been able

 14  to produce the notes that we requested previously.

 15         MAYOR EVANS:  And there he is.

 16         MS. JACOBS:  Your Honor, it's my

 17  understanding that the notes are not in an easily

 18  retrievable -- whatever notes there are, not in an

 19  easily retrievable form.  And, again, I'd like to

 20  have a chance to review those prior to production.

 21    So I don't know how to handle this at this

 22  point.  Also, a request has not been made previous

 23  to tonight, so we weren't prepared for that.

 24         MAYOR EVANS:  Chief, what's the story

 25  on the notes that Mr. Clay has requested?
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 01         CHIEF SHERRARD:  I'm not sure which

 02  filing cabinet they're in because of the

 03  refurbishing upstairs.  You know, we've had

 04  several -- there's some file cabinets are now in

 05  the -- th property room, and then a couple more in

 06  the office.

 07    And I'm not sure which ones they were,

 08  because I put together the file for Mr. Beyer's

 09  review, and I'm not sure what cabinet all that's in.

 10  It'll take some time to recover it.

 11         MAYOR EVANS:  And that's the situation.

 12         MR. CLAY:  Then I propose we adjourn

 13  for another day until we can get access to those

 14  notes.

 15         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  So be it.

 16         MS. JACOBS:  We need to find a -- a -- a

 17  convenient day for everybody to come back.

 18         MAYOR EVANS:  Well, Patsey, what

 19  about you?

 20         MS. JACOBS:  I prefer not tomorrow

 21  night, Friday, but I can do it if -- if that's the

 22  counsel's pleasure.

 23         MR. SPEAKER:  I cannot be here

 24  tomorrow night.  I won't be in town.

 25         MS. JACOBS:  Monday, Tuesday, or
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 01  Thursday, I believe, would be -- or Thursday --

 02         MAYOR EVANS:  And it goes to --

 03         MS. JACOBS:  I think any day next week.

 04  Not Thursday.  Monday, Tuesday, or Wednesday

 05  would be. . .

 06         COUNCIL MEMBER TUCCI:  Any of those

 07  would work for me.

 08         COUNCIL MEMBER SCHMIDT:  I'd prefer

 09  not to do Tuesday.  I mean, Monday or Wednesday

 10  night would work.

 11         THE REPORTER:  Do -- do you want to

 12  keep this part on the record?

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  It's starting to look like

 14  Monday.

 15         THE REPORTER:  Okay.

 16         MR. CLAY:  I've got a mediation in

 17  Lexington with LRC Monday.

 18  [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are

 19  made.]

 20         MAYOR EVANS:  So is Monday out?

 21         MS. JACOBS:  How about Wednesday?

 22         MR. CLAY:  Wednesday's perfect, if that

 23  suits everybody else.

 24         COUNCIL MEMBER SCHMIDT:  Works for

 25  me.
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 01         MAYOR EVANS:  I'm open to hearing

 02  objections.

 03         COUNCIL MEMBER LEONARD:  Sa --

 04  same time?  6:00?

 05         MAYOR EVANS:  6:00 Wednesday, speak

 06  now.

 07  [no audible response]

 08         MAYOR EVANS:  6:00 Wednesday it is.

 09         MS. JACOBS:  And we will get whatever

 10  file there is, review it, and get it to you.

 11         MR. CLAY:  Thank you, sir.

 12         MAYOR EVANS:  You're welcome.

 13         MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  We're

 14  adjourned until Wednesday, June 24th at 6 p.m.

 15  [WHEREUPON, the City Council Special Meeting

 16  concludes at 10:02 p.m.]

 17  .

 18  .

 19  .

 20  .

 21  .

 22  .

 23  .

 24  .

 25  .
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 01                    C A P T I O N

 02         The Meeting in the matter, on the date,

 03  and at the time and place set out on the title page

 04  hereof.

 05         It was requested that the Hearing be

 06  taken by the reporter and that same be reduced to

 07  typewritten form.

 08  .

 09  .

 10  .

 11  .

 12  .

 13  .

 14  .

 15  .

 16  .

 17  .

 18  .

 19  .

 20  .

 21  .

 22  .

 23  .

 24  .

 25  .
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 01               CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

 02  STATE OF KENTUCKY AT LARGE:

 03    I, BARBIE A. HENNESSEY, Notary Public

 04  for the State of Kentucky at Large, do hereby

 05  certify that the foregoing was reported by

 06  stenographic and mechanical means, which matter

 07  was held on the date, and at the time and place

 08  set out in the caption hereof and that the

 09  foregoing constitutes a true and accurate

 10  transcript of same.

 11    I further certify that I am not related to any of

 12  the parties, nor am I an employee of or related to

 13  any of the attorneys representing the parties, and

 14  I have no financial interest in the outcome of this

 15  matter.

 16    GIVEN under my hand and Notarial seal this

 17  _______ day of __________________, 2015.

 18  .

 19  My Commission Expires:          Notary Public

 20  .

 21  JANUARY 2, 2017  _____________________.

 22  .

 23  Notary ID: 480672

 24  .

 25  .
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          1               CITY OF PROSPECT, KENTUCKY



          2              CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING



          3                     JUNE 18, 2015



          4          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  This meeting



          5   will come to order.



          6     This is a special meeting of the City Council



          7   of the City of Prospect, Kentucky.  Today's date is



          8   June 18th, 2015.  



          9     This meeting was called by me, the mayor,



         10   John Evans, for the limited purpose of hearing



         11   personal matter and disciplinary matters under



         12   consideration to be determined or not.



         13     The first order of business was to have been



         14   to find out from the officer charged, Officer



         15   Loeser, and her attorney whether they wanted this



         16   meeting to be open or closed.  And it's my



         17   understanding from Mr. Clay, her attorney, that



         18   they wish this meeting to be open; is that correct?



         19          MR. CLAY:  That's correct; you're -- yes,



         20   sir.



         21          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you.  So we will



         22   not be going into executive session.  



         23     The next matter that comes to mind, seeing



         24   how many potential witnesses are in the room, is



         25   whether counsel for either party wish these
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          1   witnesses to be, what's the word, sequestered -- 



          2          MS. JACOBS:  Separated.



          3          MR. CLAY:  Separated.



          4          MAYOR EVANS:  -- separated.  Do I hear



          5   that from either side?



          6   [no audible response] 



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay says "no" and



          8   Ms. Jacob says "no."  So everyone may stay right



          9   where you are. 



         10     All right.  



         11   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are



         12   made.]



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  I'm going to



         14   ask the counsel if they would like to make opening



         15   statements.  First, Ms. Jacobs?



         16          MS. JACOBS:  Thank you, Mayor.  Good



         17   evening.  My name is Patsey Jacobs, and I've been



         18   asked by the City, by the mayor, to present the



         19   charges tonight against Officer Loeser.  



         20     My role here is to present these charges to



         21   you to help you along the process in your



         22   determination of whether she has violated rules



         23   and regulations of the police department.  



         24     Now, you're going hear from several people



         25   tonight, and we might go late into the night.  I
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          1   hope not too late.  The weather is not that



          2   hospitable to us, but we may go late into the night



          3   hearing from some officers and -- and other



          4   people. 



          5     The first witness we're going to call is David



          6   Beyer, and he's going to tell you who he is and



          7   what he did and why he did it, and give us some



          8   factual background.  And that will lead us to the



          9   charges that I -- I think you've been given a copy



         10   in your -- your handbook there.



         11          MAYOR EVANS:  They have.



         12          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  The statues re --



         13   that govern this whole process require that the



         14   mayor presides at the hearing, and then that you,



         15   as the council, make the final decision.  You act



         16   as a jury in this situation.  



         17     So that's what your role is here tonight.  It's



         18   probably a little different than you usually do



         19   sitting up there.  



         20     But the only thing you're going to have to



         21   decide tonight is whether there is substantial



         22   evidence to establish whether she violated rules



         23   and regulations of the police department.  There



         24   may be other things that come up.  And I'm sure



         25   Mr. Clay and I will be making objections as those
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          1   things come up, whether we believe they're



          2   relevant or not relevant. 



          3     Nobody's trying to hide any evidence here



          4   tonight, but this process is for her protection, for



          5   her due process rights.  And -- and she has every



          6   right to have all of the relevant evidence



          7   presented here tonight.



          8     So when you hear objections, don't hold it



          9   against neither -- either side of -- of us.  We're



         10   just trying to protect the process more than



         11   anything.



         12     But, again, the only thing that you have to



         13   decide and the only thing that's relevant is



         14   whether she violated those policies.  You're going



         15   hear all about that. 



         16     So we'll take breaks as we need to and -- and



         17   get through this as best we can.



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  Isn't it also part of the



         19   proposal -- or the proposed instructions that are



         20   given to both sides that the council also determine



         21   if it finds any violations, what is the appropriate



         22   discipline, if any?



         23          MS. JACOBS:  That's right.  And -- and --



         24   and, again, that's pursuant to the statues.  It's



         25   KRS 95.450 if anybody -- in case anybody wants to
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          1   know that, but you will decide whether she has



          2   violated any of the policies; and, if so, what her



          3   punishment is to be.  And the instructions will tell



          4   you exactly how to go about doing that, what those



          5   options are for you.  



          6     And at the end, if we have a chance to make a



          7   closing statement, I will make a recommendation. 



          8   Mr. Clay will most likely make a recommendation. 



          9   And then we'll begin. 



         10          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Ms. Jacobs.  



         11     Mr. Clay?



         12          MR. CLAY:  Mr. Mayor, ladies and



         13   gentlemen of the council, first of all, I'd like to



         14   say that I appreciate the cooperation Patsey's



         15   extended us in getting ready for this hearing in a



         16   timely manner.  We made several requests, and



         17   she's been prompt in her response to all of those



         18   requests.  



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  She passed those along



         20   to us, by the way.



         21          MS. JACOBS:  They've been prompt in



         22   responding to me in response.



         23          MR. CLAY:  See?



         24          MAYOR EVANS:  You're welcome.  



         25          MR. CLAY:  Thank you.  In case I forgot,
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          1   thank you. 



          2     This is a situation where -- I'm no stranger to



          3   this community.  I've lived here for over 20 years



          4   in Prospect, Coun -- Oldham County and Jefferson



          5   County both.  So in the time I've lived here, I've



          6   gotten to know several members of the Prospect



          7   Police Department, including Officer Loeser here.  



          8     And she's been a valuable member of this



          9   police department for 15 years. And up until this



         10   situation involving the current administration, I



         11   believe her total disciplinary record consists of



         12   one writeup in the 15 years she's been here.  



         13     And I regret having to be here tonight,



         14   because you-all are going to hear some things



         15   which, in my view, do not reflect favorably upon



         16   this police department and the way it has been



         17   run.  You're going to hear from three Prospect



         18   police officers, in addition to officer Loeser, about



         19   their dissatisfaction with the way the chief and the



         20   deputy chief have been operating.  



         21     So while Officer Loeser is not a perfect



         22   officer -- and I will acknowledge that from the



         23   outset.  She is opinionated.  She is strong willed. 



         24   And she will not suffer wrongful complaints against



         25   her lightly.
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          1     I believe, from what I know about this case,



          2   the situation got rolling when there was a dispute



          3   between Officer Loeser and Lieutenant Colonel



          4   Shaw involving disclosure about some of her



          5   medical information.  She filed a formal complaint



          6   on him for violating HIPAA regulations.  



          7     The chief contacted someone with the



          8   Louisville Metro Police Department in an effort to



          9   find out whether, in fact, his actions violated



         10   HIPAA, and that person told him that, in her



         11   opinion, it did violate HIPAA; and, therefore,



         12   Officer Loeser's charge was sustained.  



         13     Now, later on, the mayor hired David Beyer,



         14   who is a gentleman I also have known for a number



         15   of years and for whom I have the greatest respect. 



         16   He's a lawyer and a former assistant special agent



         17   in charge of the officer here -- office -- FBI office



         18   here in Louisville.  And so he was asked to do an



         19   investigation into the status of the police



         20   department, which you-all have his report here.  



         21     And in the course of interviewing officer



         22   Loeser twice, we came up with a situation



         23   involving this alleged HIPAA violation.  And David



         24   and I both agreed that HIPAA doesn't apply to a



         25   police department.  
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          1     So to the extent that that complaint was



          2   sustained, it was improperly sustained.  And I



          3   understand the chief has taken -- or is going to



          4   take corrective action to indicate that that charge



          5   should not have been sustained.  



          6     Mr. Beyer interviewed the number of people



          7   you've seen on his report here, including



          8   Lieutenant Colonel Todd Shaw.  And where he was



          9   asked about this complaint, Lieutenant Colonel



         10   Shaw -- 



         11          MS. JACOBS:  I -- I -- I hate to interrupt



         12   during to the opening, but I'm going to object to



         13   the relevance.  Again, it's only whether she has



         14   violated these rules of regulations.  



         15     There's case law to sustain the -- the notion



         16   that the motives behind it are not relevant to the



         17   actual charges.  It's only whether she has violated



         18   these rules and regulations.  I object to this.



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  Ms. Jacobson [sic],



         20   excuse me, it's my understanding that opening



         21   statements are not evidence.  They're just the



         22   opinions of the lawyers.  And so he has not offered



         23   in -- in evidence anything about Lieutenant



         24   Commander Shaw.  So do you still object?



         25          MS. JACOBS:  I do object.  I think his --
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          1   his opening statement is off base.



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay?



          3          MR. CLAY:  I think any time the



          4   motivation or advice of a party who is intimately



          5   involved in this process comes into question that



          6   is relevant to the issue of credibility.  And one of



          7   the primary issues that's going to surface in this



          8   hearing is the credibility of the deputy, chief,



          9   because one of the allegations is -- is she wrote a



         10   response to her violation in which she accused him



         11   of dishonesty.  



         12     So it -- I think it's essential for us to be able



         13   to go into his credibility, not only with Officer



         14   Loeser, but with other officers who are prepared to



         15   testify about that.  So I think it is highly relevant.



         16          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, we're not going to



         17   get into a trial of Commander Shaw tonight,



         18   because that is not relevant to whether Officer



         19   Loeser violated the Prospect police policies.  And



         20   I've got a case here.  It's Giberson vs. City of



         21   Ludlow that says just that.  



         22          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'd like to take a look



         23   at it at a break or something, because -- 



         24          MAYOR EVANS:  It's right here.



         25          MR. CLAY:  -- one of the allegations is
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          1   that when she filed her response to her evaluation



          2   and accused the deputy chief of lying, that that



          3   was wrong and that was a false accusation against



          4   him.  



          5     So if we can separate that from the credibility



          6   of the deputy chief, then I -- I want to talk more



          7   about that, but -- 



          8          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, why don't we talk



          9   about that at a break before we get -- 



         10          MR. CLAY:  Okay.



         11          MAYOR EVANS:  -- to the evidentiary



         12   part.  



         13          MR. CLAY:  All right.  But in Mr. Beyer's



         14   interview of Lieutenant Colonel Shaw, he said that



         15   her file and this complaint made him angry.  



         16     So we have a series of actions here which



         17   occurred over a long period of time.  They're



         18   alleged in these instructions.  



         19     And I've been doing this for a while, and I can



         20   tell you:  This is the best set of instructions I've



         21   ever seen because they lay out exactly what the



         22   charges are. And I think they give the council and



         23   the mayor a pretty good roadmap about where



         24   we're going with these allegations.  So --



         25          MAYOR EVANS:  So I take it you approve
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          1   of those instructions? 



          2          MR. CLAY:  I haven't -- 



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  You just said they were



          4   the best you'd ever seen.  I guess they're good



          5   enough for this hearing.  



          6          MR. CLAY:  Well, I haven't come up with



          7   an objection yet, but I haven't quit thinking about



          8   it.



          9          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, you've got time.



         10          MR. CLAY:  And my young associate



         11   here, he got caught up in traffic, he may have a



         12   different view.  We often don't agree on things.



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, when you two both



         14   confer and put it in writing [phonetic] just let us



         15   know.



         16          MR. CLAY:  Thank you.



         17          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  T., he can



         18   have an extra copy to look at if you -- if you'd like.



         19          MR. CLAY:  Well, we'd love that. Thank



         20   you, Grover -- I mean, Mr. Potts.  



         21     All right.  And this is a fairly complicated,



         22   drawn-out set of instructions.  They're going to



         23   require to you consider --  I think there are nine



         24   charges here.



         25     So what I want to do is give you our view of
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          1   what the evidence is going to be with regard to



          2   each one of these charges.  And I know it's going



          3   to take a minute, and I apologize, but I'm begging



          4   your-all's indulgence, because this literally is



          5   Officer Loeser's future at stake here.  She has a



          6   lot riding on the outcome here.  



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Clay, with that in



          8   mind, please take all the time you want.



          9          MR. CLAY:  All right, sir.  Thank you. 



         10     [reads] Instruction Number 1 or Charge 1.  Do



         11   you believe Officer Heather Loeser acted in



         12   violation of City of Prospect SOP 11.14 on



         13   February 11, 2015 when she displayed



         14   insubordinate behavior and disrespect for her



         15   command staff during -- 



         16          THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Sorry.  Can 



         17   you -- 



         18          MR. CLAY:  Oh, I'm sorry.



         19          THE REPORTER:  That's okay.



         20          MR. CLAY:  Do you want me to slow



         21   down?



         22          THE REPORTER:  Just a tad.



         23          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  [reads] When she



         24   displayed insubordinate behavior and disrespect of



         25   her command staff during her annual ev --
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          1   evaluation?



          2     What happened there is Officer Loeser met



          3   with the chief and the deputy chief, and they



          4   provided her with an evaluation.  It's -- suffice it



          5   to say, the worst evaluation she ever got as a



          6   police officer.  And we have her prior evaluations,



          7   which will show you what a deviation this most



          8   recent evaluation was.



          9     They accused her of doing things.  And Officer



         10   Loeser -- part of this process is that an officer



         11   gets to respond to allegations of deficiencies that



         12   are written up in this evaluation.  



         13     And that's exactly what she did.  She provided



         14   not only an oral response to this evaluation, but



         15   she provided a written response to it.



         16     [reads] Charge 2, do you believe Officer



         17   Heather Loeser acted in violation of City of



         18   Prospect SOP 11.14 on February 26, 2015 when



         19   she displayed inappropriate behavior and



         20   disrespect of her command staff by writing a



         21   memorandum to her commanding officer in a



         22   disrespectful and insubordinate manner?



         23     That should be insubordinate, I think;



         24   shouldn't it?  Did you type it up -- 



         25          MS. JACOBS:  Yes.
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          1          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  It is.



          2          MR. CLAY:  -- Grover? 



          3          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  It is.



          4          MR. CLAY:  Did you type that?



          5          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  I did.



          6          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So that's on you.



          7          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Yeah.



          8          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So that is the written



          9   memorandum she provided in response to this



         10   evaluation, with which she strongly disagreed. 



         11   And she said some things in there about the chief



         12   and the deputy chief which were not flattering, and



         13   we're going to get into all of that stuff.  



         14     The question is:  Were those responses, the



         15   things she said in that response, were they



         16   truthful?  And you're going to be called upon to



         17   evaluate whether that response she provided, the



         18   written response, was accurate.  



         19     [reads] Number 3, do you believe Officer



         20   Heather Loeser acted with insubordination in



         21   violation of City of Prospect SOP 11.13 on



         22   February 26, 2015 when she ridiculed a request of



         23   her supervisor to write a memo regarding her



         24   failure to properly monitor her radio while on duty



         25   by stating to Officer Thomas that the request was,
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          1   quote, "bullshit," unquote?



          2     What happened there is that Officer Thomas



          3   and Ms. -- Officer Loeser were at Cunningham's. 



          4   She had on her microphone.  She was on duty.



          5     Apparently, somehow the volume on the



          6   microphone got turned down to the point where she



          7   did not hear the call that she was supposed to



          8   make a run on.  And she got into discussion with



          9   the deputy chief.  Some things were said.  



         10     And, according to Officer Thomas, she thought



         11   that this whole scenario was bullshit because of



         12   other things that had happened with other officers



         13   who had not responded to calls in a timely fashion,



         14   and there was really nothing said or done about it.



         15     [reads] Charge Number 4, do you believe



         16   Officer Heather Loeser made a false report which



         17   included information known by her to be



         18   inaccurate, false, or improper in violation of City



         19   of Prospect SOP 12.02 on February 26, 2015 when



         20   she wrote a memorandum stating she had



         21   responded to the text message of Assistant Chief



         22   Shaw as soon as it was received, and further



         23   stating that Assistant Chief Shaw fabricated



         24   information in an email to her?



         25     Well, you're going to hear her response about
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          1   that.  I don't believe the response was false, as



          2   the evidence will show.  And this is, again, going



          3   to go back to the issue that had festered for a long



          4   time, and finally erupted in this outburst between



          5   Officer Loeser and Deputy Chief Shaw -- Assistant



          6   Chief Shaw.



          7     [reads] Number 5, do you believe that Officer



          8   Heather Loeser made a false report which included



          9   information known to her to be inaccurate, false,



         10   or improper in violation of City of Prospect 



         11   SOP 12.02 on March 1st, 2015 when she wrote a



         12   memorandum to Mayor John Evans alleging



         13   intimidating behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw,



         14   then -- theft by Assistant Chief Shaw, and forgery



         15   by Chief Sherrard?



         16     Those are pretty serious allegations.  And I



         17   can assure you, the evidence is going to be she



         18   did not make those allegations lightly.  



         19     What we're talking about here is a cell phone



         20   that Officer Loeser see -- seized that had been



         21   stolen.  It was in -- it was in a backpack.  And she



         22   turned that evidence in to the property room, took



         23   photographs of everything that was in the



         24   backpack, including this telephone, and that's the



         25   last she ever saw it.  







�

                                                                       18







          1     Well, Officer Elgin Price is here and he saw



          2   Deputy Chief Shaw in possession of that telephone



          3   after she had turned it in.  He also believes that



          4   the deputy chief was scrolling through this cell



          5   phone, and had possibly even let the suspect use



          6   the -- the cell phone to make a telephone call.



          7     So when Heather Loeser accuses Assistant



          8   Chief Shaw of theft, she is being blamed for the



          9   disappearance of that cell phone when, in fact,



         10   there is an objective, independent witness,



         11   another officer of the department, who saw the



         12   deputy chief in possession of that telephone after



         13   Heather surrendered possession of it. 



         14     Forgery by Chief Sherrard, again, that's a --



         15   that's a serious charge.  And you're going to hear



         16   evidence about the SOP for the Prospect Police



         17   Department.  There's a Chapter 30 that's referred



         18   to in here that's supposed to cover the disposition



         19   of property.  For some other reason that I don't



         20   understand, we're going to explore it in this



         21   hearing, I hope, we're going to ask why that



         22   Chapter 30 is not included within the Prospect



         23   SOP, but it's not there.  



         24     But what happened is Officer Loeser turned



         25   that property in, and then the chief filled out the
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          1   property slips and signed her name to it or put her



          2   name on these property slips.



          3     Now, I may ask Mr. Beyer here, because he



          4   has a lot of experience in law enforcement and



          5   accountability and proper procedures, whether it's



          6   okay for another officer to sign another officer's



          7   name to property when it's submitted into the



          8   property room.  And I'll be interested to hear what



          9   he has to say about that. 



         10     So to the extent that she accused Chief Shaw



         11   of theft and forgery by the chief, I believe the



         12   evidence is going to show that she had a



         13   legitimate basis for making those allegations.  



         14     I'm also concerned about the fact that she was



         15   expressing her concerns to the mayor and -- in a



         16   form that is permissible under the SOP for the



         17   Prospect Police Department, and now that letter is



         18   being used as a basis for disciplinary action again



         19   her.



         20     [reads] Charge Number 6, do you believe



         21   Officer Heather Loeser failed to answer a radio



         22   call while on duty and without exigent



         23   circumstances in violation of City of Prospect 



         24   SOP 19.11 on February 26, 2015 when she failed



         25   to properly monitor her radio and was not available
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          1   for a dispatched burglar alarm call?



          2     That happened, and you'll hear her



          3   explanation for why that happened.  It was not



          4   something she did deliberately.  She wasn't doing



          5   anything improper.  She was in Cunningham's with



          6   another officer, and she simply did not hear the



          7   call.



          8     I think you're going hear evidence, if we're



          9   permitted, that there other instances here where



         10   the other officers failed to respond calls in a



         11   similar fashion.  They weren't even written up. 



         12   There was no disciplinary action taken against any



         13   of these other officers who failed to respond in the



         14   same fash -- 



         15          MS. JACOBS:  Note my objection to this



         16   line of -- 



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  Objection noted.



         18          MR. CLAY:  And the reason it's important



         19   is you-all -- if you find her guilty of any of these



         20   charges, you also have to make a decision as to



         21   what kind of punishment you're going impose.  



         22     And what's happened in other situations I



         23   think is important and indicating that Officer



         24   Loeser has been treated in a disparate manner;



         25   that the actions proposed to be taken against her
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          1   are much more severe than other officers who



          2   engaged in similar conduct and faced no



          3   disciplinary action, not even a writeup, not even a



          4   counseling. 



          5     [reads] Charge Number 7, do you believe



          6   Officer Heather Loeser violated the City of



          7   Prospect SOP 26.00 on July 26th, 2014 when she



          8   failed to properly observe a prisoner while in her



          9   custody and failed to remain in close proximity to



         10   a prisoner?



         11     Well, the first thing about that charge is



         12   troubling to me, and you're going to hear evidence



         13   about this, is it's over almost a year ago before



         14   there's any action taken on it.  What actually



         15   happened here, and I don't know -- I'm -- I'm not



         16   assuming that you-all haven't read this stuff.  I'm



         17   assuming that you have, but if you have, and I --



         18   I'm repeating stuff you already know, I apologize



         19   for that.



         20     But what happened was another officer



         21   actually had had this suspect in custody in his car. 



         22   He asked Officer Loeser, who was behind him



         23   doing paperwork in relation to this arrest -- it was



         24   a robbery.  It was a strong-arm shoplifting charge



         25   that this woman had been arrested on.  







�

                                                                       22







          1     Number 1, the officer who had -- who had her



          2   in his custody did not secure her properly in



          3   accordance with a Prospect SOP about securing



          4   prisoners. 



          5     Number 2, he said he needed her to watch this



          6   prisoner because he had to go relieve himself.  So



          7   he went into Kroger, presumably to go to the



          8   bathroom.  While he was in Kroger, this prisoner --



          9   and, again, I'm not trying to cast blame on people,



         10   but the facts are that this prisoner was not



         11   properly secured.  She got out of the handcuffs,



         12   which is a violation of Prospect SOP policies on



         13   handcuffing prisoners.  And she got out of the car,



         14   and she took off. 



         15     So Officer Loeser, when she saw she was



         16   getting out of the car and making a getaway, she



         17   took off after this -- this woman.  And she fell. 



         18   She got her foot stuck in a culvert, and injured



         19   herself to the point where she had to receive



         20   medical treatment.



         21     The suspect was apprehended by LMPD.  And



         22   so to the extent that the prisoner escaped, she



         23   didn't escape for very long, and she was



         24   apprehended.  



         25     But when it says this prisoner was in her
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          1   custody, "custody" is a term of art.  And,



          2   technically, we're going to submit to you that she



          3   was actually in the custody of another Prospect



          4   police officer.  And Heather Loeser was there to



          5   assist him. 



          6     And, a -- again, we're not trying to force and



          7   blame here, but the fact is that Heather Loeser, on



          8   reflection, she probably should have gotten out of



          9   the car when the guy said, "I've got to go to the



         10   bathroom."  She probably should have gotten out



         11   of the car, gone over to the other cruiser where



         12   this person had been apprehended and restrained



         13   and watched her, but she didn't do that.  



         14     But, again, the officer who actually had this



         15   person in his custody, he wasn't even written up. 



         16   And he didn't secure this prisoner properly by not



         17   handcuffing the person properly, and also by not



         18   putting up a screen that was supposed to restrain



         19   the person who was in custody.



         20     The next one is Charge 8.  [reads] Do you



         21   believe Officer Heather Loeser undermined the



         22   efficiency, discipline, and order of the police



         23   department and discredit herself, other employees



         24   in the department of police in violation of the City



         25   of Prospect SOP 12.40 on April 10th, 2014 during
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          1   firearms training when she acted in an



          2   unprofessional manner to range staff?



          3     All right.  What happened there -- and, again,



          4   this is over a year ago.  This is just now being



          5   brought before you for disciplinary action.  



          6     The St. Matthews Police Department



          7   conducted weapons' qualification for the Prospect



          8   Police Department.  They were in charge of the



          9   range.  



         10     The department chief showed up.  Heather was



         11   there.  She fired at a target.  You had to have a



         12   certain number of hits in order to qualify.  



         13     When the target was first scored, she got a



         14   score of 80 by the range official who was in charge



         15   of scoring those -- those targets, so she passed. 



         16   She passed the qualification.  



         17     The deputy chief comes up and says, "You



         18   don't have any head shots in there."  So the range



         19   officer in charge of this went over there and said,



         20   "Okay.  So I'm going to rescore her.  She gets 



         21   a 66," so she flunked it.  She had to qualify again. 



         22     And the bottom line is:  After going through



         23   all this drill, she did qualify, but in the process



         24   she and the deputy chief had another exchange. 



         25   And the deputy chief -- and this -- and this is
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          1   really telling.  It gives you an idea of the



          2   motivation of this deputy chief.  



          3     The deputy chief comes to the chief, Chief



          4   Sherrard, and says, "I want her written up."  And



          5   you know what happened?  The evidence is going



          6   to show, ladies and gentlemen, that she was not



          7   written up, because the chief of police had talked



          8   to St. Matthews, and St. Matthews said, "It's not



          9   that big a deal."



         10     So when this actually happened and deputy



         11   chief sought to have her written up, the chief



         12   refused to write her up because it wasn't that big a



         13   deal, according to St. Matthews.



         14     [reads] Number 9, finally, do, you believe



         15   Officer Heather Loeser has undermined the



         16   efficiency, discipline, and order of the police



         17   department and discredited herself and other



         18   employees in the department of police in violation



         19   of City of Prospect SOP 12.40 by displaying a



         20   consistent pattern of negative behavior, being



         21   rude to the general public, being resistant to



         22   changes within the department, referring to the



         23   command staff as bitches, and displaying



         24   outbursts in and around police department 



         25   faculty -- facilities?
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          1     And here's where the conduct of the deputy



          2   chief becomes important, because one of the



          3   things she's accused of doing is sending a memo



          4   after this radio incident that she didn't respond to



          5   in a timely fashion and referring to him by his last



          6   name in the To line, and referring to him by his



          7   last name in the body of this memorandum. 



          8     Well, you're going hear evidence that when he



          9   first arrived, when -- he was a lieutenant when he



         10   was first hired -- Lieutenant Shaw was first hired,



         11   he told Officer Proffitt -- 



         12          MS. JACOBS:  Note my objection again. 



         13   It's -- Officer Shaw is not on trial.



         14          MAYOR EVANS:  Your objection is noted. 



         15     And I want to tell everybody again:  None of



         16   what we're hearing right now is evidence.  These



         17   are opening statements expressing from the



         18   attorneys what it is they intend to prove by the



         19   evidence.



         20          MR. CLAY:  Then Lieutenant Shaw told



         21   Officer Proffitt, "Call me Todd."  Well, Officer



         22   Proffitt, being a former Marine himself, refused to



         23   accept that invitation and said, "There's no way



         24   that's going happen."  He said that in the presence



         25   of Officer Loeser, and she confirmed that she was
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          1   not going to refer to him as "Todd."



          2     Now, his invitation to call him by his first



          3   name in itself is a violation of Prospect's SOP



          4   regarding how officers are supposed to be



          5   addressed when they're on duty.



          6     There's going to be other stuff, but I've



          7   probably said way too much, but there are going to



          8   be other things that -- that Lieutenant Colonel



          9   Shaw has done since he's been the deputy chief,



         10   which I think is going to cause this council



         11   concern if we're allowed to present it.  



         12     Now, Heather Loeser has served under three



         13   chiefs of police.  The one before Chief Sherrard



         14   was Marvin Wilson.  Marvin Wilson had a different



         15   approach as the chief of the Prospect Police



         16   Department, which, as everybody knows, is a



         17   paramilitary organization.  



         18     Chief Wilson allowed officers, in fact, I



         19   believe he encouraged officers to express their



         20   opinions, to state their beliefs.  And there was no



         21   retribution taken as a result of their being candid



         22   about their responses and about actions of the



         23   command staff; but you're going hear evidence



         24   that when Chief Sherrard got here, he attempted



         25   convert the Prospect Police Department, in effect,
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          1   to a mini Louisville Metro Police Department.  



          2     And I think Mr. Beyer understands the



          3   difference, and I'm certainly going to elicit -- seek



          4   to elicit testimony from him about the nature of the



          5   responsibilities in this department compared with



          6   some of the things that the Louisville Metro Police



          7   Department has to deal with that we read about



          8   every day in the paper.  Thank you.



          9          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Mr. Clay.  



         10     I want to remind the council that everything



         11   you've just heard is not evidence.  



         12     We will now move into the evidentiary part of



         13   the hearing.  I will ask Ms. Jacobs if she has a



         14   witness she would like to call.



         15          MS. JACOBS:  David Beyer, please.  



         16          MAYOR EVANS:  Mr. Beyer, would you



         17   please come up?



         18          MR. BEYER:  [complies]



         19   DAVID BEYER, after having first been duly sworn,



         20   is examined and testifies as follows: 



         21   EXAMINATION



         22   BY MS. JACOBS:



         23     Q.   Would you tell the council your name and



         24   what you do.



         25     A.   Yes, my name is David Beyer, B-e-y-e-r. 
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          1   I am currently the executive director of the



          2   Kentucky Board of Dentistry.  I'm also of counsel



          3   with the law firm of Pence & Ogburn.  I represent



          4   the St. Matthews Police as their legal advisor, so



          5   I'm rather busy these days.  



          6     Prior to those jobs I was with the FBI for 26



          7   years, served as a special agent conducting



          8   investigations, supervisory, and special agent in



          9   charge of the undercover and special operations



         10   unit at FBI headquarters; was transferred out here



         11   to Louisville, where I was the spokesperson, chief



         12   legal counsel for the FBI, and assisted in -- with



         13   the various sensitive investigations. 



         14     Q.   How long have you been retired from the



         15   FBI? 



         16     A.   Approximately three years. 



         17     Q.   Okay.  And did you have occasion to be



         18   contacted by Mayor Evans for the City of Prospect



         19   about doing an investigation? 



         20     A.   Yes.  Approximately on February 16 of



         21   this year, I got a call from Chief Steve Conrad with



         22   the Louisville Metro Police.  Chief Conrad and I



         23   have interfaced in my capacity with the FBI, and 



         24   I -- I think he has come to respect my credentials.  



         25     And he asked whether I'd be interested in







�

                                                                       30







          1   helping a suburban community assess some



          2   personal issues they were dealing with.  I said that



          3   I would be.



          4     It was at that time he told me that the City of



          5   Prospect was looking for someone to assist them



          6   with some personal issues and matters that they



          7   were dealing with, and asked me to reach out to



          8   Mayor Evans. 



          9     Q.   And did you subsequently undertake an



         10   independent investigation on behalf of -- of the



         11   city? 



         12     A.   I did.  I entered into an agreement with



         13   the city on February the 18th.  At that time I met



         14   with Mayor Evans, and he apprised me of some of



         15   the issues they were dealing with.  And his -- his



         16   charge to me was to conduct an impartial,



         17   objective investigation of the department to assess



         18   any problems that I saw.  



         19     At the time, he highlighted three issues that



         20   he wanted me to focus in on.  You heard Mr. Clay



         21   refer to those:  The missing cell phone incident,



         22   the arrest incident, and then the firearm's incident



         23   with the St. Matthews Police.  However, Mayor



         24   Evans was very clear to me.  He said, "Wherever



         25   your investigation goes or takes you, I want you to
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          1   go there."



          2     Throughout the course of my independent



          3   investigation, I had some discussions with Mayor



          4   Evans, and explained to him -- when I started to



          5   go off on issues that were being developed during



          6   the course of my investigation, he said, "I want



          7   you to conduct a thorough, impartial investigation. 



          8   Wherever it takes you, go forward and do it."



          9     Q.   Okay. And you completed a report dated



         10   May 13th, 2015 that's a pretty big document; is that



         11   right? 



         12     A.   I did; yes. 



         13     Q.   And it -- it consists of your report, along



         14   with some exhibits and -- and other things.



         15     A.   That's correct. 



         16     Q.   And I take it you've conducted



         17   investigations throughout your career? 



         18     A.   I have; yes. 



         19     Q.   Do you recall how many people you talked



         20   to during the course of this investigation as -- as



         21   part of the investigative part? 



         22     A.   Yes, I -- I formally interviewed 17 people. 



         23   I've documented those interviews in the report



         24   that's in front of you. 



         25     Q.   Okay.  Now, the report contains some
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          1   issues that are not related to Officer Loeser;



          2   correct?



          3     A.   That's -- that's correct. 



          4     Q.   Okay.  So we're going to focus on those



          5   things that are -- are related to her.  Do you need



          6   a copy of your report with you, or are you okay?



          7     A.   Right now I'm okay. 



          8     Q.   Okay.  All right.  Holler if you need a



          9   copy; okay?  It's not a -- it's not a -- a test in that



         10   way.



         11     What I want to do is walk through some of



         12   these charges, ask you what you did to investigate



         13   that, and -- and who you talked to; okay? 



         14     A.   Okay. 



         15     Q.   The first one -- and I'm just going to go



         16   in order of the charges in the charging document



         17   that I believe is the same order on the



         18   instructions, but I'm not 100% confident of that. 



         19   So I'm warning the council to look at the charging



         20   document -- 



         21          MAYOR EVANS:  Counsel, is it all right if



         22   I share a copy of this document listing these



         23   charges with the witness?



         24          MS. JACOBS:  Sure.  Sure.  



         25          MR. CLAY:  Sure.
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          1          MS. JACOBS:  Do you have any objection



          2   to that?



          3          MR. CLAY:  No, ma'am.



          4          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.



          5   BY MS. JACOBS:  



          6     Q.   And if the council and -- and Mr. Beyer



          7   will look, it's the last three pages of this



          8   disciplinary charges and notice up here is what I'm



          9   going to be -- 



         10          MR. CLAY:  I think he's talking -- are you



         11   talking about the instructions or the -- 



         12          MS. JACOBS:  The charging document.



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, what you were



         14   using in your opening statement -- 



         15          MS. JACOBS:  Oh, is that what you -- 



         16          MAYOR EVANS:  -- same document.



         17          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.



         18          MR. CLAY:  I was using the instructions;



         19   yeah.



         20          MAYOR EVANS:  The charging paper.



         21          MS. JACOBS:  I'll use that, too, then. 



         22   We'll go with that.



         23          MR. CLAY:  Okay.



         24   BY MS. JACOBS:



         25     Q.   First I want to talk about the issue







�

                                                                       34







          1   regarding Officer Loeser's annual evaluation back



          2   on February the 11th, 2015.  Can you tell us who



          3   you talked to, what you found out about that -- not



          4   the content of the evaluation, but her response to



          5   that evaluation?



          6     A.   Yes.  My first meeting with Mayor Evans,



          7   one of the things that he brought to my attention



          8   was an audio recording of that evaluation that --



          9   where her evaluation was given to her by Chief



         10   Sherrard and Assistant Chief Shaw.  



         11     They recorded the conversation with her, and



         12   I was provided with a copy of that recording.  And



         13   one of the first things that I did before I began my



         14   investigation was to listen to that audio recording.



         15     I believe it was at -- at least 45 minutes in



         16   length.  There was a period of time where Officer



         17   Loeser was composing her written response where



         18   there was a lull in the -- in the discussion, but I



         19   listened to that from start to finish.



         20     And I was, as re -- reflected in my report,



         21   surprised by the conduct of Officer Loeser in the --



         22   her meeting with the chief and the assistant chief. 



         23     Q.   And -- and what do you mean by



         24   "surprise"?  What was surprising to you about



         25   that? 
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          1     A.   You know, I -- I based most -- or much of



          2   what I reported -- my report, obviously, is based



          3   upon my training/experience with the FBI, my



          4   training as a lawyer.  Any time that I interface with



          5   my superiors at the FBI, I did so in a professional



          6   manner; addressed them by their title and their



          7   last name.  



          8     I -- I may not agree with them, but at all times



          9   I conducted myself in a professional manner.  And



         10   as a supervisor in the FBI, I expected my



         11   personnel to do the same.  



         12     In this audiotape, there are many instances



         13   where Ms. Loeser became rather emotional with --



         14   with the chief and the assistant chief, and I



         15   thought her decorum in that discussion with them



         16   was not professional.



         17     Q.   Do you remember any specifics when you



         18   say her decorum "was not professional"? 



         19     A.   Well, she raised her voice on -- on a



         20   number of occasions with them.  And I -- I don't



         21   have the markings of the audiotape with me, but,



         22   as I said, my initial beginning of the -- of that



         23   phase of the investigation was a listening of that



         24   audiotape.  



         25     I also discussed the matter with the chief and
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          1   the assistant chief, and they, too, believed that



          2   the -- the way she responded to them was -- was



          3   unprofessional. 



          4     Q.   When -- after you listened to the tape and



          5   then after you talked with the chief and assistant



          6   chief, were there any discrepancies in what they



          7   related to you about how the interview was



          8   conducted? 



          9     A.   No, I -- I -- I think that's one of the



         10   important points of -- with regard to that, is what



         11   was reflected in the -- in the written assessment



         12   was, I thought, consistent with much of what I had



         13   covered during the investigation of -- of this entire



         14   matter.  



         15     One -- one of the points in there was that



         16   Officer Loeser has difficulty accepting



         17   responsibility, and also that she becomes



         18   emotional with her superiors.  And I think that was



         19   reflected in her response during the evaluation. 



         20     Q.   Okay.  Did you talk with Officer Loeser



         21   about the evaluation -- 



         22     A.   I -- 



         23     Q.   -- response? 



         24     A.   I did.  And -- 



         25     Q.   And what did she say? 
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          1     A.   She at one point said that there was a --



          2   a note of -- I think rudeness is what -- how she



          3   described it.  She didn't think that her response



          4   was unprofessional, but she acknowledged that it



          5   was probably rude the way she responded to the



          6   chief and the assistant chief. 



          7     Q.   Have you ever been qualified as an



          8   expert in police matters? 



          9     A.   I -- I have not. 



         10     Q.   Okay.  Are you familiar with police



         11   policies and procedures and the structure of police



         12   departments? 



         13     A.   Yes.  My undergraduate degree is police



         14   administration.  My early career as a lawyer, I



         15   represented the -- or assisted in representation of



         16   the Jefferson County Police Department.  We



         17   handled use of force cases, in the firm that I was



         18   with.  



         19     Throughout my experience with the FBI, of



         20   course, I was trained by the FBI, which I think is a



         21   premiere law enforcement agency.  And throughout



         22   my career as the legal advisor for the FBI, I had to



         23   stay abreast of current trends in law enforcement. 



         24          THE REPORTER:  Current -- current



         25   what?
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          1          THE WITNESS:  Trends.



          2          THE REPORTER:  Trends.



          3          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah, the microphones



          4   aren't amplifying.



          5          THE REPORTER:  Yes.  Sorry.



          6          MS. JACOBS:  They're just recording, 



          7   so. . .



          8          THE REPORTER:  Thank you.



          9   BY MS. JACOBS: 



         10     Q.   And are you familiar with the chain of



         11   command within the City of Prospect Police



         12   Department? 



         13     A.   I am; yes. 



         14     Q.   And what's your understanding of what



         15   that is? 



         16     A.   My understanding is that you have



         17   officers, patrol officers.  The next level up is the



         18   assistant chief, and then the chief of the police



         19   department. 



         20     Q.   And when we say it's a paramilitary



         21   organization, what does that mean? 



         22     A.   In -- in the military there's a rank



         23   structure, and personnel in -- in the military are



         24   expected to follow that rank structure; meaning



         25   that if you have a problem, you go to the next level
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          1   of -- of supervisor, discuss the issue with them. 



          2   And then that's the way you begin your -- your --



          3   your discussion.  



          4     In addition, in the military operation when a --



          5   a superior tells you to do something, you need to



          6   do that.  And in the military, there are some



          7   severe, significant consequences if you don't do



          8   that.  People could lose their lives.  



          9     In the police sector, although you're not



         10   attacking enemies necessarily as you do in the



         11   military, you are dealing with very serious matters. 



         12   And it's imperative that the rank and file of a law



         13   enforcement agency abide by the directors and



         14   their supervisors.  If they do not, there can be



         15   serious consequences to that. 



         16     Q.   And is that the basis of what we call



         17   insubordination? 



         18     A.   Absolutely correct. 



         19     Q.   In your review of the audiotape of the



         20   annual evaluation and your review and -- and



         21   discussion with the three parties involved, did you



         22   discover any misconduct or disrespect on the part



         23   of Chief Sherrard? 



         24     A.   I did not. 



         25     Q.   And what about on the part of Assistant
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          1   Chief Shaw? 



          2     A.   I did not. 



          3     Q.   Do you think that she displayed



          4   insubordinate behavior during that evaluation



          5   process? 



          6     A.   I thought it was very unprofessional the



          7   way she conducted herself.  And as I said, in -- in



          8   my experience in the FBI, I would have been



          9   severely reprimanded by my superiors had I



         10   conducted myself in that fashion. 



         11     Q.   Okay.  Now, I'm going to -- with regard to



         12   the content of the evaluation, and there were some



         13   things that she scored well on, like her -- her



         14   dress and appearance and things, and then some



         15   things that she did not score well on, do you



         16   believe that the nature of the evaluation itself, the



         17   content, warranted the response that she



         18   presented to her command staff? 



         19     A.   No, I do not. 



         20     Q.   I'm going to talk about the February 26th



         21   incident for a little bit, and this is when there was



         22   a radio call that was missed and a text message



         23   [phonetic].  Were you asked to investigate that, or



         24   was that uncovered during part of your



         25   investigation? 
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          1     A.   That was a -- a matter that came up



          2   during my investigation.  On -- in  speaking to



          3   Assistant Chief Shaw, he mentioned that incident



          4   to me.  And I asked him to explain to me what had



          5   occurred.  



          6     Following that, I spoke to Officer Mike



          7   Thomas, who was at the Cunningham's restaurant



          8   with Officer Loeser, and followed up on that.  And



          9   then I also received a copy of the memo that



         10   Officer Loeser presented to Off -- or Assistant



         11   Chief Shaw. 



         12     Q.   And did you ask her about the incident,



         13   as well, when you interviewed her? 



         14     A.   I did; yes. 



         15     Q.   So this is some 11 days or so after the



         16   evaluation; is that right? 



         17     A.   Well, I believe the incident was on



         18   February the 26th, and I interviewed Assistant



         19   Chief Shaw on two occasions, as well as Officer



         20   Shaw on two occasions -- 



         21     Q.   Okay.



         22     A.   -- or, excuse me, Off -- Officer Loeser on



         23   two occasions. 



         24     Q.   Okay.  I was talking about the evaluation



         25   that occurred on February 11th, my math is wrong,
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          1   but then the incident with the -- the missed call on



          2   February 26th.  



          3     So after the evaluation and this incident has



          4   occurred, then something else happens; is that -- 



          5     A.   That -- 



          6     Q.   -- right?



          7     A.   -- that is correct. 



          8     Q.   Okay.  Tell the council what -- your



          9   understanding of -- of what happened. 



         10     A.   My understanding is that Officer Loeser



         11   and Officer Mike Thomas of the Prospect Police



         12   Department were having dinner at the



         13   Cunningham's Restaurant on River Road, and a



         14   call went out.  I -- I believe it was a burglar alarm



         15   run.



         16     And they attempted to contact Officer Loeser



         17   on three occasions, and she did not respond to the



         18   radio. 



         19     Q.   Was she on duty? 



         20     A.   She was.  She was on duty that day. 



         21   Officer Thomas was not on duty.  He was off duty,



         22   but having dinner with Officer Loeser.  



         23     Apparently, Assistant Chief Shaw heard the



         24   call, advised the radio dispatch that he'd respond



         25   to the call, which he did.  He got to the call.  
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          1     And during the course of these discussions



          2   over the radio, apparently Officer Loeser heard



          3   some transmissions over the microphone that was



          4   on her uniform, and asked the dispatcher what call



          5   Assistant Chief Shaw was responding to?  And they



          6   advised her.  She said she would respond, which



          7   she did; however, she was canceled en route to



          8   that call.  



          9     Was on the way back to finish dinner with



         10   Officer Thomas, and I think there was another



         11   burglary call that she offered to respond to;



         12   however, she was cancelled on that; but she



         13   ultimately went back to the Cunningham's



         14   Restaurant and finished dinner with Officer



         15   Thomas.  



         16     While they were eating or finishing their



         17   dinner, Officer Loeser received a -- a text



         18   message from Assistant Chief Shaw.  I believe it



         19   was at 1842, which is 6:42 p.m.  And at that time,



         20   Office -- or Assistant Chief Shaw directed Officer



         21   Loeser to prepare a memo as to why she did not



         22   respond to that call, and also to acknowledge



         23   receipt of that text message.  



         24     I was told by Officer Thomas that after she



         25   received that from Assistant Chief Shaw she
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          1   became very upset and said, "Look at this



          2   bullshit," I believe the word was.  And -- 



          3     Q.   Are you talk -- like the -- the text



          4   message on her -- 



          5     A.   She showed Mike -- Officer Mike Thomas



          6   the text message she had received from Assistant



          7   Chief Shaw.  And Officer Shaw [sic] said, "Are you



          8   going to respond to it?"  And I believe she said,



          9   "No, I'm not right now."  



         10     And instead, she picked up the phone and



         11   called her dad, who's a retired Jefferson County



         12   Police Officer, to seek his guidance on what she



         13   should do.  



         14   According to Officer Thomas, his version from what



         15   he was told by Officer Loeser, was Officer's [sic]



         16   Loeser's dad said, "Just don't tell the truth about



         17   it."  



         18     And this -- again, that text message came 



         19   at 6:42.  Officer Loeser responded to that text 



         20   at 7:06 that evening.  And that was that memo that



         21   Mr. Clay referred to in which she referred to



         22   Assistant Chief Shaw simply by his last name



         23   "Shaw" in the To line, and in the body of the text



         24   again used his last name as "Shaw" only. 



         25     Q.   Okay.  So there -- if I'm understanding,
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          1   there's two separate issues that the department



          2   has taken with her behavior.  The first is receiving



          3   the text and not responding immediately; correct? 



          4     A.   That''s my -- 



          5     Q.   And then -- 



          6     A.   -- understanding. 



          7     Q.   Well, there may be three issues, actually. 



          8   The next one is the memo that she wrote to



          9   Assistant Chief Shaw; corr -- 



         10     A.   Yes. 



         11     Q.   Okay.  And -- and the text message from



         12   Assistant Chief Shaw was, "Please write a memo



         13   why you -- about why you didn't respond and let



         14   me know that you've received this." 



         15     A.   That is correct. 



         16     Q.   Okay.  And do you know how many



         17   minutes it was before she responded that she had



         18   received the text? 



         19     A.   Again, it was my understanding that she



         20   received the text at 6:42 p.m., and I believe she



         21   acknowledged receipt of the text at 7:06 p.m. 



         22     Q.   Can you do that math?  Because my math



         23   is bad.  



         24     A.   It's -- 



         25          MR. CLAY:  He's already done it. 
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          1   BY MS. JACOBS:



          2     Q.   That's 24 minutes.



          3     A.   Yes.



          4     Q.   Okay.  And in the interim, is it your



          5   understanding that she took some other action 



          6   to -- before she responded to the text, there were



          7   other things that she did? 



          8     A.   Yes.  Again, she showed the cell phone



          9   text message to Officer Mike Thomas, she



         10   contacted her father, concluded her dinner, and



         11   responded to Assistant Chief Shaw. 



         12     Q.   And the memo that she wrote to Assistant



         13   Chief Shaw, do you -- did you see a copy of that? 



         14     A.   I did. 



         15     Q.   I'm going to show you a copy of it.  If



         16   you'll just read it for me?



         17     A.   This is a document -- it's in memo form, a



         18   traditional memo that many of us have seen in our



         19   business practices.  It's -- has a To line.  



         20     And this memo was, [reads] To:  Shaw, From: 



         21   H. Loeser, 02/26/2015.  Shaw, per your request,



         22   I'm monitoring my radio as always.  I was unaware



         23   my volume was lower than usual.  I did respond to



         24   your text when I received it.  So that part of your



         25   email to me is a complete fabrication.  
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          1     [reads] You texted me at 1842 hours.  I



          2   responded when I saw the text at 1907, exactly



          3   one minute after you sent an email to me



          4   requesting the same.  H. Loeser.  



          5          MS. JACOBS:  I'll take that back.  And



          6   just for the council's information, that is contained



          7   within the report that you have there.  



          8   BY MS. JACOBS:



          9     Q.   Do you consider this to be a disrespectful



         10   memo to a superior officer?



         11     A.   I absolutely do. 



         12     Q.   And why is that? 



         13     A.   A -- again, going back to our earlier



         14   discussion about the police department being a



         15   paramilitary organization, in both a military



         16   organization and a paramilitary organization such



         17   as the police department or the FBI, that I'm very



         18   familiar with, I would never ever, ever refer to my



         19   superior by his last name and last name only.  I



         20   would always, at a minimum, say Mr. or Mrs. or



         21   Miss whatever their last name is; but, in the FBI,



         22   we always referred to somebody by their formal



         23   title, unit chief, special agent in charge, whatever



         24   their title was, and their last name.  



         25     And I believe in any police operation, that's
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          1   what's expected of officers.  And I think for an



          2   officer of Officer Loeser's experience, 15 years



          3   with the police agency, she would know better than



          4   to address a memo to a superior officer, the



          5   assistant chief, by only using his last name.  



          6     I thought it was highly disrespectful, very



          7   insubordinate.  And that was one -- one thing that



          8   offended me more -- not offended me, but I thought



          9   was indicative of the unprofessionalism more than



         10   many other things that I saw. 



         11     Q.   I'm going to talk about the content of the



         12   memo for a minute, and let me know if you need a



         13   copy back.  She said, "I did respond to your text



         14   when I received it."  Do you believe that to be a



         15   true statement? 



         16     A.   Not based upon Officer's -- Officer



         17   Thomas's statement to me. 



         18     Q.   And -- and then she says, "So that part of



         19   your email to me is a complete fabrication."  What



         20   email is she talking about?  Do you. . .



         21     A.   I believe following the email -- or the text



         22   message, that Off -- Assistant Chief Shaw sent her



         23   an email.  And I think that may have come in right



         24   about the -- the time that she responded his text



         25   message. 
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          1     Q.   Okay.  Do you know what that email said? 



          2     A.   I'd have to look -- look back at that.  I --



          3   I remember being shown a copy, but I -- I -- I don't



          4   recall. 



          5     Q.   Are you aware of whether the



          6   disrespected -- the tone of the memo is in



          7   violation of any specific operating procedure of



          8   the department? 



          9     A.   I don't know personally.  I'm only telling



         10   you, that based upon my experience in law



         11   enforcement, that the tenor of the -- the -- the



         12   memo, I thought, was disrespectful, insubordinate,



         13   and unprofessional.



         14          MR. CLAY:  We'll stipulate that there is a



         15   provision that says -- 



         16          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.



         17          MR. CLAY:  -- that an officer is supposed



         18   to be addressed by his rank and name.



         19          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  



         20   BY MS. JACOBS:  



         21     Q.   Let me ask you about -- a -- a more



         22   general question:  Do you believe that because the



         23   size of the City of Prospect is different from the



         24   City of Louisville, that there ought to be different



         25   operating structures in place with re -- 
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          1     A.   I think -- 



          2     Q.   -- with regard to the police department?



          3     A.   With regard to the paramilitary structure



          4   of -- of a police organization, no, I -- I think 



          5   that -- and when you're talking in a squad room to



          6   another officer or the chief or assistant chief, 



          7   you -- you let your guard down a little bit; but in



          8   formal communication, such as that memorandum,



          9   it should be formalistic by the person's title.  



         10     The -- the content should be not a terse



         11   message, but it should be explanatory as to what



         12   happened, not accusatory about the fabrication,



         13   which was completely untrue.



         14     I -- I think there are some differences,



         15   obviously, between the -- the Prospect Police



         16   Department and Louisville Metro Police, or any



         17   other large police agency.  If you have an officer



         18   that is creating some friction in -- in a large police



         19   operation, you can transfer them to another



         20   division or another unit.  



         21     In the FBI, if you misbehaved, they could send



         22   you to New York City; Butte, Montana.  That's one



         23   way to deal with that; but in Prospect you can't do



         24   that.  You have a small department.  



         25     And because of the size of the Prospect
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          1   Police Department, you need a co -- cohesive unit



          2   that works well together.  And in -- in a small



          3   department like Prospect, having one that



          4   potentially is creating a corrosive environment, 



          5   it -- it can be very bad for the department. 



          6     Q.   Do you know whether Officer Loeser has



          7   had any policymaking authority in her position as a



          8   patrol officer for the City of Prospect Police



          9   Department? 



         10     A.   Not that I'm aware of. 



         11     Q.   Did she have any ability to -- did -- did



         12   she have any expectation that her suggestions



         13   would be followed by the command staff?



         14          MR. CLAY:  I -- I don't think it's proper



         15   for Mr. Beyer to speculate about what her thought



         16   process was.  I object to that.



         17   BY MS. JACOBS:



         18     Q.   Would -- 



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  I'll sustain that.



         20          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  



         21   BY MS. JACOBS:



         22     Q.   Would a patrol officer in a 



         23   paramilitary-type police department/organization



         24   have any authority to -- well, let me strike -- well,



         25   I'll strike that.  I'm -- I'm not sure. . .
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          1     Do you think that with this February 26, 2015



          2   incident with the text message, when she showed



          3   that to Officer Thomas, that she was acting in a --



          4   a disrespectful and insubordinate manner?



          5     A.   I do. 



          6     Q.   And then what she said about that --



          7   about that text? 



          8     A.   Again, I think that whole situation



          9   illustrates a -- an unprofessional attitude, a dis --



         10   disrespectful attitude, insubordinate attitude.  



         11     The -- the failure to respond to the radio call,



         12   and, as Mr. Clay suggested, I'm -- I'm sure that



         13   happens occasionally, and it's ones response to



         14   making a mistake that I think is important in how it



         15   was handled.  I thought it was handled very



         16   unprofessionally. 



         17     Q.   Did you find any unprofessionalism in the



         18   way that Assistant Chief Shaw handled the matter? 



         19     A.   I did not. 



         20     Q.   Do you believe, based on your



         21   investigation, that the memo that she wrote



         22   contained false information? 



         23     A.   I believe it does; yes. 



         24     Q.   And what is that false information? 



         25     A.   Both -- that she responded immediately
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          1   upon receipt of the text, that is not true based



          2   upon her comments to me as well as Officer



          3   Thomas's comments to me.  The fact that she



          4   alleges that it was a fabrication is -- is not



          5   accurate. 



          6     Q.   And -- and she says the email was a



          7   fabrication, right, that that's what the memo says?



          8     A.   Whatever she re -- states in there, that



          9   there's a fabrication, based upon my investigation,



         10   Assistant Chief Shaw did not fabricate anything in



         11   this incident. 



         12     Q.   Okay.  What did she say when you talked



         13   to her about this? 



         14     A.   She said that she had her radio turned



         15   down.  She didn't hear the call initially, but she



         16   heard some talking on the radio.  And so she tried



         17   to listen.  And when she heard some chatter



         18   between the dispatcher and another car, she got



         19   on the radio and asked what the call was about. 



         20   And she learned that it was a burglar alarm run, as



         21   I mentioned, and she told the dispatcher that she



         22   would respond.  



         23     But, again, as -- as I mentioned, when she



         24   received that text from Assistant Chief Shaw,



         25   rather than responding immediately as he asked
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          1   her to do, she delayed, called her dad trying to



          2   seek advice as to how to respond. 



          3     Q.   And did she tell you that, that she had -- 



          4     A.   Yes.  



          5     Q.   -- called her father? 



          6     A.   Yes.  She said she called her father. 



          7   Officer Thomas also told me that she had called



          8   her father.  



          9     When I asked officer Thomas what information



         10   was conveyed to her, it was him -- his im --



         11   impression from Officer Loeser that she received



         12   instructions from him.  When I asked her about



         13   what her father said, she couldn't recall what he



         14   had told her. 



         15     Q.   I'm going to jump forward a little bit to



         16   the March 1st letter to the mayor.  Did you



         17   investigate that incident and -- and interview --



         18   folks about that? 



         19     A.   I did. 



         20     Q.   Okay.  Tell the council what your



         21   investigation revealed.



         22     A.   Oh, on March the 1st, Officer Loeser and



         23   Officer Harold Proffitt visited Mayor Evans at his



         24   home, and they delivered -- Officer Proffitt



         25   delivered a letter to the mayor and Officer Loeser
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          1   delivered a memorandum to the mayor outlining



          2   various concerns that she had with the police



          3   department, and mainly concerns with Assistant



          4   Chief Shaw.  



          5     I reviewed that document.  I reviewed it with



          6   Officer Loeser on one of the interviews that I



          7   conducted with her.  She went through item by item



          8   trying to provide me with a factual basis for those



          9   concerns.



         10     I also spoke to Assistant Chief Shaw about



         11   many of the items because they pertained to him 



         12   in -- in most part, and went through item by item



         13   what she had alleged. 



         14     Q.   Now, there's nothing improper in itself 



         15   of -- of giving a letter to the mayor, is there? 



         16     A.   No. 



         17     Q.   Okay.  And so did you find that there was



         18   information contained in that letter that was false



         19   and -- and misleading or inaccurate?



         20          MR. CLAY:  Well, now, I object to the



         21   compound question.  The question was:  Is the



         22   information false; did she -- did he find that?  The



         23   second question -- 



         24          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.



         25          MR. CLAY:  -- was it misleading?
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          1          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.



          2          MR. CLAY:  I object to the -- 



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  Counsel, can you -- 



          4          MR. CLAY:  -- compound question.



          5          MAYOR EVANS:  -- restate your question,



          6   please?



          7   BY MS. JACOBS:  



          8     Q.   Did you find any of the content -- the



          9   information that was contained in that March 1st



         10   letter to be -- I'm going to ask it all -- inaccurate,



         11   false, or improper?



         12          MR. CLAY:  I'll object to the compound



         13   question.  I guess Mr. Beyer being a sophisticated



         14   witness, can -- 



         15          MS. JACOBS:  He can -- he can -- 



         16          MR. CLAY:  -- pick one.



         17          MS. JACOBS:  -- he can. . .



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, this is an



         19   administrative hearing, and we can make Ms.



         20   Jacobs talk the way that Joe Scarborough does a



         21   morning joke.  I -- I think that would waste time. 



         22   So why don't you just ask your question?



         23     A.   You know what would be very helpful to



         24   me in terms of answering that would be if -- if you



         25   have a specific provision in here that you'd like me
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          1   to address, and I can tell you whether I found



          2   anything untruthful about each item that's -- 



          3   BY MS. JACOBS: 



          4     Q.   Okay.  Well, one of the charges against



          5   her is that she alleged intimidating behavior



          6   against Assistant Chief Shaw that was inaccurate,



          7   false, or improper.  That's the charge.  That's why



          8   I'm using those words.  



          9     Do you recall what intimidating behavior she



         10   alleged by Chief [sic] Shaw?  Would you like a



         11   copy of the letter?  Would that be -- 



         12     A.   That would be very helpful.



         13     Q.   Okay.



         14          MR. CLAY:  No objection.



         15          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  He's got one.



         16          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  Thank you.



         17     A.   [examines document] I guess the best way



         18   to answer that question is I did not find any



         19   behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw that would



         20   suggest to me that he was treating Officer Loeser



         21   any different than anyone else.  He -- he strikes



         22   me as a very by-the-book individual; that he



         23   expects his officers to do as they're told and not



         24   to debate the issue with -- with him.



         25     And I -- I didn't find that anything that he had
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          1   done in terms of asking her to do various things



          2   for the police department were requests that



          3   shouldn't have been followed.  They weren't



          4   unlawful.  They weren't a violation of the policy. 



          5   BY MS. JACOBS: 



          6     Q.   Was there anything in your investigation,



          7   and -- and I know you looked at a lot of things,



          8   that you found to be intimidating beha -- behavior



          9   by Assistant Chief Shaw against Officer Loeser? 



         10     A.   Absolutely not. 



         11     Q.   Do you believe that letter to contain



         12   inaccurate, false, or misleading information? 



         13     A.   To the extent that she would say that he



         14   was intimidating her, yes, I -- I didn't -- didn't find



         15   that he did anything that a command staff officer



         16   wouldn't -- would not be expected to do.  



         17     He's, again, a very by-the-book individual.  He



         18   expects his officers to do as they're told; not



         19   debate issues with him.  And I think that that's



         20   appropriate as a -- as a command staff officer. 



         21     Q.   Did she state in that letter to Mayor



         22   Evans that Assistant Chief Shaw had stolen



         23   something, was guilty of theft? 



         24     A.   Yes.  On Page 2 of the letter, bottom of



         25   the page, she states that, [reads] Shaw is the only
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          1   person who has shown a pattern of theft.



          2     And she talks about this cell phone incident



          3   that Mr. Clay alluded to earlier. 



          4     Q.   Just to be clear:  It's not the same cell



          5   phone incident we've already talked about here



          6   with you, the text message.  That's a separate



          7   incident.



          8     A.   No.  The -- the cell phone incident that



          9   I'm referring is the -- it was an arrest of a subject



         10   by the name of Tanner Munday.  And when he was



         11   arrested, there was a cell phone found among 



         12   his -- inside a backpack that he was carrying. 



         13   That was later found missing.  



         14     And my investigation -- part of my



         15   investigation was to try to uncover where that cell



         16   phone went, who may have lost it or -- or taken it. 



         17   And I think there's a great leap by Officer Loeser



         18   to suggest that Assistant Chief Shaw stole that



         19   phone, and I found nothing in my investigation to



         20   indicate that. 



         21     Q.   Well, on Page 3 of that letter, the last



         22   bullet point which is close to the top of the page,



         23   she wrote that Chief -- Chief Sherrard forged her



         24   name on evidence bags when handling property



         25   from the -- that -- that case.  Did you find -- 
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          1          THE REPORTER:  I'm sorry.  I didn't hear



          2   the end.  Forged her name on evidence bag -- 



          3          MS. JACOBS:  On evidence bags when



          4   handling property from the Munday case.



          5          THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Thank you. 



          6   BY MS. JACOBS:



          7     Q.   Did you find any evidence to support her



          8   allegation? 



          9     A.   My recollection of that was that when



         10   Chief Sherrard released evidence or property to



         11   the person to whom that property belonged, he



         12   signed his name as releasing that to that



         13   individual.  It's not my recollection that Chief



         14   Sherrard indicated that he had collected the



         15   evidence or -- or forged her name.  



         16     I think if you look at it closely, it's -- there's



         17   a clear indication of what transpired. 



         18     Q.   If Officer -- or I'm  sorry.  If Chief



         19   Sherrard wrote her name on the -- the slip that is



         20   officer responsible or collecting officer or



         21   whatever -- whatever that slip says, would that be



         22   considered a forgery? 



         23     A.   No, because he was simply reflecting who



         24   the officer in charge of the case and the evidence



         25   was.  He wasn't stating that -- signing her name to
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          1   the fact that she -- she was signing that.  It was



          2   merely a notation that she was the officer



          3   responsible for the evidence. 



          4     Q.   Okay.  So do you know if she ever took



          5   any further action on this March 1 letter to the



          6   mayor of -- with these allegations in it?



          7     A.   Not that I'm aware of.  Again, during my



          8   interview with her, I think it was the second



          9   interview in April, we went through all these items



         10   line by line and -- and discussed her concerns and



         11   allegations set forth therein. 



         12     Q.   And did she say at that time that she



         13   believed Chief Sherrard had forged her name? 



         14     A.   Yes. 



         15     Q.   Do you believe that that -- what her belief



         16   is?



         17          MR. CLAY:  Again -- 



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  I don't think that will



         19   fly, Patsey.  



         20          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.



         21          MAYOR EVANS:  You're going have to



         22   rephrase that one.



         23          MS. JACOBS:  I was asking about his



         24   belief of -- of his impression of her response.



         25          MAYOR EVANS:  That's a double belief -- 
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          1          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah, yeah.



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  -- sort of thing.



          3          MR. CLAY:  I don't think he could pass a



          4   Daubert challenge on that question as a mind



          5   reader.



          6   BY MS. JACOBS:  



          7     Q.   Yeah, and -- and I'm still going in order



          8   of the charges, so I -- I'm looking at Charge



          9   Number 6 now in those instructions.  So we're



         10   going to go back to the February 26th incident.



         11     A.   Okay. 



         12     Q.   Based on your investigation and



         13   discussion with all of the parties involved, did she



         14   fail to properly monitor her radio while she was on



         15   duty? 



         16     A.   Yes. 



         17     Q.   Is that acceptable for an officer on duty? 



         18     A.   All officers are supposed to maintain



         19   radio contact with the dispatcher.  It's critical to



         20   the performance of a police agency.  It's critical to



         21   the safety of the officer.  



         22     It -- particularly in a small police department



         23   like Prospect where you may have one officer on



         24   duty, it's very important to stay in communication



         25   with the radio dispatcher.  
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          1     This case illustrates obviously why that's



          2   important.  There was a call that needed to be --



          3   to be responded to.  She didn't res -- respond to



          4   it, respond to the radio because her radio was not



          5   tuned up so she could hear it.  Whether that was



          6   because of the ambient noise of the restaurant, we



          7   don't know.  



          8     But the fact is she did not respond to the



          9   radio, and responding to radio calls is one of the



         10   most important things that the officers do in a



         11   police department. 



         12     Q.   I'm going to go back to the -- the prisoner



         13   incident that happened July 26 of 2014.  Did you



         14   do any investigation about what happened in that



         15   instance? 



         16     A.   I did. 



         17     Q.   Okay.  And tell the council who you talked



         18   to and -- and what you found.



         19     A.   I spoke to Chief Shaw -- or Sherrard and



         20   Assistant Chief Shaw, who gave me the background



         21   on that.  Following that background information, I



         22   spoke to Officer Larry Johnson, now retired.  He



         23   explained to me the situation.  



         24     I also spoke to Officer Heather Loeser



         25   regarding her participation in that incident. 
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          1     Q.   Okay.  And tell the council what happened



          2   there.



          3     A.   Based upon all of my interviews



          4   conducted, principally with the -- the two officers



          5   that were involved, Officer Loeser and Officer



          6   Johnson, there was a call to the Kroger store.  I



          7   believe it had originally came in as robbery call.  



          8     Officer Loeser was working a federal highway



          9   grant traffic control assignment close to the



         10   Kroger store.  She heard the call, responded to the



         11   Kroger store, was the first officer on the scene.  



         12     Officer Johnson was on duty that day.  He



         13   responded, also.  



         14     When Officer Loeser responded to the Kroger



         15   store, she found the subject in the camera room of



         16   the Kroger store and took the person into custody. 



         17   Officer Johnson responded; assisted her.  



         18     They escorted the female prisoner out to the



         19   patrol car, placed the prisoner in Officer



         20   Johnson's patrol vehicle, which I believe was a



         21   Ford Escape; placed the prisoner in the rear



         22   passen -- or the rear compartment of the vehicle.



         23     And Officer Johnson informed me that there's



         24   a screen between the -- the backseat and the --



         25   the front portion of the vehicle.  And he decided to







�

                                                                       65







          1   leave the opening of that shield open so that the



          2   air conditioning from the front of the vehicle could



          3   go to the back where the prisoner was, because it



          4   was a very hot day. 



          5     After they secured the prisoner in the vehicle,



          6   Officer Johnson informed Officer Loeser that he



          7   needed to use the restroom.  And at the time,



          8   Officer Loeser was in her patrol car behind Officer



          9   Johnson's vehicle.



         10     And in my interview with Officer Loeser, she



         11   expressed angst and frustration that Officer



         12   Johnson would want to go use the restroom while



         13   on a call. 



         14     And, ultimately, Officer Johnson went into 



         15   the -- the Kroger store.  While he was in the



         16   Kroger store, the -- the prisoner was able to get



         17   out of the handcuffs, or at least part of the



         18   handcuff, crawl through that opening and through



         19   the shield, and started to run.  



         20     Officer Loeser, who was in her patrol car at



         21   the time typing up some documents related to the



         22   run, sees the prisoner running.  She takes off after



         23   the prisoner, as Mr. Clay referenced, and twisted



         24   her ankle, fell, and had to call for a backup to try



         25   to recapture the prisoner.  Louisville Metro and I
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          1   believe Devondale/Graymoor Police responded,



          2   and the prisoner was recaptured by LMPD. 



          3     Q.   The charge is that she failed to properly



          4   observe a -- a prisoner and stay in close proximity



          5   to the prisoner.  What is your understanding of the



          6   officer's responsibility with regard to observing



          7   and -- and watching the prisoner?



          8          MR. CLAY:  I -- I request that the witness



          9   be given the opportunity to lay the foundation for



         10   the basis of his knowledge.  If he's talking about



         11   his experience with the FBI, it's probably the same



         12   experience with Prospect. 



         13     Prospect has specific provisions in SOP that



         14   deal with the custody of a prisoner.  So unless



         15   he's familiar with those provisions and is prepared



         16   to refer to them, then I don't think -- I hesitate to



         17   say he's not competent, because he certainly is



         18   competent, but I believe that it's necessary for



         19   them to lay the foundation which would include his



         20   familiarity with the SOP provisions of the Prospect



         21   Police Department.



         22          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.



         23   BY MS. JACOBS:  



         24     Q.   As -- as part of your investigation into



         25   this and all the other matters, did you review the
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          1   Prospect SOPs?



          2     A.   I did. 



          3     Q.   And did you review the SOP with regard



          4   to prisoner custody and control? 



          5     A.   Yes, I did. 



          6     Q.   Okay.  And based on -- is that -- is their



          7   policy different from other policies and -- and



          8   procedures throughout the -- 



          9     A.   It may not be verbatim, the same as



         10   Louisville Metro, St. Matthews, the FBI, but they



         11   all are very clear that when you arrest somebody,



         12   you have to maintain the custody of that individual



         13   so they cannot escape.  



         14     And any time in the FBI we arrested somebody



         15   and we placed them in a vehicle, someone had to



         16   stand beside the car to make sure they didn't



         17   escape.  And when you stand beside the car, you



         18   can observe the prisoner inside the vehicle to see



         19   what they're doing.  



         20     And if you're standing beside the car, you can



         21   see whether they're trying to get out of the



         22   handcuffs, trying to undo the seatbelt, trying to



         23   use a key to undo the handcuffs.  You can't do that



         24   when you're sitting in a vehicle behind the -- the



         25   vehicle in which the prisoner is secured.  
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          1     So it is of paramount importance, whether it's



          2   the FBI, St. Matthews, LMPD, or the Prospect



          3   Police Department that an officer stand beside the



          4   vehicle, observe what's transpiring inside the



          5   vehicle, so that you can ensure that prisoner's not



          6   trying to escape.  



          7     And the fact that that wasn't done in this case



          8   is a prime example of why those rules should and



          9   [phonetic] be enforced and are in place in the law



         10   enforcement agency. 



         11     Q.   Once Officer Johnson excused himself to



         12   the restroom, who was in charge of that prisoner?



         13          MR. CLAY:  Again, I'm going to request



         14   that that answer be qualified with some reference



         15   to a rule that governs this situation in the



         16   Prospect Police Department SOP.  When he talks



         17   about the FBI requiring agents to stand by a car



         18   and observe a prisoner, in looking at these SOP



         19   policies, that's not in here. 



         20     So he's testifying about apples and oranges



         21   here.  If he can refer to the SOP and say that



         22   there's some provision to that SOP she violated,



         23   that's one thing; but what the FBI does or other



         24   departments do is irrelevant to what Officer Loeser



         25   was required to do pursuant to these policies.
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          1          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- he did testify



          2   that his -- 



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm glad we're



          4   trying to stick to relevant things, so let's tie this



          5   to the Prospect Police Department.



          6          MS. JACOBS:  Well, he has testified that



          7   he did review the policies and procedures about



          8   whether she had complied with them or not.



          9          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, then ask him that.



         10   BY MS. JACOBS:  



         11     Q.   Did she comply with the policies and



         12   procedures of Prospect's Police Department?



         13     A.   I don't believe she did.  And -- and,



         14   furthermore, I'd like to add that in a prior incident



         15   in which she and Officer --



         16          MR. CLAY:  Wait a minute.  Wait a



         17   minute.  There's -- he answered the -- 



         18          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.



         19          MR. CLAY:  -- question.  



         20          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.



         21          MR. CLAY:  And he doesn't need to



         22   volunteer anything else, by the way.  I object to



         23   his adding any other testimony that's not



         24   responsive to that question.



         25          MAYOR EVANS:  No, I'm going to let the
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          1   witness fully answer the question as he sees fit.



          2   BY MS. JACOBS:  



          3     Q.   Go ahead.



          4     A.   In a prior incident in which a prisoner



          5   was -- or a person was arrested by I believe it was



          6   Officer Proffitt, and Officer Loeser was at the



          7   scene, Assistant Chief Shaw had instructed both



          8   Officer Proffitt and Officer Loeser that he never



          9   wanted to see a prisoner in a vehicle ever again



         10   and the officer not be beside that vehicle



         11   observing what was going on inside that -- the



         12   vehicle in which the prisoner was secured.  



         13     So I think based upon those directives of the



         14   assistant chief, coupled with the policy of the



         15   department and -- the results of what happened



         16   when that wasn't followed. 



         17     Q.   If the policy says to remain in close



         18   proximity to the suspect or prisoner, and she was



         19   in her car behind the car that the prisoner was in,



         20   is that a -- a violation of the -- the policies and



         21   procedures based on -- 



         22     A.   I believe it is; yes. 



         23     Q.   And when you talked with her about this



         24   situation, was she accepting of the fact that -- that



         25   something had gone wrong, that -- that it was her
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          1   responsibility? 



          2     A.   Not initially. 



          3     Q.   And it's my understanding that -- that she



          4   was a little ticked off that Officer Johnson had



          5   gone to the restroom.



          6          THE REPORTER:  Officer Johnson had



          7   got -- 



          8          MS. JACOBS:  Johnson had gone to the



          9   restroom.



         10          THE REPORTER:  Oh.



         11          MS. JACOBS:  I'm sorry.  I apologize.   



         12          THE REPORTER:  Thank you.  That's



         13   okay.



         14     A.   Yes, she -- 



         15          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I have a question



         16   just for completeness:  You said "Not initially." 



         17   Was she later accepting of the responsibility? 



         18          THE WITNESS:  After further prodding by



         19   me and her attorney, yes.



         20          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you.



         21   BY MS. JACOBS:  



         22     Q.   I forgot what my question was.



         23     A.   Whether she was acknowledging



         24   responsibility for the -- the escape of the prisoner,



         25   and I said initially she had not.  She would not. 
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          1   She was trying to say that it was Officer Johnson's



          2   responsibility because it was his prisoner, and she



          3   was quite upset that he would leave a call to 



          4   use -- go use the restroom.



          5     And I tried to listen from her what she



          6   expected Officer Johnson to do if he said he



          7   needed to go to the bathroom.  What did she



          8   expect him to do?  And it was at that point that we



          9   took a short break.  And I think after some



         10   discussions with her counsel, we came back in,



         11   and then she acknowledged, "Yes, it was my



         12   responsibility to watch him."



         13     Q.   Okay.  April 10th, 2014, firearms training



         14   over at St. Matthews, did you investigate that



         15   incident? 



         16     A.   I did. 



         17     Q.   And who did you talk to with regard to



         18   that? 



         19     A.   I spoke to four St. Matthews police



         20   officers; their assistant chief, Lewis Christopher;



         21   firearms instructor Tony Coball; and firearms



         22   instructor Eddie Parsons; and firearms instructor



         23   John Hackle.  



         24     Q.   Okay.  And did you talk to anybody from



         25   the Prospect Police Department that was there?
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          1     A.   I did.  I spoke to both Chief Shaw and



          2   assistant chief -- or, excuse me, Assistant Chief



          3   Shaw and Chief Sherrard. 



          4     Q.   Okay.  And what did you discover about



          5   that incident with regard to Officer Loeser's



          6   conduct?



          7     A.   I think everyone was consistent in the



          8   fact that she shot the course, and initially the --



          9   the target that she shot was scored as a passing



         10   score of 80; however, it was pointed out that her



         11   target didn't have any head shots, which was



         12   required of the course, and, therefore, she failed



         13   the course. 



         14     Q.   And what was her response to that



         15   information that she had not passed? 



         16     A.   She -- she was upset by that, quite upset. 



         17     Q.   And --



         18     A.   And following that -- 



         19     Q.   -- be specific about what you -- 



         20     A.   Following that, they took a short break. 



         21   And some of the instructors from the St. Matthews



         22   police were at a -- a bench near the range.  And



         23   she walked over there and addressed Major



         24   Christopher and said, "I understand you said I was



         25   cheating."  And Major Christopher said, "No one's
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          1   accused you of cheating.  You -- you just didn't



          2   have the head shots as required."



          3     And she became very upset with both Major



          4   Christopher and the other St. Matthews officers



          5   there, two of whom thought that her conduct was



          6   very unprofessional. 



          7     Q.   And unprofessional in what way?  Did --



          8   what -- her -- her -- her body language?  Her -- 



          9     A.   Her raising of her voice, the accusations



         10   that she was lodging at the -- the assistant chief



         11   of the St. Matthews Police Department, and just



         12   her behavior towards -- the Prospect Police



         13   Department had been invited by the St. Matthews



         14   police to participate in their firearms training. 



         15   And to conduct herself in that fashion to their



         16   instructors, that they thought was nonprofessional. 



         17     And if what they verbalized is correct, I think



         18   it's unprofessional, as well. 



         19     Q.   So I -- I think you heard Mr. Clay say that



         20   the officers at St. Matthews told Chief Sherrard



         21   that it was really no big deal.  Did -- is that what



         22   they related to you? 



         23     A.   I know that Chief Sherrard spoke to Major



         24   Christopher, and Major Christopher walked through



         25   that event with the -- the chief.  
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          1     All I can tell you is that when I spoke to Major



          2   Christopher, he thought that her conduct was



          3   unprofessional, as did Officer Parsons and Officer



          4   Coball.  He said that although her behavior wasn't



          5   necessarily unprofessional, he -- he made some



          6   comment about her having a personality trait that



          7   was consistent with how she behaved that day. 



          8     Q.   Is the range staff, is -- is that the St.



          9   Matthews police officers that were there? 



         10     A.   Yes. 



         11     Q.   Okay.  The last charge, Number 9 -- and I



         12   know you didn't write these charges, so I'm kind of



         13   backing up on -- on the. . .



         14     Did you find a -- a pattern of negative



         15   behavior and rudeness on the part of Officer



         16   Loeser? 



         17     A.   I did. 



         18     Q.   And can you tell the council what facts



         19   you have to back that up? 



         20     A.   The -- the -- one of the first facts was 



         21   the -- the initiation of this investigation, when I



         22   listened to that audiotape of her evaluation with



         23   the -- with the chief and assistant chief, I thought



         24   that her behavior during that was unprofessional,



         25   that she raised her voice with her superiors, and
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          1   became very accu -- accusatory with them.  I



          2   thought that was unprofessional.  



          3     Certainly, her refusal to accept responsibility



          4   with the arrest incident, I -- I -- I just thought it



          5   was ludicrous to suggest that an officer who needs



          6   to use the restroom should stand there in a



          7   parking lot, watch a prisoner, when he had the



          8   need to use a restroom.  



          9     I just -- and the fact that she would not accept



         10   responsibility for that until, you know, taking a



         11   break and speaking to her counsel, again, I



         12   thought that was ridiculous.  I mean, we all -- it --



         13   it -- it's just a basic human need.  



         14     If you have to use the restroom, you have to



         15   use the restroom.  I don't care whether you're



         16   flying a 747 or you -- you're a police officer.  



         17   And -- and to sug -- suggest that he was doing



         18   something wrong by asking to go to the bathroom, 



         19   I -- I -- I thought that was very unprofessional of



         20   her. 



         21     Q.   Did you find any -- any pattern or



         22   evidence of her being rude to the general public? 



         23     A.   When I spoke to City Administrator Holly



         24   LeVold, she mentioned that she had heard



         25   incidences when the public would come to the front
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          1   window, and she thought that Officer Loeser was



          2   rude to the public.  She heard her use profanity 



          3   on -- on occasions.



          4     And -- and I -- I'm not sure if my report



          5   reflects it, so I don't really want to venture, but



          6   there -- there were other statements that I recall



          7   going back into the past in -- in dealing with her



          8   personnel file where there were some other issues. 



          9     Q.   Based on your investigation as a whole



         10   and all of the people you've talked to, including



         11   Officer Loeser, did you find a -- a pattern of



         12   disrespect and rudeness? 



         13     A.   Yes, I did.  And it -- a -- again, if you go



         14   through the report even some of her -- who would



         15   consider themselves best friends on the fire -- on



         16   the police department, mentioned that she can be



         17   confrontational; that if she doesn't get things her



         18   way, that she can become very upset.  And -- and



         19   those are people that consider themselves close



         20   friends of hers. 



         21     Q.   Did you find any evidence in your



         22   investigation that Officer Loeser was treated by



         23   others on the force -- particularly the command



         24   staff, Assistant Chief Shaw and Chief Sherrard,



         25   that -- that she was treated any differently than
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          1   any other person on the police department? 



          2     A.   Absolutely not. 



          3     Q.   Did you find any evidence that -- that she



          4   was wronged by her superior officers in any way? 



          5     A.   No, I did not. 



          6     Q.   In all of the people that you talked with



          7   during your investigation, did you find any



          8   evidence that Officer Loeser has been treated



          9   badly by her command staff? 



         10     A.   No, I did not. 



         11          MS. JACOBS:  I don't have any more



         12   questions right now. 



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Ms. Jacobs.  



         14   Mr. Clay, your witness.



         15          MR. CLAY:  No questions at this time;



         16   reserve the right to re-call him. 



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  Very well.  



         18     We've been at this for an hour and a half. 



         19   How about we take a five-minute break, and we can



         20   come back at 7:35?  7:35.  We'll adjourn until



         21   then.



         22   [WHEREUPON, a brief recess is taken.]



         23          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  This hearing



         24   is resumed.  And I'll ask Ms. Jacobs to call her



         25   next witness.
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          1          MS. JACOBS:  I call Officer Mike



          2   Thomas. 



          3   OFFICER MIKE THOMAS, after having first been



          4   duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows: 



          5   EXAMINATION



          6   BY MS. JACOBS: 



          7     Q.   Would you state your name and tell us



          8   what you do.



          9     A.   Mike Thomas, Prospect Police



         10   Department, officer/patrol.  



         11     Q.   And how long have you been here at



         12   Prospect? 



         13     A.   Eight years. 



         14     Q.   Okay.  You've been a police officer longer



         15   than that? 



         16     A.   I have.  I've been a police officer



         17   approximately 24 years. 



         18     Q.   Do you know Officer Heather Loeser? 



         19     A.   I do. 



         20     Q.   And is that from working with her on the



         21   department? 



         22     A.   I -- I have worked with her on a couple of



         23   different departments. 



         24     Q.   Okay.  Do you consider her to be a



         25   friend? 
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          1     A.   I have. 



          2     Q.   Have you socialized with her? 



          3     A.   I have. 



          4     Q.   Back in February of this year, were you at



          5   dinner with her at Cunningham's? 



          6     A.   I was. 



          7     Q.   Could you tell the council what happened



          8   at dinner?



          9     A.   I contacted Heather and asked if she



         10   wanted to have dinner.  We went to Cunningham's,



         11   as we have in other occasions.  We typically sit in



         12   the back of the -- the area because it's a little



         13   quieter than the -- the main lobby area.  It was



         14   noisy.  There was -- there was a crowd there.  



         15     We sat down at the table close to the



         16   windows; had made an order.  We were sitting



         17   there just having some conversation.  



         18     Heather wears a shoulder mic on her radio.  I



         19   do not.  I was not on duty, but she's far better at



         20   listening to it, I always comment, because she has



         21   hers turned down, but she -- she hears it much



         22   better than I do.  I keep mine turned up.  



         23     But we were sitting here conversating, and I



         24   noticed that she leaned over.  And she looked at



         25   me, and she says, "I think I've missed a run."  
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          1     And she got on the radio and called, and, sure



          2   enough, they had dispatched a 1035 alarm I



          3   believe over in Hunting Creek. 



          4     Q.   What's a "1035"? 



          5     A.   That's a -- a burglar alarm.  



          6     Q.   Okay.



          7     A.   She got on the radio, asked for location. 



          8   She got up.  She left, headed for that location.



          9     And I believe, according to when she came



         10   back, she told me that she had been cancelled off



         11   of that, but received another call and responded to



         12   that before coming back to Cunningham's where we



         13   continued with dinner. 



         14     Q.   And did she receive a -- a text at some



         15   point during that continuation of the dinner? 



         16     A.   She did.  She received a text that she



         17   told me was from Lieutenant Colonel Shaw asking



         18   her for an immediate response in reference to



         19   missing -- missing a run. 



         20     Q.   And what was her response to receiving



         21   that text? 



         22     A.   She was surprised by it.  She was



         23   surprised that -- that there was a -- a text that



         24   quickly asking for an immediate response. 



         25     Q.   And did she say anything to you about
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          1   that? 



          2     A.   She basically thought it was bullshit. 



          3   Sorry. 



          4     Q.   Is that what she said to you? 



          5     A.   I don't remember the exact, but, I mean,



          6   that was the gist of it.  I -- I mean, she was upset



          7   that she got the text.  



          8     You know, it's -- I won't say that it's common



          9   that your radio would be turned down or that it



         10   could get turned down, but it happens.  You know,



         11   things happen in the course of a day. 



         12     Q.   When you are on call, is your radio



         13   supposed to be turned up so you can hear calls? 



         14     A.   It is.  And -- 



         15     Q.   Okay.



         16     A.   -- and, I mean, there again, it's -- you



         17   know, it's what's supposed to be.



         18     Q.   All right.



         19     A.   And -- and I think everybody strives for



         20   that. 



         21     Q.   Well, is it an operating procedure -- a



         22   standard operating procedure that you respond to



         23   calls on your radio when you're on duty? 



         24     A.   Correct. 



         25     Q.   Okay.  
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          1     A.   Yes.



          2     Q.   So what was she upset about when she



          3   got the text? 



          4     A.   That -- that there was a question about,



          5   you know, "I -- I need an immediate response to



          6   why you missed that run."



          7     Q.   Did she respond immediately? 



          8     A.   No, she called her father first and said



          9   that, you know, said -- basically telling him the



         10   situation. 



         11     Q.   And -- and what did she say to her dad



         12   what -- what the situation was? 



         13     A.   I don't -- specifics, I don't really -- I



         14   mean, I'm sitting across from her, but, I mean, 



         15   she -- she said, "He texted me and told me that I



         16   missed a run and he wants an immediate



         17   response."  



         18     I don't know what he said.  I have no idea, but



         19   the assumption -- and I sometimes hate to use that



         20   word.  The assumption I got was -- is that he said,



         21   "Just stick with the fact that the radio -- the



         22   volume was down."



         23     Q.   Did -- were you present when she did



         24   respond to the text? 



         25     A.   I -- no. 
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          1     Q.   Okay.  Do you know if she responded to



          2   the next? 



          3     A.   I -- not to my knowledge. 



          4     Q.   How long were you-all there after she got



          5   the text?



          6     A.   I -- probably, I guess, 45 minutes to an



          7   hour. 



          8     Q.   Do you know anything about the memo



          9   that she wrote to Assistant Chief Shaw following



         10   that text? 



         11     A.   Other than she told me she wrote him a



         12   memo. 



         13     Q.   Have you talked with her any further



         14   about this incident? 



         15     A.   Huh-uh. 



         16     Q.   No? 



         17     A.   No. 



         18     Q.   Okay.  It's hard for her to write down a



         19   "huh-uh."



         20     A.   I'm sorry.  



         21     Q.   That's okay.



         22     A.   No. 



         23     Q.   Do you remember -- okay.  Do you



         24   remember talking with David Beyer about the -- the



         25   police department and incidents? 
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          1     A.   Yes, ma'am. 



          2     Q.   Okay.  Is it your understanding, as a



          3   police officer, that when a superior gives you a



          4   lawful order, you have to follow that? 



          5     A.   Yes, ma'am. 



          6     Q.   Have you observed or have any personal



          7   knowledge about Heather Loeser having a 



          8   negative -- having a -- a pattern of negative



          9   behavior and attitude? 



         10     A.   My situation -- to answer the question,



         11   my situation is -- is that I've been friends with



         12   Heather and I have felt as an enemy with Heather. 



         13   I've often said that you really never knew on a



         14   day-to-day basis which Heather you was going to



         15   get, because she could come in and be -- and this



         16   could be anybody.  I'm just saying with her. 



         17     I mean, she could come in and be just



         18   delightful and -- and spon -- spontaneity, just --



         19   just a great person; and then the next day you



         20   could come in it'd be going to bite your head off.  



         21     Q.   And -- 



         22     A.   And -- and that could be -- I -- I hate to



         23   point that out like that to her, because I think on 



         24   a -- any given day that could happen to anyone. 



         25     Q.   Well, we're not talking about anyone. 
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          1   We're talking -- 



          2     A.   We're not -- 



          3     Q.   -- about Heather.



          4     A.   -- talking about anyone.



          5     Q.   Okay.



          6     A.   And I'm sorry for that. 



          7     Q.   Okay.  



          8     A.   I -- 



          9     Q.   So have you observed her behavior being



         10   disruptive in the police department? 



         11     A.   I don't know really understand the



         12   "disruptive" part. 



         13     Q.   Have you -- 



         14     A.   Has she come in mad?  Yes.  Has she



         15   been mad at the decision that was made about her



         16   or a -- a question about a run that she made or



         17   something -- or why she did or didn't do



         18   something?  Yes, I've seen that. 



         19     Q.   Have you observed her to be rude to the



         20   public or members of the police department? 



         21     A.   I think that on occasion she's been



         22   disrespective to command.  I don't know that I



         23   would say that to the public. 



         24     Q.   When you say "disrespective to



         25   command," what do you mean?  What -- what
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          1   instances are you talking about? 



          2     A.   It's just a generality.  Prospect is not



          3   Louisville Metro.  Prospect is not any other --



          4   Prospect is a small police department that covers



          5   a -- an affluent neighborhood and -- and people



          6   and -- you know, when you're talking about eight



          7   or nine people, you -- you think about morale.  You



          8   think about just having, you know, one -- you



          9   know, you don't get in this job -- you get in this



         10   job because you want to be in it.  You want to help



         11   people.  You want to do the right thing.  



         12     I've seen command in the past, and not this



         13   current administration, prior administrations, that



         14   we didn't get support from. 



         15     Q.   Okay.  I'm -- I'm asking about -- 



         16     A.   Heather.



         17     Q.   -- Heather.



         18     A.   Okay. 



         19     Q.   And you said you have seen her be



         20   disrespectful to command.  So tell me what you



         21   mean by that.



         22     A.   I've -- just personally feel that she has



         23   some disrespect to the lieutenant colonel and the



         24   colonel -- 



         25     Q.   Assistant Chief Shaw and -- 
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          1     A.   -- simply because -- 



          2     Q.   -- and Chief Sherrard? 



          3     A.   Correct.  Because, again, I don't know if



          4   it's because decisions they made with her or what. 



          5   I just know that I've heard her, you know, think



          6   that they were out for her, that it -- she just has 



          7   a -- a lack of respect for them.



          8     Q.   Would you say she has a lack of respect



          9   for authority? 



         10     A.   I don't think it's authority as much as it is



         11   the people.  I -- I've said it many times that you



         12   cannot -- you can hate the person behind the



         13   badge.  It's the badge that you have to respect. 



         14     Q.   Okay.



         15          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  That's all the



         16   questions I have for you, sir.



         17          MR. CLAY:  No questions at this time;



         18   reserve the right to re-call him.



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  Very well.



         20          MS. JACOBS:  You can't leave.  You can



         21   get off the stand, but you can't leave.  



         22   Call officer -- Chief Sherrard.  



         23          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  Chief?



         24   CHIEF JEFF SHERRARD, after having first been



         25   duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows: 
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          1   EXAMINATION 



          2   BY MR. JACOBS:  



          3     Q.   Just for the record, state your name,



          4   please.



          5     A.   Jeff Sherrard.  



          6     Q.   And you are the chief of police here of



          7   the City of Prospect? 



          8     A.   Yes, ma'am; I have been since March 



          9   of 2012. 



         10     Q.   And what did you do before that? 



         11     A.   I was retired for a couple of years, but



         12   prior to that I served with Jefferson County, then



         13   Louisville Metro Police upon merger for 27-1/4



         14   years. 



         15     Q.   And what positions did you hold there? 



         16     A.   At the time that I retired, I was a captain



         17   and was in charge of special operations unit; but



         18   prior to that I held positions as commander of



         19   internal affairs, public integrity, the training



         20   division, assistant commander of Metro narcotics. 



         21   I at one time was the commander of the hostage



         22   negotiating team; was the commander of evidence



         23   technician at one point; a homicide detective.



         24     Let's see.  Obviously, patrol sargent, patrol



         25   lieutenant, and patrol officer, and a homicide
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          1   detective.



          2     Q.   Here at -- at the City of Prospect, are --



          3   does the buck stop with you with respect to the



          4   police department? 



          5     A.   Yes, ma'am. 



          6     Q.   And what is the chain of command in the



          7   department? 



          8     A.   We have the chief of police; then the



          9   assistant chief of police, which is the rank of a



         10   lieutenant colonel; and then the patrol officers. 



         11     Q.   And other than the size, which is



         12   obviously different from a -- a metro police



         13   department, is there any difference in the chain of



         14   command here as opposed to a larger metropolitan



         15   area? 



         16     A.   No, ma'am.  The chain of command still



         17   operates the same as it would for any department. 



         18   It's just sometimes that the chain gets a little flat. 



         19   The organizational structure is just flatter because



         20   there's only a couple of levels as opposed to



         21   where you get into divisions and things of that



         22   nature. 



         23     Q.   Okay.  And what did you say?  You



         24   started March of 2012? 



         25     A.   Yes, ma'am. 
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          1     Q.   And was Officer Loeser an officer at that



          2   time? 



          3     A.   Yes, she was. 



          4     Q.   Some of the charges that -- that you have



          5   brought -- and you're the one who signed these



          6   charges; correct? 



          7     A.   Yes, ma'am. 



          8     Q.   Date back a year or so.  Can you tell the



          9   council why they weren't brought as charges at the



         10   time that those incidents happened? 



         11     A.   It was mentioned in -- in the middle of



         12   last year about bringing these things up, because



         13   there was things that were going on throughout the



         14   year, and we considered bringing up some of the



         15   charges towards the late summer/early fall of last



         16   year.  A couple of other things were transpiring.  



         17     But with the elections coming forward and --



         18   we thought that the -- well, the mayor didn't have



         19   time to be able to hold the hearings and then



         20   conduct all the other business that was at hand at



         21   the time, and we were advised to just continually



         22   document these incidents that we had. 



         23     Q.   Un -- until the annual evaluation? 



         24     A.   Until the annual evaluation, and then list



         25   everything that we had on the evaluation, and 
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          1   then -- 



          2     Q.   Now -- 



          3     A.   -- proceed from that point. 



          4     Q.   -- when -- when you say just -- just wait



          5   and list everything on the evaluation, was -- 



          6   these -- these were not secret events that



          7   happened.  Ms. -- Ms. Loeser was aware of what



          8   was going on; right? 



          9     A.   Yeah, because she was a participant -- 



         10     Q.   Okay.



         11     A.   -- in the events, obviously [phonetic]. 



         12     Q.   And say, for instance, with the escaped



         13   prisoner incident -- 



         14     A.   Right. 



         15     Q.   -- did -- did you discuss with her the --



         16   the -- the problems that were inherent with that -- 



         17     A.   Well, when she was -- 



         18     Q.   -- then? 



         19     A.   -- injured that particular evening, when



         20   she hurt her ankle, I went over to the hospital to



         21   check on her.  And even at that point she made the



         22   comment that this was Larry's fault because he left



         23   the window open.  



         24     And -- and I said, "No, that's not the



         25   problem."  I said, "You take responsibility in this,
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          1   as well.  This -- this is -- this falls on you, as



          2   well."  And that discussion was held in -- in the



          3   emergency room. 



          4     Q.   Okay.  I'm going to go through these



          5   charges  and we've already done that with Mr.



          6   Beyer, but -- but you're the one who's going to tell



          7   us the facts that you know, and then why -- 



          8     A.   Okay.



          9     Q.   -- they violated; and then I'm going to ask



         10   a recommendation at the end; okay?



         11     A.   All right. 



         12     Q.   I'm going to start kind of in the middle of



         13   it, though, with the annual evaluation on February



         14   the 11th. 



         15     A.   Okay. 



         16     Q.   My understanding, you and Assistant



         17   Chief Shaw were there together? 



         18     A.   That's correct. 



         19     Q.   And did you work with him on preparing



         20   that evaluation? 



         21     A.   Yes. 



         22     Q.   Can you tell us just kind of -- and, again,



         23   I'm not talking about the content of it right now,



         24   but the process that you went through and her



         25   reaction to the -- 
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          1     A.   Okay.



          2     Q.   -- evaluation? 



          3     A.   Well, we pre -- we do evaluations for



          4   everyone; and then, obviously, met in person with



          5   the various officers.  I think that evening we did



          6   three.  We did a couple the day before; but on that



          7   particular evening we did the -- Officer Loeser's



          8   and also Officer Proffitt and Officer Marianne



          9   Haverlin.  



         10     And the process was -- is we had worked on



         11   them for -- for some time, you know, a week or two



         12   in advance; discussed everything to see whether



         13   or not we were -- you know, we were seeing the



         14   same things, things of that nature along the way. 



         15   You know, I believe that this was -- is an



         16   appropriate rating in this, and we, again,



         17   discussed that and -- 



         18     Q.   You mean "we" being you and the



         19   assistant chief? 



         20     A.   Yes, Assistant Chief Shaw.  And then



         21   basically put together the documents and -- with



         22   all of the rating system, and took what we believed



         23   was an objective look at each and every topic.  



         24     Again, it was not -- we had commented before



         25   that we don't particularly like the current
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          1   evaluation program, because there's some of the



          2   topics that overlap; that you may have something



          3   to do with the report -- report taking and some



          4   other category that are listed together, and you



          5   might do very well with report taking but another



          6   part of the category you might be deficient.  



          7     So it kind of -- it -- it really can murky the



          8   waters a little bit in terms of what the ratings are. 



          9   And we even explained that at the very beginning



         10   with Heather on her evaluation.  And, like I said,



         11   the first couple of ratings were acceptable; and



         12   then when we started to get into the ones that



         13   came up to topics where she was deficient, that's



         14   where the problems came in where she didn't want



         15   to take responsibility for things that she was



         16   deficient, would not accept feedback in any kind of



         17   positive light, became very argumentative. 



         18     Q.   Did you go through each category with



         19   her and -- 



         20     A.   Yes, one at -- 



         21     Q.   -- and discuss -- 



         22     A.   -- one at a time. 



         23     Q.   -- the specifics?  



         24     A.   And if -- and we'd make sure that



         25   everything was ironed out before we'd move onto
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          1   the next one.  So we would talk about, you know,



          2   like Section 1, go over that.  "This is what you



          3   were rated in this particular pot"; and then read to



          4   her the statement that was in there, and, "You



          5   were rated this because of this."  And so it was



          6   clear to her why she was rated --



          7          MR. CLAY:  Objection to whatever is



          8   clear to her what it was.



          9     A.   It was made clear to her.



         10   BY MS. JACOBS:  



         11     Q.   Did she express that she didn't



         12   understand any of the evaluation or the remarks?



         13     A.   Not that she didn't understand it.  She



         14   disagreed with it. 



         15     Q.   And do you believe that her behavior was



         16   disrespectful and insubordinate to you? 



         17     A.   I do. 



         18     Q.   And why is that? 



         19     A.   She became extremely argumentative. 



         20   She was raising her voice way over the normal



         21   conversation that we were having.  She was the



         22   one that was attempting to escalate everything



         23   from a verbal standpoint.  



         24     It -- it was my opinion it was -- it was loud.  It



         25   was over the top.  It was insubordinate.  It was
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          1   uncalled for, because everything was being



          2   handled in a -- in a calm, professional manner, but



          3   she became obviously angry and agitated by it.



          4     And attempts to explain to her why she was



          5   marked as deficient in some categories, she



          6   refused to cept -- accept any responsibility; or



          7   when you attempted to provide positive feedback,



          8   it was immediately deflected with something that



          9   didn't make it her fault, or deflected blame to



         10   someone else, or brought up -- you know, just



         11   deferring blame to others -- 



         12     Q.   So -- 



         13     A.   -- and away from her. 



         14     Q.   -- tell us what the difference is between



         15   not agreeing with an evaluation and insubordinate



         16   behavior.  I mean, it's okay to disagree with an



         17   evaluation; right? 



         18     A.   Sure.  



         19     Q.   Okay.



         20     A.   Sure. 



         21     Q.   So what did she do that -- that crossed



         22   the line, in your mind, that made it insubordinate? 



         23     A.   Just like I said, yelling, becoming very



         24   argumentative, accusatory, that's how I would



         25   describe it. 
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          1     Q.   You've been a police officer for a long



          2   time? 



          3     A.   Yes, ma'am. 



          4     Q.   What's your understanding of what



          5   insubordinate behavior is? 



          6     A.   It's not honoring the -- I don't know if you



          7   want to call it the dignity of the profession; in



          8   other words, if -- not treating someone with the



          9   respect due to them, you know, whether it be from



         10   a rank -- or -- just behavior that -- that you would



         11   just -- it's one of those things that you -- when you



         12   see it, you know it, but. . .



         13     It -- it's -- it's a little difficult to describe, I



         14   guess you would say, but being disrespectful to



         15   the rank, to the chain of command, to have -- to



         16   disobeying lawful orders or reasonable requests. 



         17   For example, to request a memo, to have that



         18   memo come back in a -- in a normal form or in a



         19   proper form and not to come back with just



         20   someone's last name on it or in a -- or in -- written



         21   in a terse tone; to just conduct yourself in a



         22   professional behavior.  



         23     Even if you disre -- disobey -- not disobey,



         24   even if you disagree with someone, you can still



         25   handle that in a professional manner. 
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          1     Q.   Was her behavior at her evaluation



          2   unprofessional, in your opinion? 



          3     A.   Yes. 



          4     Q.   What did you do in response to that after



          5   this event has taken place? 



          6     A.   Within the next day or so I went down and



          7   met with Mayor Evans, and expressed to him my



          8   sincere frustrations with -- with dealing with



          9   Officer Loeser and the way that she acts. 



         10     Q.   And is it your understanding that that is



         11   what began the internal -- or -- or the independent



         12   investigation? 



         13     A.   Yes. 



         14     Q.   What do you know about the incident on



         15   February 26th, some 15 days -- do I have my math



         16   right -- after her evaluation, when she was at



         17   Cunningham's and missed the radio call? 



         18     A.   Okay.  That she was contacted -- or the



         19   radio -- a Jefferson County Sheriff's Dispatch,



         20   that's who handles dispatch for us, they attempted



         21   to contact her three times.  She failed to respond



         22   to the radio. 



         23     Assistant Chief Shaw heard them trying to



         24   contact her.  He got on the radio and accepted the



         25   run.  It was a burglar alarm.  He responded to the
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          1   run.  At some point she did answer the call, but I



          2   think that he was already there.  Cancelled her



          3   before she could arrive.  



          4     Subsequently, he sent her a text asking for a



          5   memo explaining why she didn't respond -- or



          6   didn't listen to the radio, and respond to that.  



          7   And -- and also with a text that said, "Acknowledge



          8   that you've received this request."



          9     And he advised that he did not receive that in



         10   a timely manner, and that, in fact, he was advised



         11   by Officer Thomas that he was with her at the time



         12   that that came out, and she did not respond --



         13   respond timely as had been requested. 



         14     Q.   Do you know how long it was that it took



         15   her to respond? 



         16     A.   I believe it was 24 minutes.  It was, like,



         17   from 6:42 to 7:06, or something like that. 



         18     Q.   Do you know, based on your investigation



         19   and your information about this event, whether she



         20   had actually received that text prior to her



         21   response?



         22     A.   It's my understanding that she showed



         23   the text, or at least displayed the text, to Officer



         24   Thomas and said, "Look at this.  I can't believe



         25   that this -- that I'm being told to do this," and then
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          1   de -- declared it as bullshit. 



          2     Q.   Did you see the memo that she eventually



          3   wrote? 



          4     A.   I did. 



          5     Q.   And -- and, again, without looking at the



          6   content of it at this point, is that a -- a proper



          7   memo, a -- a respectful memo to -- 



          8     A.   Ab -- absolutely not.  That is not the



          9   proper format to use in a police organization.  



         10     You refer to someone by their title, and -- and



         11   certainly you would respond to what the request



         12   was.  If you're asked to respond to something in



         13   writing, you respond to what you were asked to. 



         14     Q.   How would she know that?  I mean, it --



         15   I'm a layperson, and I see that memo, it might



         16   mean something different to you as a commanding



         17   officer.  How would she know that that's an



         18   improper -- 



         19     A.   That's just a business practice that



         20   happens in police departments throughout the



         21   years.  She's been asked on many occasions -- her



         22   personnel file has plenty of memorandums in there



         23   that were done in a proper format where she did



         24   address her superiors by rank and title. 



         25     Q.   Is it a violation of an operating procedure
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          1   of the police department to not address her



          2   superior officers -- 



          3     A.   I don't think that we have specificity in --



          4   in that.  I would have to --to look that up.  Off the



          5   top of my head, I don't know if that's -- the



          6   formatting's in there.  



          7     I know that was in there for Metro, but I don't



          8   know if we have it or not, to be honest with you. 



          9     Q.   Okay.  Do you need your -- let me hand



         10   you your book.  



         11   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are



         12   made.]



         13   BY MS. JACOBS:



         14     Q.   If you'll look at Number 11.14? 



         15     A.   Okay. 



         16     Q.   And I'm just going to read it because it's



         17   short.  [reads] Employees shall treat all other



         18   employees with respect -- with courtesy and



         19   respect, and shall not be insubordinate or



         20   disrespectful to any other employee.  Officers



         21   shall be referred to by rank when on duty.  



         22     Do you believe that she violated this policy in



         23   writing that memo? 



         24     A.   I do. 



         25     Q.   And how? 
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          1     A.   The -- the terse tone of the -- the memo,



          2   the -- the accusatory nature of -- of the memo



          3   where she states that the -- that -- well, there was



          4   something in here about. . .



          5     Q.   She said that email was a complete



          6   fabrication.



          7     A.   Yeah.



          8          MR. CLAY:  May the witness testify



          9   without prompting from counsel for the city?



         10          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.



         11     A.   I was just looking for my notes on that. 



         12   Yeah, she stated that it was a complete



         13   fabrication, that his email to her was a complete



         14   fabrication, and that she had, in fact, responded at



         15   that appropriate time. 



         16   BY MS. JACOBS: 



         17     Q.   Okay.  So I want to ask now about the



         18   content of the memo a little bit.  Do you have that



         19   in front of you? 



         20     A.   Yes. 



         21     Q.   Okay.  Do you need to find it? 



         22     A.   I will here in a second [examines



         23   document].  Okay. 



         24     Q.   With respect to the content of it, do you



         25   find any information in there that you consider
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          1   inappropriate? 



          2     A.   Yes.  Yes, I do.  First of all, the -- the



          3   way -- the manner in which that he was addressed



          4   that -- Assistant Chief Shaw, the failure to



          5   recognize that title.  



          6     Secondly, it didn't really address what was



          7   asked in -- in what you would consider a standard



          8   format, but, also, it -- it goes off on a -- I don't



          9   know if you want to call it a tangent, but -- but to



         10   the point that says that that part of your email to



         11   me was a complete fabrication.  You texted me 



         12   at 1842.  I responded when I saw the text at 1907. 



         13   And based on the information received from Officer



         14   Thomas, that was not true. 



         15     Q.   Okay.  And what about the part where she



         16   says that's a complete fabrication?  Did -- do you



         17   know what that email from Assistant Chief Shaw to



         18   her said? 



         19     A.   Yes. 



         20     Q.   What's it say? 



         21     A.   At 1808 -- 



         22     Q.   Which is 6? 



         23     A.   Yes, 6:06.



         24     Q.   6:06.



         25     A.   And then, again, the text doesn't come in







�

                                                                      105







          1   until 1842, much later.  It says, [reads] The



          2   dispatch center attempted to contact you by radio



          3   three times for a call for service.  Upon not



          4   responding, I picked up the run and handled it.  I



          5   need you to submit to me in writing in memo form



          6   as to why you were not monitoring your radio for



          7   calls for service, and where you were at the time



          8   of the incident.  



          9     [reads] Shortly thereafter I sent you a text



         10   message to your personal cell phone on file, and



         11   explicitly stated to you to respond back and



         12   acknowledge that text.  No response was received



         13   by you in regards to this issue.  



         14     And that's why he drafted the -- the memo,



         15   was because -- or, I'm sorry, the email was



         16   because he hadn't received the text response



         17   back.  And -- 



         18     Q.   At the time he -- 



         19     A.   At the time that he sends the email, he



         20   had not sent -- or he had not received the text



         21   back from her that said received, because at some



         22   point she does send a text back to him that says



         23   received, acknowledging that she did, in fact, get



         24   the text. 



         25     But when you look at the timing of both of







�

                                                                      106







          1   them, it looks like that they were sent virtually at



          2   the same time, that he sends this email out at the



          3   same time she's sending back her text that says



          4   received.  



          5     So the -- he's been drafting this for some



          6   time.  Obviously, you can't write all this in -- in a



          7   minute, so. . .



          8     And it just states it's important to note that



          9   we will be able to depend on the duty officer while



         10   they are on patrol and must be accessible by



         11   phone and radio. 



         12   And, also, he just had to remind her on there that



         13   it was their decision to carry personal cell phones



         14   on duty.  We have city-issued phones that they can



         15   use, but officers have elected to carry their own so



         16   they don't have to carry two phones with them. 



         17     Q.   Okay.  Let me back up a little bit.  Is it a



         18   violation of a standard operating procedure to not



         19   answer a call on your radio? 



         20     A.   Yes. 



         21     Q.   So when she failed to hear that call, that



         22   would be a violation.



         23     A.   Yes. 



         24     Q.   Turning to Charge Number 3 -- 



         25     A.   Okay.
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          1     Q.   -- this is about the -- the statement that



          2   she made to Officer Thomas with regard to the text



          3   message.  Is -- is it a violation of a standard



          4   operating procedure to ridicule the -- the request



          5   that had been made of her? 



          6     A.   Yes. 



          7     Q.   And is that written here in the policy? 



          8     A.   Yes, it says criticism or ridicule of a



          9   supervisor or orders given by a supervisor shall be



         10   considered insubordinate. 



         11     Q.   And do you consider her statement to



         12   Officer Thomas to be criticism or ridicule? 



         13     A.   Absolutely. 



         14     Q.   We've already talked about the talk memo



         15   a little bit.  



         16     Let's talk about her March 1st letter to the



         17   mayor.  In that she says that you forged her name. 



         18   Did you forge her name at any time? 



         19     A.   No, I completed property slips.  After the



         20   Tanner Munday arrest, she collected a backpack;



         21   had placed that backpack in a -- in a white plastic



         22   bag.  



         23     The -- the arrest occurred on a weekend, on a



         24   Saturday morning.  And at the time that the -- Mr.



         25   Munday was being processed out to be







�

                                                                      108







          1   transported, Officer Loeser asked if she could put



          2   the -- the evidence in the property room and



          3   complete the property slips later because it was



          4   already late in the day.  They'd already been there



          5   for quite a while.  She had taken a number of



          6   reports at that time.  



          7     So I advised her, yes, that she could put it in



          8   the -- in the property room.  I opened the door for



          9   her.  There's two keys to that -- to that lock.  I



         10   have one and Colonel Shaw has one.  I opened the



         11   door and allowed her, basically, to set it in on the



         12   floor; closed the door back.  



         13     Early the following week on that -- it was



         14   Monday or Tuesday, one of the victims shows up --



         15   one of the victims from the theft shows up and said



         16   she was there to recover her property.  And she



         17   had been advised that we had possession of some



         18   of her property that had been stolen, a -- a



         19   backpack.  



         20     So at -- at that point, I opened the property



         21   room.  The backpack was still in the plastic bag



         22   where Heather had put it or, you know, dropped it



         23   off.  



         24     And I asked the lady, "Is this the backpack?" 



         25   So she identifies it, and then one by one took
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          1   items out of the backpack.  And they were literally



          2   soaking wet.



          3     I mean, the arrest occurred in a light rain, and



          4   the stuff inside there -- and inside that plastic



          5   bag, things -- you know, it kind of smelled mildewy



          6   and it's -- it was a little messy.  



          7     So, anyway, we take the things out.  And each



          8   one that we pull out, I ask this lady if she



          9   recognizes it.  Well, virtually everything in that



         10   backpack, with the exception of a folding knife and



         11   a little black -- it looked like a material, almost a



         12   T-shirt, but it had been fashioned into a mask.  



         13     That morning that guy -- that the guy was



         14   stealing, he was wearing a mask that had been



         15   worn a few times [phonetic].  So that had been



         16   placed in that -- that backpack, either by him or



         17   the police or whatever.  



         18     And wrapped around the knife was a -- a -- a



         19   black medical glove.  And I know that Officer



         20   Loeser is one of the few around here that uses the



         21   black gloves. Everybody else had blue, but I know



         22   that she uses black.



         23     And I think she had collected the -- the 



         24   glove -- or the -- the knife from him at one point,



         25   and that she may have put that in the backpack.  I
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          1   don't know whether he had it in there or she just



          2   wrapped it in there --



          3     Q.   Well -- 



          4     A.   -- for protection.



          5     Q.   -- did you move that stuff, the -- the



          6   items, did you -- 



          7     A.   Yeah.



          8     Q.   -- do something -- 



          9     A.   Basically -- 



         10     Q.   -- with them? 



         11     A.   -- with -- with the -- the victim, Ms. Lisa



         12   Smock, present; pulled it out, photographed it on



         13   the floor in the interview room; and then advised



         14   her that we would be holding that for court.



         15     And then I placed it in the hall in paper bags,



         16   and used six different bags to use it just to fit



         17   everything in and -- because it will dry better in



         18   paper and not in plastic.



         19     Q.   And so -- 



         20     A.   And at that -- and at that point listed the



         21   property that was in there, and there was actually



         22   a little bit of cash, too.  She was, like, around $43



         23   or whatever I think off the top of my head.  It's



         24   somewhere around that area.



         25     And she acknowledged everything that I was
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          1   writing down on there.  And -- and then wrote on



          2   the top that this lie -- this stuff had been collected



          3   by Officer Loeser.  It was all printed in.  And then



          4   I signed my initials next to her name. 



          5     Q.   Okay.  When you say "printed in,"  



          6   there -- there's a -- 



          7     A.   Yeah, I use block letters.  I -- I went to



          8   Catholic school the first couple of years, and I



          9   have pretty decent printing when I take my time. 



         10   And it's all block letters, and it's very, very clear.



         11     Q.   Was there -- 



         12     A.   And it just says Collecting Officer.  So



         13   that's -- I printed "Loeser" in where it says



         14   Collecting Officer. 



         15     Q.   Okay.  So there was never any even



         16   attempt to sign her name? 



         17     A.   Oh, absolutely not. 



         18     Q.   So when she accuses you in this March 1st



         19   letter of forging her name; is that untrue? 



         20     A.   That's untrue. 



         21     Q.   And do you consider that to be



         22   insubordination for her to make that accusation? 



         23     A.   I consider it to be very untruthful,



         24   insubordinate, and just -- this is totally



         25   inaccurate.  That's not -- that's not the case.
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          1     Q.   Now, at some point in this incident,



          2   there's a cell phone that goes missing; right? 



          3     A.   Yes. 



          4     Q.   Okay. And has -- and -- and the --



          5   nobody's ever figured out what happened to the



          6   cell phone, is there?



          7     A.   Right.  And when we went through the



          8   backpack with -- with Ms. Smock and went through



          9   everything, there was no cell phone in that



         10   backpack at that time.  And, in fact, I don't even



         11   know the existence of a backpack until I get a



         12   court order in the early part of August. 



         13     Q.   Okay.  Did you on the evaluation 



         14   accuse -- on -- in annual evaluation in February,



         15   was -- was Ms. Loeser accused of stealing the



         16   phone or improperly disposed of -- 



         17     A.   I clearly -- 



         18     Q.   -- the phone? 



         19     A.   -- just says that at some point the phone



         20   was lost or misplaced. 



         21     Q.   Okay.  And was that a mark against her



         22   evaluation? 



         23     A.   No, just the -- the fact that she had not



         24   taken care of the evidence that would have been



         25   her responsibility. 
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          1     Q.   Now, just to -- to -- to get a jump on what



          2   Mr. Clay is going to ask you about Section 30 of



          3   the SOPs regards what? 



          4     A.   It would be over evidence and property.  



          5     Q.   Okay.



          6     A.   And it's not being completed.



          7     Q.   It's not being completed?



          8          MR. CLAY:  Section 30.



          9          MS. JACOBS:  Section 30?



         10          MR. CLAY:  Yeah.



         11   BY MS. JACOBS:



         12     Q.   It's not being completed?



         13     A.   No, ma'am. 



         14     Q.   And why is that? 



         15     A.   Because we were, and still are,



         16   transitioning from having our own in-house facility



         17   for property to using Louisville Metro Police



         18   Property Room.  And the reason for that is for



         19   accountability purposes.  



         20     They have, like, retention policies in place. 



         21   It's all computerized.  They know, like, if found



         22   property comes in, they have X number of days



         23   that they can hold on to property, and then it can



         24   be destroyed.  



         25     And the same way with evidence, the -- like,
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          1   for example, if any drug evidence is collected,



          2   everything is specifically documented.  Every pill



          3   is counted.  Marijuana and things like that, they're



          4   weighed specifically.



          5     And then -- actually, all of their evidence 



          6   eve -- is even bar coded, so it's easier to recover. 



          7   So it's a -- it's a very meticulous process. 



          8     But in requesting to do that, that ta -- that



          9   has taken awhile to get permission from them to



         10   work with people in their property.  They've



         11   changed hands a couple times with the lieutenants



         12   that run the property room.  And we recently,



         13   within March, have been able to start taking our



         14   property up there.  



         15     One of the reasons for not having our own



         16   property room is because, like for accreditation



         17   purposes, you have to have -- the facility has to



         18   have X, Y, and Z in terms of security.  And we



         19   don't have that.  And we've come to a great deal of



         20   expense to the city to do that.  



         21     So -- and there's other small departments like



         22   us that are use -- utilizing the system.  



         23   Graymoor-Devondale is using the system with



         24   Louisville Metro, and has for some time.  And 



         25   they -- I've talked to them about it, and they highly
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          1   recommend it. 



          2     Q.   So is it fair to say it's just in process 



          3   to -- 



          4     A.   It's in -- it's in process, because we have



          5   to also have a policy that fits in with what



          6   Louisville Metro does, because there's some things



          7   that you can take to the property room and some



          8   things you can't.  



          9     So it all has to mesh with what they're doing



         10   before we can write it in ours and say, "Okay. 



         11   This is what you do."



         12     Q.   Now, Ms. Loeser's not been charged with



         13   violating any SOP with regard to the lost phone,



         14   has she? 



         15     A.   No. 



         16     Q.   She also alleges in that March 1st letter



         17   to the mayor that she has been subject to



         18   intimidating behavior by Assistant Chief Shaw. 



         19   Are you aware of any intimidating behavior by



         20   Assistant Chief Shaw? 



         21     A.   No. 



         22     Q.   She also states in that letter that



         23   Assistant Chief Shaw has a pattern of theft.  Are



         24   you aware of any pattern of theft by Assistant



         25   Chief Shaw? 
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          1     A.   I'm aware that she said it, but I'm not



          2   aware of him committing any theft. 



          3     Q.   Talk about the prisoner incident for just a



          4   minute.  The council has heard that a prisoner



          5   escaped while -- while she was supposed to have



          6   that under her control.  



          7     A.   M-hm.



          8     Q.   Is there a specific policy that was



          9   violated by -- 



         10     A.   Yes.



         11     Q.   -- Ms. Loeser in that incident? 



         12     A.   Yes. 



         13     Q.   Can you tell the council what that policy



         14   is and how she violated it? 



         15     A.   It's under our Chapter 26, under



         16   Prisoners Custody and Control.  Let's see.  [reads]



         17   Officer shall observe prisoners at all times while



         18   under custody and monitor for any medical



         19   treatment.  Let's see.  Officers shall remain in



         20   close proximity to a suspect or a prisonal --



         21   prisoner to handle any problems when allowing



         22   them to use a restroom or other [phonetic]  



         23   facility. 



         24     Let's see [examines document].



         25     Q.   Let me help you out with a statement that
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          1   says, [reads] Officers shall observe prisoners at



          2   all times while in their custody. 



          3     A.   Right.



          4     Q.   Did she violate that policy in this



          5   situation? 



          6     A.   Yes, she was distracted with other things



          7   and was not monitoring the prisoner.



          8          MR. CLAY:  I'm sorry, sir.  I can't hear



          9   you.



         10   BY MS. JACOBS:



         11     Q.   You have to speak up.



         12     A.   I'm sorry.  She was -- 



         13     Q.   You have to speak up a little bit.



         14     A.   -- distracted while doing paperwork and



         15   was not watching the prisoner. 



         16     Q.   Was she in close proximity to the



         17   prisoner?



         18     A.   No, not as she had been directed to be. 



         19     Q.   All right.  And -- and "not as she had



         20   been directed to be," tell us what you mean by



         21   that? 



         22     A.   Assistant Chief Shaw had directed her on



         23   a previous occasion, because we had an incident



         24   sometime previously where we had a prisoner that



         25   had -- they kicked out the back door of one of our
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          1   police cars.  The prisoner had been arrested,



          2   handcuffed, placed in the back of the car, kicked



          3   out the back door of Officer Proffitt's car.  



          4     Within a period of time shortly thereafter,



          5   within weeks, they had another prisoner that was



          6   in the car.  And this is Officer Proffitt and Officer



          7   Loeser.  And Assistant Chief Shaw was there.  



          8     And when he -- he arrived, they were not



          9   watching this person as closely -- now, it turns out



         10   this person wasn't combative, but he pointed out to



         11   them, "Look what happened to you a few -- a few



         12   weeks ago, or whatever, could very easily happen



         13   again.  You-all need to come up here and stay by



         14   the window of this car, and one of you needs to



         15   watch this person closely at all times."



         16     Q.   Okay.  The firearms training incident -- 



         17     A.   Yes.



         18     Q.   -- were you made aware of an incident 



         19   or -- or behavior on be -- behalf of Officer Loeser? 



         20     A.   Yes. 



         21     Q.   And what were you told there? 



         22     A.   Initially I received a phone call from



         23   Assistant Chief Shaw on the date that it occurred



         24   that -- that she had failed a course, became upset,



         25   and was -- was acting unprofessionally in front of
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          1   the firearms staff for St. Matthews, and that -- that



          2   he -- that she had failed the first two times.



          3     And at that point, he told me that they were



          4   going to take her aside to another range that was



          5   adjacent to that, and that they were going to work



          6   with her individually to see if they couldn't get her



          7   skills up to snuff where she could pass the course,



          8   and -- because they had some concerns.  



          9     And he did tell me that there was a -- a



         10   controversy over the fact that -- initially, that she



         11   was told that she passed; however, she didn't have



         12   the head shots that were required.  I had fired the



         13   same course the day before, so I was familiar with



         14   what was going on.  And she fired the second day,



         15   I believe.  



         16     And so he just told me that initially was told



         17   she had passed, but then, when they looked, there



         18   was no head shots in there.  So when they



         19   rescored the actual hits on the target, she didn't



         20   have enough hits for a passing score.  



         21     So she was told she failed, became very



         22   upset.  And then I was told she was unprofessional



         23   with the -- the training staff of St. Matthews Police



         24   Department. 



         25     Q.   And do you -- do you know specifics
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          1   about how she became unprofessional? 



          2     A.   Yes.  She approached Major Christopher



          3   and said something to the effect like, "Why am I



          4   being accused of cheating?"  And he said,



          5   "Heather, no one said that you were cheating. 



          6   Nobody has mentioned that."



          7     And -- and, also, you know, was angry, "Why



          8   was I told that I passed and now you said I



          9   failed?"



         10     Q.   Now, again, the same with regard to the



         11   evaluation, it's not a violation of policy to



         12   disagree with someone, is it? 



         13     A.   No. 



         14     Q.   Okay.  So what about her behavior made



         15   it different from just disagreeing with how things



         16   were going to being disrespectful to others?



         17     A.   The anger and the tone, the fact that we



         18   were a -- a guest on their range, it was a superior



         19   officer and an assistant chief from the St.



         20   Matthews Police Department, and that I would



         21   expect our officers to -- to act with decorum as 



         22   if -- I mean, while they're there, they're working



         23   for him that day, in -- in my mind, and that they



         24   should treat him with the same dignity and respect



         25   as they should our own staff. 
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          1     Q.   Did -- and you talked with Officer



          2   Christopher from St. Matthews about the event?



          3     A.   Yes, Major Christopher.  



          4     Q.   Okay.  I'm sorry.



          5     A.   And I had received a -- a -- I guess, a --



          6   a letter or memo.  I believe Officer Loeser had



          7   written it to Mayor Evans, and complained about



          8   the range that day; and felt that she was treated



          9   unfairly, and felt that -- that Colonel Shaw,



         10   basically, was behind the fact that she failed that



         11   day and was upset with it, so -- and that she 



         12   was -- that she was treated unprofessionally by



         13   Colonel Shaw.  



         14     So I went out and personally met with Major



         15   Christopher and asked him, like, who was around,



         16   what transpired.  And his version mirrored what



         17   Colonel Shaw had already told me, that she was



         18   the person that was out of line that day, not him.  



         19     I asked him if Colonel Shaw had acted



         20   inappropriately in any way, mistreated her in any



         21   way, and he said, "No."  He said, "I saw none of



         22   that."



         23     Q.   Did he say that her behavior was -- was



         24   not that big of a deal? 



         25     A.   Well, he -- he characterized it -- when --
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          1   when we talked about and I said, "Well, was she



          2   insubordinate?"  And he said -- he -- "I would have



          3   to say  yes,' but she wasn't over the top."  And I



          4   think that was the term he used.  "She wasn't over



          5   the top.  It was disrespectful, but not to the point



          6   that I won't invite you back," because that was a



          7   concern that I would have, you know. 



          8     Q.   Did you talk with her about the event at



          9   all? 



         10     A.   Yes. 



         11     Q.   When did you do that?  At the evaluation



         12   or before -- 



         13     A.   Well, we talked about it within a week or



         14   so when she came back, because she was



         15   reiterating the fact that -- that, "I passed."  She



         16   kept saying, "but I passed."



         17     And I said, "No."  I said, "No, they may have



         18   incorrectly told you initially that you passed, but



         19   the fact of the matter was there's X number of hits



         20   on the target; okay?  And that was not a passing



         21   score."  



         22     I said you could -- and I even used the



         23   analogy about playing golf.  I said. "You can go



         24   out and play golf and take 82 strokes on the golf



         25   course, and you can write 76 down.  You can't go
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          1   telling everybody you shot a 76, because you 



          2   took 82 strokes."  



          3     And I used the golf-course analogy, that just



          4   because you may sign a card that says that doesn't



          5   mean that that's what happened.  And so I said,



          6   "When they actually counted that, you failed."  



          7     And then she was upset, that she felt like --



          8   because we had agreed to send her to the DOCJT,



          9   Department of Criminal Justice Training.  They



         10   have a 40 arms firearm -- or 40-hours firearms



         11   class.  It's very difficult to get into.  It's high in



         12   demand.



         13     We had already previously had Officer



         14   Haverlin set up to take this class, but when we ran



         15   into this issue that she was having difficulty, even



         16   though she passed, we determined she would get



         17   more benefit out of it, because it's 40 hours you're



         18   going to be on the range, and they're going to



         19   teach you a number of skills.  This would really



         20   help her.  



         21     And so we switched them out.  Colonel Shaw



         22   contacts DOCJT.  They switched them out.  



         23     She thought that she was -- and her



         24   estimation was that we were putting her in there so



         25   she would fail.  That is absolutely the polar
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          1   opposite of the reason why she was put in there. 



          2   It was to help her, to get her to shoot well.



          3     Q.   Okay.



          4     A.   She goes to the class.  At the end of 



          5   the 40 hours of instruction, on the time when she



          6   was asked to display the skills, she fails.  She



          7   takes it a second time I believe the same day.  She



          8   fails again.  



          9     So, now, if you take it a third time -- if you



         10   elect to stay there and take it a third time and you



         11   fail, then you fail the course.  So you're given the



         12   opportunity to come back, like, in a couple of



         13   weeks.  So she does come back in a few weeks and



         14   subsequently passes it. 



         15     Q.   Okay.  Now, she's not being charged with



         16   failing to certify or failing to qualify, is she? 



         17     A.   No, and that was mentioned on the -- on



         18   the evaluation to just document her problems with



         19   firearms, because it looks like that could be an



         20   issue for the future, because, I mean, it was -- it



         21   was pretty bad after all these firearms. 



         22     And even along the way, Colonel Shaw



         23   provided -- even tells her, "You're struggling. 



         24   We'll provide you with a box of ammo a month so



         25   you can go out on your own to improve your
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          1   proficiency."  So we've done nothing but try to



          2   help her. 



          3     Q.   So the -- the charge with regard to the



          4   firearms incident is her reaction to the situation,



          5   not her proficiency on the -- 



          6     A.   Correct.



          7     Q.   -- course.



          8     A.   Correct. 



          9     Q.   Okay.  And if you can look at SOP 12.40? 



         10     A.   Okay. 



         11     Q.   Because it's short, go on and read that



         12   out loud, if you will? 



         13     A.   [reads] Employees whose conduct



         14   demonstrates any breach of peace, neglect of



         15   duty, or any other conduct that undermines the



         16   efficiency, discipline, and order of the department



         17   or reflects discredit upon themselves, any other



         18   employee, or the department shall be considered



         19   prohibitive conduct. 



         20     Q.   And the title of that is Conduct



         21   Unbecoming? 



         22     A.   Yes. 



         23     Q.   And do you believe her behavior with



         24   regard to the firearms incident on April 14th, 2014



         25   violates that policy? 
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          1     A.   I do. 



          2     Q.   Was that Number 8? 



          3          MR. CLAY:  9.



          4   BY MS. JACOBS:  



          5     Q.   Look at Number 9, Charge Number 9.  Did



          6   you draw up these charges? 



          7     A.   Pardon me.  



          8     Q.   You're the one who -- who preferred these



          9   charges; correct? 



         10     A.   I was the one that brought the charges.  



         11     Q.   Okay.



         12     A.   I didn't prepare this document, but I was



         13   the one that filled out the initial charge. 



         14     Q.   Okay.  And one of the -- the charge -- the



         15   last one there that -- is that she displayed a



         16   consistent pattern of negative behavior.  Can you



         17   explain to the council what you mean by that? 



         18     A.   Every attempt to correct behavior or to



         19   counsel her, to provide constructive criticism is



         20   always immediately met with resistance.  She won't



         21   accept responsibility for any of her actions.  



         22     It's -- I can just tell you that it's -- it's just



         23   bizarre, that you have someone that absolutely



         24   refuses to take responsibility for any of their own



         25   actions, and immediately falls into a defense
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          1   mechanism where they as -- assign blame to



          2   someone else.  It's always somebody else's fault. 



          3   It's not me.



          4     And that's -- that's on anything that you



          5   attempt to correct her on or bring it to her



          6   attention, that you -- you were deficient in this or



          7   you failed to do this or you made a mistake with



          8   this, and it's -- and it's always -- it's like the



          9   default setting.  This is what happens.  And -- and



         10   it's very difficult to deal with. 



         11     Q.   You wrote that she violated the policy by



         12   being rude to the general public.  What is your



         13   factual basis for that? 



         14     A.   Just -- just the -- the general history of --



         15   you know, of -- if you want to call the file review



         16   of dealing with others who had problems with her. 



         17   I'll give you an example of one last year.  



         18     Well, in the middle of the summer when a



         19   complaint was called in on her -- and this lady



         20   initially wanted to file a complaint; however, calls



         21   back the second day and says that she doesn't



         22   want file -- or she doesn't want to file a formal



         23   complaint because she has a wedding pending.  



         24     The -- the gist of the complaint was that she



         25   was op -- operating her car on 42 --
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          1          MR. CLAY:  Excuse me.  At this point I



          2   have to object to this testimony.  There's no



          3   reference to this incident in any of the materials



          4   been provided to us as a basis for any allegation



          5   to support Charge 9. 



          6   BY MS. JACOBS:  



          7     Q.   Can you tell us any --



          8          MAYOR EVANS:  Ms. Jacobs, what do you



          9   say that?



         10          MS. JACOBS:  I'd like to object, but he's



         11   right, so. . .



         12          MAYOR EVANS:  He's right.  Then I



         13   sustain.



         14          MR. CLAY:  That's one thing I like about



         15   her.  



         16          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.



         17          MR. CLAY:  We agree about so many



         18   things.



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  And she makes my job



         20   easy.



         21          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.



         22   BY MS. JACOBS: 



         23     Q.   You also have noted that she is resistant



         24   to changes within the department.  Has that been 



         25   a -- an issue with you as a commanding officer?
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          1     A.   Yes. 



          2     Q.   And -- and have -- have you observed her



          3   being resistant to changes? 



          4     A.   Yes, but, I mean, she falls in line with



          5   several of them, because we -- we've made so



          6   many changes with regards to, you know, in -- in --



          7   instilling new policies, new procedural things,



          8   attempting to have more accountability than was



          9   previously expected.  



         10     We have a set of standards that we expect.  



         11   I -- I do not believe they are unrealistic in any



         12   way, the standards that we expect.  



         13     For example, the reports that we -- that we



         14   do, previously they were not -- they did not have



         15   to send in reports that ended up in Frankfort, so



         16   we started using a niber [phonetic] system.  That



         17   initially was met with some resistance. 



         18     Q.   Some resistance by Heather Loeser? 



         19     A.   No, I can't say that she resisted the



         20   report -- that report.



         21          MR. CLAY:  Then I request we confine



         22   our answer to matters that relate to Officer



         23   Loeser.  He's talking about Officer Proffitt in that



         24   particular case.



         25   BY MS. JACOBS:
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          1     Q.   Chief, you've been in command positions,



          2   authority positions, supervisory positions for many



          3   years; is that correct?



          4     A.   Yes, ma'am. 



          5     Q.   Is there a possibility, in your opinion as



          6   the chief of police here, of -- of rehabilitating



          7   Officer Loeser so she that could come back to the



          8   department in a -- in a productive manner? 



          9     A.   No, not in my opinion. 



         10     Q.   And why is that? 



         11     A.   Because of her failure to accept any



         12   responsibility, I find that to be someone that is



         13   untrainable.  If you can't get someone to



         14   acknowledge a mistake to where they can learn to



         15   move on, then that's somebody that you can't rely



         16   on. 



         17     That's -- she's just -- refusal to accept



         18   anything and always deflects blame; and then --



         19   more importantly, then brings in a level of



         20   diversionary tactics to divert attention away from



         21   her -- her problems to put things on others, even



         22   at the point that fabricating information or always



         23   embellishing a story to make herself look better in



         24   light and others to look worse.  



         25     And I don't think there's any cure to that
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          1   problem. 



          2     Q.   Has her behavior and her actions been



          3   disruptive to the department? 



          4     A.   I believe so. 



          5     Q.   What is your recommendation to the



          6   counsel with regard to her future employment? 



          7     A.   I believe that she should be terminated



          8   immediately. 



          9     Q.   Is there -- would a reprimand solve the



         10   problem, in your opinion? 



         11     A.   No, ma'am. 



         12     Q.   Would suspension solve the problem, in



         13   your opinion? 



         14     A.   No, ma'am. 



         15          MS. JACOBS:  That's all the questions I



         16   have right now.



         17   EXAMINATION



         18   BY MR. CLAY:  



         19     Q.   Chief, I believe you referred to some



         20   notes you might have there?



         21     A.   Some notes that I have?



         22     Q.   Yeah, you said you need to refer to your



         23   notes.  Do you have any noes?



         24     A.   Well, actually, it's not -- no.  It's the



         25   same -- it's the -- the Beyer file that I ha -- the
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          1   only thing I do is I have mine tabbed.  



          2     Q.   Okay.



          3     A.   I don't -- I don't actually have notes. 



          4   They're -- they're the same documents that you



          5   have in the Beyer investigation.  I just have mine



          6   tabbed so they're -- 



          7     Q.   Okay.



          8     A.   -- separated.



          9     Q.   Do you have any notes about any of the



         10   steps you took in this situation with Officer Loeser



         11   at all?



         12     A.   There were notes that were put to the file



         13   about, you know, other meetings along the way. 



         14   There were -- like there was an administrative



         15   incident report that was filed the night the



         16   prisoner escaped.  There's a -- a -- other things,



         17   let's see, like the note from my meeting with Major



         18   Christopher -- 



         19     Q.   Uh-huh.



         20     A.   -- after that. 



         21     Q.   Uh-huh.



         22     A.   And that's. . .



         23     Q.   Where are those notes? 



         24     A.   They're up -- up in the file in the office. 



         25   I wasn't asked to give any of them.
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          1     Q.   Well, I'm asking you to produce those. 



          2   Would it be a problem for you to produce those



          3   notes?



          4          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- I object.  The



          5   information with regard to the charges is contained



          6   in the report.  Everything that this has been based



          7   on as contained within the report has been



          8   produced. 



          9     He's not entitled to the chief's personal notes



         10   about things. 



         11          MR. CLAY:  Well, they relate to the



         12   subject matter of the chief's testimony, and I



         13   think, as a minimum, he ought to produce those



         14   notes for us to be able to look at them to see if



         15   there's anything relevant to his testimony here



         16   that might be inconsistent with what he said.



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  That's fine with me. 



         18   Chief, how long would it take to get you those? 



         19          MS. JACOBS:  Well, let me object again. 



         20   I mean, there's not been a request before right



         21   now, and this is not the -- the proper way to do it,



         22   just to produce it on the spot.  



         23     If he wanted it, he could have asked for it



         24   beforehand, you know, but everything that has



         25   been testified to is within here.  And that's all he's
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          1   entitled to --



          2          MR. CLAY:  Well, not exactly, because he



          3   said he took notes, and he referred to his notes. 



          4   So, again, I. . . 



          5          MAYOR EVANS:  He hasn't referred to



          6   his notes tonight.



          7          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm requesting that he



          8   be required to produce those notes.



          9   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are



         10   made.] 



         11          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  We'll take a



         12   five-minute recess.  Jeff, get your notes.



         13          THE WITNESS:  I don't know that I can



         14   produce them.



         15          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm not going to call --



         16   I'm not going to -- that was the only questions I



         17   had for him right now.  It -- I'm not going to



         18   question him anymore, so he'll have plenty of time



         19   to go get them.



         20          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'd request to see a



         21   copy of those before they're produced to make



         22   sure there's nothing that's privileged or not



         23   admissible or not relevant to this.



         24          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, it sounds like



         25   we're not going to finish tonight then; doesn't it?
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          1          MR. CLAY:  I have several witnesses to



          2   call, and I want -- I want to be sure -- and I'm not



          3   presuming anything, so I hope nobody takes this



          4   the wrong way; but I want to be sure that we're not



          5   going to the point where people are becoming



          6   fatigued and -- and -- I'll just leave it at that, 



          7   but -- 



          8          MAYOR EVANS:  No, I understand what



          9   you're saying.  



         10          COUNCIL MEMBER TUCCI:  We still have



         11   a couple gallons of water up here.  We're doing



         12   fine.  



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  How are you holding up?



         14          MR. CLAY:  You-all go into executive



         15   session on that.



         16          MAYOR EVANS:  Not at all.



         17          MR. CLAY:  Okay.



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  Not at all.



         19          MS. JACOBS:  With the exception of



         20   these notes that have been requested, this is the



         21   conclusion of the proof on behalf of -- of the city. 



         22   So if we're going to take a break and come back at



         23   another time, now is probably a good time to do it



         24   rather than getting in the middle of your case and



         25   then come back.
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          1          MR. CLAY:  Thank you.



          2          MS. JACOBS:  So. . .



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, what are you



          4   saying?  Are you suggesting that we adjourn to



          5   another day right now, or just take -- 



          6          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I suggest -- 



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  -- a five-minute break



          8   or what?



          9          MS. JACOBS:  I'm happy to go until



         10   whenever, but if we're going to be five or six



         11   hours, we may as well call it now instead of



         12   suffering through the night.



         13          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm not playing games,



         14   but here's what I've got.  I'm not going to question



         15   the chief now, but at some point I am going to



         16   question him.  And it will take some time.  



         17     I'm going to call Deputy Chief Shaw.  I've got



         18   two other Prospect officers here that I'm going to



         19   call.  I've got two officers from St. Matthews.  I'm



         20   going to re-call David Beyer.  And, of course, last



         21   but not least, I'm going to call Officer Loeser.  



         22     So it's not going to be something we're going



         23   to get done in -- at least in my opinion, in the next



         24   couple of hours, but we're prepared to go as long



         25   as you-all want to.







�

                                                                      137







          1          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, why don't we keep



          2   going for a while, and we can stop when everybody



          3   is too tired to go on?



          4          MS. JACOBS:  Sounds good.



          5          MR. CLAY:  Kind of like when the judge



          6   says to the jury, "Anybody needs to take a break,



          7   just raise your hand."  How about that?  



          8          MS. JACOBS:  Sounds good.



          9          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Then I have no further



         10   questions for Chief Sherrard right now.  And if



         11   that's their case, I'm prepared to call our first



         12   witness.



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  Please do.



         14          MR. CLAY:  Todd Shaw, Colonel --



         15   Lieutenant Colonel.  That's -- can we have our



         16   folders?  



         17     Yeah, I've got exhibits, too, and I think we've



         18   got folders for all members of the council.  These



         19   folders contain exhibits that we're going to be



         20   referring to, and I'll be happy to share those with



         21   council before we present them to the. . . 



         22     These are all things that are either SOP



         23   provisions or documents that are included in Mr.



         24   Beyer's report, though, but I'll certainly share



         25   them with council before we present them to the
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          1   witness.



          2   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are



          3   made.] 



          4   LIEUTENANT COLONEL SHAW, after having first



          5   been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as



          6   follows: 



          7   EXAMINATION



          8   BY MR. CLAY:  



          9     Q.   Would you state your name, please, sir.



         10     A.   Yes, sir.  It's James Todd Shaw, S-h-a-w. 



         11     Q.   Is it okay if I call you "Lieutenant



         12   Colonel"? 



         13     A.   That's fine. 



         14     Q.   Okay.  Now, I've looked at some resume



         15   you provided to Mr. Beyer, and it says, I believe,



         16   in 1994 you worked for KSP.



         17     A.   That is correct. 



         18     Q.   You were assigned to a post.



         19     A.   That is correct. 



         20     Q.   Were you a trooper? 



         21     A.   I was. 



         22     Q.   And you left -- how long did you work for



         23   KSP?



         24     A.   Approximately nine months. 



         25     Q.   Why did you leave KSP?







�

                                                                      139







          1          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  This is



          2   irrelevant to the charges against Officer Loeser.



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.



          4   BY MR. CLAY:  



          5     Q.   Okay.  Let's talk about the complaint that



          6   Officer Loeser made against you.  Are you -- 



          7          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  It's irrelevant



          8   against to the charges against Officer Loeser.



          9          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.



         10          MR. CLAY:  Wait.  Excuse me.  It is



         11   highly relevant, and I'd like the opportunity to



         12   respond to that.  



         13     Not only did Mr. Beyer testify that he did



         14   things by the book, but part of the charges against



         15   Officer Loeser is that she submitted false



         16   information accusing him of a pattern of theft.  



         17     I intend to prove that pattern of theft, and one



         18   of the things that is involved in that relates to this



         19   complaint that Officer Loeser made against Shaw. 



         20   And it has to do with his motivation and his



         21   agenda, which I believe we can establish that he



         22   had to get rid of her as part of that plan.



         23          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, it's



         24   irrelevant to the charges against her, his -- his



         25   actions before.  Anything that has to do with the
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          1   charges, he can ask about that.  Anything else is



          2   relevant.



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  I agree on vagueness.



          4   Giberson versus City of Ludlow, a court of appeals



          5   case.  It's not relevant to this case.



          6          MR. CLAY:  Would you mind, for the



          7   record, sir, stating the -- what part of that opinion



          8   you think indicates that testimony is improper?



          9          MAYOR EVANS:  I would be glad to.  It



         10   is, [reads] He points out he was prohibited from



         11   questioning witnesses regarding allegations of



         12   inappropriate sexual conduct with minors by



         13   members of the police department to establish he



         14   was terminated for reasons other than those cited



         15   in the charging document.  



         16     [reads] He was also prohibited from



         17   questioning Chief Turner or Lieutenant Colonel



         18   Johnson regarding the discipline of other officers



         19   for similar misconduct or infraction.  



         20     [reads] The city contends that the only



         21   relevant evidence was that which either proved or



         22   disproved Giberson's misconduct and infractions of



         23   the department's rules and regulations.  The court



         24   of appeals said we agree.



         25          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, that's in the
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          1   record and -- 



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  So what we're looking



          3   for is testimony that either proves or it disproves



          4   the charges.



          5          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, at some point



          6   I'd like to have the opportunity to introduce



          7   testimony by avow from Colonel -- Lieutenant



          8   Colonel Shaw then, which will be made part of the



          9   record, but it won't be considered by the council. 



         10          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, I don't that's -- or,



         11   Mayor, I don't think that's appropriate or called for



         12   in an administrative hearing, that that's -- you



         13   know, that -- that council will hear what they'll



         14   hear, and then, you know, if -- if she's agreed to



         15   buy that, she -- 



         16          MAYOR EVANS:  I -- I -- I agree.  This is



         17   not a -- a -- a circuit court.  This is an



         18   administrative hearing.



         19          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  



         20   BY MR. CLAY:



         21     Q.   Colonel Shaw, let's talk about the cell



         22   phone incident.  Are you familiar with that?



         23     A.   I am. 



         24     Q.   And tell us what you know about it, if you



         25   would? 
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          1     A.   There was a -- an offender, Tanner



          2   Munday, who actually broke in -- into several cars. 



          3   It was over a period of I'm going to guess three or



          4   four nights.  I don't actually remember.  He'd hit



          5   one subdivision, and then he'd hit another.  



          6     It was, like, a Saturday morning.  Officer



          7   Loeser was working.  She called us, the chief and



          8   I, at the house.  We got up, came out.  Ended up --



          9   we ended up catching the individual, caught him in



         10   the Sutherland, one of the subdivisions here 



         11   off 42.  



         12     Immediately when we caught him, I had Officer



         13   Loeser take her phone, which had a camera on it,



         14   and I had her take her phone, and I would pull the



         15   stuff out of each pocket of the backpack that he



         16   was carrying.  And we would document exactly



         17   what was in each compartment, and put it back in. 



         18     Q.   Okay.  



         19     A.   All pf the -- 



         20     Q.   So you were on the scene at the arrest.



         21     A.   Correct. 



         22     Q.   Okay.  So Officer Loeser photographed



         23   the items that were in the backpack.



         24     A.   That is correct. 



         25     Q.   All right.  She physically replaced the
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          1   items into the bag.



          2     A.   I put them back in the bag.  She's taking



          3   the pictures. 



          4     Q.   Okay.  Was that bag then placed within



          5   another plastic bag? 



          6     A.   She took custody of that bag, because we



          7   were going to take Tanner around to find property



          8   that he had thrown out in the woods.  So what I



          9   was doing was having her document, before we --



         10   any of us left the scene, exactly what was in that



         11   backpack -- 



         12     Q.   Okay.



         13     A.   -- in case something came up missing



         14   later or a question arose. 



         15     Q.   Do you know who removed the backpack



         16   at the station from her car? 



         17     A.   I do not. 



         18     Q.   Were you there when it was removed? 



         19     A.   I do not recall who remove -- removed it



         20   or -- or -- no. 



         21     Q.   When was the next time you saw the bag? 



         22     A.   The backpack? 



         23     Q.   The backpack.



         24     A.   In the property room. 



         25     Q.   All right.  What happened when it was in
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          1   the property room? 



          2     A.   It was -- it was put into different bags



          3   and stuff where the chief had -- had categorized it. 



          4     Q.   Well, who actually seized the property? 



          5     A.   Officer Loeser. 



          6     Q.   Who actually placed the property in the



          7   property bags? 



          8     A.   Well, she -- according to his testimony,



          9   she put it into a plastic bag that day.  He allowed



         10   her into the property room, placed it in there.  



         11     Then when the other -- the person whose stuff



         12   was stolen came back, he took it out of the bag



         13   and then categorized it. 



         14     Q.   And who -- who -- whose name was put on



         15   the paper bags? 



         16     A.   I haven't seen the paper bags, so I don't



         17   know. 



         18     Q.   Okay.  Well, you heard the chief's



         19   testimony; didn't you?



         20     A.   I did. 



         21     Q.   Did you hear him say he put the stuff in



         22   the paper bags? 



         23     A.   I heard him say that. 



         24     Q.   So are you familiar with the chain of



         25   custody -- 
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          1     A.   I -- 



          2     Q.   -- issue? 



          3     A.   -- I certainly am. 



          4     Q.   And what is the chain of custody? 



          5     A.   The chain of custody should have been



          6   the officer who was in charge of that property



          7   should have done it before they left that day.  



          8     Q.   Okay.



          9     A.   That's what should have occurred. 



         10     Q.   But she asked the chief if it was okay for



         11   her not to do it, and he said it's okay.



         12     A.   So then it's placed into a secure -- 



         13     Q.   Is that true -- 



         14     A.   -- area.



         15     Q.   -- sir?  Did the chief say it was okay for



         16   her not to put it in property that day? 



         17     A.   I -- I don't know if he said that or not.



         18     Q.   You heard him testify; didn't you? 



         19     A.   If he said it, that's what it is.



         20     Q.   Okay.  So what -- what I'm getting to is: 



         21   Was the chief himself in the chain of custody as



         22   far as possessing the items in that backpack? 



         23     A.   Was it documented on the form, you're



         24   saying?



         25     Q.   No, sir.  Based on the -- 
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          1     A.   What -- 



          2     Q.   -- testimony that you've heard here



          3   tonight from the chief, was the chief in the chain



          4   of custody for those items that were in the



          5   backpack? 



          6     A.   If it goes from the officer to the -- to the



          7   room and then someone else touches it, that would



          8   be correct. 



          9     Q.   And the chief touched it, didn't he, by his



         10   own testimony? 



         11     A.   That is correct. 



         12     Q.   So he's part of the chain of custody.



         13     A.   Correct. 



         14     Q.   Isn't it true that anyone who's in the



         15   chain of custody should be reflected on those



         16   property documents? 



         17     A.   Would be true. 



         18     Q.   So despite the fact that Prospect does



         19   not have a policy -- and you can see they don't



         20   have a policy regarding the handling of evidence;



         21   correct? 



         22     A.   That I don't know.  I can't testify to it. 



         23   I'd have to look through the SOP and see. 



         24     Q.   Well, let's let him take a look at 3310,



         25   which refers to SOP Chapter 30. 
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          1     A.   I would have to look through the whole



          2   SOP -- 



          3     Q.   Oh, I -- I -- 



          4     A.   -- to see the -- 



          5     Q.   Trust me.  I'm going to give it to you.  



          6     A.   Okay.



          7     Q.   I've got it.



          8          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'm -- I'm going to



          9   just make an objection that she's not been charged



         10   with violating an SOP with regard to the handling



         11   of the evidence.



         12          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, that's true.



         13          MR. CLAY:  She's being charged with



         14   mishandling that telephone.



         15          MS. JACOBS:  She's not being charged



         16   for --



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  No, she hasn't.



         18          MS. JACOBS:  -- mishandling that



         19   telephone.



         20          MR. CLAY:  Let me take a look, because I



         21   think she is [examines document].



         22     Charge Number 5, it doesn't say that she



         23   mishandled it.  It says that she accused Assistant



         24   Chief Shaw of theft.  One of the item -- and that's



         25   alleged to be false in here.  
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          1     So one of the items that she's accused Deputy



          2   Chief Shaw -- Assistant Chief Saw -- Shaw of



          3   stealing is the telephone.  That's why this



          4   testimony this relevant.



          5          MS. JACOBS:  It's -- it's still not the --



          6   the existence or nonexistence or in-process nature



          7   of the policy with regard to property is not



          8   relevant.  I -- I mean, we're going to spend a lot of



          9   time looking for a policy that the chief has already



         10   said was in process and -- 



         11          MAYOR EVANS:  I don't think that's Mr.



         12   Clay's point.  Mr. Clay makes the point, correct me



         13   if I'm wrong, that Officer Loeser has been accused



         14   of falsely stating something about what happened



         15   to this telephone; is that correct?



         16          MR. CLAY:  Yes, sir.



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  Can you state that



         18   better than I just did?



         19          MR. CLAY:  You did a pretty good job,



         20   and I think I'll just go with that.  



         21          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.



         22          MR. CLAY:  And she also said that Chief



         23   Sherrard forced --



         24          MAYOR EVANS:  So this goes to the



         25   charge that that was a false statement.
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          1          MR. CLAY:  Exactly.



          2          MS. JACOBS:  But, again, with regard 



          3   to -- she's not been charged violating the policy. 



          4   He's asking him to -- 



          5          MAYOR EVANS:  No, she -- 



          6          MS. JACOBS:  -- look for a policy that -- 



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  No, she has not -- 



          8          MS. JACOBS:  -- doesn't exist.



          9          MAYOR EVANS:  -- been charged with 



         10   vol -- violating the policy with regard to chain of



         11   custody of evidence; that's -- 



         12          MS. JACOBS:  So if -- 



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  -- correct.



         14          MS. JACOBS:  -- if -- if he wants to ask



         15   about, you know, the -- an alleged theft that he



         16   believes that she was falsely accused of -- falsely



         17   accusing her -- 



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm sure he's



         19   capable of doing that.



         20          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I -- I -- my -- my



         21   objection is we need to get on to that instead of -- 



         22          MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.



         23          MS. JACOBS:  -- fooling with the



         24   nonexistence -- 



         25          MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.
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          1          MS. JACOBS:  -- of the policy.



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, let's do it that



          3   way then.



          4          MR. CLAY:  I'll try to move on with that. 



          5   BY MR. CLAY:



          6     Q.   Okay.  We've already established, based



          7   on your training with the chain of custody, that



          8   Chief Sherrard's identification should have been



          9   on that chain of custody document involving this



         10   backpack; correct?



         11     A.   I would agree with that. 



         12     Q.   All right.  Now, let's talk about the



         13   telephone.  When's the last time you saw the cell



         14   phone that is involved in this proceeding tonight? 



         15     A.   When we took the pictures of it and



         16   placed it back in the backpack at the scene. 



         17     Q.   Okay.  Did you ever see the cell phone



         18   once it got to the area here outside the property



         19   room or inside the property room? 



         20     A.   I do not recall ever seeing it again. 



         21     Q.   Okay.  You do not recall.  Are you



         22   denying that you saw it? 



         23     A.   I said I do not recall ever seeing it again. 



         24     Q.   All right.



         25     A.   I'm not denying anything. 
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          1     Q.   Did you ever possess -- did you ever hold



          2   that telephone in your hand? 



          3     A.   I did not. 



          4     Q.   Did you ever scroll through the



          5   telephone? 



          6     A.   I did not. 



          7     Q.   Did you ever show the suspect the



          8   telephone or allow the suspect to use the



          9   telephone? 



         10     A.   I did not, and I'll tell you why.  I told Mr.



         11   Beyer this when he questioned me on this.



         12     The phone was an iPhone.  If you gave me an



         13   iPhone right now, I would not even know how to



         14   operate it.  I had an Android for a while, and I got



         15   rid of it. 



         16     I'm a pretty simplistic person.  If you hand me



         17   an iPhone, I have no idea how to turn it on, how to



         18   go through it.  So I can tell you emphatically that I



         19   did not go through that phone. 



         20     Q.   Are you aware of any other officer who



         21   says that he saw you in possession of that phone? 



         22     A.   I'm aware that another officer said that. 



         23     Q.   Who? 



         24     A.   Officer Elgin Price.  



         25     Q.   What did he say? 
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          1     A.   I was told during the investigation he was



          2   asked about it, and apparently he said that I



          3   scrolled through it. 



          4     Q.   And you had it in your hand.



          5     A.   That's what he said. 



          6     Q.   And he -- he also said -- 



          7     A.   I'm telling you that I did not -- 



          8     Q.   Okay.  Okay.



          9     A.   -- because I don't even know how to



         10   operate it. 



         11     Q.   I get it.  I -- I know what you're saying,



         12   but you know what Officer Elgin -- Elgin said --



         13   Elgin Price said.



         14     A.   Okay. 



         15     Q.   So do you know if Elgin Price and Heather



         16   Loeser talked about the situation of that cell



         17   phone? 



         18     A.   I have no knowledge of that. 



         19     Q.   So assuming that Elgin Price told her that



         20   he had seen you with that telephone, would she



         21   have had a basis to believe that you might have



         22   stolen the phone? 



         23     A.   I don't know what her thought process



         24   would be, and I wouldn't even begin to think what



         25   her thought process would be.  
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          1     Q.   Okay.



          2     A.   It -- it seems kind of silly that I would



          3   have it documented by her with her camera that it



          4   actually existed.  



          5     It seems kind of silly that once we found out



          6   that Mr. Munday was involved in a significant



          7   narcotic's investigation that I would contact a



          8   Metro narcotic's detective, tell him two days later



          9   or three days later after the arrest that we were in



         10   possession of a phone, and that it might behoove



         11   him to get a search warrant for the contacts on it,



         12   because it might help with his case.  



         13     So if I had any intention of stealing the



         14   phone, I would never have had her document it in



         15   the first place that it existed.  I would never



         16   contact a Metro narcotic's detective to tell him



         17   that we had it.  That would be pretty silly of me.



         18     Q.   Well, we do agree, though, that there's a



         19   conflict in what you're testifying to right now and



         20   what Elgin Price told -- 



         21     A.   I would agree -- 



         22     Q.   -- Mr. Beyer in his -- 



         23     A.   -- with you 100%. 



         24     Q.   Okay.  Now, let's talk about the turkey



         25   fryer. 
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          1     A.   Okay.



          2     Q.   Are you familiar with that incident? 



          3     A.   Very.  



          4     Q.   Tell the council what you know about



          5   that.



          6     A.   It was just previous to Thanksgiving. 



          7   Approximately two weeks before there was a turkey



          8   fryer.  You have a base, which runs off of, like, a



          9   gas cylinder for a grill.  And --



         10          MAYOR EVANS:  Let me stop -- let me



         11   stop for just a minute.  Mr. Clay, how does this go



         12   to the charges against Ms. Loeser?



         13          MR. CLAY:  When she sent the



         14   memorandum, she said theft by Assistant Chief



         15   Shaw.  It has to do with that issue.  That's what



         16   the memorandum said.



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  Does that relate to a



         18   turkey fryer?



         19          MR. CLAY:  Yes, sir.



         20          MAYOR EVANS:  Go ahead.



         21     A.   So you have the base, which is actually



         22   run off of a gas cylinder, like a gas grill.  And then



         23   you have, like, a -- a container that you deep fry



         24   the turkey in. That thing had been down there



         25   approximately two weeks in the maintenance area,
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          1   not up in the police department, in the



          2   maintenance area, an area that's run and



          3   controlled by two other people.  



          4     I had noticed it being down there.  My family



          5   was going to Florida for Thanksgiving.  We were



          6   going to have a crab boil.  I'm thinking to myself,



          7   this would be a very handy thing to have for the



          8   crab boil.  



          9     So I asked the maintenance person who's in



         10   charge of that area, "Whose  turkey fryer?"  He



         11   has no idea.  I come up and I ask the city



         12   administrator, "Whose turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.



         13     I ask the code enforcement officer, who also



         14   is part-time maintenance downstairs, "Whose



         15   turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.



         16     I go to the chief of police.  "Do you know



         17   anything about the turkey fryer?"  Has no idea.  



         18     Well, no one knows whose it is.  I tell the



         19   chief, "Do you mind if I take it?  Do you think it's



         20   going to be a big issue?"  He said, "Nobody's



         21   claiming it.  We don't know whose it is."  



         22     It's down in an area that is somebody else's



         23   area.  If it belonged to an officer, it should not



         24   even have been down there.  It would be like



         25   maintenance bringing something up and storing it
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          1   in our office.



          2     So I let the chief know, "I'm going take that



          3   with me."  If you're going steal something, you



          4   don't tell somebody you're going steal it.  I



          5   wouldn't go to five or  six different people -- and I



          6   lost my count there, four or five people?  I don't



          7   know.  I wouldn't go to them and say, "Hey, I'm



          8   going take this turkey fryer."



          9     So, I mean, that would be -- I don't -- have



         10   you ever seen a thief that would pronounce that to



         11   people?  And then -- 



         12     Q.   I've seen a lot of thieves, Colonel, and



         13   they've done a lot of stupid stuff.  



         14     A.   And -- 



         15     Q.   And the answer to your question is maybe



         16   yes.



         17     A.   I'm going to keep going.  And then the



         18   chief contacts me in Florida and says one of the



         19   officers come forward and said that was their



         20   turkey fryer.  I immediately told the chief, "Go buy



         21   one brand new." 



         22     The chief says that to that officer.  "Is it okay



         23   if I go buy one?"  



         24     "Yes."  That solves the problem, because they



         25   needed a turkey fryer.  The chief runs to Lowe's,
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          1   buys a turkey fryer, problem solved.  



          2     Q.   Well -- but the problem -- 



          3     A.   To steal something, you wouldn't tell



          4   people, "I'm getting ready to steal it."



          5     Q.   But the problem wasn't solved, was it? 



          6     A.   She had the turkey fryer. 



          7     Q.   Was the problem solved? 



          8     A.   As in?  There was no theft.  Your



          9   question is theft. 



         10     Q.   Well, let me ask you this:  Did you -- 



         11     A.   Okay.



         12     Q.   -- talk to any officer in the Prospect



         13   Police Department about having any knowledge



         14   about that turkey fryer? 



         15     A.   Did I ask an officer? 



         16     Q.   Yes, sir.



         17     A.   No, I asked the person in charge of that



         18   area. 



         19     Q.   Okay.  But you didn't ask any officers.



         20     A.   Well, you wouldn't suspect than an officer



         21   would store something in an area that's not theirs.



         22     Q.   What you would suspect or not, sir, you



         23   didn't ask any officers.



         24     A.   You're asking me if I stole it.  I was



         25   accused of stealing.  
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          1     Q.   Well, let me ask you this.



          2     A.   I did not steal it.  



          3     Q.   Let me ask you this.



          4     Q.   I did not steal it. 



          5     Q.   Was it your property? 



          6     A.   I did not steal it.



          7          MS. JACOBS:  I -- I -- I'm going object.  



          8   BY MR. CLAY:



          9     Q.   Was it -- 



         10          MS. JACOBS:  That's enough.



         11   BY MR. CLAY:



         12     Q.   -- your property?  



         13          MS. JACOBS:  We've -- that's enough. 



         14   He -- he -- 



         15          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, this is -- this is -- 



         16          MS. JACOBS:  -- he's asked.  He's



         17   answered. 



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  -- getting to



         19   harassment. 



         20          MS. JACOBS:  Yeah.  



         21          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah.  



         22   BY MR. CLAY:  



         23     Q.   You knew it wasn't your property, sir;



         24   didn't you?



         25          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, it's -- 
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          1     A.   That is silly.  



          2          MS. JACOBS:  -- or Mayor, it -- it's -- 



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  I think this is really



          4   getting harassing, Tom.



          5          MR. CLAY:  I -- well, with all respects, I



          6   think it's the witness not being responsive.  I think



          7   it's the witness not accepting any responsibility



          8   for anything that's said that he did wrong, similar



          9   to another situation this council is con -- is



         10   considering tonight.



         11          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, it's



         12   irrelevant.



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  You're not -- you're not



         14   here to testify, Tom.



         15          MR. CLAY:  I'm here to make a record.



         16          MAYOR EVANS:  You're doing just fine.



         17          MR. CLAY:  So am I precluded from



         18   asking him more questions about the turkey fryer?



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  No, sir; you can ask him



         20   questions about the turkey fryer all night.  



         21   BY MR. CLAY:  



         22     Q.   Marianne Haverlin was not happy with



         23   that resolution, was she?



         24          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, again, this has



         25   nothing to do with Officer Loeser and the charges
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          1   that she falsely accused him of stealing the turkey



          2   fryer when she knew that wasn't true.



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, I think we've sort



          4   of exhausted the -- the accusation that this turkey



          5   fryer was stolen.  I don't know where else you can



          6   go with it.



          7          MR. CLAY:  Well, I'm wanting to ask



          8   questions about Officer Haverlin, who I would have



          9   here as a witness but she's not available, but we



         10   have her statement that she gave to Mr. Beyer,



         11   which may not be in agreement with what



         12   Lieutenant Colonel Shaw has testified here to.  So



         13   that's where we are.



         14          MS. JACOBS:  What -- what that officer



         15   told Mr. Beyer about the turkey fryer, again, has



         16   nothing to do with Officer Loeser's accusation that



         17   he stole the turkey fryer knowing that not to be



         18   true.



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  I agree.



         20          MR. CLAY:  So I'm precluded about



         21   asking any more questions about Officer Haverlin. 



         22          MAYOR EVANS:  Yes, sir.



         23   BY MR. CLAY:  



         24     Q.   Let's talk about the range incident.



         25     A.   All right, sir. 
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          1     Q.   Did you -- you're the one who actually



          2   caused the target to be rescored; right? 



          3     A.   I am not. 



          4     Q.   Didn't you go up to Major Christopher and



          5   say, "I don't see any head shots on there"? 



          6     A.   I did do that. 



          7     Q.   So he went back and took another look at



          8   it as we're -- now, hold on.



          9     A.   Wait a minute.  Wait a minute.  You -- 



         10     Q.   I'm going to give you the courtesy to -- 



         11     A.   Wait a minute.



         12     Q.   -- let -- answer the question.  I want you



         13   to give me the courtesy of finishing my question



         14   without interrupting me.  



         15     A.   All right.



         16     Q.   Isn't it true, sir, that you went to Major



         17   Christopher and said, "She doesn't have any head



         18   shots.  It needs to be rescored," or words to that



         19   effect? 



         20     A.   That is correct. 



         21     Q.   Okay.  And he did it -- 



         22     A.   That is correct. 



         23     Q.   -- right? 



         24     A.   That is correct. 



         25     Q.   So did you say anything to Officer Loeser
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          1   to the effect, quote, "It looks like you were



          2   cheating," unquote? 



          3     A.   I did not use the words [sic] "cheating";



          4   no. 



          5     Q.   What word did you use? 



          6     A.   "It looks like you did not pass."



          7     Q.   But you didn't use the word "cheating."



          8     A.   I did not.  



          9     Q.   Okay.



         10     A.   Why -- why would you say "cheating" if



         11   someone doesn't pass? 



         12     Q.   Well, unfortunately, it's not my role here



         13   to answer your questions, sir.



         14     A.   Okay. 



         15     Q.   Did you go to Chief Sherrard and tell him



         16   about this incident? 



         17     A.   I don't understand the question. 



         18     Q.   Did you go to Chief Sherrard and tell him



         19   about the incident involving the arms qualification



         20   with St. Matthews Police Department? 



         21     A.   I did not go.  I called him immediately



         22   when she failed. 



         23     Q.   So you communicated to him about it.



         24     A.   I did do that. 



         25     Q.   How many times did you communicate
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          1   with him about it? 



          2     A.   How many times did I call him?  I'm -- I



          3   don't remember. 



          4     Q.   Give me -- I'm not limiting it to calls, sir. 



          5   Communicating:  Calls, texts, emails, face-to-face,



          6   whatever.



          7     A.   He was not there that day, so there would



          8   be no face-to-face.  I don't recall how many times I



          9   called him that day.  



         10     I'm sure -- I know I called him to tell him that



         11   she failed, and then I called to tell him that she



         12   eventually passed. 



         13     Q.   Well, you also -- 



         14     A.   And then -- 



         15     Q.   -- told him he act -- she acted



         16   inappropriately.



         17     A.   I did do that.  I don't remember which



         18   call. 



         19     Q.   Okay.  And did you make any



         20   recommendations to the chief about what should



         21   happen? 



         22     A.   Recommendation as to what? 



         23     Q.   Anything that should happen.



         24     A.   She was still trying to qualify, and



         25   eventually she did.  So there was no
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          1   recommendation to be made. 



          2     Q.   Well, at any point in this incident



          3   involving the range qualification did you make a



          4   recommendation to the chief about what should



          5   happen? 



          6     A.   Recommendation for what? 



          7     Q.   Anything, sir.  Anything. 



          8     A.   I would not make a recommendation if she



          9   eventually passed, which she did. 



         10     Q.   Didn't you tell the chief you wanted her



         11   written up? 



         12     A.   Written up for?  You either pass or you



         13   don't pass, and she eventually did pass.  So there



         14   would be noth -- no reason to write her up.  



         15     Q.   So you did make a rec -- 



         16     A.   You would -- you would document in the



         17   eval -- in the annual evaluation, which is what we



         18   did. 



         19     Q.   You didn't make a recommendation to the



         20   chief that she be written up for her conduct at this



         21   range.



         22     A.   I don't recall.  Oh, the conduct?  You're



         23   talking about conduct, or are you talking about



         24   passing?  Your -- your question's not clear to me. 



         25     Q.   No, it's pretty clear to me.  Maybe it's not
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          1   clear to you.  Maybe I'm not doing a very good job,



          2   but I asked you:  Did you recommend that she be



          3   written up? 



          4     A.   For her conduct, that is correct. 



          5     Q.   Okay.  And what did the chief say -- tell



          6   you? 



          7     A.   I don't recall his words. 



          8     Q.   He didn't write her up, did he? 



          9     A.   He -- we spoke about it. 



         10     Q.   Sir, did you understand my question? 



         11     A.   I most certainly did. 



         12     Q.   The question was:  Did the chief write her



         13   up for that incident -- 



         14     A.   We did. 



         15     Q.   -- at that time? 



         16     A.   At that time, no.  The annual evaluation



         17   encompassed that.



         18     Q.   In fact, he told you he was not going to



         19   write her up; didn't he? 



         20     A.   I don't recall that; no.



         21     Q.   And didn't he tell you he wasn't going to



         22   write her up because he had talked to St. Matthews



         23   and they said it wasn't that big a deal? 



         24     A.   I don't recall that, either. 



         25     Q.   Did you read -- 
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          1     A.   You're going to have -- 



          2     Q.   -- Mr. Bey -- 



          3     A.   -- you're going to -- 



          4     Q.   Did you read Mr. Beyer's report, sir?



          5     A.   I was not privy to none of that report.  



          6     Q.   Okay.



          7     A.   I have not seen that report. 



          8     Q.   So, specifically, I'm asking you:  Did you



          9   ask the chief to write her up for her conduct at 



         10   the -- at the qualification? 



         11     A.   I don't recall specifically asking him to



         12   write her up, but I made him aware of her conduct. 



         13   That would be up to the chief as to how he wants



         14   to handle it.  It was encompassed into the annual



         15   evaluation. 



         16     Q.   Okay, but that's not my -- I understand



         17   it's in her evaluation, but what I'm asking you is: 



         18   At the time this happened or shortly thereafter,



         19   isn't it true that you asked the chief to write her



         20   up, and he says, "I'm not going to write her up



         21   because St. Matthews said it's not that big of



         22   deal"? 



         23     A.   I think I've already answered that. 



         24     Q.   Well, you've not -- humor me and answer



         25   it again.
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          1     A.   I said it was my job to bring it to the



          2   attention of the chief of the issue. If the chief



          3   wants to -- to put it in writing, that's up to the



          4   chief. 



          5     Q.   That's not my question.



          6     A.   That was my answer. 



          7     Q.   But your answer's not responsive, sir.  



          8   My question is -- 



          9     A.   I -- 



         10     Q.   -- did the chief tell you he wasn't going to



         11   write her up because St. Matthews said it wasn't



         12   that big a deal? 



         13     A.   I don't recall ever having that



         14   conversation.  As a matter of fact, I don't recall



         15   ever hearing him saying, "It was not that big of a



         16   deal" -- 



         17     Q.   Okay.



         18     A.   -- until tonight. 



         19     Q.   Okay.  So I want to talk to you about this



         20   use of your name in this memo that Officer Loeser



         21   sent you.  Do you remember when you first were



         22   hired by the City of Prospect Police Department? 



         23     A.   June, yeah. 



         24     Q.   Do you remember having any conversation



         25   with any officers about how you should be
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          1   addressed? 



          2     A.   You know, it's interesting that you bring



          3   that up, because -- 



          4     Q.   Well, sir -- 



          5          MS. JACOBS:  You just need to just



          6   answer the question.



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  Just answer the



          8   question.



          9          THE WITNESS:  Okay.  



         10     A.   Yes. 



         11   BY MR. CLAY: 



         12     Q.   And what did you say?



         13     A.   I told the officers they could call me



         14   "Todd."



         15     Q.   Okay.



         16     A.   And, emphatically, they said, "No, we will



         17   call you, at that time,  lieutenant.'"  And that was



         18   pretty much the standard.  They -- they stuck with



         19   that. So if that's what they wanted to do, I took the



         20   title. 



         21     Q.   Were you aware at the time you invited



         22   them to call you "Todd" that there was a policy or



         23   procedure that said officers are to be addressed



         24   by their name and rank?



         25     A.   I was not aware of the policy at the time
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          1   because I was new here. 



          2     Q.   Well, you're aware of it now.



          3     A.   I'm aware of it now. 



          4     Q.   So would you agree, then, that you're



          5   inviting these officers to address you by your first



          6   name would be a violation of Prospect's policies



          7   and procedures?



          8          MS. JACOBS:  Objection --



          9          MAYOR EVANS:  I think this is -- 



         10          MS. JACOBS:  -- His conduct is



         11   [phonetic] --



         12          MAYOR EVANS:  -- again, irrelevant to



         13   the charges that have been made.  You're -- he's



         14   not on trial here. 



         15          MR. CLAY:  To the extent that this was



         16   common practice in the department where they got



         17   these policies and procedures, which are



         18   conveniently invoked when they wish to terminate



         19   a 15-year officer, yet this officer here was



         20   violating the same policies and procedures she's



         21   accused of violating, I think that's highly relevant.



         22          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, this case that I



         23   just quoted to you, Mr. Clay, says it's not.  I can



         24   read it again.



         25          MR. CLAY:  No, you don't have to read it







�

                                                                      170







          1   again -- 



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  I know.



          3          MR. CLAY:  -- but there's also an issue



          4   of what -- if -- if this council finds that she has



          5   violated some of these policies and procedures



          6   and she is, in fact, guilty of some of these



          7   charges, that's not the end of this council's



          8   inquiry. The council has to determine what an



          9   appropriate discipline is.  



         10     And I submit that discipline that's been



         11   imposed or not imposed at all on other officers



         12   who have committed similar violations is highly



         13   relevant to whether the discipline they seek to



         14   impose on her is disproportionate given the



         15   allegations against her.



         16     MAYOR EVANS:  Well, I'm sorry.  And I



         17   respect your reputation as a very experienced trial



         18   lawyer, but this case says that's not so.  And I'd



         19   be glad to read the language of the court of



         20   appeals that says that. 



         21          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  And I understand the



         22   ruling.  I respect the ruling.  I disagree with it, but



         23   I'm going to comply with it; but, again, I'm going to



         24   renew my request to have the opportunity to



         25   present avowal testimony, which I think is relevant
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          1   not only to the issue of this witness's motivation



          2   against Officer Loeser, the truth of the allegations



          3   that were made in these memos, which are the



          4   basis for her disciplinary proceedings, and also



          5   the disparate impact of the punishment that Chief



          6   Sherrard proposes to impose on her.



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, that last part



          8   wouldn't even be relevant, because Colonel Shaw



          9   didn't make these charges.  Chief Sherrard did. 



         10   And when you cross examine him, that would be



         11   the place to go, not Shaw -- Lieutenant Shaw.



         12          MR. CLAY:  It also has to do -- and Mr.



         13   Beyer. I believe -- I wrote this down here.



         14          MAYOR EVANS:  And you're going call



         15   him back, too, so that -- 



         16          MR. CLAY:  Oh, I sure am, but I'm -- I



         17   think once they bring out this testimony from Mr.



         18   Beyer about how these commanding officers played



         19   everything by the book, they didn't play everything



         20   by the book.  And I think I'm entitled to controvert



         21   and -- and take issue with Mr. Beyer's testimony to



         22   the effect that they played everything by the book,



         23   because they certainly didn't play everything by



         24   the book.



         25          MS. JACOBS:  And -- and Judge, again,
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          1   if that's relevant to the charges against her, it's



          2   admissible; but whether they played it by the book



          3   has nothing to do with the charges against her.



          4          MAYOR EVANS:  I agree.



          5          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  So I'm renewing my



          6   request to -- to get avowal testimony in the record. 



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  No, sir; same reason.



          8          MR. CLAY:  So, I guess, has Mr. Beyer's



          9   report been made an exhibit?



         10          MS. JACOBS:  It has not, but they have



         11   it, so it -- 



         12          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  In effect it is, because



         14   every member of the council has a copy that's here



         15   [phonetic]. 



         16          MR. CLAY:  Then I'm going to ask that I



         17   be permitted to refer to his report and certain



         18   items that are included within the report.



         19          MS. JACOBS:  If they are related to the



         20   charges against Officer Loeser, I think that's



         21   proper.  If they're not related and Off -- Mr. Beyer



         22   said there were things that were not related to



         23   those charges, then -- then it's not -- 



         24          MAYOR EVANS:  We'll take them one at a



         25   time.
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          1          MR. CLAY:  Well, for instance, Officer



          2   Loeser is accused of saying things that were



          3   disrespectful and bought -- brought disrepute on



          4   the department.  There are things in Mr. Beyer's



          5   report here that this witness right here did which



          6   do the same thing, only worse, at least in my



          7   perspective. 



          8          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, that's not before



          9   this council.



         10          MAYOR EVANS:  Okay.



         11          MS. JACOBS:  And whether or not



         12   charges will or have or might be brought against



         13   another member of this department is highly



         14   irrelevant to this.  As -- as Mr. Beyer said, there



         15   are things in that report that don't relate to the



         16   charges against her.



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  I'm going to quote from



         18   this opinion one more time a little bit.  [reads] He



         19   was also prohibited from questioning the chief or



         20   the lieutenant colonel regarding discipline of other



         21   officers for similar misconduct or rule infractions. 



         22   And the city, on the other hand, contends the only



         23   relevant evidence was that which either proved or



         24   disproved Giberson's misconduct and infractions,



         25   we agree.  
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          1     So this says that what you're intending to do



          2   is not admissible.  And that's what I'm relying on,



          3   Mr. Clay, is that court of opinion -- court of --



          4   court of appeals' opinion.



          5          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Is that a reported



          6   case?



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  No, it doesn't have to



          8   be.



          9          MR. CLAY:  Well, actually, there's a



         10   difference between reported authority -- and you



         11   know this being a lawyer.  There's a difference



         12   between reported authority and binding authority



         13   and opinion that's not reported, because an



         14   unreported decision, as you know, does not carry



         15   the same force as -- and, in fact, it's not to be



         16   cited as authority -- 



         17          MS. JACOBS:  Judge -- 



         18          MR. CLAY:  -- as I understand it.  I -- I



         19   don't have the rule here in front of me, but when



         20   you're talking about unreported decisions, I don't



         21   think it's supposed to be cited as authority.



         22          MS. JACOBS:  Your Honor -- 



         23          MAYOR EVANS:  I'm not writing a brief. 



         24   And you can cite it as an authority as long as you



         25   point out that it's unreported.







�

                                                                      175







          1          MR. CLAY:  Well -- 



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  There was a rule change



          3   about three years ago about that.



          4          MR. CLAY:  We'll get the rule.  And I --



          5   and I'd be happy to be shown that I'm wrong, but -- 



          6          MS. JACOBS:  If -- if -- you know, if he



          7   wants to bring it up in closing, that's fine, or if he



          8   wants to --



          9          MR. CLAY:  I can't bring something up -- 



         10          MS. JACOBS:  -- write it in a brief -- 



         11          MR. CLAY:  -- in closing I haven't been



         12   able to prove.



         13          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I mean, he's



         14   testified for about ten minutes here about your



         15   ruling, and your ruling is what it is.  We should



         16   move on.



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  Sort of like A Few Good



         18   Men.  I strongly object.  Oh, relevant; right?



         19          MS. JACOBS:  That's right.



         20          MR. CLAY:  Well, given the constraints



         21   that have been imposed on an examination of this



         22   witness, I do not have any further questions for



         23   him at this time, but I would like to reserve the



         24   opportunity at some time in the future to provide



         25   additional authority and/or some kind of
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          1   memorandum that indicates, I believe, that the



          2   mayor's ruling is erroneous, respectfully.  



          3          MAYOR EVANS:  That would be fine.  I'd



          4   appreciate that.



          5          MS. JACOBS:  Well, Your Honor, let me



          6   say that 15.520 Section 2 or 3, as it stands now,



          7   and I don't think this is changing with the -- the



          8   new version of that, if the officer is aggrieved by



          9   the ruling of the council, she has the right to take



         10   an appeal to the circuit court, where additional



         11   testimony as she sees fit can be presented



         12   according to the circuit court rule.  



         13     So I don't think it's appropriate for additional



         14   briefs or memorandum to be presented here.



         15          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Additional



         16   testimony as to arbitrariness.  



         17          MS. JACOBS:  But -- but that's the



         18   proper form -- 



         19          CITY ATTORNEY POTTS:  Right.



         20          MS. JACOBS:  -- for it, not --



         21          MR. CLAY:  Was this -- let's get this



         22   clear on the record:  Is this procedure being



         23   conducted under 15.520?  Because there's nothing



         24   in any information I've gotten that says anything



         25   other than 95.450.  
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          1     So if we're going under 15.520, that may alter



          2   some things.



          3          MS. JACOBS:  Well, that -- Your Honor,



          4   it's -- it's under both.



          5          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, it's under both.



          6          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  Well, there's nothing



          7   in the information I've gotten that refers 



          8   to 15.520.  And if I'm in error, you can correct me. 



          9          MS. JACOBS:  I don't think there's



         10   anything that says 95. . . 



         11          MR. CLAY:  Oh, yes, there is.  It's in the



         12   notice to her.



         13          MS. JACOBS:  It -- it's just that the



         14   notice has to be within -- it's not in the notice; but



         15   pursuant to that, which is the more specific statue



         16   with regard to this city, the notice has to -- the



         17   hearing has to be held within three days.



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, let's move on. 



         19   Are you through with this witness for now?



         20          MR. CLAY:  For right now; yes, sir.



         21          MAYOR EVANS:  You're excused.



         22          MS. JACOBS:  Is he -- 



         23          MR. CLAY:  Oh, I'm sorry.



         24          MS. JACOBS:  Again, this is the -- I -- do



         25   we get to re-call witnesses on his turn of cro -- of
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          1   direct?  Does he get to re-call him?



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  Until he closes his



          3   case, he can.



          4          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  I don't have any



          5   questions.  



          6          MR. CLAY:  Our next witness is Elgin



          7   Price, officer.



          8   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are



          9   made.] 



         10   OFFICER ELGIN PRICE, after having first been



         11   duly sworn, is examined and testifies as follows: 



         12   EXAMINATION



         13   BY  MR. CLAY:  



         14     Q.   Would you state your name, please, sir.



         15     A.   Elgin Price. 



         16     Q.   Officer Price, how are you employed? 



         17     A.   I'm employed through the City of Prospect



         18   in the Prospect Police Department. 



         19     Q.   How long have you been an officer on the



         20   Prospect Police Department? 



         21     A.   A little over 18 years. 



         22     Q.   Are you familiar with this incident



         23   involving a cell phone? 



         24     A.   Yes, sir. 



         25     Q.   Tell the council what you know about
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          1   that.



          2     A.   I know when I came in, I was standing in



          3   front of the dude that I saw [phonetic].  Lieutenant



          4   Colonel Shaw was standing next to me, and Officer



          5   Loeser, I think, was over on the computer, because



          6   she was doing paperwork.  



          7     And I remember Lieutenant Shaw scrolling



          8   through this phone.  And he was saying, "Let me



          9   see what Mr. Munday was doing while he was



         10   burglarizing our city," or something.  In effect of



         11   that, he was going through his numbers.  



         12     And Mr. Munday was back there begging for



         13   phone calls, begging to use his cell phone.  And I



         14   remember Lieutenant Colonel saying -- he was



         15   negotiating with Munday, "If I let you use the



         16   phone," or something, he was negotiating with



         17   regards to some phone number or something.  I



         18   can't remember exactly what it was, but he was



         19   standing next to me scrolling through that phone. 



         20     Q.   Any doubt in your mind about that? 



         21     A.   No, there is no doubt.  He was standing



         22   right next to me. 



         23     Q.   Did Mr. Beyer interview you about that



         24   incident? 



         25     A.   Yes, he did. 
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          1     Q.   Did you -- was that the first time anybody



          2   ever got your version of what happened with that



          3   cell phone? 



          4     A.   Yes.  



          5     Q.   Did -- 



          6     A.   Yes, sir. 



          7     Q.   -- Chief Sherrard ever talk to you about



          8   it? 



          9     A.   Nobody. 



         10     Q.   Lieutenant Colonel Shaw never talked to



         11   you about it? 



         12     A.   No, sir. 



         13     Q.   To your knowledge, has any investigation



         14   been initiated as a result of what you told Mr.



         15   Beyer? 



         16     A.   No, sir. 



         17          MR. CLAY:  Now, I know I'm going to run



         18   into problems here, but Mr. Beyer testified about



         19   prior administrations, about how things worked



         20   under prior administrations, about what the



         21   atmosphere is now.  And Officer Price is prepared



         22   to testify about that, but I guess I'm not allowed to



         23   rebut what Mr. Beyer testified to about prior



         24   administrations or the atmosphere of this



         25   department.  . .
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          1     So I'm offering the opportunity for Mr. -- or



          2   for Officer Price to testify about that, but I'd like



          3   some guidance from the chair before I start that



          4   line of questioning.



          5          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, first of all, if it



          6   has a bearing on the charges, I think the testimony



          7   of Mr. Beyer under questioning by Ms. Jacobs



          8   opened that door.



          9   BY MR. CLAY:  



         10     Q.   Officer Price, can you tell the city council



         11   how things have evolved since Chief Wilson left,



         12   and how things were under him and how things are



         13   now currently under Chief Sherrard? 



         14          MS. JACOBS:  Judge -- or, I'm -- I'm



         15   sorry.  I keep saying "Judge."  I -- I'm promoting



         16   you.  



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  And I -- it's perfectly



         18   understandable 



         19          MS. JACOBS:  You'll take it.  Again, how



         20   things were under prior administration has no



         21   bearing on the charges against Officer Loeser



         22   tonight.



         23          MAYOR EVANS:  Don't you think that we



         24   opened that door when you questioned Mr. Buyer



         25   about how things were in the past?
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          1          MS. JACOBS:  I don't think I asked him



          2   that question.  There was no objection to that, but



          3   I don't believe I asked him that question.  



          4     And -- and, again, it -- if it has a bearing on



          5   the charges against her, I think it's proper, but a



          6   general question of how things were. . .



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  Let's see what Mr. Clay



          8   asks, and we'll decide as he goes whether it has a



          9   bearing on the charges.  Is that all right? 



         10          MS. JACOBS:  [no audible response] 



         11   BY MR. CLAY:  



         12     Q.   Could you tell the council how things



         13   have evolved under the administration of Chief



         14   Wilson and the transition to the administration of



         15   Chief Sherrard? 



         16          MAYOR EVANS:  And how -- how does



         17   that -- excuse me.  How does that relate to the



         18   charges against Officer Loeser?



         19          MR. CLAY:  Because as a 15-year



         20   employee, she operated in a certain manner under



         21   Chief Wilson.  When Chief Sherrard came in, it's



         22   going to be our testimony, I hope, that things



         23   changed dramatically.  



         24     And Chief Sherrard even testified to that, that



         25   he implemented substantial changes.  But the
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          1   testimony, I think, of every Prospect officer here



          2   tonight is going to be that nobody ever told them



          3   about these changes.  They were going to be held



          4   to a higher standard or a different standard.  They



          5   just started having things rain down on them. 



          6     Like Officer Proffitt here had never --



          7          MS. JACOBS:  Judge, I'm -- I'm -- I'll



          8   interrupt him again.  What does that have to do



          9   with the specific charges against her?



         10          MR. CLAY:  Well, it has to do with



         11   Charge 9, that she is resistant to changes within



         12   the department.



         13          MS. JACOBS:  It doesn't have anything



         14   to do with that.  Just because things change



         15   doesn't mean it's okay to be resistant to the



         16   change.  The authority is the police chief, and he



         17   says the way things are.  And as a subordinate



         18   officer, you do that.



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  I take it you object to



         20   this line -- 



         21          MS. JACOBS:  I object.



         22          MAYOR EVANS:  -- of questioning?  



         23          MS. JACOBS:  Yes.



         24          MAYOR EVANS:  I'm going to sustain



         25   your -- 
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          1          MS. JACOBS:  Thank you.



          2          MAYOR EVANS: -- objection and exclude



          3   it.  



          4   BY MR. CLAY:



          5     Q.   Do you know about the turkey fryer



          6   incident?



          7     A.   I heard about it. 



          8     Q.   Did you talk to Officer Haverlin about it? 



          9     A.   Yes, she was pretty vocal about how she



         10   felt about that. 



         11     Q.   Was she satisfied with the resolution?



         12          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  What does it



         13   have to do. -- 



         14          MAYOR EVANS:  Yeah, here we go again.



         15          MS. JACOBS:  Irrelevant.



         16          MR. CLAY:  That's all I have of Officer



         17   Price.



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, Officer.  



         19          MR. CLAY:  Officer Harold Proffitt.  



         20   OFFICER HAROLD LEE PROFFITT, II, after having



         21   first been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as



         22   follows:



         23   EXAMINATION



         24   BY MR. CLAY: 



         25     Q.   Will you state your name, please, sir.
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          1     A.   Officer Harold Lee Proffitt, II. 



          2     Q.   How long -- or how are you employed? 



          3     A.   I'm with the City of Prospect Police



          4   Department. 



          5     Q.   How long have you been employed by the



          6   Prospect Police Department? 



          7     A.   Sixteen years. 



          8     Q.   Prior to Chief Sherrard's administration,



          9   had you ever been written up for any deficiencies? 



         10          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.  



         11     A.   No.



         12          MS. JACOBS:  Irrelevant.



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.



         14   BY MR. CLAY: 



         15     Q.   When the department chief arrived, did he



         16   give you any instructions about how he was to be



         17   addressed?



         18          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.



         19          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.



         20   BY MR. CLAY:  



         21     Q.   Have you seen any Facebook postings



         22   that the deputy chief has put on social media?



         23          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.



         24          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.



         25   BY MR. CLAY:  
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          1     Q.   Have you seen anything where the deputy



          2   chief refers to the Prospect Police Department --



          3          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.



          4          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.



          5          MR. CLAY:  If I could finish the



          6   question?  



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  That would be -- 



          8          MR. CLAY:  You -- you can sustain the



          9   objection -- 



         10          MAYOR EVANS:  I know.



         11          MR. CLAY:  -- before I -- 



         12          MAYOR EVANS:  Do you want to ask it



         13   again?



         14          MR. CLAY:  I'd like to, if you don't mind,



         15   if I can get it out, and then she can -- you can



         16   sustain it and he won't answer it. 



         17   BY MR. CLAY:



         18     Q.   Did you see the deputy chief's posting on



         19   Facebook where he --



         20          MS. JACOBS:  Objection.



         21          MAYOR EVANS:  Let him ask the question



         22   before you object.



         23          MS. JACOBS:  Well, I'm -- I'm objecting



         24   to the line of questioning.  The whole line of



         25   questioning is irrelevant.  It's been ruled
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          1   irrelevant, and his question is designed to



          2   prejudice the council by speaking his answer to



          3   that.  It's irrelevant.



          4          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, we don't know



          5   what's relevant and irrelevant until he finishes the



          6   question.  And I -- I -- I understand your concern



          7   with, you know, what the question may imply, but



          8   until it's answered, it doesn't carry any weight.  



          9     I agree with you, but he -- he -- he has the



         10   opportunity to ask another question.



         11          MS. JACOBS:  Okay.  I'm -- I'm not



         12   arguing with you over the objection like Mr. Clay



         13   likes to do.



         14   BY MR. CLAY:  



         15     Q.   Did you ever see a Facebook posting from



         16   Deputy Chief Shaw where he referred to the



         17   Prospect Police Department as an Andy Frain



         18   organization?



         19          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.



         20          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained as irrelevant. 



         21     I have to say, Mr. Clay, the questions have to



         22   go to charges, not to things that you would believe



         23   were -- contend as Lieutenant Commander Shaw



         24   has done. 



         25          MR. CLAY:  I understand -- 
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          1          MAYOR EVANS:  He's not on trial here.



          2          MR. CLAY:  -- your ruling.  I -- I



          3   understand.



          4          MAYOR EVANS:  And I'm just -- I'm just



          5   saying if you're going to keep asking those



          6   questions, we're going to keep going down the



          7   same road. 



          8          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  I understand.



          9   BY MR. CLAY: 



         10     Q.   Were you there at the range when this



         11   issue about Officer Loeser's qualification came



         12   up?



         13     A.   Yes, sir; I was qualifying that day, as



         14   well. 



         15     Q.   Tell the council what you observed.



         16     A.   Officer Loeser passed the qualification



         17   until she didn't pass the qualification. 



         18     Q.   What happened? 



         19     A.   Assistant Chief Shaw came up after the



         20   score, after the target was marked, and determined



         21   that since there were no head shots on the target



         22   that -- that it was not scored correctly.  And he



         23   went and brought it to the attention of the St.



         24   Matthews Police Department, who came back and



         25   rescored it.  And then she didn't pass the
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          1   qualification. 



          2     Q.   Did you hear any conversation between



          3   the deputy chief and Officer Loeser? 



          4     A.   There was an exchange that -- I could not



          5   quote it verbatim. 



          6     Q.   Do you remember the gist of it? 



          7     A.   Officer Loeser was greatly upset that she



          8   had initially passed the qualification, and then in



          9   the next moment she had failed the qualification. 



         10     Q.   Did you hear any mention of cheating in



         11   that conversation? 



         12     A.   I don't recall the word "cheating."  I don't



         13   recall the word "cheating."



         14     Q.   Have things happened to you that caused



         15   you to seek advice, legal advice, and compose a



         16   letter to the mayor expressing your concerns, not



         17   only about the way you were being treated, but



         18   about the way Officer Loeser was being treated by



         19   the command of the Prospect Police Department?



         20          MS. JACOBS:  Objection; irrelevant.



         21          MAYOR EVANS:  Sustained.



         22          MR. CLAY:  That's all for Officer Proffitt. 



         23   I'm reserving the right to re-call him in the event



         24   that we are able to prevail on the council to



         25   reconsider his limitations placed on our
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          1   examination.



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.



          3          MR. CLAY:  My young associate, I'm



          4   going to blame it on him, has suggested it might



          5   be an appropriate time to take a break given the



          6   lateness of the hour.



          7          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, us old guys can



          8   hang in longer than the young ones, so I think we



          9   have to take their feelings into consideration.  



         10     Yeah.  How long will it take you to do the



         11   fellow from St. Matthews?  He's been here for a



         12   long time.



         13          MR. CLAY:  Not very long.



         14          MAYOR EVANS:  Could we do that and



         15   then take a break?



         16          MR. CLAY:  Sure.



         17          MAYOR EVANS:  Would that be all right



         18   with your associate?



         19          MR. LAY:  Yes.  Thank you, Your Honor.



         20          MAYOR EVANS:  Do you want to call



         21   him?



         22          MR. CLAY:  Sure.  



         23   MAJOR LEWIS CHRISTOPHER, after having first



         24   been duly sworn, is examined and testifies as



         25   follows:
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          1          MAYOR EVANS:  Please have a seat and



          2   answer Mr. Clay's questions.



          3   MR. CLAY:



          4     Q.   Would you tell us your name, please, sir.



          5     A.   Lewis Christopher. 



          6     Q.   And what is your rank, sir? 



          7     A.   I'm a major with the St. Matthews Police



          8   Department. 



          9     Q.   I'm not going to go into all of your



         10   qualifications.  You were there at the range the



         11   day this qualification took place.



         12     A.   Yes, sir; I was. 



         13     Q.   Did you get to observe Officer Loeser? 



         14     A.   Yes, sir; I did.



         15     Q.   Did you get contacted by Chief Sherrard



         16   and con -- in relation to this incident at the range? 



         17     A.   I did. 



         18     Q.   Did he ask you about her conduct? 



         19     A.   He did. 



         20     Q.   And did he ask you anything about



         21   whether you thought it was serious or whether she



         22   deserved to be written up? 



         23     A.   He did. 



         24     Q.   What did you tell him? 



         25     A.   I told him that it was unprofessional, and
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          1   I did feel it was disrespectful, but it would -- did



          2   not rise to something, that had it been a St.



          3   Matthews' officer, that I would have written him up



          4   for. 



          5     Q.   Okay.  And I apologize for keeping you



          6   here this long just to -- 



          7     A.   That's fine.



          8     Q.   -- get that limited testimony.



          9          MR. CLAY:  That's all I have.



         10          MS. JACOBS:  Let me ask him a -- a



         11   question.  



         12   EXAMINATION



         13   BY MS. JACOBS: 



         14     Q.   What was her conduct at the range?



         15     A.   Can I ask to get some clarification?  Do



         16   you want to go back to shooting at the course or



         17   just what she spi -- 



         18     Q.   Well, her -- 



         19     A.   -- spoke to me?



         20     Q.   -- reaction to the -- the --



         21     A.   After shooting the course -- 



         22     Q.   Yeah.



         23     A.   -- I was standing with Officer Tony Coball



         24   at a picnic table where the ammunition was set



         25   out.  And she approached us, and she said to me,
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          1   "I want to know why you said I cheated."  And I



          2   said, "I didn't say you cheated."  And Tony Coball



          3   was sitting right beside me, and he said, "Nobody



          4   said that."



          5     She was, "Well, I want to know why I was told



          6   I passed and then I didn't pass."  And I explained



          7   to her that the course had required head shots.  I



          8   had scored her target -- and I will take



          9   responsibility for this.  I counted her misses



         10   instead of the hits on the target and deducted



         11   points accordingly.  



         12     And it was pointed out to me, as it's been



         13   stated, by Todd Shaw that she did not shoot the



         14   mandatory head shots.  So that reduced her score



         15   to a point where she did not pass. 



         16     Q.   Okay.  And so was she angry, upset,



         17   emotional?  What -- what was her reaction? 



         18     A.   She was angry. 



         19     Q.   And how did she express that anger? 



         20     A.   By what I stated, that she -- she said,



         21   "Why was I accused of cheating?"  And I said, "I



         22   did not say you cheated."



         23     Q.   Was it in a -- a loud manner?  In -- in a -- 



         24     A.   Yes.  I wouldn't describe it as shouting,



         25   but it was forceful. 
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          1     Q.   Were other people -- did -- 



          2     A.   There were -- 



          3     Q.   -- could you tell if other people heard 



          4   this -- 



          5     A.   -- there were -- 



          6     Q.   -- exchange? 



          7     A.   -- there were several people in the



          8   vicinity. 



          9     Q.   Do you consider that behavior to be



         10   disrespectful? 



         11     A.   Yes, ma'am.



         12          MS. JACOBS:  That's all I have.



         13   RE-EXAMINATION



         14   BY MR. CLAY:  



         15     Q.   But the bottom line is you wouldn't have



         16   written her up if she had been a St. Matthews'



         17   officer.



         18     A.   No, sir.



         19          MR. CLAY:  That's all 



         20   BY MR. CLAY:



         21     Q.   I'm sorry.



         22     A.   I -- we would have had a discussion about



         23   it.



         24          MR. CLAY:  Okay.  That's all.



         25          MAYOR EVANS:  Thank you, sir.
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          1          THE WITNESS:  Am I dismissed?



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  Yes, sir.



          3          MR. CLAY:  Sorry for the inconvenience. 



          4          THE WITNESS:  Not a problem.



          5          MAYOR EVANS:  Let's take another



          6   break.  Come back in here, five or eight minutes.



          7   [WHEREUPON, a brief recess is taken.]  



          8          MAYOR EVANS:  We're back on the



          9   record.  



         10     Mr. Clay is presenting his witnesses, and it's



         11   time for the next one.



         12          MR. CLAY:  I'd like to call Chief



         13   Sherrard, but I'd like to find out if he's been able



         14   to produce the notes that we requested previously. 



         15          MAYOR EVANS:  And there he is.



         16          MS. JACOBS:  Your Honor, it's my



         17   understanding that the notes are not in an easily



         18   retrievable -- whatever notes there are, not in an



         19   easily retrievable form.  And, again, I'd like to



         20   have a chance to review those prior to production.  



         21     So I don't know how to handle this at this



         22   point.  Also, a request has not been made previous



         23   to tonight, so we weren't prepared for that.



         24          MAYOR EVANS:  Chief, what's the story



         25   on the notes that Mr. Clay has requested?
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          1          CHIEF SHERRARD:  I'm not sure which



          2   filing cabinet they're in because of the



          3   refurbishing upstairs.  You know, we've had



          4   several -- there's some file cabinets are now in 



          5   the -- th property room, and then a couple more in



          6   the office. 



          7     And I'm not sure which ones they were,



          8   because I put together the file for Mr. Beyer's



          9   review, and I'm not sure what cabinet all that's in. 



         10   It'll take some time to recover it.



         11          MAYOR EVANS:  And that's the situation.



         12          MR. CLAY:  Then I propose we adjourn



         13   for another day until we can get access to those



         14   notes.



         15          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  So be it.



         16          MS. JACOBS:  We need to find a -- a -- a



         17   convenient day for everybody to come back.



         18          MAYOR EVANS:  Well, Patsey, what



         19   about you?



         20          MS. JACOBS:  I prefer not tomorrow



         21   night, Friday, but I can do it if -- if that's the



         22   counsel's pleasure.



         23          MR. SPEAKER:  I cannot be here



         24   tomorrow night.  I won't be in town.



         25          MS. JACOBS:  Monday, Tuesday, or
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          1   Thursday, I believe, would be -- or Thursday --



          2          MAYOR EVANS:  And it goes to -- 



          3          MS. JACOBS:  I think any day next week. 



          4   Not Thursday.  Monday, Tuesday, or Wednesday



          5   would be. . .



          6          COUNCIL MEMBER TUCCI:  Any of those



          7   would work for me.



          8          COUNCIL MEMBER SCHMIDT:  I'd prefer



          9   not to do Tuesday.  I mean, Monday or Wednesday



         10   night would work.



         11          THE REPORTER:  Do -- do you want to



         12   keep this part on the record?



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  It's starting to look like



         14   Monday.



         15          THE REPORTER:  Okay. 



         16          MR. CLAY:  I've got a mediation in



         17   Lexington with LRC Monday. 



         18   [WHEREUPON, off-the-record remarks are



         19   made.] 



         20          MAYOR EVANS:  So is Monday out?



         21          MS. JACOBS:  How about Wednesday?



         22          MR. CLAY:  Wednesday's perfect, if that



         23   suits everybody else.



         24          COUNCIL MEMBER SCHMIDT:  Works for



         25   me.
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          1          MAYOR EVANS:  I'm open to hearing



          2   objections.



          3          COUNCIL MEMBER LEONARD:  Sa --



          4   same time?  6:00?



          5          MAYOR EVANS:  6:00 Wednesday, speak



          6   now.  



          7   [no audible response]



          8          MAYOR EVANS:  6:00 Wednesday it is.



          9          MS. JACOBS:  And we will get whatever



         10   file there is, review it, and get it to you.



         11          MR. CLAY:  Thank you, sir.



         12          MAYOR EVANS:  You're welcome.



         13          MAYOR EVANS:  All right.  We're



         14   adjourned until Wednesday, June 24th at 6 p.m.



         15   [WHEREUPON, the City Council Special Meeting



         16   concludes at 10:02 p.m.]



         17   .



         18   .



         19   .



         20   .



         21   .



         22   .



         23   .



         24   .



         25   .
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          1                     C A P T I O N



          2          The Meeting in the matter, on the date,



          3   and at the time and place set out on the title page



          4   hereof.



          5          It was requested that the Hearing be



          6   taken by the reporter and that same be reduced to



          7   typewritten form.



          8   .



          9   . 



         10   .



         11   .



         12   .



         13   .



         14   .



         15   .



         16   .



         17   .



         18   .



         19   .



         20   .



         21   .



         22   .



         23   .



         24   .



         25   .
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          1                CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER



          2   STATE OF KENTUCKY AT LARGE:



          3     I, BARBIE A. HENNESSEY, Notary Public



          4   for the State of Kentucky at Large, do hereby



          5   certify that the foregoing was reported by



          6   stenographic and mechanical means, which matter



          7   was held on the date, and at the time and place



          8   set out in the caption hereof and that the



          9   foregoing constitutes a true and accurate



         10   transcript of same.



         11     I further certify that I am not related to any of



         12   the parties, nor am I an employee of or related to



         13   any of the attorneys representing the parties, and



         14   I have no financial interest in the outcome of this



         15   matter.



         16     GIVEN under my hand and Notarial seal this 



         17   _______ day of __________________, 2015.



         18   .



         19   My Commission Expires:          Notary Public



         20   .



         21   JANUARY 2, 2017  _____________________.



         22   .



         23   Notary ID: 480672



         24   .



         25   . 
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